REGLUGERÐ

um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu.

1. gr. Almenn ákvæði.

Með reglugerð þessari eru sett nánari ákvæði um framkvæmd laga nr. 58/2010 um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu. Reglugerðin felur í sér ákvæði um eftirlit með hlutum með tvíþætt notagildi, varnartengdum vörum og miðlun þeirra samkvæmt alþjóðlegum skuldbindingum.

2. gr. Útflutningseftirlit.

Enginn má flytja út hergögn eða hluti með tvíþætt notagildi nema með leyfi ráðherra. Lögreglustjóri veitir þó leyfi fyrir útflutningi á þeim vopnum sem falla undir gildissvið vopnalaga, að höfðu samráði við utanríkisráðuneytið. Skrá yfir leyfisskyld hergögn kemur fram í fylgiskjali 5 og skrá yfir leyfisskylda hluti með tvíþætt notagildi kemur fram í fylgiskjali 3 við reglugerð þessa. Nánar er kveðið á um framkvæmd útflutningsleyfa í þeim gerðum Evrópusambandsins sem innleiddar eru með reglugerð þessari.

Utanríkisráðuneytið heldur skrá yfir aðila sem hafa fengið leyfi til þess að flytja út hergögn. Áður en útflytjandi notar almennt útflutningsleyfi fyrir hluti með tvíþætt notagildi skal hann skrá sig hjá utanríkisráðuneytinu.

3. gr. Innleiðing gerða.

Eftirfarandi gerðir Evrópusambandsins um eftirlit með útflutningi skulu öðlast gildi hér á landi með þeirri aðlögun sem getið er um í 4. gr. Gerðirnar, ásamt viðaukum, eru birtar sem fylgiskjöl við reglugerð þessa:

- Fylgiskjal 1: Reglugerð ráðsins (EB) nr. 428/2009 frá 5. maí 2009 um að setja Bandalagsreglur um eftirlit með útflutningi, tilflutningi, miðlun og viðkomu hluta með tvíþætt notagildi.
- Fylgiskjal 2: Reglugerð Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins (ESB) nr. 1232/2011 frá 16. nóvember 2011 um breytingu á reglugerð ráðsins (EB) nr. 428/2009 um að koma á fót Bandalagskerfi um eftirlit með útflutningi, tilflutningi, miðlun og viðkomu hluta með tvíþætt notagildi.
- Fylgiskjal 3: Reglugerð Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins (ESB) nr. 388/2012 frá 19. apríl 2012 um breytingu á reglugerð ráðsins (EB) nr. 428/2009 um að koma á fót Bandalagskerfi um eftirlit með útflutningi, tilflutningi, miðlun og viðkomu hluta með tvíþætt notagildi.
- Fylgiskjal 4: Sameiginleg afstaða ráðsins 2008/944/SSUÖ frá 8. desember 2008 um skilgreiningu almennra reglna um eftirlit með útflutningi hertækni og herbúnaðar.
- Fylgiskjal 5: Tilskipun framkvæmdastjórnarinnar 2014/18/ESB frá 29. janúar 2014 um breytingu á tilskipun Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB að því er varðar skrána yfir varnartengdar vörur.

Viðaukar við framangreindar gerðir eru birtir á frummáli, sbr. 14. gr. laga um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu, nr. 58/2010.

Framangreindar gerðir binda einstaklinga, lögaðila, rekstrareiningar og stofnanir án frekari lögfestingar, eftir því sem við getur átt.

4. gr. *Aðlögun*.

Gerðir skv. 3. gr. skulu aðlagaðar með eftirfarandi hætti:

a) ákvæði varðandi ríkisborgara, einstaklinga, fyrirtæki, stjórnvöld, opinberar stofnanir, tungumál, yfirráðasvæði eða aðildarríki Evrópusambandsins ("EB", "ESB", "bandalagsins" eða "sameiginlega markaðarins") eiga við um íslenska ríkisborgara, einstaklinga, fyrirtæki, stjórnvöld, opinberar stofnanir, tungumál, yfirráðasvæði eða Ísland, eftir því sem við á;

- b) ákvæði um tilkynningar eða skýrslugerðir til aðildarríkja Evrópusambandsins eða stofnana gilda ekki. Hið sama á við um ákvæði um gildistöku eða hvenær gerðir skuli koma til framkvæmda;
- c) tilvísanir í gerðir, sem eru hluti samningsins um Evrópska efnahagssvæðið (EES-samningsins), eiga við um þau ákvæði íslensks réttar sem innleiða þær gerðir, eftir því sem við á;
- d) tilvísanir í gerðir, sem eru ekki hluti EES-samningsins, eiga við um hliðstæð ákvæði íslensks réttar, eftir því sem við á, þ.m.t. ákvæði tollalaga nr. 88/2005;
- e) vefsetur með upplýsingum um lögbær stjórnvöld á Íslandi er: www.utn.is/utflutningseftirlit. Ákvæði sem varða tilfærslu milli ríkja Evrópusambandsins eiga við um útflutning til EES-ríkja. Almenn útflutningsleyfi samkvæmt II. viðauka við reglugerð ráðsins (EB) nr. 428/2009 gilda til EES-ríkja, sbr. fylgiskjal 1 og 2, með þeim skilyrðum sem þar eru ákveðin.

5. gr. Varnartengdar vörur.

Á grundvelli ákvarðana sameiginlegu EES-nefndarinnar nr. 111 frá 14. júní 2013 og nr. 167 frá 8. október 2013 skulu eftirtaldar gerðir Evrópusambandsins öðlast gildi hér á landi, með þeim breytingum og viðbótum sem leiðir af II. viðauka við EES-samninginn (Tæknilegar reglugerðir, staðlar, prófanir og vottun), bókun I (um altæka aðlögun) og öðrum ákvæðum samningsins:

- Fylgiskjal 6: Tilskipun Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins nr. 2009/43/EB frá 6. maí 2009 um að einfalda skilmála og skilyrði vegna tilflutnings varnartengdra vara innan Bandalagsins.
- Fylgiskjal 7: Tilskipun framkvæmdastjórnarinnar 2010/80/ESB frá 22. nóvember 2010 um breytingu á tilskipun Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB að því er varðar skrána yfir varnartengdar vörur.
- Fylgiskjal 8: Tilskipun framkvæmdastjórnarinnar 2012/10/ESB frá 22. mars 2012 um breytingu á tilskipun Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB að því er varðar skrána yfir varnartengdar vörur
- Fylgiskjal 9: Tilskipun framkvæmdastjórnarinnar 2012/47/ESB frá 14. desember 2012 um breytingu á tilskipun Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB að því er varðar skrána yfir varnartengdar vörur.
- Fylgiskjal 10: Tilskipun framkvæmdastjórnarinnar 2011/24/ESB frá 11. janúar 2011 um vottun fyrirtækja á sviði varnartengdra vara skv. 9. gr. tilskipunar Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB um að einfalda skilmála og skilyrði vegna tilflutnings varnartengdra vara innan Bandalagsins.

6. gr. Miðlunarþjónusta.

Enginn má stunda, án leyfis ráðherra, miðlunarþjónustu með hergögn eða hluti með tvíþætt notagildi sem leyfi þarf fyrir samkvæmt reglugerð ráðsins (EB) nr. 428/2009, sbr. fylgiskjal 1.

7. gr. *Leyfisskilyrði*.

Nú hefur útflytjandi leyfi til að flytja út hergögn eða hluti með tvíþætt notagildi í fleiri en einni sendingu og skal hann þá skila til ráðuneytisins yfirliti yfir útflutning sinn 1. mars, 1. júní, 1. september og 1. desember ár hvert. Þar skulu koma fram sömu upplýsingar og skila þarf inn vegna umsóknar um einstakt útflutningsleyfi.

Ef sótt er um leyfi til útflutnings á hergögnum eða hlutum með tvíþætt notagildi, sem tilgreindir eru í IV. viðauka við reglugerð ráðsins (EB) nr. 428/2009, sbr. fylgiskjal 1 við reglugerð um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu nr. 800/2011, þá skal fylgja vottorð um lokanotanda vöru.

Ef sótt er um leyfi til útflutnings á hergögnum eða hlutum með tvíþætt notagildi eða íhluti þeirra, sem eru háðir útflutningsleyfi annarra ríkja, þá skal afrit þeirra leyfa fylgja.

Útflytjandi skal tilgreina númer almenns útflutningsleyfis og dagsetningu einstaks útflutningsleyfis eða heildarleyfis í útflutningsskýrslu sem hann skilar samkvæmt tollalögum nr. 88/2005.

8. gr. *Innflutningur*.

Enginn má flytja inn eða láta hafa viðkomu hérlendis, án leyfis ráðherra, hluti sem geta nýst, í heild eða að hluta, í tengslum við þróun, framleiðslu, meðhöndlun, rekstur, viðhald, geymslu, greiningu, auðkenningu eða útbreiðslu efna-, sýkla- eða kjarnavopna eða annars kjarnasprengjubúnaðar eða þróun, framleiðslu, viðhald eða geymslu á flugskeytum sem geta borið slík vopn.

9. gr. *Flugskeyti*.

Enginn má senda upp flugskeyti, án leyfis ráðherra, sem er 500 kg eða meira að þyngd og með 300 km fluggetu eða meira.

10. gr. Framsal.

Framsal leyfis samkvæmt reglugerð þessari er óheimilt nema með leyfi ráðherra.

11. gr. *Undanþágur*.

Eftirfarandi hergögn og hlutir með tvíþætt notagildi eru undanþegin leyfisskyldu samkvæmt þessari reglugerð:

- átflutningur íslenskra stjórnvalda, að því gefnu að eignarréttur sé ekki yfirfærður og að varan eða þjónustan sé notuð af íslenskum stjórnvöldum erlendis eða að viðtakandinn sé stjórnvald í NATO- eða EES-ríki;
- b) björgunartæki og búnaður sem flutt eru út í tengslum við hjálparstörf eða neyðaraðstoð;
- c) vörur í erlendri eigu sem skilað er til útlanda eftir að hafa verið tímabundið fluttar inn í tengslum við prófun, sýningu, sýnikennslu eða opinberar æfingar;
- d) vörur, tækni og þjónusta til notkunar um borð í skipum í íslenskri eigu sem sigla undir íslenskum fána og loftförum í íslenskri eigu í milliríkjaflugi;
- e) vopn sem eru háð útflutningsleyfi skv. vopnalögum nr. 16/1998;
- f) vörur sem eingöngu eru í beinni gegnumferð um íslenskt tollyfirráðasvæði, þegar sendandi og móttakandi eru staðsettir utan íslensks tollyfirráðasvæðis. Þetta á þó ekki við um hluti sem falla undir 3. eða 4. mgr. 4. gr. laga um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu nr. 58/2010.

12. gr. *Viðurlög*.

Hver sá sem brýtur gegn ákvæðum reglugerðar þessarar skal sæta viðurlögum skv. 13. gr. laga um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu nr. 58/2010, nema þyngri viðurlög liggi við samkvæmt öðrum lögum.

13. gr. *Gildistaka o.fl.*

Reglugerð þessi, sem er sett með heimild í 4., 5. og 14. gr. laga um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu nr. 58/2010, öðlast þegar gildi. Jafnframt fellur úr gildi reglugerð um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu nr. 800/2011. Fylgiskjal 1 við þá reglugerð heldur þó gildi sínu að svo miklu leyti sem því er ekki breytt með reglugerð þessari, sbr. fylgiskjal 1 við reglugerð þessa.

Ákvarðanir sameiginlegu EES-nefndarinnar og gerðir Evrópusambandsins, sem fela í sér breytingar á II. viðauka við EES-samninginn og varða varnartengdar vörur, eru birtar í EES-viðbæti við Stjórnartíðindi ESB, nema annað sé tekið fram. ¹

Utanríkisráðuneytinu, 18. júlí 2014.

Gunnar Bragi Sveinsson.

Einar Gunnarsson.

¹ Ákvörðun sameiginlegu EES-nefndarinnar nr. 111/2013 (EES-viðbætir nr. 67/2013, bls. 14) fellir tilskipanir 2009/43/EB, 2010/80/ESB og 2012/10/ESB (EES-viðbætir nr. 56/2013, bls. 801, 837 og 872) og tilmæli 2011/24/ESB (enn óbirt) inn í EES-samninginn. Ákvörðun sameiginlegu EES-nefndarinnar nr. 167/2013 (EES-viðbætir nr. 13/2014, bls. 23) fellir tilskipun 2012/47/ESB (EES-viðbætir nr. 56/2013, bls. 755) inn í EES-samninginn.

Fylgiskjal 1.

Reglugerð ráðsins (EB) nr. 428/2009 frá 5. maí 2009

um að setja Bandalagsreglur um eftirlit með útflutningi, tilflutningi, miðlun og viðkomu hluta með tvíþætt notagildi.

Sjá fylgiskjal 1 við reglugerð um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu nr. 800/2011.

I. VIÐAUKI Listi sem vísað er til í 3. gr. reglugerðar þessarar.

Sjá nú viðauka við reglugerð (ESB) nr. 388/2012, sbr. fylgiskjal 3.

II. VIĐAUKI [a](¹)
[Ísland] almennt útflutningsleyfi nr. [IS001]
(sem vísað er til í 9. gr. reglugerðar þessarar).

Útflutningur til [EES-ríkja], Ástralíu, Bandaríkja Ameríku, Japans, Kanada, og Nýja-Sjálands.

Útgáfustjórnvald: Ísland.

1. hluti

Þetta almenna útflutningsleyfi tekur til allra hluta með tvíþætt notagildi sem eru tilgreindir í öllum færslum í I. viðauka við reglugerð þessa, að þeim undanskildum sem eru taldir upp í II. viðauka g.

2. hluti

Petta leyfi gildir [...] vegna útflutnings til eftirtalinna ákvörðunarstaða:

- [EES-ríkja]
- Ástalíu
- Bandaríkja Ameríku
- Japans
- Kanada
- Nýja-Sjálands

Skilyrði og kröfur vegna notkunar þessa útflutningsleyfis.

- 1. Útflytjendur, sem nota þetta leyfi [IS001] skulu tilkynna [utanríkisráðuneytinu] um fyrstu notkun þess [...] eigi síðar en 30 dögum eftir þann dag þegar fyrsti útflutningur átti sér stað. [...]
- 2. Óheimilt er að nota þetta leyfi [...] ef:
 - [utanríkisráðuneytið hefur] tilkynnt [útflytjanda] að viðkomandi hlutir séu eða kynnu að vera ætlaðir, í heild sinni eða að hluta, til notkunar í tengslum við þróun, framleiðslu, meðhöndlun, rekstur, viðhald, geymslu, leit, greiningu eða miðlun efna-, lífefna- eða kjarnavopna eða annarra kjarnasprengjutækja eða þróun, framleiðslu, viðhald eða geymslu eldflauga sem geta borið slík vopn eða ef viðkomandi útflytjandi er meðvitaður um að viðkomandi hlutir séu ætlaðir til slíkra nota,
 - [utanríkisráðuneytið hefur] tilkynnt [útflytjanda] að viðkomandi hlutir séu eða kynnu að vera ætlaðir til endanlegrar notkunar í hernaðarskyni, samanber skilgreiningu í 2. mgr. 4. gr. reglugerðar þessarar, í landi sem vopnasölubann gildir um sem lagt er á samkvæmt sameiginlegri afstöðu eða sameiginlegri aðgerð sem ráðið hefur samþykkt eða samkvæmt ákvörðun ÖSE eða vopnasölubanni sem er sett samkvæmt bindandi ályktun öryggisráðs Sameinuðu þjóðanna eða ef viðkomandi útflytjandi er meðvitaður um að viðkomandi hlutir séu ætlaðir til fyrrnefndrar notkunar,
 - viðkomandi hlutir eru fluttir út til tollfrjáls svæðis eða tollfrjálsrar vörugeymslu sem er staðsett á ákvörðunarstað sem þetta leyfi gildir um.

⁽¹) II. viðauki a inniheldur breytingar skv. reglugerð Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins (ESB) nr. 1232/2011, sbr. fylgiskjal 2, og aðlögun skv. 4. gr. reglugerðar þessarar.

3. Aðildarríkin skilgreina kröfur um skýrslugjöf sem tengjast notkun þessa leyfis [...] og viðbótarupplýsingar sem aðildarríkið, þaðan sem útflutningurinn fer fram, kann að krefjast um hluti sem eru fluttir út samkvæmt þessu leyfi.

[Utanríkisráðuneytið] getur krafist þess að [...] útflytjendur [...] skrái sig áður en þetta almenna útflutningsleyfi [...] er notað í fyrsta sinn. Skráningin skal vera sjálfvirk og [skal utanríkisráðuneytið] staðfesta hana gagnvart útflytjandanum án tafar og í öllu falli innan tíu virkra daga frá því að henni er veitt viðtaka.

Þær kröfur sem settar eru fram í fyrstu tveimur málsgreinum þessa töluliðar skulu, þar sem það á við, byggðar á þeim kröfum sem eru skilgreindar vegna notkunar innlendra, almennra útflutningsleyfa [...].

III. VIĐAUKI a

(sýnishorn eyðublaða fyrir einstakt eða heildarútflutningsleyfi) (sem vísað er til í 1. mgr. 14. gr. reglugerðar þessarar).

Sjá fylgiskjal 1 við reglugerð um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu nr. 800/2011.

III. VIĐAUKI b

(sýnishorn eyðublaða fyrir miðlunarþjónustuleyfi) (sem vísað er til í 1. mgr. 14. gr. reglugerðar þessarar).

Sjá fylgiskjal 1 við reglugerð um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu nr. 800/2011.

III. VIĐAUKI c

Sameiginleg atriði sem koma skulu fram í innlendum almennum útflutningsleyfum í innlendum Stjórnartíðindum (sem vísað er til í b-lið 4. mgr. 9. gr. reglugerðar þessarar).

Sjá fylgiskjal 1 við reglugerð um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu nr. 800/2011.

IV. VIÐAUKI (Listi sem vísað er til í 1. mgr. 22. gr. reglugerðar þessarar).

Sjá fylgiskjal 1 við reglugerð um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu nr. 800/2011.

V. VIĐAUKI

Reglugerð sem felld er úr gildi ásamt síðari breytingum.

Sjá fylgiskjal 1 við reglugerð um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu nr. 800/2011.

VI. VIÐAUKI Samsvörunartafla.

Sjá fylgiskjal 1 við reglugerð um eftirlit með þjónustu og hlutum sem geta haft hernaðarlega þýðingu nr. 800/2011.

Fylgiskjal 2.

Reglugerð Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins (ESB) nr. 1232/2011 frá 16. nóvember 2011

um breytingu á reglugerð ráðsins (EB) nr. 428/2009 um að koma á fót Bandalagskerfi um eftirlit með útflutningi, tilflutningi, miðlun og viðkomu hluta með tvíþætt notagildi.

EVRÓPUÞINGIÐ OG RÁÐ EVRÓPUSAMBANDSINS HAFA,

með hliðsjón af sáttmálanum um starfshætti Evrópusambandsins, einkum 2. mgr. 207. gr.,

með hliðsjón af tillögu framkvæmdastjórnarinnar,

í samræmi við almenna lagasetningarmeðferð (1),

og að teknu tilliti til eftirfarandi:

- Samkvæmt reglugerð ráðsins (EB) nr. 428/2009 frá 5. maí 2009 um að koma á fót Bandalagskerfi um eftirlit með útflutningi, tilflutningi, miðlun og viðkomu hluta með tvíþætt notagildi (²) er gerð krafa um að hlutir með tvíþætt notagildi (m.a. hugbúnaður og tækni) séu háðir skilvirku eftirliti þegar þeir eru fluttir út frá eða hafa viðkomu í Evrópusambandinu eða eru afhentir þriðja landi í framhaldi af miðlunarþjónustu sem miðlari, sem er búsettur eða hefur staðfestu í Evrópusambandinu, veitir.
- 2) Æskilegt er að koma á samræmdri framkvæmd eftirlits alls staðar innan Evrópusambandsins í því skyni að komast hjá óheiðarlegri samkeppni meðal útflytjenda í Sambandinu, að samhæfa gildissvið almennra útflutningsleyfa Sambandsins og notkunarskilyrði þeirra meðal útflytjenda í Sambandinu og að tryggja skilvirkni og árangur öryggiseftirlits innan Sambandsins.
- Í orðsendingu sinni frá 18. desember 2006 kynnti framkvæmdastjórnin þá hugmynd að ákvarða ný almenn útflutningsleyfi Sambandsins í þeirri viðleitni að auka samkeppnishæfni atvinnulífsins og koma á jöfnum samkeppnisskilyrðum fyrir alla útflytjendur í Sambandinu þegar þeir flytja út tiltekna, sérstaka hluti með tvíþætt notagildi til tiltekinna, sérstakra viðtökustaða og um leið að tryggja að fyllsta öryggis sé gætt og að staðið sé að fullu við alþjóðlegar skuldbindingar.
- 4) Með reglugerð (EB) nr. 428/2009 var reglugerð ráðsins (EB) nr. 1334/2000 frá 22. júní 2000 um að koma á fót Bandalagskerfi um eftirlit með útflutningi hluta og tækni með tvíþætt notagildi (³) felld niður frá og með 27. ágúst 2009. Samt sem áður gilda viðeigandi ákvæði reglugerðar (EB) nr. 1334/2000 áfram um umsóknir um útflutningsleyfi sem lagðar voru fram fyrir fyrrnefnda dagsetningu.
- 5) Til þess að unnt sé að ákvarða ný almenn útflutningsleyfi Sambandsins fyrir útflutningi tiltekinna, sérstakra hluta með tvíþætt notagildi til tiltekinna, sérstakra viðtökustaða er nauðsynlegt að gera breytingu á viðeigandi ákvæðum reglugerðar (EB) nr. 428/2009 með því að bæta við hana nýjum viðaukum.
- 6) Lögbær stjórnvöld í því aðildarríki þar sem viðkomandi útflytjandi hefur staðfestu ættu að eiga þess kost að banna notkun almennra útflutningsleyfa Sambandsins við þau skilyrði sem sett eru fram í reglugerð (EB) nr. 428/2009 með áorðnum breytingum samkvæmt reglugerð þessari.
- 7) Síðan Lissabon-sáttmálinn öðlaðist gildi eru vopnaviðskiptabönn samkvæmt sameiginlegri stefnu Sambandsins í utanríkis- og öryggismálum samþykkt með ákvörðunum ráðsins. Samkvæmt 9. gr. bókunar (nr. 36) um bráðabirgðaákvæði ber að viðhalda réttaráhrifum allrar sameiginlegrar afstöðu sem ráðið hefur samþykkt undir V. bálki sáttmálans um Evrópusambandið, áður en Lissabon-sáttmálinn öðlaðist gildi, uns þau hafa verið felld niður, numin úr gildi eða þeim breytt samhliða framkvæmd sáttmálanna.
- 8) Því ber að breyta reglugerð (EB) nr. 428/2009 til samræmis við það.

SAMÞYKKT REGLUGERÐ ÞESSA:

l. gr.

Reglugerð (EB) nr. 428/2009 er hér með breytt sem hér segir:

- 1) Í stað 9. liðar í 2. gr. komi eftirfarandi:
 - "9. "almennt útflutningsleyfi Sambandsins" merkir útflutningsleyfi vegna útflutnings til tiltekinna viðtökuríkja sem er tiltækt öllum útflytjendum sem virða notkunarskilmála þess og -kröfur sem tilgreind eru í II. viðauka a til II. viðauka f."

2) Í 2. mgr. 4. gr. komi orðin "á grundvelli sameiginlegrar afstöðu eða sameiginlegra aðgerða, sem ráðið hefur lagt á" í stað orðanna "á grundvelli sameiginlegrar afstöðu eða sameiginlegra aðgerða, sem ráðið hefur samþykkt."

- 3) Ákvæðum 9. gr. er breytt sem hér segir:
 - a) Í stað 1. mgr. komi eftirfarandi:
 - "1. Með þessari reglugerð er komið á almennu útflutningsleyfi Sambandsins fyrir tiltekinn útflutning eins og sett er fram í II. viðauka a til II. viðauka f.

Lögbær stjórnvöld í því aðildarríki þar sem viðkomandi útflytjandi hefur staðfestu geta bannað honum notkun fyrrnefndra leyfa leiki réttmætur grunur á því að hann hafi getu til þess að uppfylla skilyrði leyfis af því tagi eða ákvæði viðkomandi löggjafar um útflutningseftirlit.

Lögbær stjórnvöld í aðildarríkjunum skulu skiptast á upplýsingum um útflytjendur, sem hafa verið sviptir réttinum til þess að nota almennt útflutningsleyfi Sambandsins, nema þau ákvarði að viðkomandi útflytjandi muni ekki gera tilraun til þess að flytja út hluti með tvíþætt notagildi gegnum annað aðildarríki. Nota skal það kerfi er um getur í 4. mgr. 19. gr. í þessu skyni."

- b) Í stað a-liðar 4. mgr. komi eftirfarandi:
 - "a) skulu undanskilja frá gildissviði sínu hluti sem tilgreindir eru í II. viðauka g."
- c) Í c-lið 4. mgr. komi orðin "lagt er á með sameiginlegri afstöðu eða sameiginlegum aðgerðum," í stað orðanna "ákveðið er með sameiginlegri afstöðu eða sameiginlegum aðgerðum."
- 4) Í fyrstu efnisgrein 1. mgr. 11. gr. komi vísun til "II. viðauka a" í stað vísunar til "II. viðauka".
- 5) Í b-lið 1. mgr. 12. gr. komi orðin "ákvörðun eða sameiginlegri afstöðu" í stað orðanna "sameiginlegri afstöðu eða sameiginlegum aðgerðum."
- 6) Í 13. gr. komi eftirfarandi í stað 6. mgr.:
 - "6. Allar tilkynningar, sem krafist er samkvæmt þessari grein, skulu gefnar með öruggum rafrænum aðferðum, m.a. með því kerfi er um getur í 4. mgr. 19. gr."
- Ákvæðum 19. gr. er breytt sem hér segir:
 - á) Í a-lið 2. mgr. komi orðin "almenn útflutningsleyfi Sambandsins" í stað orðanna "almenn útflutningsleyfi Bandalagsins".
 - b) Í stað 4. mgr. komi eftirfarandi:
 - "4. Framkvæmdastjórnin skal koma á öruggu og dulkóðuðu kerfi fyrir upplýsingaskipti milli aðildarríkja og, þegar það á við, framkvæmdastjórnarinnar, að höfðu samráði við samráðshóp um hluti með tvíþætt notagildi sem komið er á skv. 23. gr. Upplýsa ber Evrópuþingið um fjárhagsáætlun kerfisins, þróun þess, bráðabirgðauppsetningu og -rekstur og endanlega uppsetningu og rekstur og um kostnað netkerfisins."
- 8) Eftirfarandi málsgrein bætist við í 23. gr.:
 - "3. Framkvæmdastjórnin skal senda Evrópuþinginu árlega skýrslu um starfsemi, athuganir og samráð á vegum samráðshópsins um hluti með tvíþætt notagildi og gilda um þá skýrslu ákvæði 4. gr. reglugerðar Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins (EB) nr. 1049/2001 frá 30. maí 2001 um almennan aðgang að skjölum Evrópuþingsins, ráðsins og framkvæmdastjórnarinnars (⁴).
- 9) Eftirfarandi komi í stað 25. gr.:

"25. gr.

- 1. Sérhvert aðildarríki skal tilkynna framkvæmdastjórninni um þau lög og stjórnsýslufyrirmæli sem eru samþykkt reglugerð þessari til framkvæmdar, m.a. þær ráðstafanir er um getur í 24. gr. Framkvæmdastjórnin skal senda þessar upplýsingar áfram til hinna aðildarríkjanna.
- 2. Á þriggja ára fresti skal framkvæmdastjórnin endurskoða framkvæmd reglugerðar þessarar og leggja fyrir Evrópuþingið og ráðið alhliða matsskýrslu um framkvæmd og áhrif reglugerðarinnar sem getur falið í sér tillögur um breytingar á henni. Aðildarríkin skulu láta framkvæmdastjórninni í té allar viðeigandi upplýsingar til að unnt sé að taka skýrsluna saman.
- 3. Sérstakir þættir skýrslunnar skulu fjalla um:

a) samráðshópinn um hluti með tvíþætt notagildi og starfsemi hans. Fara skal með upplýsingar, sem framkvæmdastjórnin lætur í té um athuganir og samráð á vegum samráðshópsins um hluti með tvíþætt notagildi, sem trúnaðarmál skv. 4. gr. reglugerðar (EB) nr. 1049/20001. Í öllu falli skal líta á upplýsingar sem trúnaðarmál séu líkur á að birting þeirra hafi veruleg, skaðleg áhrif á þann sem þær afhendir eða þann aðila sem ljóstrar þeim upp,

- b) framkvæmd ákvæða 4. mgr. 19. gr. og greina frá hvaða áfanga hafi verið náð í uppsetningu fyrrnefnds öruggs og dulkóðaðs kerfis fyrir upplýsingaskipti milli aðildarríkja og framkvæmdastjórnarinnar,
- c) framkvæmd ákvæða 1. mgr. 15. gr.,
- d) framkvæmd ákvæða 2. mgr. 15. gr.,
- e) alhliða upplýsingar sem eru veittar um þær ráðstafanir sem aðildarríkin hafa gert skv. 24. gr. og tilkynnt framkvæmdastjórninni um skv. 1. mgr. þessarar greinar.
- 4. Framkvæmdastjórnin skal, eigi síðar en 31. desember 2013, leggja fyrir Evrópuþingið og ráðið matsskýrslu um framkvæmd reglugerðar þessarar með sérstakri áherslu á framkvæmd efnisatriða II. viðauka b, almennt útflutningsleyfi Sambandsins nr. EU002, ásamt, ef við á, tillögu að nýrri löggjöf til breytinga á reglugerð þessari, einkum að því er varðar spurninguna um sendingar sem hafa lágt verðgildi."
- 10) Eftirfarandi grein er felld inn:

,, 25 gr. a

Ráðið getur, með fyrirvara um ákvæðin um samninga um gagnkvæma stjórnsýsluaðstoð eða bókanir um tollamál sem Sambandið hefur gert við þriðju ríki, heimilað framkvæmdastjórninni að ganga frá samningum við þriðju ríki, þar sem kveðið er á um gagnkvæma viðurkenningu útflutningseftirlits með hlutum með tvíþætt notagildi sem fjallað er um í reglugerð þessari og einkum í því skyni að nema úr gildi kröfur um heimild til endurútflutnings innan yfirráðasvæðis Sambandsins. Fyrrnefndar samningaviðræður skulu fara fram í samræmi við þær málsmeðferðarreglur sem kveðið er á um í 3. mgr. 207. gr. sáttmálans um starfshætti Evrópusambandsins og í stofnsáttmála Kjarnorkubandalags Evrópu, eftir því sem við á."

- 11) II. viðauki fær nýtt númer, II. viðauki a, og er honum breytt sem hér segir:
 - a) Í stað titilsins komi eftirfarandi:

"Almennt útflutningsleyfi Sambandsins nr. EU001

(sem vísað er til í 1. mgr. 9. gr. reglugerðar þessarar)

Útflutningur til Ástralíu, Bandaríkja Ameríku, Japans, Kanada, Noregs, Nýja-Sjálands og Sviss, þ.m.t. Liechtenstein

Útgáfustjórnvald: Evrópusambandið,"

b) Í stað 1. hluta komi eftirfarandi:

..1. hluti

Þetta almenna útflutningsleyfi tekur til allra hluta með tvíþætt notagildi sem eru tilgreindir í öllum færslum í I. viðauka við reglugerð þessa, að þeim undanskildum sem eru taldir upp í II. viðauka g."

- c) 2. hluti falli brott
- d) 3. hluti fær nýtt númer, 2. hluti, og er honum breytt sem hér segir:
 - i. í fyrstu málsgrein komi orðið "Sambandið" í stað orðsins "Bandalagið",
 - ii. orðin "Sviss, þ.m.t. Liechtenstein," komi í stað orðsins "Sviss",
 - iii. í stað orðanna "almennt útflutningsleyfi Bandalagsins" og "þetta almenna útflutningsleyfi Bandalagsins" komi orðin "þetta leyfi",
 - iv. í stað orðanna "ákveðið með sameiginlegri afstöðu eða sameiginlegum aðgerðum" komi orðin "lagt á með sameiginlegri afstöðu eða sameiginlegum aðgerðum."
- 12) II. viðauki b til II. viðauka g, eins og þeir eru settir fram í viðaukanum við reglugerð þessa, bætast við

2. gr.

Reglugerð þessi er bindandi í heild sinni og gildir í öllum aðildarríkjunum án frekari lögfestingar.

Gjört í Strassborg 16. nóvember 2011.

Fyrir hönd Evrópuþingsins,

J. BUZEK

forseti.

Fyrir hönd ráðsins,

W. SZCZUKA

forseti.

(¹) Afstaða Evrópuþingsins frá 27. september 2011 (hefur enn ekki verið birt í Stjórnartíðindunum) og ákvörðun ráðsins frá 27. október 2011.

- (2) Stjtíð. ESB L 134, 29.5.2009, bls. 1.
- (3) Stjtíð. ESB L 159, 30.6.2000, bls. 1.
- (4) Stjtíð. ESB L 145, 31.5.2001, bls. 43.

VIĐAUKI

"II. VIĐAUKI b

[Ísland] almennt útflutningsleyfi nr. [IS002] (sem vísað er til í 1. mgr. 9. gr. reglugerðar þessarar).

Útflutningur vissra hluta með tvíþætt notagildi til vissra áfangastaða.

Útgáfustjórnvald: [Ísland].

Part 1 - Items

This general export authorisation covers the following dual-use items specified in Annex I to this Regulation:

- 1A001,
- 1A003,
- 1A004,
- 1C003b-c,
- 1C004,
- 1C005,
- 1C006,
- 1C008,
- 1C009,2B008,
- 3A001a3,
- 3A001a6-12,
- 3A002c-f,
- 3C001,
- 3C002,
- 3C003,
- 3C004,
- 3C005,
- 3C006.

Part 2 – Destinations

This authorisation is valid throughout the Union for exports to the following destinations:

- Argentina,
- Croatia,
- [...],
- South Africa,

- South Korea,
- Turkey.

Part 3 – Conditions and requirements for use

- 1. This authorisation does not authorise the export of items where:
 - (1) the exporter has been informed by the competent authorities of the Member State in which he is established as defined in Article 9(6) of this Regulation that the items in question are or may be intended, in their entirety or in part:
 - (a) for use in connection with the development, production, handling, operation, maintenance, storage, detection, identification or dissemination of chemical, biological or nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices, or the development, production, maintenance or storage of missiles capable of delivering such weapons;
 - (b) for a military end-use as defined in Article 4(2) of this Regulation in a country subject to an arms embargo imposed by a decision or a common position adopted by the Council or a decision of the Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe or an arms embargo imposed by a binding resolution of the Security Council of the United Nations; or
 - (c) for use as parts or components of military items listed in national military lists that have been exported from the territory of the Member State concerned without authorisation or in breach of an authorisation prescribed by the national legislation of that Member State;
 - (2) the exporter, under his obligation to exercise due diligence, is aware that the items in question are intended, in their entirety or in part, for any of the uses referred to in subparagraph (1);
 - (3) the relevant items are exported to a customs-free zone or a free warehouse which is located in a destination covered by this authorisation.
- 2. Exporters must mention the EU reference number X002 and specify that the items are being exported under Union General Export Authorisation EU002 in box 44 of the Single Administrative Document.
- 3. Any exporter who uses this authorisation must notify the competent authorities of the Member State where he is established of the first use of this authorisation no later than 30 days after the date when the first export took place or, alternatively, and in accordance with a requirement by the competent authority of the Member State where the exporter is established, prior to the first use of this authorisation. Member States shall notify the Commission of the notification mechanism chosen for this authorisation. The Commission shall publish the information notified to it in the C series of the *Official Journal of the European Union*. Reporting requirements attached to the use of this authorisation and additional information that the Member State from which the export is made might require on items exported under this authorisation are defined by Member States.

A Member State may require the exporters established in that Member State to register prior to the first use of this authorisation. Registration shall be automatic and acknowledged by the competent authorities to the exporter without delay and in any case within 10 working days of receipt, subject to Article 9(1) of this Regulation.

Where applicable the requirements set out in the second and third paragraphs shall be based on those defined for the use of national general export authorisations granted by those Member States which provide for such authorisations.

II. VIĐAUKI c [Ísland] almennt útflutningsleyfi nr. [IS003] (sem vísað er til í 1. mgr. 9. gr. reglugerðar þessarar).

Útflutningur eftir viðgerð/endurnýjun.

Útgáfustjórnvald: [Ísland].

Part 1 — Items

- 1. This general export authorisation covers all dual-use items specified in any entry in Annex I to this Regulation except those listed in paragraph 2 where:
 - (a) the items were reimported into the customs territory of the European Union for the purpose of maintenance, repair or replacement, and are exported or re-exported to the country of consignment without any changes to their original characteristics within a period of 5 years after the date when the original export authorisation has been granted; or

(b) the items are exported to the country of consignment in exchange for items of the same quality and number which were reimported into the customs territory of the European Union for maintenance, repair or replacement within a period of 5 years after the date when the original export authorisation has been granted.

2. Items excluded:

- (a) all items listed in Annex IIg;
- (b) all items in Sections D and E set out in Annex I to this Regulation;
- (c) the following items specified in Annex I to this Regulation:
 - 1A002a,
 - 1C012a,
 - 1C227,
 - 1C228,
 - 1C229,
 - 1C230,
 - 1C230, — 1C231,
 - 1C236,
 - 1C237,
 - 1C240,
 - 1C350,
 - 10330,
 - 1C450,
 - 5A001b5,
 - 5A002a2 to 5A002a9,
 - 5B002 Equipment as follows:
 - a. equipment specially designed for the "development" or "production" of equipment specified by 5A002a2 to 5A002a9;
 - b. measuring equipment specially designed to evaluate and validate the "information security" functions of equipment specified by 5A002a2 to 5A002a9,
 - 6A001a2a1,
 - 6A001a2a5,
 - 6A002a1c,
 - 6A00813,
 - 8A001b,
 - 8A001d,
 - 9A011.

Part 2 — Destinations

This authorisation is valid throughout the Union for exports to the following destinations:

Albania

Argentina

Bosnia and Herzegovina

Brazil

Chile

China (including Hong Kong and Macao)

Croatia

former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, the

French Overseas Territories

[...]

India

Kazakhstan

Mexico

Montenegro

Morocco

Russia

Serbia

Singapore

South Africa

South Korea

Tunisia

Turkey

Ukraine United Arab Emirates

Part 3 — Conditions and requirements for use

1. This authorisation can only be used when the initial export has taken place under a Union General Export Authorisation or an initial export authorisation has been granted by the competent authorities of the Member State where the original exporter was established for the export of the items which have subsequently been reimported into the customs territory of the European Union for the purposes of maintenance, repair or replacement. This authorisation is valid only for exports to the original end-user.

- 2. This authorisation does not authorise the export of items where:
 - (1) the exporter has been informed by the competent authorities of the Member State in which he is established as defined in Article 9(6) of this Regulation that the items in question are or may be intended, in their entirety or in part,
 - (a) for use in connection with the development, production, handling, operation, maintenance, storage, detection, identification or dissemination of chemical, biological or nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices or the development, production, maintenance or storage of missiles capable of delivering such weapons;
 - (b) for a military end-use as defined in Article 4(2) of this Regulation where the purchasing country or country of destination is subject to an arms embargo imposed by a decision or a common position adopted by the Council or a decision of the Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe or an arms embargo imposed by a binding resolution of the Security Council of the United Nations; or
 - (c) for use as parts or components of military items listed in the national military list that have been exported from the territory of the Member State concerned without authorisation or in breach of an authorisation prescribed by the national legislation of that Member State;
 - (2) the exporter is aware that the items in question are intended, in their entirety or in part, for any of the uses referred to in subparagraph (1);
 - (3) the relevant items are exported to a customs-free zone or a free warehouse which is located in a destination covered by this authorisation;
 - (4) the initial authorisation has been annulled, suspended, modified or revoked;
 - (5) the exporter, under his obligation to exercise due diligence, is aware that the end-use of the items in question is different from that specified in the original export authorisation.
- 3. On exportation of any of the items pursuant to this authorisation, exporters must:
 - (1) mention the reference number of the initial export authorisation in the export declaration to customs together with the name of the Member State that granted the authorisation, the EU reference number X002 and specify that the items are being exported under Union General Export Authorisation EU003 in box 44 of the Single Administrative Document;
 - (2) provide customs officers, if so requested, with documentary evidence of the date of importation of the items into the Union, of any maintenance, repair or replacement of the items carried out in the Union and of the fact that the items are being returned to the end-user and the country from which they were imported into the Union.
- 4. Any exporter who uses this authorisation must notify the competent authorities of the Member State where he is established of the first use of this authorisation no later than 30 days after the date when the first export took place or, alternatively, and in accordance with a requirement by the competent authority of the Member State where the exporter is established, prior to the first use of this authorisation. Member States shall notify the Commission of the notification mechanism chosen for this authorisation. The Commission shall publish the information notified to it in the C series of the Official Journal of the European Union. Reporting requirements attached to the use of this authorisation and additional information that the Member State from which the export is made might require on items exported under this authorisation are defined by Member States.

A Member State may require the exporter established in that Member State to register prior to the first use of this authorisation. Registration shall be automatic and acknowledged by the competent authorities to the exporter without delay and in any case within 10 working days of receipt, subject to Article 9(1) of this Regulation.

Where applicable the requirements set out in the second and third subparagraphs shall be based on those defined for the use of national general export authorisations granted by those Member States which provide for such authorisations.

5. This authorisation covers items for "repair", "replacement" and "maintenance". This may involve coincidental improvement on the original goods, e.g. resulting from the use of modern spare parts or from use of a later built standard for reliability or safety reasons, provided that this does not result in any enhancement to the functional capability of the items or provide the items with new or additional functions.

II. VIĐAUKI d

[Ísland] almennt útflutningsleyfi nr. [IS004] (sem vísað er til í 1. mgr. 9. gr. reglugerðar þessarar).

Tímabundinn útflutningur fyrir sýningu eða kaupstefnu.

Útgáfustjórnvald: [Ísland].

Part 1 - Items

This general export authorisation covers all dual-use items specified in any entry in Annex I to this Regulation except:

- (a) all items listed in Annex IIg;
- (b) all items in Section D set out in Annex I to this Regulation (this does not include software necessary to the proper functioning of the equipment for the purpose of the demonstration);
- (c) all items in Section E set out in Annex I to this Regulation;
- (d) the following items specified in Annex I to this Regulation:
 - 1A002a,
 - 1C002.b.4,
 - 1C010,
 - 1C012.a,
 - 1C227,
 - 1C228,
 - 1C229,
 - 1C230,
 - 1C231,
 - 1C236,
 - 1C237,
 - 1C240,
 - 1C350,
 - 1C450,
 - 5A001b5,
 - 5A002a2 to 5A002a9,
 - 5B002 Equipment as follows:
 - a. equipment specially designed for the "development" or "production" of equipment specified by 5A002a2 to 5A002a9;
 - b. measuring equipment specially designed to evaluate and validate the "information security" functions of equipment specified by 5A002a2 to 5A002a9,
 - 6A001,
 - 6A002a,
 - 6A00813,
 - 8A001b,
 - 8A001d,
 - 9A011.

Part 2 – Destinations

This authorisation is valid throughout the Union for exports to the following destinations:

Albania, Argentina, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Brazil, Chile, China (including Hong Kong and Macao), Croatia, the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, French Overseas Territories, [...], India, Kazakhstan, Mexico, Montenegro, Morocco, Russia, Serbia, Singapore, South Africa, South Korea, Tunisia, Turkey, Ukraine, and United Arab Emirates.

Part 3 – Conditions and requirements for use

1. This authorisation authorises the export of items listed in Part 1 on condition that the export concerns

temporary export for exhibition or fair as defined in point 6 and that the items are reimported within a period of 120 days after the initial export, complete and without modification, into the customs territory of the European Union.

- 2. The competent authority of the Member State where the exporter is established as defined in Article 9(6) of this Regulation may, at the exporter's request, waive the requirement that the items are to be reimported as stated in paragraph 1. To waive the requirement, the procedure for individual authorisations laid down in Articles 9(2) and 14(1) of this Regulation shall apply accordingly.
- 3. This authorisation does not authorise the export of items where:
 - (1) the exporter has been informed by the competent authorities of the Member State in which he is established that the items in question are or may be intended, in their entirety or in part:
 - (a) for use in connection with the development, production, handling, operation, maintenance, storage, detection, identification or dissemination of chemical, biological or nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices, or the development, production, maintenance or storage of missiles capable of delivering such weapons;
 - (b) for a military end-use as defined in Article 4(2) of this Regulation where the purchasing country or country of destination is subject to an arms embargo imposed by a decision or a common position adopted by the Council or a decision of the Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe or an arms embargo imposed by a binding resolution of the Security Council of the United Nations: or
 - (c) for use as parts or components of military items listed in the national military list that have been exported from the territory of the Member State concerned without authorisation or in breach of an authorisation prescribed by the national legislation of that Member State;
 - (2) the exporter is aware that the items in question are intended, in their entirety or in part, for any of the uses referred to in subparagraph (1);
 - (3) the relevant items are exported to a customs-free zone or a free warehouse which is located in a destination covered by this authorisation;
 - (4) the exporter has been informed by a competent authority of the Member State in which he is established, or is otherwise aware (e.g. from information received from the manufacturer), that the items in question have been classified by the competent authority as having a protective national security classification marking, equivalent to or above CONFIDENTIEL UE/EU CONFIDENTIAL;
 - (5) their return, in their original state, without the removal, copying or dissemination of any component or software, cannot be guaranteed by the exporter, or where a transfer of technology is connected with a presentation;
 - (6) the relevant items are to be exported for a private presentation or demonstration (e.g. in in-house showrooms):
 - (7) the relevant items are to be merged into any production process;
 - (8) the relevant items are to be used for their intended purpose, except to the minimum extent required for effective demonstration, but without making specific test outputs available to third parties;
 - (9) the export is to take place as a result of a commercial transaction, in particular as regards the sale, rental or lease of the relevant items;
 - (10) the relevant items are to be stored at an exhibition or fair only for the purpose of sale, rent or lease, without being presented or demonstrated;
 - (11) the exporter makes any arrangement which would prevent him from keeping the relevant items under his control during the whole period of the temporary export.
- 4. Exporters must mention the EU reference number X002 and specify that the items are being exported under Union General Export Authorisation EU004 in box 44 of the Single Administrative Document.
- 5. Any exporter who uses this authorisation must notify the competent authorities of the Member State where he is established of the first use of this authorisation no later than 30 days after the date when the first export took place or, alternatively, and in accordance with a requirement by the competent authority of the Member State where the exporter is established, prior to the first use of this authorisation. Member States shall notify the Commission of the notification mechanism chosen for this authorisation. The Commission shall publish the information notified to it in the C series of the *Official Journal of the European Union*. Reporting requirements attached to the use of this authorisation and additional information that the Member State from which the export is made might require on items exported under this authorisation are defined by Member States.
 - A Member State may require exporters established in that Member State to register prior to the first use of

this authorisation. Registration shall be automatic and acknowledged by the competent authorities to the exporter without delay and in any case within 10 working days of receipt, subject to Article 9(1) of this Regulation.

Where applicable the requirements set out in the second and third subparagraphs shall be based on those defined for the use of national general export authorisations granted by those Member States which provide for such authorisations.

6. For the purpose of this authorisation, "exhibition or fair" means commercial events of a specific duration at which several exhibitors make demonstrations of their products to trade visitors or to the general public.

II. VIÐAUKI e [Ísland] almennt útflutningsleyfi nr. [IS005] (sem vísað er til í 1. mgr. 9. gr. reglugerðar þessarar).

Fjarskipti.

Útgáfustjórnvald: [Ísland].

Part 1 - Items

This general export authorisation covers the following dual-use items specified in Annex I to this Regulation: (a) the following items of Category 5, Part 1:

- (i) items, including specially designed or developed components and accessories therefore specified in 5A001b2 and 5A001c and d;
- (ii) items specified in 5B001 and 5D001, where test, inspection and production equipment is concerned and software for items mentioned under (i);
- (b) technology controlled by 5E001a, where required for the installation, operation, maintenance or repair of items specified under (a) and intended for the same end-user.

Part 2 – Destinations

This authorisation is valid throughout the Union for exports to the following destinations:

Argentina, China (including Hong Kong and Macao), Croatia, India, Russia, South Africa, South Korea, Turkey, and Ukraine.

Part 3 - Conditions and requirements for use

- 1. This authorisation does not authorise the export of items where:
 - (1) the exporter has been informed by the competent authorities of the Member State in which he is established as defined in Article 9(6) of this Regulation that the items in question are or may be intended, in their entirety or in part:
 - (a) for use in connection with the development, production, handling, operation, maintenance, storage, detection, identification or dissemination of chemical, biological or nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices, or the development, production, maintenance or storage of missiles capable of delivering such weapons;
 - (b) for a military end-use as defined in Article 4(2) of this Regulation where the purchasing country or country of destination is subject to an arms embargo imposed by a decision or a common position adopted by the Council or a decision of the Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe or an arms embargo imposed by a binding resolution of the Security Council of the United Nations;
 - (c) for use as parts or components of military items listed in the national military list that have been exported from the territory of the Member State concerned without authorisation or in breach of an authorisation prescribed by the national legislation of that Member State; or
 - (d) for use in connection with a violation of human rights, democratic principles or freedom of speech as defined by the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union, by using interception technologies and digital data transfer devices for monitoring mobile phones and text messages and targeted surveillance of Internet use (e.g. via Monitoring Centres and Lawful Interception Gateways);
 - (2) the exporter, under his obligation to exercise due diligence, is aware that the items in question are intended, in their entirety or in part, for any of the uses referred to in subparagraph 1;
 - (3) the exporter, under his obligation to exercise due diligence, is aware that the items in question will be re-exported to any destination other than those listed in Part 2 of this Annex or in Part 2 of Annex IIa

or to Member States;

(4) the relevant items are exported to a customs-free zone or a free warehouse which is located in a destination covered by this authorisation.

- 2. Exporters must mention the EU reference number X002 and specify that the items are being exported under Union General Export Authorisation EU005 in box 44 of the Single Administrative Document.
- 3. Any exporter who uses this authorisation must notify the competent authorities of the Member State where he is established of the first use of this authorisation no later than 30 days after the date when the first export took place or, alternatively, and in accordance with a requirement by the competent authority of the Member State where the exporter is established, prior to the first use of this authorisation. Member States shall notify the Commission of the notification mechanism chosen for this authorisation. The Commission shall publish the information notified to it in the C series of the Official Journal of the European Union. Reporting requirements attached to the use of this authorisation and additional information that the Member State from which the export is made might require on items exported under this authorisation are defined by Member States

A Member State may require exporters established in that Member State to register prior to the first use of this authorisation. Registration shall be automatic and acknowledged by the competent authorities to the exporter without delay and in any case within 10 working days of receipt, subject to Article 9 (1) of this Regulation.

Where applicable the requirements set out in the second and third subparagraphs shall be based on those defined for the use of national general export authorisations granted by those Member States which provide for such authorisations.

II. VIÐAUKI f [Ísland] almennt útflutningsleyfi nr. [IS006] (sem vísað er til í 1. mgr. 9. gr. regugerðar þessarar).

Íðefni.

Útgáfustjórnvald: Ísland.

Part 1 – Items

This general export authorisation covers the following dual-use items specified in Annex I to this Regulation:

1C350:

- 1. Thiodiglycol (111-48-8);
- 2. Phosphorus oxychloride (10025-87-3);
- 3. Dimethyl methylphosphonate (756-79-6);
- 5. Methylphosphonyl dichloride (676-97-1);
- 6. Dimethyl phosphite (DMP) (868-85-9);
- 7. Phosphorus trichloride (7719-12-2);
- 8. Trimethyl phosphite (TMP) (121-45-9);
- 9. Thionyl chloride (7719-09-7);
- 10. 3-Hydroxy-1-methylpiperidine (3554-74-3);
- 11. N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)-aminoethyl chloride (96-79-7);
- 12. N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)-aminoethane thiol (5842-07-9);
- 13. Quinuclidin-3-ol (1619-34-7);
- 14. Potassium fluoride (7789-23-3);
- 15. 2-Chloroethanol (107-07-3);
- 16. Dimethylamine (124-40-3);
- 17. Diethyl ethylphosphonate (78-38-6);
- 18. Diethyl-N,N-dimethylphosphoramidate (2404-03-7);
- 19. Diethyl phosphite (762-04-9);
- 20. Dimethylamine hydrochloride (506-59-2);
- 21. Ethyl phosphinyl dichloride (1498-40-4);
- 22. Ethyl phosphonyl dichloride (1066-50-8);
- 24. Hydrogen fluoride (7664-39-3);
- 25. Methyl benzilate (76-89-1);

- 26. Methyl phosphinyl dichloride (676-83-5);
- 27. N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)-amino ethanol (96-80-0);
- 28. Pinacolyl alcohol (464-07-3);
- 30. Triethyl phosphite (122-52-1);
- 31. Arsenic trichloride (7784-34-1);
- 32. Benzilic acid (76-93-7);
- 33. Diethyl methylphosphonite (15715-41-0);
- 34. Dimethyl ethylphosphonate (6163-75-3);
- 35. Ethyl phosphinyl difluoride (430-78-4):
- 36. Methyl phosphinyl difluoride (753-59-3);
- 37. 3-Quinuclidone (3731-38-2);
- 38. Phosphorus pentachloride (10026-13-8);
- 39. Pinacolone (75-97-8);
- 40. Potassium cyanide (151-50-8);
- 41. Potassium bifluoride (7789-29-9);
- 42. Ammonium hydrogen fluoride or ammonium bifluoride (1341-49-7);
- 43. Sodium fluoride (7681-49-4);
- 44. Sodium bifluoride (1333-83-1);
- 45. Sodium cyanide (143-33-9);
- 46. Triethanolamine (102-71-6);
- 47. Phosphorus pentasulphide (1314-80-3);
- 48. Di-isopropylamine (108-18-9);
- 49. Diethylaminoethanol (100-37-8);
- 50. Sodium sulphide (1313-82-2);
- 51. Sulphur monochloride (10025-67-9);
- 52. Sulphur dichloride (10545-99-0);
- 53. Triethanolamine hydrochloride (637-39-8):
- 54. N,N-Diisopropyl-(Beta)-aminoethyl chloride hydrochloride (4261-68-1);
- 55. Methylphosphonic acid (993-13-5);
- 56. Diethyl methylphosphonate (683-08-9);
- 57. N,N-Dimethylaminophosphoryl dichloride (677-43-0);
- 58. Triisopropyl phosphite (116-17-6);
- 59. Ethyldiethanolamine (139-87-7);
- 60. O,O-Diethyl phosphorothioate (2465-65-8);
- 61. O,O-Diethyl phosphorodithioate (298-06-6);
- 62. Sodium hexafluorosilicate (16893-85-9);
- 63. Methylphosphonothioic dichloride (676-98-2).

1C450 a:

- 4. Phosgene: Carbonyl dichloride (75-44-5);
- 5. Cyanogen chloride (506-77-4);
- 6. Hydrogen cyanide (74-90-8);
- 7. Chloropicrin: Trichloronitromethane (76-06-2);

1C450 b:

- 1. Chemicals, other than those specified in the Military Goods Controls or in 1C350, containing a phosphorus atom to which is bonded one methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso) group but not further carbon atoms;
- 2. N,N-Dialkyl [methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso)] phosphoramidic dihalides, other than N,N-Dimethylaminophosphoryl dichloride which is specified in 1C350.57;
- 3. Dialkyl [methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso)] N,N-dialkyl [methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso)]-phosphoramidates, other than Diethyl-N,N-dimethylphosphoramidate which is specified in 1C350;
- N,N-Dialkyl [methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso)] aminoethyl-2-chlorides and corresponding protonated salts, other than N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)-aminoethyl chloride or N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)aminoethyl chloride hydrochloride which are specified in 1C350;
- 5. N,N-Dialkyl [methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso)] aminoethane-2-ols and corresponding protonated salts; other than N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)-aminoethanol (96-80-0) and N,N-Diethylaminoethanol (100-37-8) which are specified in 1C350;

6. N,N-Dialkyl [methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso)] aminoethane-2-thiols and corresponding protonated salts, other than N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)-aminoethane thiol which is specified in

1C350;

8. Methyldiethanolamine (105-59-9).

Part 2 – Destinations

This authorisation is valid throughout the Union for exports to the following destinations: Argentina, Croatia, [...], South Korea, Turkey, and Ukraine.

Part 3 - Conditions and requirements for use

- 1. This authorisation does not authorise the export of items where:
 - (1) the exporter has been informed by the competent authorities of the Member State in which he is established as defined in Article 9(6) of this Regulation that the items in question are or may be intended, in their entirety or in part:
 - (a) for use in connection with the development, production, handling, operation, maintenance, storage, detection, identification or dissemination of chemical, biological or nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices, or the development, production, maintenance or storage of missiles capable of delivering such weapons;
 - (b) for a military end-use as defined in Article 4(2) of this Regulation where the purchasing country or country of destination is subject to an arms embargo imposed by a decision or a common position adopted by the Council or a decision of the Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe or an arms embargo imposed by a binding resolution of the Security Council of the United Nations; or
 - (c) for use as parts or components of military items listed in the national military list that have been exported from the territory of the Member State concerned without authorisation or in breach of an authorisation prescribed by the national legislation of that Member State;
 - (2) the exporter, under his obligation to exercise due diligence, is aware that the items in question are intended, in their entirety or in part, for any of the uses referred to in subparagraph 1;
 - (3) the exporter, under his obligation to exercise due diligence, is aware that the items in question will be re-exported to any destination other than those listed in Part 2 of this Annex or in Part 2 of Annex IIa or to Member States; or
 - (4) the relevant items are exported to a customs-free zone or a free warehouse which is located in a destination covered by this authorisation.
- 2. Exporters must mention the EU reference number X002 and specify that the items are being exported under Union General Export Authorisation EU006 in box 44 of the Single Administrative Document.
- 3. Any exporter who uses this authorisation must notify the competent authorities of the Member State where he is established of the first use of this authorisation no later than 30 days after the date when the first export took place or, alternatively, and in accordance with a requirement by the competent authority of the Member State where the exporter is established, prior to the first use of this authorisation. Member States shall notify the Commission of the notification mechanism chosen for this authorisation. The Commission shall publish the information notified to it in the C series of the *Official Journal of the European Union*. Reporting requirements attached to the use of this authorisation and additional information that the Member State from which the export is made might require on items exported under this authorisation are defined by Member States.

A Member State may require exporters established in that Member State to register prior to the first use of this authorisation. Registration shall be automatic and acknowledged by the competent authorities to the exporter without delay and in any case within 10 working days of receipt, subject to Article 9(1) of this Regulation.

Where applicable the requirements set out in the second and third subparagraphs shall be based on those defined for the use of national general export authorisations granted by those Member States which provide for such authorisations.

II. VIÐAUKI g (Listi sem vísað er til í a-lið 4. mgr. 9. gr. reglugerðar þessarar og II. viðaukum a, c og d við reglugerð þessa).

The entries do not always provide a complete description of the items and the related notes in Annex I. Only Annex I provides a complete description of the items.

The mention of an item in this Annex does not affect the application of the General Software Note (GSN) in Annex I.

- all items specified in Annex IV,
- OC001 "Natural uranium" or "depleted uranium" or thorium in the form of metal, alloy, chemical compound or concentrate and any other material containing one or more of the foregoing,
- 0C002 "Special fissile materials" other than those specified in Annex IV,
- 0D001 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "development", "production" or "..." of goods specified in Category 0, in so far as it relates to 0C001 or to those items of 0C002 that are excluded from Annex IV,
- 0E001 "Technology" in accordance with the Nuclear Technology Note for the "development", "production" or "..." of goods specified in Category 0, in so far as it relates to 0C001 or to those items of 0C002 that are excluded from Annex IV,
- 1A102 Resaturated pyrolised carbon-carbon components designed for space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104,
- 1C351 Human pathogens, zoonoses and "toxins",
- 1C352 Animal pathogens,
- 1C353 Genetic elements and genetically modified organisms,
- 1C354 Plant pathogens,
- 1C450a.1. amiton: O,O-Diethyl S-[2-(diethylamino)ethyl] phosphorothiolate (78-53-5) and corresponding alkylated or protonated salts,
- 1C450a.2. PFIB: 1,1,3,3,3-Pentafluoro-2-(trifluoromethyl)-1-propene (382-21-8),
- 7E104 "Technology" for the integration of flight control, guidance and propulsion data into a flight management system for optimisation of rocket system trajectory,
- 9A009.a. Hybrid rocket propulsion systems with total impulse capacity exceeding 1.1 MNs,
- 9A117 Staging mechanisms, separation mechanisms and interstages usable in "missiles".

Yfirlýsing framkvæmdastjórnarinnar.

The Commission intends to review this Regulation no later than 31 December 2013, in particular as regards assessing the possibility of introducing a General Export Authorisation on low-value shipments.

Yfirlýsing Evrópuþingsins, ráðsins og framkvæmdastjórnarinnar um sendingar með lágu verðgildi.

This Regulation does not affect the National General Export Authorisations on low-value shipments issued by Member States in accordance with Article 9(4) of Regulation (EC) No 428/2009.

Fylgiskjal 3.

Reglugerð Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins (ESB) nr. 388/2012 frá 19. apríl 2012

um breytingu á reglugerð ráðsins (EB) nr. 428/2009 um að koma á fót Bandalagskerfi um eftirlit með útflutningi, tilflutningi, miðlun og viðkomu hluta með tvíþætt notagildi.

Í stað I. viðauka við reglugerð (EB) nr. 420/2009 komi textinn í viðaukanum við reglugerð þessa. (Efnisútdráttur).

VIĐAUKI

"I. VIÐAUKI Listi sem vísað er til í 3. gr. reglugerðar þessarar.

LIST OF DUAL-USE ITEMS

This list implements internationally agreed dual-use controls including the Wassenaar Arrangement, the Missile Technology Control Regime (MTCR), the Nuclear Suppliers' Group (NSG), the Australia Group and the Chemical Weapons Convention (CWC).

CONTENTS

	CONTEN
Notes	
Acronyms and	abbreviations
Definitions	
Category 0	Nuclear materials, facilities and equipment
Category 1	Special materials and related equipment
Category 2	Materials processing
Category 3	Electronics
Category 4	Computers
Category 5	Telecommunications and "information security"
Category 6	Sensors and lasers
Category 7	Navigation and avionics
Category 8	Marine

Aerospace and propulsion

Category 9

GENERAL NOTES TO ANNEX I

- For control of goods which are designed or modified for military use, see the relevant list(s) of controls on military goods maintained by individual Member States. References in this Annex that state "SEE ALSO MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS" refer to the same lists.
- The object of the controls contained in this Annex should not be defeated by the export of any non-controlled goods (including plant) containing one or more controlled components when the controlled component or components are the principal element of the goods and can feasibly be removed or used for other purposes.
 - <u>NB</u>: In judging whether the controlled component or components are to be considered the principal element, it is necessary to weigh the factors of quantity, value and technological know-how involved and other special circumstances which might establish the controlled component or components as the principal element of the goods being procured.
- 3. Goods specified in this Annex include both new and used goods.
- 4. In some instances chemicals are listed by name and CAS number. The list applies to chemicals of the same structural formula (including hydrates) regardless of name or CAS number. CAS numbers are shown to assist in identifying a particular chemical or mixture, irrespective of nomenclature. CAS numbers cannot be used as unique identifiers because some forms of the listed chemical have different CAS numbers, and mixtures containing a listed chemical may also have different CAS numbers.

NUCLEAR TECHNOLOGY NOTE (NTN)

(To be read in conjunction with Section E of Category 0.)

The "technology" directly associated with any goods controlled in Category 0 is controlled according to the provisions of Category 0.

"Technology" for the "development", "production" or "use" of goods under control remains under control even when applicable to non-controlled goods.

The approval of goods for export also authorises the export to the same end-user of the minimum "technology" required for the installation, operation, maintenance and repair of the goods.

Controls on "technology" transfer do not apply to information "in the public domain" or to "basic scientific research".

GENERAL TECHNOLOGY NOTE (GTN)

(To be read in conjunction with Section E of Categories 1 to 9.)

The export of "technology" which is "required" for the "development", "production" or "use" of goods controlled in Categories 1 to 9, is controlled according to the provisions of Categories 1 to 9.

"Technology" "required" for the "development", "production" or "use" of goods under control remains under control even when applicable to non-controlled goods.

Controls do not apply to that "technology" which is the minimum necessary for the installation, operation, maintenance (checking) and repair of those goods which are not controlled or whose export has been authorised.

NB: This does not release such "technology" specified in 1E002.e., 1E002.f., 8E002.a. and 8E002.b.

Controls on "technology" transfer do not apply to information "in the public domain", to "basic scientific research" or to the minimum necessary information for patent applications.

GENERAL SOFTWARE NOTE (GSN)

(This note overrides any control within Section D of Categories 0 to 9.)

Categories 0 to 9 of this list do not control "software" which is either:

- a. Generally available to the public by being:
 - 1. Sold from stock at retail selling points, without restriction, by means of:
 - a. Over-the-counter transactions;
 - b. Mail order transactions;
 - c. Electronic transactions; or
 - d. Telephone order transactions; and
 - 2. Designed for installation by the user without further substantial support by the supplier; or
 - NB: Entry a. of the General Software Note does not release "software" specified in Category 5 Part 2 ("Information Security").
- b. "In the public domain".

EDITORIAL PRACTICES IN THE OFFICIAL JOURNAL OF THE EUROPEAN UNION

In accordance with the rules set out in paragraph 6.5 on page 108 of the Interinstitutional style guide (2011 edition), in texts published in the Official Journal of the European Union in the English language:

- a comma is used to separate whole number from decimals (e.g. 3,67 cm),
- a space is used to indicate thousands in whole numbers (e.g. EUR 100 000).

The text reproduced in this Annex follows the above-described practice.

By contrast — and by way of information — in the original English version of the same text:

- a full stop is used to separate whole numbers from decimals (e.g. 3,67 cm),
- a comma is used to indicate thousands in whole numbers (e.g. EUR 100 000).

ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS USED IN THIS ANNEX

An acronym or abbreviation, when used as a defined term, will be found in "Definitions of Terms used in this Annex".

Acronym or abbreviation	Meaning
ABEC	Annular Bearing Engineers Committee
AGMA	American Gear Manufacturers' Association
AHRS	attitude and heading reference systems
AISI	American Iron and Steel Institute
ALU	arithmetic logic unit
ANSI	American National Standards Institute
ASTM	the American Society for Testing and Materials
ATC	air traffic control
AVLIS	atomic vapour laser isotope separation
CAD	computer-aided-design
CAS	Chemical Abstracts Service
CCITT	International Telegraph and Telephone Consultative Committee
CDU	control and display unit
CEP	circular error probable
CNTD	controlled nucleation thermal deposition
CRISLA	chemical reaction by isotope selective laser activation.
CVD	chemical vapour deposition
CW	chemical warfare
CW (for lasers)	continuous wave
DME	distance measuring equipment
DS	directionally solidified
EB-PVD	electron beam physical vapour deposition
EBU	European Broadcasting Union
ECM	electro-chemical machining
ECR	electron cyclotron resonance
EDM	electrical discharge machines
EEPROMS	electrically erasable programmable read only memory
EIA	Electronic Industries Association
EMC	electromagnetic compatibility

Acronym or abbreviation	Meaning
ETSI	European Telecommunications Standards Institute
FFT	Fast Fourier Transform
GLONASS	global navigation satellite system
GPS	global positioning system
НВТ	hetero-bipolar transistors
HDDR	high density digital recording
НЕМТ	high electron mobility transistors
ICAO	International Civil Aviation Organisation
IEC	International Electro-technical Commission
IEEE	Institute of Electrical and Electronic Engineers
IFOV	instantaneous-field-of-view
ILS	instrument landing system
IRIG	inter-range instrumentation group
ISA	international standard atmosphere
ISAR	inverse synthetic aperture radar
ISO	International Organisation for Standardisation
ITU	International Telecommunication Union
JIS	Japanese Industrial Standard
JT	Joule-Thomson
LIDAR	light detection and ranging
LRU	line replaceable unit
MAC	message authentication code
Mach	ratio of speed of an object to speed of sound (after Ernst Mach)
MLIS	molecular laser isotopic separation
MLS	microwave landing systems
MOCVD	metal organic chemical vapour deposition
MRI	magnetic resonance imaging
MTBF	mean-time-between-failures
Mtops	million theoretical operations per second
MTTF	mean-time-to-failure
NBC	Nuclear, Biological and Chemical
NDT	non-destructive test
PAR	precision approach radar

Acronym or abbreviation	Meaning
PIN	personal identification number
ppm	parts per million
PSD	power spectral density
QAM	quadrature-amplitude-modulation
RF	radio frequency
SACMA	Suppliers of Advanced Composite Materials Association
SAR	synthetic aperture radar
SC	single crystal
SLAR	sidelooking airborne radar
SMPTE	Society of Motion Picture and Television Engineers
SRA	shop replaceable assembly
SRAM	static random access memory
SRM	SACMA Recommended Methods
SSB	single sideband
SSR	secondary surveillance radar
TCSEC	trusted computer system evaluation criteria
TIR	total indicated reading
UV	ultraviolet
UTS	ultimate tensile strength
VOR	very high frequency omni-directional range
YAG	yttrium/aluminum garnet

DEFINITIONS OF TERMS USED IN THIS ANNEX

Definitions of terms between 'single quotation marks' are given in a Technical Note to the relevant item.

Definitions of terms between "double quotation marks" are as follows:

 \underline{NB} : Category references are given in brackets after the defined term.

"Accuracy" (2 6), usually measured in terms of inaccuracy, means the maximum deviation, positive or negative, of an indicated value from an accepted standard or true value.

"Active flight control systems" (7) are systems that function to prevent undesirable "aircraft" and missile motions or structural loads by autonomously processing outputs from multiple sensors and then providing necessary preventive commands to effect automatic control.

"Active pixel" (6 8) is a minimum (single) element of the solid state array which has a photoelectric transfer function when exposed to light (electromagnetic) radiation.

"Adapted for use in war" (1) means any modification or selection (such as altering purity, shelf life, virulence, dissemination characteristics, or resistance to UV radiation) designed to increase the effectiveness in producing casualties in humans or animals, degrading equipment or damaging crops or the environment.

"Adjusted Peak Performance" (4) is an adjusted peak rate at which "digital computers" perform 64-bit or larger floating point additions and multiplications, and is expressed in Weighted TeraFLOPS (WT) with units of 10^{12} adjusted floating point operations per second.

NB: See Category 4, Technical Note.

"Aircraft" (1 7 9) means a fixed wing, swivel wing, rotary wing (helicopter), tilt rotor or tilt-wing airborne vehicle.

NB: See also "civil aircraft".

"All compensations available" (2) means after all feasible measures available to the manufacturer to minimise all systematic positioning errors for the particular machine-tool model or measuring errors for the particular coordinate measuring machine are considered.

"Allocated by the ITU" (3 5) means the allocation of frequency bands according to the current edition of the ITU Radio Regulations for primary, permitted and secondary services.

NB: Additional and alternative allocations are not included.

"Angle random walk" (7) means the angular error build up with time that is due to white noise in angular rate. (IEEE STD 528-2001)

"Angular position deviation" (2) means the maximum difference between angular position and the actual, very accurately measured angular position after the workpiece mount of the table has been turned out of its initial position (ref. VDI/VDE 2617, Draft: 'Rotary tables on coordinate measuring machines').

"APP" (4) is equivalent to "Adjusted Peak Performance".

"Asymmetric algorithm" (5) means a cryptographic algorithm using different, mathematically-related keys for encryption and decryption.

NB: A common use of "asymmetric algorithms" is key management.

"Automatic target tracking" (6) means a processing technique that automatically determines and provides as output an extrapolated value of the most probable position of the target in real time.

"Average output power" (6) means the total "laser" output energy in joules divided by the "laser duration" in seconds.

"Basic gate propagation delay time" (3) means the propagation delay time value corresponding to the basic gate used in a "monolithic integrated circuit". For a 'family' of "monolithic integrated circuits", this may be specified either as the propagation delay time per typical gate within the given 'family' or as the typical propagation delay time per gate within the given 'family'.

- <u>NB 1</u>: "Basic gate propagation delay time" is not to be confused with the input/output delay time of a complex "monolithic integrated circuit".
- <u>NB 2</u>: 'Family' consists of all integrated circuits to which all of the following are applied as their manufacturing methodology and specifications except their respective functions:
 - a. The common hardware and software architecture;
 - b. The common design and process technology; and
 - c. The common basic characteristics.

"Basic scientific research" (GTN NTN) means experimental or theoretical work undertaken principally to acquire new knowledge of the fundamental principles of phenomena or observable facts, not primarily directed towards a specific practical aim or objective.

"Bias" (accelerometer) (7) means the average over a specified time of accelerometer output, measured at specified operating conditions, that has no correlation with input acceleration or rotation. "Bias" is expressed in g or in metres per second squared (g or m/s^2). (IEEE Std 528-2001) (Micro g equals 1×10^{-6} g)

"Bias" (gyro) (7) means the average over a specified time of gyro output measured at specified operating conditions that has no correlation with input rotation or acceleration. "Bias" is typically expressed in degrees per hour (deg/hr). (IEEE Std 528-2001)

"Camming" (2) means axial displacement in one revolution of the main spindle measured in a plane perpendicular to the spindle faceplate, at a point next to the circumference of the spindle faceplate (Reference: ISO 230/1~1986, paragraph 5.63).

"Carbon fibre preforms" (1) means an ordered arrangement of uncoated or coated fibres intended to constitute a framework of a part before the "matrix" is introduced to form a "composite".

"CEP" (circle of equal probability) (7) is a measure of accuracy; the radius of the circle centred at the target, at a specific range, in which 50 % of the payloads impact.

"Chemical laser" (6) means a "laser" in which the excited species is produced by the output energy from a chemical reaction.

"Chemical mixture" (1) means a solid, liquid or gaseous product made up of two or more components which do not react together under the conditions under which the mixture is stored.

"Circulation-controlled anti-torque or circulation controlled direction control systems" (7) are systems that use air blown over aerodynamic surfaces to increase or control the forces generated by the surfaces.

"Civil aircraft" (1 3 4 7) means those "aircraft" listed by designation in published airworthiness certification lists by the civil aviation authorities to fly commercial civil internal and external routes or for legitimate civil, private or business use.

NB: See also "aircraft".

"Commingled" (1) means filament to filament blending of thermoplastic fibres and reinforcement fibres in order to produce a fibre reinforcement "matrix" mix in total fibre form.

"Comminution" (1) means a process to reduce a material to particles by crushing or grinding.

"Common channel signalling" (5) is a signalling method in which a single channel between exchanges conveys, by means of labelled messages, signalling information relating to a multiplicity of circuits or calls and other information such as that used for network management.

"Communications channel controller" (4) means the physical interface which controls the flow of synchronous or asynchronous digital information. It is an assembly that can be integrated into computer or telecommunications equipment to provide communications access.

"Compensation systems" (6) consist of the primary scalar sensor, one or more reference sensors (e.g. vector magnetometers) together with software that permit reduction of rigid body rotation noise of the platform.

"Composite" (1 2 6 8 9) means a "matrix" and an additional phase or additional phases consisting of particles, whiskers, fibres or any combination thereof, present for a specific purpose or purposes.

"Compound rotary table" (2) means a table allowing the workpiece to rotate and tilt about two non-parallel axes, which can be coordinated simultaneously for "contouring control".

"III/V compounds" (3 6) means polycrystalline or binary or complex monocrystalline products consisting of elements of groups IIIA and VA of Mendeleyev's periodic classification table (e.g. gallium arsenide, gallium-aluminium arsenide, indium phosphide).

"Contouring control" (2) means two or more "numerically controlled" motions operating in accordance with instructions that specify the next required position and the required feed rates to that position. These feed rates are varied in relation to each other so that a desired contour is generated (ref. ISO/DIS 2806-1980).

"Critical temperature" (1 3 5) (sometimes referred to as the transition temperature) of a specific "superconductive" material means the temperature at which the material loses all resistance to the flow of direct electrical current.

"Cryptographic activation" (5) means any technique that activates or enables cryptographic capability, via a secure mechanism that is implemented by the manufacturer of the item and is uniquely bound to the item or customer for which the cryptographic capability is being activated or enabled (e.g. a serial number-based licence key or an authentication instrument such as a digitally signed certificate).

Technical Note

"Cryptographic activation" techniques and mechanisms may be implemented as hardware, "software" or "technology".

"Cryptography" (5) means the discipline which embodies principles, means and methods for the transformation of data in order to hide its information content, prevent its undetected modification or prevent its unauthorised use. "Cryptography" is limited to the transformation of information using one or more 'secret parameters' (e.g. crypto variables) or associated key management.

NB: 'Secret parameter': a constant or key kept from the knowledge of others or shared only within a group.

"CW laser" (6) means a "laser" that produces a nominally constant output energy for greater than 0,25 seconds.

"Data-Based Referenced Navigation" ("DBRN") (7) Systems means systems which use various sources of previously measured geo-mapping data integrated to provide accurate navigation information under dynamic conditions. Data sources include bathymetric maps, stellar maps, gravity maps, magnetic maps or 3-D digital terrain maps.

"Deformable mirrors" (6) (also known as adaptive optic mirrors) means mirrors having:

- a. A single continuous optical reflecting surface which is dynamically deformed by the application of individual torques or forces to compensate for distortions in the optical waveform incident upon the mirror; or
- b. Multiple optical reflecting elements that can be individually and dynamically repositioned by the application of torques or forces to compensate for distortions in the optical waveform incident upon the mirror.

"Depleted uranium" (0) means uranium depleted in the isotope 235 below that occurring in nature.

"Development" (GTN NTN All) is related to all phases prior to serial production, such as: design, design research, design analyses, design concepts, assembly and testing of prototypes, pilot production schemes, design data, process of transforming design data into a product, configuration design, integration design, layouts.

"Diffusion bonding" (1 2 9) means a solid state molecular joining of at least two separate metals into a single piece with a joint strength equivalent to that of the weakest material.

"Digital computer" (4 5) means equipment which can, in the form of one or more discrete variables, perform all of the following:

- a. Accept data;
- b. Store data or instructions in fixed or alterable (writable) storage devices;
- c. Process data by means of a stored sequence of instructions which is modifiable; and
- d. Provide output of data.
- NB: Modifications of a stored sequence of instructions include replacement of fixed storage devices, but not a physical change in wiring or interconnections.

"Digital transfer rate" (def) means the total bit rate of the information that is directly transferred on any type of medium.

NB: See also "total digital transfer rate".

"Direct-acting hydraulic pressing" (2) means a deformation process which uses a fluid-filled flexible bladder in direct contact with the workpiece.

"Drift rate" (gyro) (7) means the component of gyro output that is functionally independent of input rotation. It is expressed as an angular rate. (IEEE STD 528-2001)

"Dynamic signal analysers" (3) means "signal analysers" which use digital sampling and transformation techniques to form a Fourier spectrum display of the given waveform including amplitude and phase information.

NB: See also "signal analysers".

"Effective gramme" (0 1) of "special fissile material" means:

- a. For plutonium isotopes and uranium-233, the isotope weight in grammes;
- b. For uranium enriched 1 per cent or greater in the isotope uranium-235, the element weight in grammes multiplied by the square of its enrichment expressed as a decimal weight fraction;
- c. For uranium enriched below 1 per cent in the isotope uranium-235, the element weight in grammes multiplied by 0,0001.

"Electronic assembly" (2 3 4 5) means a number of electronic components (i.e. 'circuit elements', 'discrete components', integrated circuits, etc.) connected together to perform (a) specific function(s), replaceable as an entity and normally capable of being disassembled.

<u>NB 1</u>: 'Circuit element': a single active or passive functional part of an electronic circuit, such as one diode, one transistor, one resistor, one capacitor, etc.

NB 2: 'Discrete component': a separately packaged 'circuit element' with its own external connections.

"Electronically steerable phased array antenna" (5 6) means an antenna which forms a beam by means of phase coupling, i.e. the beam direction is controlled by the complex excitation coefficients of the radiating elements and the direction of that beam can be varied in azimuth or in elevation, or both, by application, both in transmission and reception, of an electrical signal.

"Energetic materials" (1) means substances or mixtures that react chemically to release energy required for their intended application. "Explosives", "pyrotechnics" and "propellants" are subclasses of energetic materials.

"End-effectors" (2) means grippers, 'active tooling units' and any other tooling that is attached to the baseplate on the end of a "robot" manipulator arm.

NB: 'Active tooling unit' means a device for applying motive power, process energy or sensing to the workpiece.

"Equivalent Density" (6) means the mass of an optic per unit optical area projected onto the optical surface.

"Expert systems" (7) mean systems providing results by application of rules to data which are stored independently of the "programme" and capable of any of the following:

- a. Modifying automatically the "source code" introduced by the user;
- b. Providing knowledge linked to a class of problems in quasi-natural language; or
- c. Acquiring the knowledge required for their development (symbolic training).

"Explosives" (1) means solid, liquid or gaseous substances or mixtures of substances which, in their application as primary, booster, or main charges in warheads, demolition and other applications, are required to detonate.

"FADEC Systems" (7 9) means Full Authority Digital Engine Control Systems — A digital electronic control system for a gas turbine engine that is able to autonomously control the engine throughout its whole operating range from demanded engine start until demanded engine shut-down, in both normal and fault conditions.

"Fault tolerance" (4) is the capability of a computer system, after any malfunction of any of its hardware or "software" components, to continue to operate without human intervention, at a given level of service that provides: continuity of operation, data integrity and recovery of service within a given time.

"Fibrous or filamentary materials" (0 1 8) include:

- a. Continuous "monofilaments";
- b. Continuous "yarns" and "rovings";
- c. "Tapes", fabrics, random mats and braids;
- d. Chopped fibres, staple fibres and coherent fibre blankets;
- e. Whiskers, either monocrystalline or polycrystalline, of any length;
- f. Aromatic polyamide pulp.

"Film type integrated circuit" (3) means an array of 'circuit elements' and metallic interconnections formed by deposition of a thick or thin film on an insulating "substrate".

<u>NB</u>: 'Circuit element' is a single active or passive functional part of an electronic circuit, such as one diode, one transistor, one resistor, one capacitor, etc.

"Fixed" (5) means that the coding or compression algorithm cannot accept externally supplied parameters (e.g. cryptographic or key variables) and cannot be modified by the user.

"Flight control optical sensor array" (7) is a network of distributed optical sensors, using "laser" beams, to provide realtime flight control data for on-board processing.

"Flight path optimisation" (7) is a procedure that minimises deviations from a four-dimensional (space and time) desired trajectory based on maximising performance or effectiveness for mission tasks.

"Focal plane array" (6 8) means a linear or two-dimensional planar layer, or combination of planar layers, of individual detector elements, with or without readout electronics, which work in the focal plane.

<u>NB</u>: This is not intended to include a stack of single detector elements or any two, three or four element detectors provided time delay and integration is not performed within the element.

"Fractional bandwidth" (3 5) means the "instantaneous bandwidth" divided by the centre frequency, expressed as a percentage.

"Frequency hopping" (5) means a form of "spread spectrum" in which the transmission frequency of a single communication channel is made to change by a random or pseudo-random sequence of discrete steps.

"Frequency switching time" (3 5) means the time (i.e. delay) taken by a signal when switched from an initial specified output frequency, to arrive at or within ± 0.05 % of a final specified output frequency. Items having a specified frequency range of less than ± 0.05 % around their centre frequency are defined to be incapable of frequency switching.

"Frequency synthesiser" (3) means any kind of frequency source, regardless of the actual technique used, providing a multiplicity of simultaneous or alternative output frequencies, from one or more outputs, controlled by, derived from or disciplined by a lesser number of standard (or master) frequencies.

"Fuel cell" (8) is an electrochemical device that converts chemical energy directly into Direct Current (DC) electricity by consuming fuel from an external source.

"Fusible" (1) means capable of being cross-linked or polymerised further (cured) by the use of heat, radiation, catalysts, etc., or that can be melted without pyrolysis (charring).

"Gas Atomisation" (1) means a process to reduce a molten stream of metal alloy to droplets of 500 micrometre diameter or less by a high pressure gas stream.

"Geographically dispersed" (6) is where each location is distant from any other more than 1 500 m in any direction. Mobile sensors are always considered "geographically dispersed".

"Guidance set" (7) means systems that integrate the process of measuring and computing a vehicles position and velocity (i.e. navigation) with that of computing and sending commands to the vehicles flight control systems to correct the trajectory.

"Hot isostatic densification" (2) means the process of pressurising a casting at temperatures exceeding 375 K (102 °C) in a closed cavity through various media (gas, liquid, solid particles, etc.) to create equal force in all directions to reduce or eliminate internal voids in the casting.

"Hybrid integrated circuit" (3) means any combination of integrated circuit(s), or integrated circuit with 'circuit elements' or 'discrete components' connected together to perform (a) specific function(s), and having all of the following characteristics:

- a. Containing at least one unencapsulated device;
- b. Connected together using typical IC production methods;
- c. Replaceable as an entity; and
- d. Not normally capable of being disassembled.
- <u>NB 1</u>: 'Circuit element': a single active or passive functional part of an electronic circuit, such as one diode, one transistor, one resistor, one capacitor, etc.
- NB 2: 'Discrete component': a separately packaged 'circuit element' with its own external connections.

"Image enhancement" (4) means the processing of externally derived information-bearing images by algorithms such as time compression, filtering, extraction, selection, correlation, convolution or transformations between domains (e.g. fast Fourier transform or Walsh transform). This does not include algorithms using only linear or rotational transformation of a single image, such as translation, feature extraction, registration or false coloration.

"Immunotoxin" (1) is a conjugate of one cell specific monoclonal antibody and a "toxin" or "sub-unit of toxin", that selectively affects diseased cells.

"In the public domain" (GTN NTN GSN), as it applies herein, means "technology" or "software" which has been made available without restrictions upon its further dissemination (copyright restrictions do not remove "technology" or "software" from being "in the public domain").

"Information security" (4 5) is all the means and functions ensuring the accessibility, confidentiality or integrity of information or communications, excluding the means and functions intended to safeguard against malfunctions. This includes "cryptography", "cryptographic activation", 'cryptanalysis', protection against compromising emanations and computer security.

<u>NB</u>: 'Cryptanalysis': analysis of a cryptographic system or its inputs and outputs to derive confidential variables or sensitive data, including clear text.

"Instantaneous bandwidth" (3 5 7) means the bandwidth over which output power remains constant within 3 dB without adjustment of other operating parameters.

"Instrumented range" (6) means the specified unambiguous display range of a radar.

"Insulation" (9) is applied to the components of a rocket motor, i.e. the case, nozzle, inlets, case closures, and includes cured or semi-cured compounded rubber sheet stock containing an insulating or refractory material. It may also be incorporated as stress relief boots or flaps.

"Interior lining" (9) is suited for the bond interface between the solid propellant and the case or insulating liner. Usually a liquid polymer based dispersion of refractory or insulating materials, e.g. carbon filled hydroxyl terminated polybutadiene (HTPB) or other polymer with added curing agents sprayed or screeded over a case interior.

"Intrinsic Magnetic Gradiometer" (6) is a single magnetic field gradient sensing element and associated electronics the output of which is a measure of magnetic field gradient.

NB: See also "magnetic gradiometer".

"Isolated live cultures" (1) includes live cultures in dormant form and in dried preparations.

"Isostatic presses" (2) mean equipment capable of pressurising a closed cavity through various media (gas, liquid, solid particles, etc.) to create equal pressure in all directions within the cavity upon a workpiece or material.

"Laser" (0 2 3 5 6 7 8 9) is an assembly of components which produce both spatially and temporally coherent light that is amplified by stimulated emission of radiation.

NB: See also:

"Chemical laser";

"Super High Power Laser";

"Transfer laser".

"Laser duration" (def) means the time over which a "laser" emits "laser" radiation, which for "pulsed lasers" corresponds to the time over which a single pulse or series of consecutive pulses is emitted.

"Lighter-than-air vehicles" (9) means balloons and airships that rely on hot air or other lighter-than-air gases such as helium or hydrogen for their lift.

"Linearity" (2) (usually measured in terms of non-linearity) means the maximum deviation of the actual characteristic (average of upscale and downscale readings), positive or negative, from a straight line so positioned as to equalise and minimise the maximum deviations.

"Local area network" (4 5) is a data communication system having all of the following characteristics:

- a. Allows an arbitrary number of independent 'data devices' to communicate directly with each other; and
- b. Is confined to a geographical area of moderate size (e.g. office building, plant, campus, warehouse).
- NB: 'Data device' means equipment capable of transmitting or receiving sequences of digital information.

"Magnetic Gradiometers" (6) are instruments designed to detect the spatial variation of magnetic fields from sources external to the instrument. They consist of multiple "magnetometers" and associated electronics the output of which is a measure of magnetic field gradient.

NB: See also "intrinsic magnetic gradiometer".

"Magnetometers" (6) are instruments designed to detect magnetic fields from sources external to the instrument. They consist of a single magnetic field sensing element and associated electronics the output of which is a measure of the magnetic field.

"Main storage" (4) means the primary storage for data or instructions for rapid access by a central processing unit. It consists of the internal storage of a "digital computer" and any hierarchical extension thereto, such as cache storage or non-sequentially accessed extended storage.

"Materials resistant to corrosion by UF_6 " (0) may be copper, stainless steel, aluminium, aluminium oxide, aluminium alloys, nickel or alloy containing 60 weight percent or more nickel and UF_6 -resistant fluorinated hydrocarbon polymers, as appropriate for the type of separation process.

"Matrix" (1 2 8 9) means a substantially continuous phase that fills the space between particles, whiskers or fibres.

"Measurement uncertainty" (2) is the characteristic parameter which specifies in what range around the output value the correct value of the measurable variable lies with a confidence level of 95 %. It includes the uncorrected systematic deviations, the uncorrected backlash and the random deviations (ref. ISO 10360-2, or VDI/VDE 2617).

"Mechanical Alloying" (1) means an alloying process resulting from the bonding, fracturing and rebonding of elemental and master alloy powders by mechanical impact. Non-metallic particles may be incorporated in the alloy by addition of the appropriate powders.

"Melt Extraction" (1) means a process to 'solidify rapidly' and extract a ribbon-like alloy product by the insertion of a short segment of a rotating chilled block into a bath of a molten metal alloy.

NB: 'Solidify rapidly': solidification of molten material at cooling rates exceeding 1 000 K/s.

"Melt Spinning" (1) means a process to 'solidify rapidly' a molten metal stream impinging upon a rotating chilled block, forming a flake, ribbon or rod-like product.

NB: 'Solidify rapidly': solidification of molten material at cooling rates exceeding 1 000 K/s.

"Microcomputer microcircuit" (3) means a "monolithic integrated circuit" or "multichip integrated circuit" containing an arithmetic logic unit (ALU) capable of executing general purpose instructions from an internal storage, on data contained in the internal storage.

NB: The internal storage may be augmented by an external storage.

"Microprocessor microcircuit" (3) means a "monolithic integrated circuit" or "multichip integrated circuit" containing an arithmetic logic unit (ALU) capable of executing a series of general purpose instructions from an external storage.

NB 1: The "microprocessor microcircuit" normally does not contain integral user-accessible storage, although storage present on-the-chip may be used in performing its logic function.

NB 2: This includes chip sets which are designed to operate together to provide the function of a "microprocessor microcircuit".

"Microorganisms" (1 2) means bacteria, viruses, mycoplasms, rickettsiae, chlamydiae or fungi, whether natural, enhanced or modified, either in the form of "isolated live cultures" or as material including living material which has been deliberately inoculated or contaminated with such cultures.

"Missiles" (1 3 6 7 9) means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems, capable of delivering at least 500 kg payload to a range of at least 300 km.

"Monofilament" (1) or filament is the smallest increment of fibre, usually several micrometres in diameter.

"Monolithic integrated circuit" (3) means a combination of passive or active 'circuit elements' or both which:

- a. Are formed by means of diffusion processes, implantation processes or deposition processes in or on a single semiconducting piece of material, a so-called 'chip';
- b. Can be considered as indivisibly associated; and
- c. Perform the function(s) of a circuit.
- <u>NB</u>: 'Circuit element' is a single active or passive functional part of an electronic circuit, such as one diode, one transistor, one resistor, one capacitor, etc.

"Monospectral imaging sensors" (6) are capable of acquisition of imaging data from one discrete spectral band.

"Multichip integrated circuit" (3) means two or more "monolithic integrated circuits" bonded to a common "substrate".

"Multispectral imaging sensors" (6) are capable of simultaneous or serial acquisition of imaging data from two or more discrete spectral bands. Sensors having more than twenty discrete spectral bands are sometimes referred to as hyperspectral imaging sensors.

"Natural uranium" (0) means uranium containing the mixtures of isotopes occurring in nature.

"Network access controller" (4) means a physical interface to a distributed switching network. It uses a common medium which operates throughout at the same "digital transfer rate" using arbitration (e.g. token or carrier sense) for transmission. Independently from any other, it selects data packets or data groups (e.g. IEEE 802) addressed to it. It is an assembly that can be integrated into computer or telecommunications equipment to provide communications access.

"Neural computer" (4) means a computational device designed or modified to mimic the behaviour of a neuron or a collection of neurons, i.e. a computational device which is distinguished by its hardware capability to modulate the weights and numbers of the interconnections of a multiplicity of computational components based on previous data.

"Nuclear reactor" (0) means a complete reactor capable of operation so as to maintain a controlled self-sustaining fission chain reaction. A "nuclear reactor" includes all the items within or attached directly to the reactor vessel, the equipment which controls the level of power in the core, and the components which normally contain, come into direct contact with or control the primary coolant of the reactor core.

"Numerical control" (2) means the automatic control of a process performed by a device that makes use of numeric data usually introduced as the operation is in progress (ref. ISO 2382).

"Object code" (9) means an equipment executable form of a convenient expression of one or more processes ("source code" (source language)) which has been compiled by programming system.

"Optical amplification" (5), in optical communications, means an amplification technique that introduces a gain of optical signals that have been generated by a separate optical source, without conversion to electrical signals, i.e. using semi-conductor optical amplifiers, optical fibre luminescent amplifiers.

"Optical computer" (4) means a computer designed or modified to use light to represent data and whose computational logic elements are based on directly coupled optical devices.

"Optical integrated circuit" (3) means a "monolithic integrated circuit" or a "hybrid integrated circuit", containing one or more parts designed to function as a photosensor or photoemitter or to perform (an) optical or (an) electro-optical function(s).

"Optical switching" (5) means the routing of or switching of signals in optical form without conversion to electrical signals.

"Overall current density" (3) means the total number of ampere-turns in the coil (i.e. the sum of the number of turns multiplied by the maximum current carried by each turn) divided by the total cross-section of the coil (comprising the superconducting filaments, the metallic matrix in which the superconducting filaments are embedded, the encapsulating material, any cooling channels, etc.).

"Participating state" (7 9) is a state participating in the Wassenaar Arrangement.

"Peak power" (6), means the highest level of power attained in the "laser duration".

"Personal area network" (5) means a data communication system having all of the following characteristics:

- Allows an arbitrary number of independent or interconnected 'data devices' to communicate directly with each other;
 and
- b. Is confined to the communication between devices within the immediate vicinity of an individual person or device controller (e.g. single room, office, or automobile).

Technical Note:

'Data device' means equipment capable of transmitting or receiving sequences of digital information.

"Power management" (7) means changing the transmitted power of the altimeter signal so that received power at the "aircraft" altitude is always at the minimum necessary to determine the altitude.

"Pressure transducers" (2) are devices that convert pressure measurements into an electrical signal.

"Previously separated" (0 1) means the application of any process intended to increase the concentration of the controlled isotope.

"Primary flight control" (7) means an "aircraft" stability or manoeuvring control using force/moment generators, i.e. aerodynamic control surfaces or propulsive thrust vectoring.

"Principal element" (4), as it applies in Category 4, is a "principal element" when its replacement value is more than 35 % of the total value of the system of which it is an element. Element value is the price paid for the element by the manufacturer of the system, or by the system integrator. Total value is the normal international selling price to unrelated parties at the point of manufacture or consolidation of shipment.

"Production" (GTN NTN All) means all production phases, such as: construction, production engineering, manufacture, integration, assembly (mounting), inspection, testing, quality assurance.

"Production equipment" (1 7 9) means tooling, templates, jigs, mandrels, moulds, dies, fixtures, alignment mechanisms, test equipment, other machinery and components therefor, limited to those specially designed or modified for "development" or for one or more phases of "production".

"Production facilities" (7 9) means "production equipment" and specially designed software therefor integrated into installations for "development" or for one or more phases of "production".

"Programme" (2 6) means a sequence of instructions to carry out a process in, or convertible into, a form executable by an electronic computer.

"Pulse compression" (6) means the coding and processing of a radar signal pulse of long time duration to one of short time duration, while maintaining the benefits of high pulse energy.

"Pulse duration" (6) is the duration of a "laser" pulse measured at Full Width Half Intensity (FWHI) levels.

"Pulsed laser" (6) means a "laser" having a "pulse duration" that is less than or equal to 0,25 seconds.

"Quantum cryptography" (5) means a family of techniques for the establishment of shared key for "cryptography" by measuring the quantum-mechanical properties of a physical system (including those physical properties explicitly governed by quantum optics, quantum field theory or quantum electrodynamics).

"Radar frequency agility" (6) means any technique which changes, in a pseudo-random sequence, the carrier frequency of a pulsed radar transmitter between pulses or between groups of pulses by an amount equal to or larger than the pulse bandwidth.

"Radar spread spectrum" (6) means any modulation technique for spreading energy originating from a signal with a relatively narrow frequency band, over a much wider band of frequencies, by using random or pseudo-random coding.

"Radiant sensitivity" (6) is Radiant sensitivity (mA/W) = 0,807 × (wavelength in nm) × Quantum Efficiency (QE).

Technical Note:

QE is usually expressed as a percentage; however, for the purposes of this formula QE is expressed as a decimal number less than one, e.g. 78 % is 0,78.

"Real-time bandwidth" (3) for "dynamic signal analysers" is the widest frequency range which the analyser can output to display or mass storage without causing any discontinuity in the analysis of the input data. For analysers with more than one channel, the channel configuration yielding the widest "real-time bandwidth" shall be used to make the calculation.

"Real-time processing" (2 6 7) means the processing of data by a computer system providing a required level of service, as a function of available resources, within a guaranteed response time, regardless of the load of the system, when stimulated by an external event.

"Repeatability" (7) means the closeness of agreement among repeated measurements of the same variable under the same operating conditions when changes in conditions or non-operating periods occur between measurements (Reference: IEEE STD 528-2001 (one sigma standard deviation)).

"Required" (GTN 1-9), as applied to "technology", refers to only that portion of "technology" which is peculiarly responsible for achieving or extending the controlled performance levels, characteristics or functions. Such "required" "technology" may be shared by different goods.

"Resolution" (2) means the least increment of a measuring device; on digital instruments, the least significant bit (ref. ANSI B-89.1.12).

"Riot control agent" (1) means substances which, under the expected conditions of use for riot control purposes, produce rapidly in humans sensory irritation or disabling physical effects which disappear within a short time following termination of exposure.

Technical Note:

Tear gases are a subset of "riot control agents".

"Robot" (2 8) means a manipulation mechanism, which may be of the continuous path or of the point-to-point variety, may use sensors, and has all the following characteristics:

- a. Is multifunctional;
- b. Is capable of positioning or orienting material, parts, tools or special devices through variable movements in three dimensional space;
- c. Incorporates three or more closed or open loop servo-devices which may include stepping motors; and
- d. Has "user accessible programmability" by means of teach/playback method or by means of an electronic computer which may be a programmable logic controller, i.e. without mechanical intervention.

NB: The above definition does not include the following devices:

- 1. Manipulation mechanisms which are only manually/ teleoperator controllable;
- 2. Fixed sequence manipulation mechanisms which are automated moving devices, operating according to mechanically fixed programmed motions. The programme is mechanically limited by fixed stops, such as pins or cams. The sequence of motions and the selection of paths or angles are not variable or changeable by mechanical, electronic or electrical means;
- 3. Mechanically controlled variable sequence manipulation mechanisms which are automated moving devices, operating according to mechanically fixed programmed motions.

The programme is mechanically limited by fixed, but adjustable stops, such as pins or cams. The sequence of motions and the selection of paths or angles are variable within the fixed programme pattern. Variations or modifications of the programme pattern (e.g. changes of pins or exchanges of cams) in one or more motion axes are accomplished only through mechanical operations;

- 4. Non-servo-controlled variable sequence manipulation mechanisms which are automated moving devices, operating according to mechanically fixed programmed motions. The programme is variable but the sequence proceeds only by the binary signal from mechanically fixed electrical binary devices or adjustable stops;
- 5. Stacker cranes defined as Cartesian coordinate manipulator systems manufactured as an integral part of a vertical array of storage bins and designed to access the contents of those bins for storage or retrieval.

"Rotary atomisation" (1) means a process to reduce a stream or pool of molten metal to droplets to a diameter of 500 micrometer or less by centrifugal force.

"Roving" (1) is a bundle (typically 12-120) of approximately parallel 'strands'.

NB: 'Strand' is a bundle of "monofilaments" (typically over 200) arranged approximately parallel.

"Run-out" (2) (out-of-true running) means radial displacement in one revolution of the main spindle measured in a plane perpendicular to the spindle axis at a point on the external or internal revolving surface to be tested (Reference: ISO 230/1 1986, paragraph 5.61).

"Scale factor" (gyro or accelerometer) (7) means the ratio of change in output to a change in the input intended to be measured. Scale factor is generally evaluated as the slope of the straight line that can be fitted by the method of least squares to input-output data obtained by varying the input cyclically over the input range.

"Settling time" (3) means the time required for the output to come within one-half bit of the final value when switching between any two levels of the converter.

"SHPL" is equivalent to "super high power laser".

"Signal analysers" (3) means apparatus capable of measuring and displaying basic properties of the single-frequency components of multi-frequency signals.

"Signal processing" (3 4 5 6) means the processing of externally derived information-bearing signals by algorithms such as time compression, filtering, extraction, selection, correlation, convolution or transformations between domains (e.g. fast Fourier transform or Walsh transform).

"Software" (GSN All) means a collection of one or more "programmes" or 'microprogrammes' fixed in any tangible medium of expression.

<u>NB</u>: 'Microprogramme' means a sequence of elementary instructions, maintained in a special storage, the execution of which is initiated by the introduction of its reference instruction into an instruction register.

"Source code" (or source language) (6 7 9) is a convenient expression of one or more processes which may be turned by a programming system into equipment executable form ("object code" (or object language)).

"Spacecraft" (7 9) means active and passive satellites and space probes.

"Space-qualified" (3 6 8) refers to products designed, manufactured and tested to meet the special electrical, mechanical or environmental requirements for use in the launch and deployment of satellites or high altitude flight systems operating at altitudes of 100 km or higher.

"Special fissile material" (0) means plutonium-239, uranium-233, "uranium enriched in the isotopes 235 or 233", and any material containing the foregoing.

"Specific modulus" (0 1 9) is Young's modulus in pascals, equivalent to N/m^2 divided by specific weight in N/m^3 , measured at a temperature of (296 ± 2) K $((23 \pm 2)$ °C) and a relative humidity of (50 ± 5) %.

"Specific tensile strength" (0 1 9) is ultimate tensile strength in pascals, equivalent to N/m^2 divided by specific weight in N/m^3 , measured at a temperature of (296 ± 2) K ((23 ± 2) °C) and a relative humidity of (50 ± 5) %.

"Splat Quenching" (1) means a process to 'solidify rapidly' a molten metal stream impinging upon a chilled block, forming a flake-like product.

NB: 'Solidify rapidly' solidification of molten material at cooling rates exceeding 1 000 K/s.

"Spread spectrum" (5) means the technique whereby energy in a relatively narrow-band communication channel is spread over a much wider energy spectrum.

"Spread spectrum" radar (6) — see "Radar spread spectrum"

"Stability" (7) means the standard deviation (1 sigma) of the variation of a particular parameter from its calibrated value measured under stable temperature conditions. This can be expressed as a function of time.

"States (not) Party to the Chemical Weapon Convention" (1) are those states for which the Convention on the Prohibition of the Development, Production, Stockpiling and Use of Chemical Weapons has (not) entered into force.

"Substrate" (3) means a sheet of base material with or without an interconnection pattern and on which or within which 'discrete components' or integrated circuits or both can be located.

NB 1: 'Discrete component': a separately packaged 'circuit element' with its own external connections.

<u>NB 2</u>: 'Circuit element': a single active or passive functional part of an electronic circuit, such as one diode, one transistor, one resistor, one capacitor, etc.

"Substrate blanks" (6) means monolithic compounds with dimensions suitable for the production of optical elements such as mirrors or optical windows.

"Sub-unit of toxin" (1) is a structurally and functionally discrete component of a whole "toxin".

"Superalloys" (2 9) means nickel-, cobalt- or iron-base alloys having strengths superior to any alloys in the AISI 300 series at temperatures over 922 K (649 °C) under severe environmental and operating conditions.

"Superconductive" (1 3 5 6 8) means materials, i.e. metals, alloys or compounds, which can lose all electrical resistance, i.e. which can attain infinite electrical conductivity and carry very large electrical currents without Joule heating.

<u>NB</u>: The "superconductive" state of a material is individually characterised by a "critical temperature", a critical magnetic field, which is a function of temperature, and a critical current density which is, however, a function of both magnetic field and temperature.

"Super High Power Laser" ("SHPL") (6) means a "laser" capable of delivering (the total or any portion of) the output energy exceeding 1 kJ within 50 ms or having an average or CW power exceeding 20 kW.

"Superplastic forming" (1 2) means a deformation process using heat for metals that are normally characterised by low values of elongation (less than 20 %) at the breaking point as determined at room temperature by conventional tensile strength testing, in order to achieve elongations during processing which are at least 2 times those values.

"Symmetric algorithm" (5) means a cryptographic algorithm using an identical key for both encryption and decryption.

NB: A common use of "symmetric algorithms" is confidentiality of data.

"System tracks" (6) means processed, correlated (fusion of radar target data to flight plan position) and updated aircraft flight position report available to the Air Traffic Control centre controllers.

"Systolic array computer" (4) means a computer where the flow and modification of the data is dynamically controllable at the logic gate level by the user.

"Tape" (1) is a material constructed of interlaced or unidirectional "monofilaments", 'strands', "rovings", "tows", or "yarns", etc., usually preimpregnated with resin.

NB: 'Strand' is a bundle of "monofilaments" (typically over 200) arranged approximately parallel.

"Technology" (GTN NTN All) means specific information necessary for the "development", "production" or "use" of goods. This information takes the form of 'technical data' or 'technical assistance'.

NB 1: Technical assistance' may take forms such as instructions, skills, training, working knowledge and consulting services and may involve the transfer of 'technical data'.

NB 2: Technical data' may take forms such as blueprints, plans, diagrams, models, formulae, tables, engineering designs and specifications, manuals and instructions written or recorded on other media or devices such as disk, tape, read-only memories.

"Tilting spindle" (2) means a tool-holding spindle which alters, during the machining process, the angular position of its centre line with respect to any other axis.

"Time constant" (6) is the time taken from the application of a light stimulus for the current increment to reach a value of 1-1/e times the final value (i.e. 63 % of the final value).

"Tip shroud" (9) means a stationary ring component (solid or segmented) attached to the inner surface of the engine turbine casing or a feature at the outer tip of the turbine blade, which primarily provides a gas seal between the stationary and rotating components.

"Total control of flight" (7) means an automated control of "aircraft" state variables and flight path to meet mission objectives responding to real-time changes in data regarding objectives, hazards or other "aircraft".

"Total digital transfer rate" (5) means the number of bits, including line coding, overhead and so forth per unit time passing between corresponding equipment in a digital transmission system.

NB: See also "digital transfer rate".

"Tow" (1) is a bundle of "monofilaments", usually approximately parallel.

"Toxins" (1 2) means toxins in the form of deliberately isolated preparations or mixtures, no matter how produced, other than toxins present as contaminants of other materials such as pathological specimens, crops, foodstuffs or seed stocks of "microorganisms".

"Transfer laser" (6) means a "laser" in which the lasing species is excited through the transfer of energy by collision of a non-lasing atom or molecule with a lasing atom or molecule species.

"Tunable" (6) means the ability of a "laser" to produce a continuous output at all wavelengths over a range of several "laser" transitions. A line selectable "laser" produces discrete wavelengths within one "laser" transition and is not considered "tunable".

"Unmanned Aerial Vehicle" ("UAV") (9) means any aircraft capable of initiating flight and sustaining controlled flight and navigation without any human presence on board.

"Uranium enriched in the isotopes 235 or 233" (0) means uranium containing the isotopes 235 or 233, or both, in an amount such that the abundance ratio of the sum of these isotopes to the isotope 238 is more than the ratio of the isotope 235 to the isotope 238 occurring in nature (isotopic ratio 0,71 per cent).

"Use" (GTN NTN All) means operation, installation (including on-site installation), maintenance (checking), repair, overhaul and refurbishing.

"User accessible programmability" (6) means the facility allowing a user to insert, modify or replace "programmes" by means other than:

- a. A physical change in wiring or interconnections; or
- b. The setting of function controls including entry of parameters.

"Vaccine" (1) is a medicinal product in a pharmaceutical formulation licensed by, or having marketing or clinical trial authorisation from, the regulatory authorities of either the country of manufacture or of use, which is intended to stimulate a protective immunological response in humans or animals in order to prevent disease in those to whom or to which it is administered.

"Vacuum Atomisation" (1) means a process to reduce a molten stream of metal to droplets of a diameter of 500 micrometre or less by the rapid evolution of a dissolved gas upon exposure to a vacuum.

"Variable geometry airfoils" (7) means the use of trailing edge flaps or tabs, or leading edge slats or pivoted nose droop, the position of which can be controlled in flight.

"Yarn" (1) is a bundle of twisted 'strands'.

NB: 'Strand' is a bundle of "monofilaments" (typically over 200) arranged approximately parallel.

CATEGORY 0

NUCLEAR MATERIALS, FACILITIES, AND EQUIPMENT

0A Systems, Equipment and Components

0A001 "Nuclear reactors" and specially designed or prepared equipment and components therefor, as follows:

- a. "Nuclear reactors";
- b. Metal vessels, or major shop-fabricated parts therefor, including the reactor vessel head for a reactor pressure vessel, specially designed or prepared to contain the core of a "nuclear reactor";
- c. Manipulative equipment specially designed or prepared for inserting or removing fuel in a "nuclear reactor":
- d. Control rods specially designed or prepared for the control of the fission process in a "nuclear reactor", support or suspension structures therefor, rod drive mechanisms and rod guide tubes;
- e. Pressure tubes specially designed or prepared to contain fuel elements and the primary coolant in a "nuclear reactor" at an operating pressure in excess of 5,1 MPa;
- f. Zirconium metal and alloys in the form of tubes or assemblies of tubes in which the ratio of hafnium to zirconium is less than 1:500 parts by weight, specially designed or prepared for use in a "nuclear reactor":
- g. Coolant pumps specially designed or prepared for circulating the primary coolant of "nuclear reactors";
- h. 'Nuclear reactor internals' specially designed or prepared for use in a "nuclear reactor", including support columns for the core, fuel channels, thermal shields, baffles, core grid plates, and diffuser plates;
 - Note: In OA001.h. 'nuclear reactor internals' means any major structure within a reactor vessel which has one or more functions such as supporting the core, maintaining fuel alignment, directing primary coolant flow, providing radiation shields for the reactor vessel, and guiding in-core instrumentation.
- Heat exchangers (steam generators) specially designed or prepared for use in the primary coolant circuit
 of a "nuclear reactor";
- j. Neutron detection and measuring instruments specially designed or prepared for determining neutron flux levels within the core of a "nuclear reactor".

GENERAL NOTES TO ANNEX I

- For control of goods which are designed or modified for military use, see the relevant list(s) of controls on military goods maintained by individual Member States. References in this Annex that state "SEE ALSO MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS" refer to the same lists.
- The object of the controls contained in this Annex should not be defeated by the export of any non-controlled goods (including plant) containing one or more controlled components when the controlled component or components are the principal element of the goods and can feasibly be removed or used for other purposes.
 - <u>NB</u>: In judging whether the controlled component or components are to be considered the principal element, it is necessary to weigh the factors of quantity, value and technological know-how involved and other special circumstances which might establish the controlled component or components as the principal element of the goods being procured.
- 3. Goods specified in this Annex include both new and used goods.
- 4. In some instances chemicals are listed by name and CAS number. The list applies to chemicals of the same structural formula (including hydrates) regardless of name or CAS number. CAS numbers are shown to assist in identifying a particular chemical or mixture, irrespective of nomenclature. CAS numbers cannot be used as unique identifiers because some forms of the listed chemical have different CAS numbers, and mixtures containing a listed chemical may also have different CAS numbers.

NUCLEAR TECHNOLOGY NOTE (NTN)

(To be read in conjunction with Section E of Category 0.)

The "technology" directly associated with any goods controlled in Category 0 is controlled according to the provisions of Category 0.

"Technology" for the "development", "production" or "use" of goods under control remains under control even when applicable to non-controlled goods.

The approval of goods for export also authorises the export to the same end-user of the minimum "technology" required for the installation, operation, maintenance and repair of the goods.

Controls on "technology" transfer do not apply to information "in the public domain" or to "basic scientific research".

GENERAL TECHNOLOGY NOTE (GTN)

(To be read in conjunction with Section E of Categories 1 to 9.)

The export of "technology" which is "required" for the "development", "production" or "use" of goods controlled in Categories 1 to 9, is controlled according to the provisions of Categories 1 to 9.

"Technology" "required" for the "development", "production" or "use" of goods under control remains under control even when applicable to non-controlled goods.

Controls do not apply to that "technology" which is the minimum necessary for the installation, operation, maintenance (checking) and repair of those goods which are not controlled or whose export has been authorised.

NB: This does not release such "technology" specified in 1E002.e., 1E002.f., 8E002.a. and 8E002.b.

Controls on "technology" transfer do not apply to information "in the public domain", to "basic scientific research" or to the minimum necessary information for patent applications.

GENERAL SOFTWARE NOTE (GSN)

(This note overrides any control within Section D of Categories 0 to 9.)

Categories 0 to 9 of this list do not control "software" which is either:

- a. Generally available to the public by being:
 - 1. Sold from stock at retail selling points, without restriction, by means of:
 - a. Over-the-counter transactions;
 - b. Mail order transactions;
 - c. Electronic transactions; or
 - d. Telephone order transactions; and
 - 2. Designed for installation by the user without further substantial support by the supplier; or
 - NB: Entry a. of the General Software Note does not release "software" specified in Category 5 Part 2 ("Information Security").
- b. "In the public domain".

EDITORIAL PRACTICES IN THE OFFICIAL JOURNAL OF THE EUROPEAN UNION

In accordance with the rules set out in paragraph 6.5 on page 108 of the Interinstitutional style guide (2011 edition), in texts published in the Official Journal of the European Union in the English language:

- a comma is used to separate whole number from decimals (e.g. 3,67 cm),
- a space is used to indicate thousands in whole numbers (e.g. EUR 100 000).

The text reproduced in this Annex follows the above-described practice.

By contrast — and by way of information — in the original English version of the same text:

- a full stop is used to separate whole numbers from decimals (e.g. 3,67 cm),
- a comma is used to indicate thousands in whole numbers (e.g. EUR 100 000).

ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS USED IN THIS ANNEX

An acronym or abbreviation, when used as a defined term, will be found in "Definitions of Terms used in this Annex".

Acronym or abbreviation	Meaning
ABEC	Annular Bearing Engineers Committee
AGMA	American Gear Manufacturers' Association
AHRS	attitude and heading reference systems
AISI	American Iron and Steel Institute
ALU	arithmetic logic unit
ANSI	American National Standards Institute
ASTM	the American Society for Testing and Materials
ATC	air traffic control
AVLIS	atomic vapour laser isotope separation
CAD	computer-aided-design
CAS	Chemical Abstracts Service
CCITT	International Telegraph and Telephone Consultative Committee
CDU	control and display unit
CEP	circular error probable
CNTD	controlled nucleation thermal deposition
CRISLA	chemical reaction by isotope selective laser activation.
CVD	chemical vapour deposition
CW	chemical warfare
CW (for lasers)	continuous wave
DME	distance measuring equipment
DS	directionally solidified
EB-PVD	electron beam physical vapour deposition
EBU	European Broadcasting Union
ECM	electro-chemical machining
ECR	electron cyclotron resonance
EDM	electrical discharge machines
EEPROMS	electrically erasable programmable read only memory
EIA	Electronic Industries Association
EMC	electromagnetic compatibility

Acronym or abbreviation	Meaning
ETSI	European Telecommunications Standards Institute
FFT	Fast Fourier Transform
GLONASS	global navigation satellite system
GPS	global positioning system
НВТ	hetero-bipolar transistors
HDDR	high density digital recording
НЕМТ	high electron mobility transistors
ICAO	International Civil Aviation Organisation
IEC	International Electro-technical Commission
IEEE	Institute of Electrical and Electronic Engineers
IFOV	instantaneous-field-of-view
ILS	instrument landing system
IRIG	inter-range instrumentation group
ISA	international standard atmosphere
ISAR	inverse synthetic aperture radar
ISO	International Organisation for Standardisation
ITU	International Telecommunication Union
JIS	Japanese Industrial Standard
JT	Joule-Thomson
LIDAR	light detection and ranging
LRU	line replaceable unit
MAC	message authentication code
Mach	ratio of speed of an object to speed of sound (after Ernst Mach)
MLIS	molecular laser isotopic separation
MLS	microwave landing systems
MOCVD	metal organic chemical vapour deposition
MRI	magnetic resonance imaging
MTBF	mean-time-between-failures
Mtops	million theoretical operations per second
MTTF	mean-time-to-failure
NBC	Nuclear, Biological and Chemical
NDT	non-destructive test
PAR	precision approach radar

Acronym or abbreviation	Meaning
PIN	personal identification number
ppm	parts per million
PSD	power spectral density
QAM	quadrature-amplitude-modulation
RF	radio frequency
SACMA	Suppliers of Advanced Composite Materials Association
SAR	synthetic aperture radar
SC	single crystal
SLAR	sidelooking airborne radar
SMPTE	Society of Motion Picture and Television Engineers
SRA	shop replaceable assembly
SRAM	static random access memory
SRM	SACMA Recommended Methods
SSB	single sideband
SSR	secondary surveillance radar
TCSEC	trusted computer system evaluation criteria
TIR	total indicated reading
UV	ultraviolet
UTS	ultimate tensile strength
VOR	very high frequency omni-directional range
YAG	yttrium/aluminum garnet

DEFINITIONS OF TERMS USED IN THIS ANNEX

Definitions of terms between 'single quotation marks' are given in a Technical Note to the relevant item.

Definitions of terms between "double quotation marks" are as follows:

 \underline{NB} : Category references are given in brackets after the defined term.

"Accuracy" (2 6), usually measured in terms of inaccuracy, means the maximum deviation, positive or negative, of an indicated value from an accepted standard or true value.

"Active flight control systems" (7) are systems that function to prevent undesirable "aircraft" and missile motions or structural loads by autonomously processing outputs from multiple sensors and then providing necessary preventive commands to effect automatic control.

"Active pixel" (6 8) is a minimum (single) element of the solid state array which has a photoelectric transfer function when exposed to light (electromagnetic) radiation.

"Adapted for use in war" (1) means any modification or selection (such as altering purity, shelf life, virulence, dissemination characteristics, or resistance to UV radiation) designed to increase the effectiveness in producing casualties in humans or animals, degrading equipment or damaging crops or the environment.

"Adjusted Peak Performance" (4) is an adjusted peak rate at which "digital computers" perform 64-bit or larger floating point additions and multiplications, and is expressed in Weighted TeraFLOPS (WT) with units of 10^{12} adjusted floating point operations per second.

NB: See Category 4, Technical Note.

"Aircraft" (1 7 9) means a fixed wing, swivel wing, rotary wing (helicopter), tilt rotor or tilt-wing airborne vehicle.

NB: See also "civil aircraft".

"All compensations available" (2) means after all feasible measures available to the manufacturer to minimise all systematic positioning errors for the particular machine-tool model or measuring errors for the particular coordinate measuring machine are considered.

"Allocated by the ITU" (3 5) means the allocation of frequency bands according to the current edition of the ITU Radio Regulations for primary, permitted and secondary services.

NB: Additional and alternative allocations are not included.

"Angle random walk" (7) means the angular error build up with time that is due to white noise in angular rate. (IEEE STD 528-2001)

"Angular position deviation" (2) means the maximum difference between angular position and the actual, very accurately measured angular position after the workpiece mount of the table has been turned out of its initial position (ref. VDI/VDE 2617, Draft: 'Rotary tables on coordinate measuring machines').

"APP" (4) is equivalent to "Adjusted Peak Performance".

"Asymmetric algorithm" (5) means a cryptographic algorithm using different, mathematically-related keys for encryption and decryption.

NB: A common use of "asymmetric algorithms" is key management.

"Automatic target tracking" (6) means a processing technique that automatically determines and provides as output an extrapolated value of the most probable position of the target in real time.

"Average output power" (6) means the total "laser" output energy in joules divided by the "laser duration" in seconds.

"Basic gate propagation delay time" (3) means the propagation delay time value corresponding to the basic gate used in a "monolithic integrated circuit". For a 'family' of "monolithic integrated circuits", this may be specified either as the propagation delay time per typical gate within the given 'family' or as the typical propagation delay time per gate within the given 'family'.

- <u>NB 1</u>: "Basic gate propagation delay time" is not to be confused with the input/output delay time of a complex "monolithic integrated circuit".
- <u>NB 2</u>: 'Family' consists of all integrated circuits to which all of the following are applied as their manufacturing methodology and specifications except their respective functions:
 - a. The common hardware and software architecture;
 - b. The common design and process technology; and
 - c. The common basic characteristics.

"Basic scientific research" (GTN NTN) means experimental or theoretical work undertaken principally to acquire new knowledge of the fundamental principles of phenomena or observable facts, not primarily directed towards a specific practical aim or objective.

"Bias" (accelerometer) (7) means the average over a specified time of accelerometer output, measured at specified operating conditions, that has no correlation with input acceleration or rotation. "Bias" is expressed in g or in metres per second squared (g or m/s^2). (IEEE Std 528-2001) (Micro g equals 1×10^{-6} g)

"Bias" (gyro) (7) means the average over a specified time of gyro output measured at specified operating conditions that has no correlation with input rotation or acceleration. "Bias" is typically expressed in degrees per hour (deg/hr). (IEEE Std 528-2001)

"Camming" (2) means axial displacement in one revolution of the main spindle measured in a plane perpendicular to the spindle faceplate, at a point next to the circumference of the spindle faceplate (Reference: ISO 230/1~1986, paragraph 5.63).

"Carbon fibre preforms" (1) means an ordered arrangement of uncoated or coated fibres intended to constitute a framework of a part before the "matrix" is introduced to form a "composite".

"CEP" (circle of equal probability) (7) is a measure of accuracy; the radius of the circle centred at the target, at a specific range, in which 50 % of the payloads impact.

"Chemical laser" (6) means a "laser" in which the excited species is produced by the output energy from a chemical reaction.

"Chemical mixture" (1) means a solid, liquid or gaseous product made up of two or more components which do not react together under the conditions under which the mixture is stored.

"Circulation-controlled anti-torque or circulation controlled direction control systems" (7) are systems that use air blown over aerodynamic surfaces to increase or control the forces generated by the surfaces.

"Civil aircraft" (1 3 4 7) means those "aircraft" listed by designation in published airworthiness certification lists by the civil aviation authorities to fly commercial civil internal and external routes or for legitimate civil, private or business use.

NB: See also "aircraft".

"Commingled" (1) means filament to filament blending of thermoplastic fibres and reinforcement fibres in order to produce a fibre reinforcement "matrix" mix in total fibre form.

"Comminution" (1) means a process to reduce a material to particles by crushing or grinding.

"Common channel signalling" (5) is a signalling method in which a single channel between exchanges conveys, by means of labelled messages, signalling information relating to a multiplicity of circuits or calls and other information such as that used for network management.

"Communications channel controller" (4) means the physical interface which controls the flow of synchronous or asynchronous digital information. It is an assembly that can be integrated into computer or telecommunications equipment to provide communications access.

"Compensation systems" (6) consist of the primary scalar sensor, one or more reference sensors (e.g. vector magnetometers) together with software that permit reduction of rigid body rotation noise of the platform.

"Composite" (1 2 6 8 9) means a "matrix" and an additional phase or additional phases consisting of particles, whiskers, fibres or any combination thereof, present for a specific purpose or purposes.

"Compound rotary table" (2) means a table allowing the workpiece to rotate and tilt about two non-parallel axes, which can be coordinated simultaneously for "contouring control".

"III/V compounds" (3 6) means polycrystalline or binary or complex monocrystalline products consisting of elements of groups IIIA and VA of Mendeleyev's periodic classification table (e.g. gallium arsenide, gallium-aluminium arsenide, indium phosphide).

"Contouring control" (2) means two or more "numerically controlled" motions operating in accordance with instructions that specify the next required position and the required feed rates to that position. These feed rates are varied in relation to each other so that a desired contour is generated (ref. ISO/DIS 2806-1980).

"Critical temperature" (1 3 5) (sometimes referred to as the transition temperature) of a specific "superconductive" material means the temperature at which the material loses all resistance to the flow of direct electrical current.

"Cryptographic activation" (5) means any technique that activates or enables cryptographic capability, via a secure mechanism that is implemented by the manufacturer of the item and is uniquely bound to the item or customer for which the cryptographic capability is being activated or enabled (e.g. a serial number-based licence key or an authentication instrument such as a digitally signed certificate).

Technical Note

"Cryptographic activation" techniques and mechanisms may be implemented as hardware, "software" or "technology".

"Cryptography" (5) means the discipline which embodies principles, means and methods for the transformation of data in order to hide its information content, prevent its undetected modification or prevent its unauthorised use. "Cryptography" is limited to the transformation of information using one or more 'secret parameters' (e.g. crypto variables) or associated key management.

NB: 'Secret parameter': a constant or key kept from the knowledge of others or shared only within a group.

"CW laser" (6) means a "laser" that produces a nominally constant output energy for greater than 0,25 seconds.

"Data-Based Referenced Navigation" ("DBRN") (7) Systems means systems which use various sources of previously measured geo-mapping data integrated to provide accurate navigation information under dynamic conditions. Data sources include bathymetric maps, stellar maps, gravity maps, magnetic maps or 3-D digital terrain maps.

"Deformable mirrors" (6) (also known as adaptive optic mirrors) means mirrors having:

- a. A single continuous optical reflecting surface which is dynamically deformed by the application of individual torques or forces to compensate for distortions in the optical waveform incident upon the mirror; or
- b. Multiple optical reflecting elements that can be individually and dynamically repositioned by the application of torques or forces to compensate for distortions in the optical waveform incident upon the mirror.

"Depleted uranium" (0) means uranium depleted in the isotope 235 below that occurring in nature.

"Development" (GTN NTN All) is related to all phases prior to serial production, such as: design, design research, design analyses, design concepts, assembly and testing of prototypes, pilot production schemes, design data, process of transforming design data into a product, configuration design, integration design, layouts.

"Diffusion bonding" (1 2 9) means a solid state molecular joining of at least two separate metals into a single piece with a joint strength equivalent to that of the weakest material.

"Digital computer" (4 5) means equipment which can, in the form of one or more discrete variables, perform all of the following:

- a. Accept data;
- b. Store data or instructions in fixed or alterable (writable) storage devices;
- c. Process data by means of a stored sequence of instructions which is modifiable; and
- d. Provide output of data.
- NB: Modifications of a stored sequence of instructions include replacement of fixed storage devices, but not a physical change in wiring or interconnections.

"Digital transfer rate" (def) means the total bit rate of the information that is directly transferred on any type of medium.

NB: See also "total digital transfer rate".

"Direct-acting hydraulic pressing" (2) means a deformation process which uses a fluid-filled flexible bladder in direct contact with the workpiece.

"Drift rate" (gyro) (7) means the component of gyro output that is functionally independent of input rotation. It is expressed as an angular rate. (IEEE STD 528-2001)

"Dynamic signal analysers" (3) means "signal analysers" which use digital sampling and transformation techniques to form a Fourier spectrum display of the given waveform including amplitude and phase information.

NB: See also "signal analysers".

"Effective gramme" (0 1) of "special fissile material" means:

- a. For plutonium isotopes and uranium-233, the isotope weight in grammes;
- b. For uranium enriched 1 per cent or greater in the isotope uranium-235, the element weight in grammes multiplied by the square of its enrichment expressed as a decimal weight fraction;
- c. For uranium enriched below 1 per cent in the isotope uranium-235, the element weight in grammes multiplied by 0,0001.

"Electronic assembly" (2 3 4 5) means a number of electronic components (i.e. 'circuit elements', 'discrete components', integrated circuits, etc.) connected together to perform (a) specific function(s), replaceable as an entity and normally capable of being disassembled.

<u>NB 1</u>: 'Circuit element': a single active or passive functional part of an electronic circuit, such as one diode, one transistor, one resistor, one capacitor, etc.

NB 2: 'Discrete component': a separately packaged 'circuit element' with its own external connections.

"Electronically steerable phased array antenna" (5 6) means an antenna which forms a beam by means of phase coupling, i.e. the beam direction is controlled by the complex excitation coefficients of the radiating elements and the direction of that beam can be varied in azimuth or in elevation, or both, by application, both in transmission and reception, of an electrical signal.

"Energetic materials" (1) means substances or mixtures that react chemically to release energy required for their intended application. "Explosives", "pyrotechnics" and "propellants" are subclasses of energetic materials.

"End-effectors" (2) means grippers, 'active tooling units' and any other tooling that is attached to the baseplate on the end of a "robot" manipulator arm.

NB: 'Active tooling unit' means a device for applying motive power, process energy or sensing to the workpiece.

"Equivalent Density" (6) means the mass of an optic per unit optical area projected onto the optical surface.

"Expert systems" (7) mean systems providing results by application of rules to data which are stored independently of the "programme" and capable of any of the following:

- a. Modifying automatically the "source code" introduced by the user;
- b. Providing knowledge linked to a class of problems in quasi-natural language; or
- c. Acquiring the knowledge required for their development (symbolic training).

"Explosives" (1) means solid, liquid or gaseous substances or mixtures of substances which, in their application as primary, booster, or main charges in warheads, demolition and other applications, are required to detonate.

"FADEC Systems" (7 9) means Full Authority Digital Engine Control Systems — A digital electronic control system for a gas turbine engine that is able to autonomously control the engine throughout its whole operating range from demanded engine start until demanded engine shut-down, in both normal and fault conditions.

"Fault tolerance" (4) is the capability of a computer system, after any malfunction of any of its hardware or "software" components, to continue to operate without human intervention, at a given level of service that provides: continuity of operation, data integrity and recovery of service within a given time.

"Fibrous or filamentary materials" (0 1 8) include:

- a. Continuous "monofilaments";
- b. Continuous "yarns" and "rovings";
- c. "Tapes", fabrics, random mats and braids;
- d. Chopped fibres, staple fibres and coherent fibre blankets;
- e. Whiskers, either monocrystalline or polycrystalline, of any length;
- f. Aromatic polyamide pulp.

"Film type integrated circuit" (3) means an array of 'circuit elements' and metallic interconnections formed by deposition of a thick or thin film on an insulating "substrate".

<u>NB</u>: 'Circuit element' is a single active or passive functional part of an electronic circuit, such as one diode, one transistor, one resistor, one capacitor, etc.

"Fixed" (5) means that the coding or compression algorithm cannot accept externally supplied parameters (e.g. cryptographic or key variables) and cannot be modified by the user.

"Flight control optical sensor array" (7) is a network of distributed optical sensors, using "laser" beams, to provide realtime flight control data for on-board processing.

"Flight path optimisation" (7) is a procedure that minimises deviations from a four-dimensional (space and time) desired trajectory based on maximising performance or effectiveness for mission tasks.

"Focal plane array" (6 8) means a linear or two-dimensional planar layer, or combination of planar layers, of individual detector elements, with or without readout electronics, which work in the focal plane.

<u>NB</u>: This is not intended to include a stack of single detector elements or any two, three or four element detectors provided time delay and integration is not performed within the element.

"Fractional bandwidth" (3 5) means the "instantaneous bandwidth" divided by the centre frequency, expressed as a percentage.

"Frequency hopping" (5) means a form of "spread spectrum" in which the transmission frequency of a single communication channel is made to change by a random or pseudo-random sequence of discrete steps.

"Frequency switching time" (3 5) means the time (i.e. delay) taken by a signal when switched from an initial specified output frequency, to arrive at or within \pm 0,05 % of a final specified output frequency. Items having a specified frequency range of less than \pm 0,05 % around their centre frequency are defined to be incapable of frequency switching.

"Frequency synthesiser" (3) means any kind of frequency source, regardless of the actual technique used, providing a multiplicity of simultaneous or alternative output frequencies, from one or more outputs, controlled by, derived from or disciplined by a lesser number of standard (or master) frequencies.

"Fuel cell" (8) is an electrochemical device that converts chemical energy directly into Direct Current (DC) electricity by consuming fuel from an external source.

"Fusible" (1) means capable of being cross-linked or polymerised further (cured) by the use of heat, radiation, catalysts, etc., or that can be melted without pyrolysis (charring).

"Gas Atomisation" (1) means a process to reduce a molten stream of metal alloy to droplets of 500 micrometre diameter or less by a high pressure gas stream.

"Geographically dispersed" (6) is where each location is distant from any other more than 1 500 m in any direction. Mobile sensors are always considered "geographically dispersed".

"Guidance set" (7) means systems that integrate the process of measuring and computing a vehicles position and velocity (i.e. navigation) with that of computing and sending commands to the vehicles flight control systems to correct the trajectory.

"Hot isostatic densification" (2) means the process of pressurising a casting at temperatures exceeding 375 K (102 °C) in a closed cavity through various media (gas, liquid, solid particles, etc.) to create equal force in all directions to reduce or eliminate internal voids in the casting.

"Hybrid integrated circuit" (3) means any combination of integrated circuit(s), or integrated circuit with 'circuit elements' or 'discrete components' connected together to perform (a) specific function(s), and having all of the following characteristics:

- a. Containing at least one unencapsulated device;
- b. Connected together using typical IC production methods;
- c. Replaceable as an entity; and
- d. Not normally capable of being disassembled.
- <u>NB 1</u>: 'Circuit element': a single active or passive functional part of an electronic circuit, such as one diode, one transistor, one resistor, one capacitor, etc.
- NB 2: 'Discrete component': a separately packaged 'circuit element' with its own external connections.

"Image enhancement" (4) means the processing of externally derived information-bearing images by algorithms such as time compression, filtering, extraction, selection, correlation, convolution or transformations between domains (e.g. fast Fourier transform or Walsh transform). This does not include algorithms using only linear or rotational transformation of a single image, such as translation, feature extraction, registration or false coloration.

"Immunotoxin" (1) is a conjugate of one cell specific monoclonal antibody and a "toxin" or "sub-unit of toxin", that selectively affects diseased cells.

"In the public domain" (GTN NTN GSN), as it applies herein, means "technology" or "software" which has been made available without restrictions upon its further dissemination (copyright restrictions do not remove "technology" or "software" from being "in the public domain").

"Information security" (4 5) is all the means and functions ensuring the accessibility, confidentiality or integrity of information or communications, excluding the means and functions intended to safeguard against malfunctions. This includes "cryptography", "cryptographic activation", 'cryptanalysis', protection against compromising emanations and computer security.

<u>NB</u>: 'Cryptanalysis': analysis of a cryptographic system or its inputs and outputs to derive confidential variables or sensitive data, including clear text.

"Instantaneous bandwidth" (3 5 7) means the bandwidth over which output power remains constant within 3 dB without adjustment of other operating parameters.

"Instrumented range" (6) means the specified unambiguous display range of a radar.

"Insulation" (9) is applied to the components of a rocket motor, i.e. the case, nozzle, inlets, case closures, and includes cured or semi-cured compounded rubber sheet stock containing an insulating or refractory material. It may also be incorporated as stress relief boots or flaps.

"Interior lining" (9) is suited for the bond interface between the solid propellant and the case or insulating liner. Usually a liquid polymer based dispersion of refractory or insulating materials, e.g. carbon filled hydroxyl terminated polybutadiene (HTPB) or other polymer with added curing agents sprayed or screeded over a case interior.

"Intrinsic Magnetic Gradiometer" (6) is a single magnetic field gradient sensing element and associated electronics the output of which is a measure of magnetic field gradient.

NB: See also "magnetic gradiometer".

"Isolated live cultures" (1) includes live cultures in dormant form and in dried preparations.

"Isostatic presses" (2) mean equipment capable of pressurising a closed cavity through various media (gas, liquid, solid particles, etc.) to create equal pressure in all directions within the cavity upon a workpiece or material.

"Laser" (0 2 3 5 6 7 8 9) is an assembly of components which produce both spatially and temporally coherent light that is amplified by stimulated emission of radiation.

NB: See also:

"Chemical laser";

"Super High Power Laser";

"Transfer laser".

"Laser duration" (def) means the time over which a "laser" emits "laser" radiation, which for "pulsed lasers" corresponds to the time over which a single pulse or series of consecutive pulses is emitted.

"Lighter-than-air vehicles" (9) means balloons and airships that rely on hot air or other lighter-than-air gases such as helium or hydrogen for their lift.

"Linearity" (2) (usually measured in terms of non-linearity) means the maximum deviation of the actual characteristic (average of upscale and downscale readings), positive or negative, from a straight line so positioned as to equalise and minimise the maximum deviations.

"Local area network" (4 5) is a data communication system having all of the following characteristics:

- a. Allows an arbitrary number of independent 'data devices' to communicate directly with each other; and
- b. Is confined to a geographical area of moderate size (e.g. office building, plant, campus, warehouse).
- NB: 'Data device' means equipment capable of transmitting or receiving sequences of digital information.

"Magnetic Gradiometers" (6) are instruments designed to detect the spatial variation of magnetic fields from sources external to the instrument. They consist of multiple "magnetometers" and associated electronics the output of which is a measure of magnetic field gradient.

NB: See also "intrinsic magnetic gradiometer".

"Magnetometers" (6) are instruments designed to detect magnetic fields from sources external to the instrument. They consist of a single magnetic field sensing element and associated electronics the output of which is a measure of the magnetic field.

"Main storage" (4) means the primary storage for data or instructions for rapid access by a central processing unit. It consists of the internal storage of a "digital computer" and any hierarchical extension thereto, such as cache storage or non-sequentially accessed extended storage.

"Materials resistant to corrosion by UF_6 " (0) may be copper, stainless steel, aluminium, aluminium oxide, aluminium alloys, nickel or alloy containing 60 weight percent or more nickel and UF_6 -resistant fluorinated hydrocarbon polymers, as appropriate for the type of separation process.

"Matrix" (1 2 8 9) means a substantially continuous phase that fills the space between particles, whiskers or fibres.

"Measurement uncertainty" (2) is the characteristic parameter which specifies in what range around the output value the correct value of the measurable variable lies with a confidence level of 95 %. It includes the uncorrected systematic deviations, the uncorrected backlash and the random deviations (ref. ISO 10360-2, or VDI/VDE 2617).

"Mechanical Alloying" (1) means an alloying process resulting from the bonding, fracturing and rebonding of elemental and master alloy powders by mechanical impact. Non-metallic particles may be incorporated in the alloy by addition of the appropriate powders.

"Melt Extraction" (1) means a process to 'solidify rapidly' and extract a ribbon-like alloy product by the insertion of a short segment of a rotating chilled block into a bath of a molten metal alloy.

NB: 'Solidify rapidly': solidification of molten material at cooling rates exceeding 1 000 K/s.

"Melt Spinning" (1) means a process to 'solidify rapidly' a molten metal stream impinging upon a rotating chilled block, forming a flake, ribbon or rod-like product.

NB: 'Solidify rapidly': solidification of molten material at cooling rates exceeding 1 000 K/s.

"Microcomputer microcircuit" (3) means a "monolithic integrated circuit" or "multichip integrated circuit" containing an arithmetic logic unit (ALU) capable of executing general purpose instructions from an internal storage, on data contained in the internal storage.

NB: The internal storage may be augmented by an external storage.

"Microprocessor microcircuit" (3) means a "monolithic integrated circuit" or "multichip integrated circuit" containing an arithmetic logic unit (ALU) capable of executing a series of general purpose instructions from an external storage.

NB 1: The "microprocessor microcircuit" normally does not contain integral user-accessible storage, although storage present on-the-chip may be used in performing its logic function.

NB 2: This includes chip sets which are designed to operate together to provide the function of a "microprocessor microcircuit".

"Microorganisms" (1 2) means bacteria, viruses, mycoplasms, rickettsiae, chlamydiae or fungi, whether natural, enhanced or modified, either in the form of "isolated live cultures" or as material including living material which has been deliberately inoculated or contaminated with such cultures.

"Missiles" (1 3 6 7 9) means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems, capable of delivering at least 500 kg payload to a range of at least 300 km.

"Monofilament" (1) or filament is the smallest increment of fibre, usually several micrometres in diameter.

"Monolithic integrated circuit" (3) means a combination of passive or active 'circuit elements' or both which:

- a. Are formed by means of diffusion processes, implantation processes or deposition processes in or on a single semiconducting piece of material, a so-called 'chip';
- b. Can be considered as indivisibly associated; and
- c. Perform the function(s) of a circuit.
- <u>NB</u>: 'Circuit element' is a single active or passive functional part of an electronic circuit, such as one diode, one transistor, one resistor, one capacitor, etc.

"Monospectral imaging sensors" (6) are capable of acquisition of imaging data from one discrete spectral band.

"Multichip integrated circuit" (3) means two or more "monolithic integrated circuits" bonded to a common "substrate".

"Multispectral imaging sensors" (6) are capable of simultaneous or serial acquisition of imaging data from two or more discrete spectral bands. Sensors having more than twenty discrete spectral bands are sometimes referred to as hyperspectral imaging sensors.

"Natural uranium" (0) means uranium containing the mixtures of isotopes occurring in nature.

"Network access controller" (4) means a physical interface to a distributed switching network. It uses a common medium which operates throughout at the same "digital transfer rate" using arbitration (e.g. token or carrier sense) for transmission. Independently from any other, it selects data packets or data groups (e.g. IEEE 802) addressed to it. It is an assembly that can be integrated into computer or telecommunications equipment to provide communications access.

"Neural computer" (4) means a computational device designed or modified to mimic the behaviour of a neuron or a collection of neurons, i.e. a computational device which is distinguished by its hardware capability to modulate the weights and numbers of the interconnections of a multiplicity of computational components based on previous data.

"Nuclear reactor" (0) means a complete reactor capable of operation so as to maintain a controlled self-sustaining fission chain reaction. A "nuclear reactor" includes all the items within or attached directly to the reactor vessel, the equipment which controls the level of power in the core, and the components which normally contain, come into direct contact with or control the primary coolant of the reactor core.

"Numerical control" (2) means the automatic control of a process performed by a device that makes use of numeric data usually introduced as the operation is in progress (ref. ISO 2382).

"Object code" (9) means an equipment executable form of a convenient expression of one or more processes ("source code" (source language)) which has been compiled by programming system.

"Optical amplification" (5), in optical communications, means an amplification technique that introduces a gain of optical signals that have been generated by a separate optical source, without conversion to electrical signals, i.e. using semi-conductor optical amplifiers, optical fibre luminescent amplifiers.

"Optical computer" (4) means a computer designed or modified to use light to represent data and whose computational logic elements are based on directly coupled optical devices.

"Optical integrated circuit" (3) means a "monolithic integrated circuit" or a "hybrid integrated circuit", containing one or more parts designed to function as a photosensor or photoemitter or to perform (an) optical or (an) electro-optical function(s).

"Optical switching" (5) means the routing of or switching of signals in optical form without conversion to electrical signals.

"Overall current density" (3) means the total number of ampere-turns in the coil (i.e. the sum of the number of turns multiplied by the maximum current carried by each turn) divided by the total cross-section of the coil (comprising the superconducting filaments, the metallic matrix in which the superconducting filaments are embedded, the encapsulating material, any cooling channels, etc.).

"Participating state" (7 9) is a state participating in the Wassenaar Arrangement.

"Peak power" (6), means the highest level of power attained in the "laser duration".

"Personal area network" (5) means a data communication system having all of the following characteristics:

- Allows an arbitrary number of independent or interconnected 'data devices' to communicate directly with each other;
 and
- b. Is confined to the communication between devices within the immediate vicinity of an individual person or device controller (e.g. single room, office, or automobile).

Technical Note:

'Data device' means equipment capable of transmitting or receiving sequences of digital information.

"Power management" (7) means changing the transmitted power of the altimeter signal so that received power at the "aircraft" altitude is always at the minimum necessary to determine the altitude.

"Pressure transducers" (2) are devices that convert pressure measurements into an electrical signal.

"Previously separated" (0 1) means the application of any process intended to increase the concentration of the controlled isotope.

"Primary flight control" (7) means an "aircraft" stability or manoeuvring control using force/moment generators, i.e. aerodynamic control surfaces or propulsive thrust vectoring.

"Principal element" (4), as it applies in Category 4, is a "principal element" when its replacement value is more than 35 % of the total value of the system of which it is an element. Element value is the price paid for the element by the manufacturer of the system, or by the system integrator. Total value is the normal international selling price to unrelated parties at the point of manufacture or consolidation of shipment.

"Production" (GTN NTN All) means all production phases, such as: construction, production engineering, manufacture, integration, assembly (mounting), inspection, testing, quality assurance.

"Production equipment" (1 7 9) means tooling, templates, jigs, mandrels, moulds, dies, fixtures, alignment mechanisms, test equipment, other machinery and components therefor, limited to those specially designed or modified for "development" or for one or more phases of "production".

"Production facilities" (7 9) means "production equipment" and specially designed software therefor integrated into installations for "development" or for one or more phases of "production".

"Programme" (2 6) means a sequence of instructions to carry out a process in, or convertible into, a form executable by an electronic computer.

"Pulse compression" (6) means the coding and processing of a radar signal pulse of long time duration to one of short time duration, while maintaining the benefits of high pulse energy.

"Pulse duration" (6) is the duration of a "laser" pulse measured at Full Width Half Intensity (FWHI) levels.

"Pulsed laser" (6) means a "laser" having a "pulse duration" that is less than or equal to 0,25 seconds.

"Quantum cryptography" (5) means a family of techniques for the establishment of shared key for "cryptography" by measuring the quantum-mechanical properties of a physical system (including those physical properties explicitly governed by quantum optics, quantum field theory or quantum electrodynamics).

"Radar frequency agility" (6) means any technique which changes, in a pseudo-random sequence, the carrier frequency of a pulsed radar transmitter between pulses or between groups of pulses by an amount equal to or larger than the pulse bandwidth.

"Radar spread spectrum" (6) means any modulation technique for spreading energy originating from a signal with a relatively narrow frequency band, over a much wider band of frequencies, by using random or pseudo-random coding.

"Radiant sensitivity" (6) is Radiant sensitivity (mA/W) = 0,807 × (wavelength in nm) × Quantum Efficiency (QE).

Technical Note:

QE is usually expressed as a percentage; however, for the purposes of this formula QE is expressed as a decimal number less than one, e.g. 78 % is 0,78.

"Real-time bandwidth" (3) for "dynamic signal analysers" is the widest frequency range which the analyser can output to display or mass storage without causing any discontinuity in the analysis of the input data. For analysers with more than one channel, the channel configuration yielding the widest "real-time bandwidth" shall be used to make the calculation.

"Real-time processing" (2 6 7) means the processing of data by a computer system providing a required level of service, as a function of available resources, within a guaranteed response time, regardless of the load of the system, when stimulated by an external event.

"Repeatability" (7) means the closeness of agreement among repeated measurements of the same variable under the same operating conditions when changes in conditions or non-operating periods occur between measurements (Reference: IEEE STD 528-2001 (one sigma standard deviation)).

"Required" (GTN 1-9), as applied to "technology", refers to only that portion of "technology" which is peculiarly responsible for achieving or extending the controlled performance levels, characteristics or functions. Such "required" "technology" may be shared by different goods.

"Resolution" (2) means the least increment of a measuring device; on digital instruments, the least significant bit (ref. ANSI B-89.1.12).

"Riot control agent" (1) means substances which, under the expected conditions of use for riot control purposes, produce rapidly in humans sensory irritation or disabling physical effects which disappear within a short time following termination of exposure.

Technical Note:

Tear gases are a subset of "riot control agents".

"Robot" (2 8) means a manipulation mechanism, which may be of the continuous path or of the point-to-point variety, may use sensors, and has all the following characteristics:

- a. Is multifunctional;
- b. Is capable of positioning or orienting material, parts, tools or special devices through variable movements in three dimensional space;
- c. Incorporates three or more closed or open loop servo-devices which may include stepping motors; and
- d. Has "user accessible programmability" by means of teach/playback method or by means of an electronic computer which may be a programmable logic controller, i.e. without mechanical intervention.

NB: The above definition does not include the following devices:

- 1. Manipulation mechanisms which are only manually/ teleoperator controllable;
- 2. Fixed sequence manipulation mechanisms which are automated moving devices, operating according to mechanically fixed programmed motions. The programme is mechanically limited by fixed stops, such as pins or cams. The sequence of motions and the selection of paths or angles are not variable or changeable by mechanical, electronic or electrical means;
- Mechanically controlled variable sequence manipulation mechanisms which are automated moving devices, operating according to mechanically fixed programmed motions.

The programme is mechanically limited by fixed, but adjustable stops, such as pins or cams. The sequence of motions and the selection of paths or angles are variable within the fixed programme pattern. Variations or modifications of the programme pattern (e.g. changes of pins or exchanges of cams) in one or more motion axes are accomplished only through mechanical operations;

- 4. Non-servo-controlled variable sequence manipulation mechanisms which are automated moving devices, operating according to mechanically fixed programmed motions. The programme is variable but the sequence proceeds only by the binary signal from mechanically fixed electrical binary devices or adjustable stops;
- 5. Stacker cranes defined as Cartesian coordinate manipulator systems manufactured as an integral part of a vertical array of storage bins and designed to access the contents of those bins for storage or retrieval.

"Rotary atomisation" (1) means a process to reduce a stream or pool of molten metal to droplets to a diameter of 500 micrometer or less by centrifugal force.

"Roving" (1) is a bundle (typically 12-120) of approximately parallel 'strands'.

NB: 'Strand' is a bundle of "monofilaments" (typically over 200) arranged approximately parallel.

"Run-out" (2) (out-of-true running) means radial displacement in one revolution of the main spindle measured in a plane perpendicular to the spindle axis at a point on the external or internal revolving surface to be tested (Reference: ISO 230/1 1986, paragraph 5.61).

"Scale factor" (gyro or accelerometer) (7) means the ratio of change in output to a change in the input intended to be measured. Scale factor is generally evaluated as the slope of the straight line that can be fitted by the method of least squares to input-output data obtained by varying the input cyclically over the input range.

"Settling time" (3) means the time required for the output to come within one-half bit of the final value when switching between any two levels of the converter.

"SHPL" is equivalent to "super high power laser".

"Signal analysers" (3) means apparatus capable of measuring and displaying basic properties of the single-frequency components of multi-frequency signals.

"Signal processing" (3 4 5 6) means the processing of externally derived information-bearing signals by algorithms such as time compression, filtering, extraction, selection, correlation, convolution or transformations between domains (e.g. fast Fourier transform or Walsh transform).

"Software" (GSN All) means a collection of one or more "programmes" or 'microprogrammes' fixed in any tangible medium of expression.

<u>NB</u>: 'Microprogramme' means a sequence of elementary instructions, maintained in a special storage, the execution of which is initiated by the introduction of its reference instruction into an instruction register.

"Source code" (or source language) (6 7 9) is a convenient expression of one or more processes which may be turned by a programming system into equipment executable form ("object code" (or object language)).

"Spacecraft" (7 9) means active and passive satellites and space probes.

"Space-qualified" (3 6 8) refers to products designed, manufactured and tested to meet the special electrical, mechanical or environmental requirements for use in the launch and deployment of satellites or high altitude flight systems operating at altitudes of 100 km or higher.

"Special fissile material" (0) means plutonium-239, uranium-233, "uranium enriched in the isotopes 235 or 233", and any material containing the foregoing.

"Specific modulus" (0 1 9) is Young's modulus in pascals, equivalent to N/m^2 divided by specific weight in N/m^3 , measured at a temperature of (296 ± 2) K $((23 \pm 2)$ °C) and a relative humidity of (50 ± 5) %.

"Specific tensile strength" (0 1 9) is ultimate tensile strength in pascals, equivalent to N/m^2 divided by specific weight in N/m^3 , measured at a temperature of (296 ± 2) K ((23 ± 2) °C) and a relative humidity of (50 ± 5) %.

"Splat Quenching" (1) means a process to 'solidify rapidly' a molten metal stream impinging upon a chilled block, forming a flake-like product.

NB: 'Solidify rapidly' solidification of molten material at cooling rates exceeding 1 000 K/s.

"Spread spectrum" (5) means the technique whereby energy in a relatively narrow-band communication channel is spread over a much wider energy spectrum.

"Spread spectrum" radar (6) — see "Radar spread spectrum"

"Stability" (7) means the standard deviation (1 sigma) of the variation of a particular parameter from its calibrated value measured under stable temperature conditions. This can be expressed as a function of time.

"States (not) Party to the Chemical Weapon Convention" (1) are those states for which the Convention on the Prohibition of the Development, Production, Stockpiling and Use of Chemical Weapons has (not) entered into force.

"Substrate" (3) means a sheet of base material with or without an interconnection pattern and on which or within which 'discrete components' or integrated circuits or both can be located.

NB 1: 'Discrete component': a separately packaged 'circuit element' with its own external connections.

<u>NB 2</u>: 'Circuit element': a single active or passive functional part of an electronic circuit, such as one diode, one transistor, one resistor, one capacitor, etc.

"Substrate blanks" (6) means monolithic compounds with dimensions suitable for the production of optical elements such as mirrors or optical windows.

"Sub-unit of toxin" (1) is a structurally and functionally discrete component of a whole "toxin".

"Superalloys" (2 9) means nickel-, cobalt- or iron-base alloys having strengths superior to any alloys in the AISI 300 series at temperatures over 922 K (649 °C) under severe environmental and operating conditions.

"Superconductive" (1 3 5 6 8) means materials, i.e. metals, alloys or compounds, which can lose all electrical resistance, i.e. which can attain infinite electrical conductivity and carry very large electrical currents without Joule heating.

<u>NB</u>: The "superconductive" state of a material is individually characterised by a "critical temperature", a critical magnetic field, which is a function of temperature, and a critical current density which is, however, a function of both magnetic field and temperature.

"Super High Power Laser" ("SHPL") (6) means a "laser" capable of delivering (the total or any portion of) the output energy exceeding 1 kJ within 50 ms or having an average or CW power exceeding 20 kW.

"Superplastic forming" (1 2) means a deformation process using heat for metals that are normally characterised by low values of elongation (less than 20 %) at the breaking point as determined at room temperature by conventional tensile strength testing, in order to achieve elongations during processing which are at least 2 times those values.

"Symmetric algorithm" (5) means a cryptographic algorithm using an identical key for both encryption and decryption.

NB: A common use of "symmetric algorithms" is confidentiality of data.

"System tracks" (6) means processed, correlated (fusion of radar target data to flight plan position) and updated aircraft flight position report available to the Air Traffic Control centre controllers.

"Systolic array computer" (4) means a computer where the flow and modification of the data is dynamically controllable at the logic gate level by the user.

"Tape" (1) is a material constructed of interlaced or unidirectional "monofilaments", 'strands', "rovings", "tows", or "yarns", etc., usually preimpregnated with resin.

NB: 'Strand' is a bundle of "monofilaments" (typically over 200) arranged approximately parallel.

"Technology" (GTN NTN All) means specific information necessary for the "development", "production" or "use" of goods. This information takes the form of 'technical data' or 'technical assistance'.

NB 1: Technical assistance' may take forms such as instructions, skills, training, working knowledge and consulting services and may involve the transfer of 'technical data'.

NB 2: Technical data' may take forms such as blueprints, plans, diagrams, models, formulae, tables, engineering designs and specifications, manuals and instructions written or recorded on other media or devices such as disk, tape, read-only memories.

"Tilting spindle" (2) means a tool-holding spindle which alters, during the machining process, the angular position of its centre line with respect to any other axis.

"Time constant" (6) is the time taken from the application of a light stimulus for the current increment to reach a value of 1-1/e times the final value (i.e. 63 % of the final value).

"Tip shroud" (9) means a stationary ring component (solid or segmented) attached to the inner surface of the engine turbine casing or a feature at the outer tip of the turbine blade, which primarily provides a gas seal between the stationary and rotating components.

"Total control of flight" (7) means an automated control of "aircraft" state variables and flight path to meet mission objectives responding to real-time changes in data regarding objectives, hazards or other "aircraft".

"Total digital transfer rate" (5) means the number of bits, including line coding, overhead and so forth per unit time passing between corresponding equipment in a digital transmission system.

NB: See also "digital transfer rate".

"Tow" (1) is a bundle of "monofilaments", usually approximately parallel.

"Toxins" (1 2) means toxins in the form of deliberately isolated preparations or mixtures, no matter how produced, other than toxins present as contaminants of other materials such as pathological specimens, crops, foodstuffs or seed stocks of "microorganisms".

"Transfer laser" (6) means a "laser" in which the lasing species is excited through the transfer of energy by collision of a non-lasing atom or molecule with a lasing atom or molecule species.

"Tunable" (6) means the ability of a "laser" to produce a continuous output at all wavelengths over a range of several "laser" transitions. A line selectable "laser" produces discrete wavelengths within one "laser" transition and is not considered "tunable".

"Unmanned Aerial Vehicle" ("UAV") (9) means any aircraft capable of initiating flight and sustaining controlled flight and navigation without any human presence on board.

"Uranium enriched in the isotopes 235 or 233" (0) means uranium containing the isotopes 235 or 233, or both, in an amount such that the abundance ratio of the sum of these isotopes to the isotope 238 is more than the ratio of the isotope 235 to the isotope 238 occurring in nature (isotopic ratio 0,71 per cent).

"Use" (GTN NTN All) means operation, installation (including on-site installation), maintenance (checking), repair, overhaul and refurbishing.

"User accessible programmability" (6) means the facility allowing a user to insert, modify or replace "programmes" by means other than:

- a. A physical change in wiring or interconnections; or
- b. The setting of function controls including entry of parameters.

"Vaccine" (1) is a medicinal product in a pharmaceutical formulation licensed by, or having marketing or clinical trial authorisation from, the regulatory authorities of either the country of manufacture or of use, which is intended to stimulate a protective immunological response in humans or animals in order to prevent disease in those to whom or to which it is administered.

"Vacuum Atomisation" (1) means a process to reduce a molten stream of metal to droplets of a diameter of 500 micrometre or less by the rapid evolution of a dissolved gas upon exposure to a vacuum.

"Variable geometry airfoils" (7) means the use of trailing edge flaps or tabs, or leading edge slats or pivoted nose droop, the position of which can be controlled in flight.

"Yarn" (1) is a bundle of twisted 'strands'.

NB: 'Strand' is a bundle of "monofilaments" (typically over 200) arranged approximately parallel.

CATEGORY 0

NUCLEAR MATERIALS, FACILITIES, AND EQUIPMENT

0A Systems, Equipment and Components

0A001 "Nuclear reactors" and specially designed or prepared equipment and components therefor, as follows:

- a. "Nuclear reactors";
- b. Metal vessels, or major shop-fabricated parts therefor, including the reactor vessel head for a reactor pressure vessel, specially designed or prepared to contain the core of a "nuclear reactor";
- Manipulative equipment specially designed or prepared for inserting or removing fuel in a "nuclear reactor";
- d. Control rods specially designed or prepared for the control of the fission process in a "nuclear reactor", support or suspension structures therefor, rod drive mechanisms and rod guide tubes;
- e. Pressure tubes specially designed or prepared to contain fuel elements and the primary coolant in a "nuclear reactor" at an operating pressure in excess of 5,1 MPa;
- f. Zirconium metal and alloys in the form of tubes or assemblies of tubes in which the ratio of hafnium to zirconium is less than 1:500 parts by weight, specially designed or prepared for use in a "nuclear reactor";
- g. Coolant pumps specially designed or prepared for circulating the primary coolant of "nuclear reactors";
- h. 'Nuclear reactor internals' specially designed or prepared for use in a "nuclear reactor", including support columns for the core, fuel channels, thermal shields, baffles, core grid plates, and diffuser plates;
 - Note: In 0A001.h. 'nuclear reactor internals' means any major structure within a reactor vessel which has one or more functions such as supporting the core, maintaining fuel alignment, directing primary coolant flow, providing radiation shields for the reactor vessel, and guiding in-core instrumentation.
- Heat exchangers (steam generators) specially designed or prepared for use in the primary coolant circuit
 of a "nuclear reactor";
- j. Neutron detection and measuring instruments specially designed or prepared for determining neutron flux levels within the core of a "nuclear reactor".

OB Test, Inspection and Production Equipment

0B001 Plant for the se

Plant for the separation of isotopes of "natural uranium", "depleted uranium" and "special fissile materials", and specially designed or prepared equipment and components therefor, as follows:

- a. Plant specially designed for separating isotopes of "natural uranium", "depleted uranium", and "special fissile materials", as follows:
 - 1. Gas centrifuge separation plant;
 - 2. Gaseous diffusion separation plant;
 - 3. Aerodynamic separation plant;
 - 4. Chemical exchange separation plant;
 - 5. Ion-exchange separation plant;
 - 6. Atomic vapour "laser" isotope separation (AVLIS) plant;
 - 7. Molecular "laser" isotope separation (MLIS) plant;
 - 8. Plasma separation plant;
 - 9. Electro magnetic separation plant;
- b. Gas centrifuges and assemblies and components, specially designed or prepared for gas centrifuge separation process, as follows:

Note: In OBOO1.b. 'high strength-to-density ratio material' means any of the following:

- a. Maraging steel capable of an ultimate tensile strength of 2 050 MPa or more;
- b. Aluminium alloys capable of an ultimate tensile strength of 460 MPa or more; or
- c. "Fibrous or filamentary materials" with a "specific modulus" of more than $3,18\times10^6$ m and a "specific tensile strength" greater than $76,2\times10^3$ m;
- 1. Gas centrifuges;
- 2. Complete rotor assemblies;
- 3. Rotor tube cylinders with a wall thickness of $12\,\mathrm{mm}$ or less, a diameter of between $75\,\mathrm{mm}$ and $400\,\mathrm{mm}$, made from 'high strength-to-density ratio materials';
- 4. Rings or bellows with a wall thickness of 3 mm or less and a diameter of between 75 mm and 400 mm and designed to give local support to a rotor tube or to join a number together, made from 'high strength-to-density ratio materials';
- 5. Baffles of between 75 mm and 400 mm diameter for mounting inside a rotor tube, made from 'high strength-to-density ratio materials'.
- 6. Top or bottom caps of between 75 mm and 400 mm diameter to fit the ends of a rotor tube, made from 'high strength-to-density ratio materials';
- 7. Magnetic suspension bearings consisting of an annular magnet suspended within a housing made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF_6 " containing a damping medium and having the magnet coupling with a pole piece or second magnet fitted to the top cap of the rotor;

0B001 b. (continued)

- 8. Specially prepared bearings comprising a pivot-cup assembly mounted on a damper;
- Molecular pumps comprised of cylinders having internally machined or extruded helical grooves and internally machined bores;
- 10. Ring-shaped motor stators for multiphase AC hysteresis (or reluctance) motors for synchronous operation within a vacuum in the frequency range of 600 to 2 000 Hz and a power range of 50 to 1 000 Volt-Amps;
- 11. Centrifuge housing/recipients to contain the rotor tube assembly of a gas centrifuge, consisting of a rigid cylinder of wall thickness up to 30 mm with precision machined ends and made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF₆";
- 12. Scoops consisting of tubes of up to 12 mm internal diameter for the extraction of UF_6 gas from within a centrifuge rotor tube by a Pitot tube action, made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF_6 ";
- 13. Frequency changers (converters or inverters) specially designed or prepared to supply motor stators for gas centrifuge enrichment, having all of the following characteristics, and specially designed components therefor:
 - a. Multiphase output of 600 to 2 000 Hz;
 - b. Frequency control better than 0,1 %;
 - c. Harmonic distortion of less than 2 %; and
 - d. An efficiency greater than 80 %;
- 14. Bellows valves made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF₆", with a diameter of 10 mm to 160 mm:
- c. Equipment and components, specially designed or prepared for gaseous diffusion separation process, as follows:
 - Gaseous diffusion barriers made of porous metallic, polymer or ceramic "materials resistant to corrosion by UF₆" with a pore size of 10 to 100 nm, a thickness of 5 mm or less, and, for tubular forms, a diameter of 25 mm or less;
 - 2. Gaseous diffuser housings made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF6";
 - 3. Compressors (positive displacement, centrifugal and axial flow types) or gas blowers with a suction volume capacity of 1 $\rm m^3/min$ or more of UF₆, and discharge pressure up to 666,7 kPa, made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF₆";
 - Rotary shaft seals for compressors or blowers specified in 0B001.c.3. and designed for a buffer gas in-leakage rate of less than 1 000 cm³/min.;
 - 5. Heat exchangers made of aluminium, copper, nickel, or alloys containing more than 60 per cent nickel, or combinations of these metals as clad tubes, designed to operate at sub-atmospheric pressure with a leak rate that limits the pressure rise to less than 10 Pa per hour under a pressure differential of 100 kPa;
 - 6. Bellow valves made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF_6 ", with a diameter of 40 mm to 1 500 mm;

0B001 (continued)

d. Equipment and components, specially designed or prepared for aerodynamic separation process, as

- 1. Separation nozzles consisting of slit-shaped, curved channels having a radius of curvature less than 1 mm, resistant to corrosion by UF₆, and having a knife-edge contained within the nozzle which separates the gas flowing through the nozzle into two streams;
- 2. Tangential inlet flow-driven cylindrical or conical tubes, (vortex tubes), made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF_6 " with a diameter of between 0,5 cm and 4 cm and a length to diameter ratio of 20:1 or less and with one or more tangential inlets;
- 3. Compressors (positive displacement, centrifugal and axial flow types) or gas blowers with a suction volume capacity of 2 ${\rm m^3/min}$ or more, made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF₆", and rotary shaft seals therefor;
- 4. Heat exchangers made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF6";
- Aerodynamic separation element housings, made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF₆" to contain vortex tubes or separation nozzles;
- 6. Bellows valves made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF₆", with a diameter of 40 to 1 500 mm;
- 7. Process systems for separating UF_6 from carrier gas (hydrogen or helium) to 1 ppm UF_6 content or less, including:
 - a. Cryogenic heat exchangers and cryoseparators capable of temperatures of 153K (– 120 °C) or less;
 - b. Cryogenic refrigeration units capable of temperatures of 153 K (-120 °C) or less;
 - c. Separation nozzle or vortex tube units for the separation of UF₆ from carrier gas;
 - d. UF $_6$ cold traps capable of temperatures of 253 K (– 120 °C) or less;
- e. Equipment and components, specially designed or prepared for chemical exchange separation process, as follows:
 - Fast-exchange liquid-liquid pulse columns with stage residence time of 30 seconds or less and resistant to concentrated hydrochloric acid (e.g. made of or protected by suitable plastic materials such as fluorocarbon polymers or glass);
 - Fast-exchange liquid-liquid centrifugal contactors with stage residence time of 30 seconds or less and resistant to concentrated hydrochloric acid (e.g. made of or protected by suitable plastic materials such as fluorocarbon polymers or glass);
 - 3. Electrochemical reduction cells resistant to concentrated hydrochloric acid solutions, for reduction of uranium from one valence state to another;
 - 4. Electrochemical reduction cells feed equipment to take U⁺⁴ from the organic stream and, for those parts in contact with the process stream, made of or protected by suitable materials (e.g. glass, fluorocarbon polymers, polyphenyl sulphate, polyether sulfone and resin-impregnated graphite);
 - 5. Feed preparation systems for producing high purity uranium chloride solution consisting of dissolution, solvent extraction and/or ion exchange equipment for purification and electrolytic cells for reducing the uranium U^{+6} or U^{+4} to U^{+3} ;
 - 6. Uranium oxidation systems for oxidation of U^{+3} to U^{+4} ;

0B001 (continued)

f. Equipment and components, specially designed or prepared for ion-exchange separation process, as follows:

- 1. Fast reacting ion-exchange resins, pellicular or porous macro-reticulated resins in which the active chemical exchange groups are limited to a coating on the surface of an inactive porous support structure, and other composite structures in any suitable form, including particles or fibres, with diameters of 0,2 mm or less, resistant to concentrated hydrochloric acid and designed to have an exchange rate half-time of less than 10 seconds and capable of operating at temperatures in the range of 373 K (100 °C) to 473 K (200 °C);
- Ion exchange columns (cylindrical) with a diameter greater than 1 000 mm, made of or protected by
 materials resistant to concentrated hydrochloric acid (e.g. titanium or fluorocarbon plastics) and
 capable of operating at temperatures in the range of 373 K (100 °C) to 473 K (200 °C) and pressures
 above 0,7 MPa;
- Ion exchange reflux systems (chemical or electrochemical oxidation or reduction systems) for regeneration of the chemical reducing or oxidising agents used in ion exchange enrichment cascades;
- g. Equipment and components, specially designed or prepared for atomic vapour "laser" isotope separation process (AVLIS), as follows:
 - High power strip or scanning electron beam guns with a delivered power of more than 2,5 kW/cm for use in uranium vaporisation systems;
 - Liquid uranium metal handling systems for molten uranium or uranium alloys, consisting of crucibles, made of or protected by suitable corrosion and heat resistant materials (e.g. tantalum, yttria-coated graphite, graphite coated with other rare earth oxides or mixtures thereof), and cooling equipment for the crucibles;

NB: SEE ALSO 2A225.

- 3. Product and tails collector systems made of or lined with materials resistant to the heat and corrosion of uranium metal vapour or liquid, such as yttria-coated graphite or tantalum;
- Separator module housings (cylindrical or rectangular vessels) for containing the uranium metal vapour source, the electron beam gun and the product and tails collectors;
- "Lasers" or "laser" systems for the separation of uranium isotopes with a spectrum frequency stabiliser for operation over extended periods of time;

NB: SEE ALSO 6A005 AND 6A205.

- h. Equipment and components, specially designed or prepared for molecular "laser" isotope separation process (MLIS) or chemical reaction by isotope selective laser activation (CRISLA), as follows:
 - 1. Supersonic expansion nozzles for cooling mixtures of UF_6 and carrier gas to 150 K (- 123 °C) or less and made from "materials resistant to corrosion by UF_6 ";
 - 2. Uranium pentafluoride (UF₅) product collectors consisting of filter, impact, or cyclone-type collectors or combinations thereof, and made of "materials resistant to corrosion by UF₅/UF₆";
 - Compressors made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF₆", and rotary shaft seals therefor;

0B001 h. (continued)

- 4. Equipment for fluorinating UF₅ (solid) to UF₆ (gas);
- 5. Process systems for separating UF₆ from carrier gas (e.g. nitrogen or argon) including:
 - a. Cryogenic heat exchangers and cryoseparators capable of temperatures of 153 K (- 120 °C) or less:
 - b. Cryogenic refrigeration units capable of temperatures of 153 K (- 120 °C) or less;
 - c. UF₆ cold traps capable of temperatures of 253 K (- 20 °C) or less;
- "Lasers" or "laser" systems for the separation of uranium isotopes with a spectrum frequency stabiliser for operation over extended periods of time;

NB: SEE ALSO 6A005 AND 6A205.

- i. Equipment and components, specially designed or prepared for plasma separation process, as follows:
 - 1. Microwave power sources and antennae for producing or accelerating ions, with an output frequency greater than 30 GHz and mean power output greater than 50 kW;
 - Radio frequency ion excitation coils for frequencies of more than 100 kHz and capable of handling more than 40 kW mean power;
 - 3. Uranium plasma generation systems;
 - 4. Liquid metal handling systems for molten uranium or uranium alloys, consisting of crucibles, made of or protected by suitable corrosion and heat resistant materials (e.g. tantalum, yttria-coated graphite, graphite coated with other rare earth oxides or mixtures thereof), and cooling equipment for the crucibles;

NB: SEE ALSO 2A225.

- Product and tails collectors made of or protected by materials resistant to the heat and corrosion of uranium vapour such as yttria-coated graphite or tantalum;
- Separator module housings (cylindrical) for containing the uranium plasma source, radio-frequency drive coil and the product and tails collectors and made of a suitable non-magnetic material (e.g. stainless steel);
- j. Equipment and components, specially designed or prepared for electromagnetic separation process, as follows:
 - Ion sources, single or multiple, consisting of a vapour source, ioniser, and beam accelerator made of suitable non-magnetic materials (e.g. graphite, stainless steel, or copper) and capable of providing a total ion beam current of 50 mA or greater;
 - Ion collector plates for collection of enriched or depleted uranium ion beams, consisting of two or more slits and pockets and made of suitable non-magnetic materials (e.g. graphite or stainless steel);
 - Vacuum housings for uranium electromagnetic separators made of non-magnetic materials (e.g. stainless steel) and designed to operate at pressures of 0,1 Pa or lower;

0B001 j. (continued)

- 4. Magnet pole pieces with a diameter greater than 2 m;
- 5. High voltage power supplies for ion sources, having all of the following characteristics:
 - a. Capable of continuous operation;
 - b. Output voltage of 20 000 V or greater;
 - c. Output current of 1 A or greater; and
 - d. Voltage regulation of better than 0,01 % over a period of 8 hours;

NB: SEE ALSO 3A227.

- 6. Magnet power supplies (high power, direct current) having all of the following characteristics:
 - a. Capable of continuous operation with a current output of 500~A or greater at a voltage of 100~V or greater; and
 - b. Current or voltage regulation better than 0,01 % over a period of 8 hours.

NB: SEE ALSO 3A226.

OB002 Specially designed or prepared auxiliary systems, equipment and components, as follows, for isotope separation plant specified in OB001, made of or protected by "materials resistant to corrosion by UF₆":

- a. Feed autoclaves, ovens or systems used for passing UF_6 to the enrichment process;
- b. Desublimers or cold traps, used to remove UF_6 from the enrichment process for subsequent transfer upon heating;
- c. Product and tails stations for transferring UF₆ into containers;
- d. Liquefaction or solidification stations used to remove UF_6 from the enrichment process by compressing, cooling and converting UF_6 to a liquid or solid form;
- e. Piping systems and header systems specially designed for handling UF_6 within gaseous diffusion, centrifuge or aerodynamic cascades;
- f. 1. Vacuum manifolds or vacuum headers having a suction capacity of 5 m³/minute or more; or
 - 2. Vacuum pumps specially designed for use in UF_6 bearing atmospheres;
- g. UF_6 mass spectrometers/ion sources specially designed or prepared for taking on-line samples of feed, product or tails from UF_6 gas streams and having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Unit resolution for mass of more than 320 amu;
 - 2. Ion sources constructed of or lined with nichrome or monel, or nickel plated;
 - 3. Electron bombardment ionisation sources; and
 - 4. Collector system suitable for isotopic analysis.

0B003 Plant for the conversion of uranium and equipment specially designed or prepared therefor, as follows:

- a. Systems for the conversion of uranium ore concentrates to UO3;
- b. Systems for the conversion of UO3 to UF6;
- c. Systems for the conversion of UO3 to UO2;
- d. Systems for the conversion of UO2 to UF4;
- e. Systems for the conversion of UF4 to UF6;
- f. Systems for the conversion of UF4 to uranium metal;
- g. Systems for the conversion of UF₆ to UO₂;
- h. Systems for the conversion of UF₆ to UF₄;
- i. Systems for the conversion of UO2 to UCl4.

0B004 Plant for the production or concentration of heavy water, deuterium and deuterium compounds and specially designed or prepared equipment and components therefor, as follows:

- a. Plant for the production of heavy water, deuterium or deuterium compounds, as follows:
 - 1. Water-hydrogen sulphide exchange plants;
 - 2. Ammonia-hydrogen exchange plants;
- b. Equipment and components, as follows:
 - 1. Water-hydrogen sulphide exchange towers fabricated from fine carbon steel (e.g. ASTM A516) with diameters of 6 m to 9 m, capable of operating at pressures greater than or equal to 2 MPa and with a corrosion allowance of 6 mm or greater;
 - 2. Single stage, low head (i.e. 0.2 MPa) centrifugal blowers or compressors for hydrogen sulphide gas circulation (i.e. gas containing more than $70 \% \text{ H}_2\text{S}$) with a throughput capacity greater than or equal to $56 \text{ m}^3/\text{second}$ when operating at pressures greater than or equal to 1.8 MPa suction and having seals designed for wet H_2S service;
 - 3. Ammonia-hydrogen exchange towers greater than or equal to 35 m in height with diameters of 1,5 m to 2,5 m capable of operating at pressures greater than 15 MPa;
 - Tower internals, including stage contactors, and stage pumps, including those which are submersible, for heavy water production utilising the ammonia-hydrogen exchange process;
 - Ammonia crackers with operating pressures greater than or equal to 3 MPa for heavy water production utilising the ammonia-hydrogen exchange process;
 - 6. Infrared absorption analysers capable of on-line hydrogen/deuterium ratio analysis where deuterium concentrations are equal to or greater than 90 %;
 - Catalytic burners for the conversion of enriched deuterium gas into heavy water utilising the ammonia-hydrogen exchange process;
 - 8. Complete heavy water upgrade systems, or columns therefor, for the upgrade of heavy water to reactor-grade deuterium concentration.

0B005 Plant specially designed for the fabrication of "nuclear reactor" fuel elements and specially designed or prepared equipment therefor.

Note: A plant for the fabrication of "nuclear reactor" fuel elements includes equipment which:

- Normally comes into direct contact with or directly processes or controls the production flow of nuclear materials:
- b. Seals the nuclear materials within the cladding;
- c. Checks the integrity of the cladding or the seal; or
- d. Checks the finish treatment of the sealed fuel.

0B006 Plant for the reprocessing of irradiated "nuclear reactor" fuel elements, and specially designed or prepared equipment and components therefor.

Note: 0B006 includes:

- a. Plant for the reprocessing of irradiated "nuclear reactor" fuel elements including equipment and components
 which normally come into direct contact with and directly control the irradiated fuel and the major nuclear
 material and fission product processing streams;
- b. Fuel element chopping or shredding machines, i.e. remotely operated equipment to cut, chop, shred or shear irradiated "nuclear reactor" fuel assemblies, bundles or rods;
- c. Dissolvers, critically safe tanks (e.g. small diameter, annular or slab tanks) specially designed or prepared for the dissolution of irradiated "nuclear reactor" fuel, which are capable of withstanding hot, highly corrosive liquids, and which can be remotely loaded and maintained;
- d. Counter-current solvent extractors and ion-exchange processing equipment specially designed or prepared for use in a plant for the reprocessing of irradiated "natural uranium", "depleted uranium" or "special fissile materials";
- e. Holding or storage vessels specially designed to be critically safe and resistant to the corrosive effects of nitric acid;

Note: Holding or storage vessels may have the following features:

- 1. Walls or internal structures with a boron equivalent (calculated for all constituent elements as defined in the note to 0C004) of at least two per cent;
- 2. A maximum diameter of 175 mm for cylindrical vessels; or
- 3. A maximum width of 75 mm for either a slab or annular vessel.
- f. Process control instrumentation specially designed or prepared for monitoring or controlling the reprocessing of irradiated "natural uranium", "depleted uranium" or "special fissile materials".
- 0B007 Plant for the conversion of plutonium and equipment specially designed or prepared therefor, as follows:
 - a. Systems for the conversion of plutonium nitrate to oxide;
 - b. Systems for plutonium metal production.

OC Materials

0C001

"Natural uranium" or "depleted uranium" or thorium in the form of metal, alloy, chemical compound or concentrate and any other material containing one or more of the foregoing;

Note: OCOO1 does not control the following:

- a. Four grammes or less of "natural uranium" or "depleted uranium" when contained in a sensing component in instruments:
- b. "Depleted uranium" specially fabricated for the following civil non-nuclear applications:
 - 1. Shielding;
 - 2. Packaging;
 - 3. Ballasts having a mass not greater than 100 kg;
 - 4. Counter-weights having a mass not greater than 100 kg;
- c. Alloys containing less than 5 % thorium;
- d. Ceramic products containing thorium, which have been manufactured for non-nuclear use.

0C002 "Special fissile materials"

Note: OC002 does not control four "effective grammes" or less when contained in a sensing component in instruments.

OC003 Deuterium, heavy water (deuterium oxide) and other compounds of deuterium, and mixtures and solutions containing deuterium, in which the isotopic ratio of deuterium to hydrogen exceeds 1:5 000.

0C004 Graphite, nuclear grade, having a purity level of less than 5 parts per million 'boron equivalent' and with a density greater than $1.5~g/cm^3$.

NB: SEE ALSO 1C107

 $\underline{\text{Note }1}\text{: }0\text{C}004$ does not control the following:

- a. Manufactures of graphite having a mass less than 1 kg, other than those specially designed or prepared for use in a nuclear reactor;
- b. Graphite powder.

Note 2: In OC004, 'boron equivalent' (BE) is defined as the sum of BE_z for impurities (excluding BE_{carbon} since carbon is not considered an impurity) including boron, where:

$$\begin{split} BE_Z \ (ppm) &= CF \times concentration \ of \ element \ Z \ in \ ppm; \\ where \ CF \ is \ the \ conversion \ factor \ &= \frac{\sigma_Z \ \times \ A_B}{\sigma_B \ \times \ A_Z} \end{split}$$

and σ_B and σ_Z are the thermal neutron capture cross sections (in barns) for naturally occurring boron and element Z respectively; and A_B and A_Z are the atomic masses of naturally occurring boron and element Z respectively.

0C005

Specially prepared compounds or powders for the manufacture of gaseous diffusion barriers, resistant to corrosion by UF_6 (e.g. nickel or alloy containing 60 weight per cent or more nickel, aluminium oxide and fully fluorinated hydrocarbon polymers), having a purity of 99,9 weight per cent or more and a mean particle size of less than 10 micrometres measured by American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) B330 standard and a high degree of particle size uniformity.

0D Software

0D001 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "development", "production" or "use" of goods specified in this Category.

0E Technology

0E001 "Technology" according to the Nuclear Technology Note for the "development", "production" or "use" of goods specified in this Category.

CATEGORY 1

SPECIAL MATERIALS AND RELATED EQUIPMENT

1A Systems, Equipment and Components

1A001 Components made from fluorinated compounds, as follows:

- a. Seals, gaskets, sealants or fuel bladders, specially designed for "aircraft" or aerospace use, made from more than 50 % by weight of any of the materials specified in 1C009.b. or 1C009.c.;
- b. Piezoelectric polymers and copolymers, made from vinylidene fluoride (CAS 75-38-7) materials, specified in 1C009.a., having all of the following:
 - 1. In sheet or film form; and
 - 2. With a thickness exceeding 200 μm ;
- c. Seals, gaskets, valve seats, bladders or diaphragms, having all of the following:
 - 1. Made from fluoroelastomers containing at least one vinylether group as a constitutional unit; and
 - 2. Specially designed for "aircraft", aerospace or 'missile' use.

Note: In 1A001.c., 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems.

1A002 "Composite" structures or laminates, having any of the following:

N.B: SEE ALSO 1A202, 9A010 AND 9A110

- a. Consisting of an organic "matrix" and materials specified in 1C010.c., 1C010.d. or 1C010.e.; or
- b. Consisting of a metal or carbon "matrix", and any of the following:
 - 1. Carbon "fibrous or filamentary materials" having all of the following:
 - a. A "specific modulus" exceeding $10,15 \times 10^6$ m; and
 - b. A "specific tensile strength" exceeding 17.7×10^4 m; or
 - 2. Materials specified in 1C010.c.
- Note 1: 1A002 does not control composite structures or laminates made from epoxy resin impregnated carbon "fibrous or filamentary materials" for the repair of "civil aircraft" structures or laminates, having all of the following:
 - a. An area not exceeding 1 m²;
 - b. A length not exceeding 2,5 m; and
 - c. A width exceeding 15 mm.
- $\underline{Note~2};~1A002~does~not~control~semi-finished~items,~specially~designed~for~purely~civilian~applications~as~follows:$
 - a. Sporting goods;
 - b. Automotive industry;
 - c. Machine tool industry;
 - d. Medical applications.

1A002 (continued)

Note 3: 1A002.b.1. does not control semi-finished items containing a maximum of two dimensions of interwoven filaments and specially designed for applications as follows:

- a. Metal heat-treatment furnaces for tempering metals;
- b. Silicon boule production equipment.

Note 4: 1A002 does not control finished items specially designed for a specific application.

- 1A003 Manufactures of non-"fusible" aromatic polyimides in film, sheet, tape or ribbon form having any of the following:
 - a. A thickness exceeding 0,254 mm; or
 - b. Coated or laminated with carbon, graphite, metals or magnetic substances.

Note: 1A003 does not control manufactures when coated or laminated with copper and designed for the production of electronic printed circuit boards.

NB: For "fusible" aromatic polyimides in any form, see 1C008.a.3.

1A004 Protective and detection equipment and components, other than those specified in military goods controls, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 2B351 AND 2B352.

- a. Gas masks, filter canisters and decontamination equipment therefor, designed or modified for defence against any of the following, and specially designed components therefor:
 - 1. Biological agents "adapted for use in war";
 - 2. Radioactive materials "adapted for use in war";
 - 3. Chemical warfare (CW) agents; or
 - 4. "Riot control agents", including:
 - a. α-Bromobenzeneacetonitrile, (Bromobenzyl cyanide) (CA) (CAS 5798-79-8);
 - b. [(2-chlorophenyl) methylene] propanedinitrile, (o-Chlorobenzylidenemalononitrile) (CS) (CAS 2698-41-1);
 - c. 2-Chloro-1-phenylethanone, Phenylacyl chloride (ω-chloroacetophenone) (CN) (CAS 532-27-4);
 - d. Dibenz-(b,f)-1,4-oxazephine (CR) (CAS 257-07-8);
 - e. 10-Chloro-5,10-dihydrophenarsazine, (Phenarsazine chloride), (Adamsite), (DM) (CAS 578-94-9);
 - f. N-Nonanoylmorpholine, (MPA) (CAS 5299-64-9);
- b. Protective suits, gloves and shoes, specially designed or modified for defence against any of the following:
 - 1. Biological agents "adapted for use in war";
 - 2. Radioactive materials "adapted for use in war"; or
 - 3. Chemical warfare (CW) agents;

1A004 (continued)

 Detection systems, specially designed or modified for detection or identification of any of the following, and specially designed components therefor:

- 1. Biological agents "adapted for use in war";
- 2. Radioactive materials "adapted for use in war"; or
- 3. Chemical warfare (CW) agents.
- d. Electronic equipment designed for automatically detecting or identifying the presence of "explosives" residues and utilising 'trace detection' techniques (e.g. surface acoustic wave, ion mobility spectrometry, differential mobility spectrometry, mass spectrometry).

Technical Note:

'Trace detection' is defined as the capability to detect less than 1 ppm vapour, or 1 mg solid or liquid.

Note 1: 1A004.d. does not control equipment specially designed for laboratory use.

Note 2: 1A004.d. does not control non-contact walk-through security portals.

Note: 1A004 does not control:

- a. Personal radiation monitoring dosimeters;
- b. Equipment limited by design or function to protect against hazards specific to residential safety or civil industries, including
 - 1. mining;
 - 2. quarrying;
 - 3. agriculture;
 - 4. pharmaceutical;
 - 5. medical;
 - 6. veterinary;
 - 7. environmental;
 - 8. waste management;
 - 9. food industry.

Technical Notes:

- 1. 1A004 includes equipment and components that have been identified, successfully tested to national standards or otherwise proven effective, for the detection of or defence against radioactive materials "adapted for use in war", biological agents "adapted for use in war", chemical warfare agents, 'simulants' or "riot control agents", even if such equipment or components are used in civil industries such as mining, quarrying, agriculture, pharmaceuticals, medical, veterinary, environmental, waste management, or the food industry.
- 'Simulant' is a substance or material that is used in place of toxic agent (chemical or biological) in training, research, testing or evaluation.

Body armour, and specially designed components therefor, other than those manufactured to military standards or specifications or to their equivalents in performance.

NB: SEE ALSO MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS.

- NB: For "fibrous or filamentary materials" used in the manufacture of body armour, see 1C010.
- Note 1: 1A005 does not control body armour or protective garments, when accompanying their user for the user's own personal protection.
- <u>Note 2</u>: 1A005 does not control body armour designed to provide frontal protection only from both fragment and blast from non-military explosive devices.
- Equipment, specially designed or modified for the disposal of improvised explosive devices, as follows, and specially designed components and accessories therefor:

NB: SEE ALSO MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS.

- a. Remotely operated vehicles;
- b. 'Disruptors'.

Technical Note:

Disruptors' are devices specially designed for the purpose of preventing the operation of an explosive device by projecting a liquid, solid or frangible projectile.

Note: 1A006 does not control equipment when accompanying its operator.

1A007 Equipment and devices, specially designed to initiate charges and devices containing "energetic materials", by electrical means, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS, 3A229 AND 3A232.

- a. Explosive detonator firing sets designed to drive explosive detonators specified in 1A007.b.;
- b. Electrically driven explosive detonators as follows:
 - 1. Exploding bridge (EB);
 - 2. Exploding bridge wire (EBW);
 - 3. Slapper;
 - 4. Exploding foil initiators (EFI).

Technical Notes:

- 1. The word initiator or igniter is sometimes used in place of the word detonator.
- 2. For the purpose of 1A007.b. the detonators of concern all utilise a small electrical conductor (bridge, bridge wire, or foil) that explosively vaporises when a fast, high-current electrical pulse is passed through it. In non-slapper types, the exploding conductor starts a chemical detonation in a contacting high explosive material such as PETN (pentaerythritoltetranitrate). In slapper detonators, the explosive vaporisation of the electrical conductor drives a flyer or slapper across a gap, and the impact of the slapper on an explosive starts a chemical detonation. The slapper in some designs is driven by magnetic force. The term exploding foil detonator may refer to either an EB or a slapper-type detonator.

- 1A008 Charges, devices and components, as follows:
 - a. 'Shaped charges' having all of the following:
 - 1. Net Explosive Quantity (NEQ) greater than 90 g; and
 - 2. Outer casing diameter equal to or greater than 75 mm;
 - b. Linear shaped cutting charges having all of the following, and specially designed components therefor:
 - 1. An explosive load greater than 40 g/m; and
 - 2. A width of 10 mm or more;
 - c. Detonating cord with explosive core load greater than 64 g/m;
 - d. Cutters, other than those specified in 1A008.b., and severing tools, having a Net Explosive Quantity (NEQ) greater than $3.5~{\rm kg}$.

Technical Note:

'Shaped charges' are explosive charges shaped to focus the effects of the explosive blast.

- 1A102 Resaturated pyrolised carbon-carbon components designed for space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104.
- 1A202 Composite structures, other than those specified in 1A002, in the form of tubes and having both of the following characteristics:

NB: SEE ALSO 9A010 AND 9A110.

- a. An inside diameter of between $75\;\mathrm{mm}$ and $400\;\mathrm{mm}$; and
- b. Made with any of the "fibrous or filamentary materials" specified in 1C010.a. or b. or 1C210.a. or with carbon prepreg materials specified in 1C210.c.
- 1A225 Platinised catalysts specially designed or prepared for promoting the hydrogen isotope exchange reaction between hydrogen and water for the recovery of tritium from heavy water or for the production of heavy water.
- 1A226 Specialised packings which may be used in separating heavy water from ordinary water, having both of the following characteristics:
 - a. Made of phosphor bronze mesh chemically treated to improve wettability; and
 - b. Designed to be used in vacuum distillation towers.
- 1A227 High-density (lead glass or other) radiation shielding windows, having all of the following characteristics, and specially designed frames therefor:
 - a. A 'cold area' greater than 0,09 m²;
 - b. A density greater than 3 g/cm³; and
 - c. A thickness of 100 mm or greater.

Technical Note:

In 1A227 the term 'cold area' means the viewing area of the window exposed to the lowest level of radiation in the design application.

1B Test, Inspection and Production Equipment

1B001

Equipment for the production or inspection of "composite" structures or laminates specified in 1A002 or "fibrous or filamentary materials" specified in 1C010, as follows, and specially designed components and accessories therefor:

NB: SEE ALSO 1B101 AND 1B201.

- a. Filament winding machines, of which the motions for positioning, wrapping and winding fibres are coordinated and programmed in three or more 'primary servo positioning' axes, specially designed for the manufacture of "composite" structures or laminates, from "fibrous or filamentary materials";
- b. Tape-laying machines, of which the motions for positioning and laying tape or sheets are coordinated and programmed in five or more 'primary servo positioning' axes, specially designed for the manufacture of "composite" airframe or 'missile' structures;

Note: In 1B001.b., 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems.

 Multidirectional, multidimensional weaving machines or interlacing machines, including adapters and modification kits, specially designed or modified for weaving, interlacing or braiding fibres, for "composite" structures;

Technical Note:

For the purposes of 1B001.c., the technique of interlacing includes knitting.

- d. Equipment specially designed or adapted for the production of reinforcement fibres, as follows:
 - Equipment for converting polymeric fibres (such as polyacrylonitrile, rayon, pitch or polycarbosilane) into carbon fibres or silicon carbide fibres, including special equipment to strain the fibre during heating;
 - Equipment for the chemical vapour deposition of elements or compounds, on heated filamentary substrates, to manufacture silicon carbide fibres;
 - 3. Equipment for the wet-spinning of refractory ceramics (such as aluminium oxide);
 - 4. Equipment for converting aluminium containing precursor fibres into alumina fibres by heat treatment;
- e. Equipment for producing prepregs specified in 1C010.e. by the hot melt method;
- f. Non-destructive inspection equipment specially designed for "composite" materials, as follows:
 - 1. X-ray tomography systems for three dimensional defect inspection;
 - 2. Numerically controlled ultrasonic testing machines of which the motions for positioning transmitters or receivers are simultaneously coordinated and programmed in four or more axes to follow the three dimensional contours of the component under inspection;
- g. Tow-placement machines, of which the motions for positioning and laying tows or sheets are coordinated and programmed in two or more 'primary servo positioning' axes, specially designed for the manufacture of "composite" airframe or 'missile' structures.

Technical Note:

For the purpose of 1B001, 'primary servo positioning' axes control, under computer program direction, the position of the end effector (i.e. head) in space relative to the work piece at the correct orientation and direction to achieve the desired process.

1B002 Equipment for producing metal alloys, metal alloy powder or alloyed materials, specially designed to avoid contamination and specially designed for use in one of the processes specified in 1C002.c.2.

NB: SEE ALSO 1B102.

- Tools, dies, moulds or fixtures, for "superplastic forming" or "diffusion bonding" titanium, aluminium or their alloys, specially designed for the manufacture of any of the following:
 - a. Airframe or aerospace structures;
 - b. "Aircraft" or aerospace engines; or
 - c. Specially designed components for structures specified in 1B003.a. or for engines specified in 1B003.b.
- 1B101 Equipment, other than that specified in 1B001, for the "production" of structural composites as follows; and specially designed components and accessories therefor:

NB: SEE ALSO 1B201.

- <u>Note:</u> Components and accessories specified in 1B101 include moulds, mandrels, dies, fixtures and tooling for the preform pressing, curing, casting, sintering or bonding of composite structures, laminates and manufactures thereof.
- a. Filament winding machines or fibre placement machines, of which the motions for positioning, wrapping and winding fibres can be coordinated and programmed in three or more axes, designed to fabricate composite structures or laminates from fibrous or filamentary materials, and coordinating and programming controls;
- Tape-laying machines of which the motions for positioning and laying tape and sheets can be coordinated and programmed in two or more axes, designed for the manufacture of composite airframe and "missile" structures;
- c. Equipment designed or modified for the "production" of "fibrous or filamentary materials" as follows:
 - Equipment for converting polymeric fibres (such as polyacrylonitrile, rayon or polycarbosilane) including special provision to strain the fibre during heating;
 - 2. Equipment for the vapour deposition of elements or compounds on heated filament substrates;
 - 3. Equipment for the wet-spinning of refractory ceramics (such as aluminium oxide);
- d. Equipment designed or modified for special fibre surface treatment or for producing prepregs and preforms specified in entry 9C110.

Note: 1B101.d. includes rollers, tension stretchers, coating equipment, cutting equipment and clicker dies.

1B102 Metal powder "production equipment", other than that specified in 1B002, and components as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 1B115.b.

- a. Metal powder "production equipment" usable for the "production", in a controlled environment, of spherical or atomised materials specified in 1C011.a., 1C011.b., 1C111.a.1., 1C111.a.2. or in the Military Goods Controls.
- b. Specially designed components for "production equipment" specified in 1B002 or 1B102.a.

Note: 1B102 includes:

- a. Plasma generators (high frequency arc-jet) usable for obtaining sputtered or spherical metallic powders with organisation of the process in an argon-water environment;
- b. Electroburst equipment usable for obtaining sputtered or spherical metallic powders with organisation of the process in an argon-water environment;
- c. Equipment usable for the "production" of spherical aluminium powders by powdering a melt in an inert medium (e.g. nitrogen).
- 1B115 Equipment, other than that specified in 1B002 or 1B102, for the production of propellant and propellant constituents, as follows, and specially designed components therefor:
 - a. "Production equipment" for the "production", handling or acceptance testing of liquid propellants or propellant constituents specified in 1C011.a., 1C011.b., 1C111 or in the Military Goods Controls;
 - b. "Production equipment" for the "production", handling, mixing, curing, casting, pressing, machining, extruding or acceptance testing of solid propellants or propellant constituents specified in 1C011.a., 1C011.b., 1C111 or in the Military Goods Controls.
 - Note: 1B115.b. does not control batch mixers, continuous mixers or fluid energy mills. For the control of batch mixers, continuous mixers and fluid energy mills see 1B117, 1B118 and 1B119.
 - Note 1: For equipment specially designed for the production of military goods, see the Military Goods Controls.
 - Note 2: 1B115 does not control equipment for the "production", handling and acceptance testing of boron carbide.
- Specially designed nozzles for producing pyrolitically derived materials formed on a mould, mandrel or other substrate from precursor gases which decompose in the 1 573 K (1 300 °C) to 3 173 K (2 900 °C) temperature range at pressures of 130 Pa to 20 kPa.
- 1B117 Batch mixers with provision for mixing under vacuum in the range of zero to 13,326 kPa and with temperature control capability of the mixing chamber and having all of the following, and specially designed components therefor:
 - a. A total volumetric capacity of 110 litres or more; and
 - b. At least one mixing/kneading shaft mounted off centre.

1B118 Continuous mixers with provision for mixing under vacuum in the range of zero to 13,326 kPa and with a temperature control capability of the mixing chamber having any of the following, and specially designed components therefor:

- a. Two or more mixing/kneading shafts; or
- b. A single rotating shaft which oscillates and having kneading teeth/pins on the shaft as well as inside the casing of the mixing chamber.
- 1B119 Fluid energy mills usable for grinding or milling substances specified in 1C011.a., 1C011.b., 1C111 or in the Military Goods Controls, and specially designed components therefor.
- 1B201 Filament winding machines, other than those specified in 1B001 or 1B101, and related equipment, as follows:
 - a. Filament winding machines having all of the following characteristics:
 - Having motions for positioning, wrapping, and winding fibres coordinated and programmed in two
 or more axes:
 - Specially designed to fabricate composite structures or laminates from "fibrous or filamentary materials"; and
 - Capable of winding cylindrical rotors of diameter between 75 and 400 mm and lengths of 600 mm or greater;
 - b. Coordinating and programming controls for the filament winding machines specified in 1B201.a.;
 - c. Precision mandrels for the filament winding machines specified in 1B201.a.
- 1B225 Electrolytic cells for fluorine production with an output capacity greater than 250 g of fluorine per hour.
- 1B226 Electromagnetic isotope separators designed for, or equipped with, single or multiple ion sources capable of providing a total ion beam current of 50 mA or greater.

Note: 1B226 includes separators:

- a. Capable of enriching stable isotopes;
- b. With the ion sources and collectors both in the magnetic field and those configurations in which they are external to the field.
- Ammonia synthesis converters or ammonia synthesis units, in which the synthesis gas (nitrogen and hydrogen) is withdrawn from an ammonia/hydrogen high-pressure exchange column and the synthesised ammonia is returned to said column.
- 1B228 Hydrogen-cryogenic distillation columns having all of the following characteristics:
 - a. Designed for operation with internal temperatures of 35 K (– 238 $^{\circ}$ C) or less;
 - b. Designed for operation at an internal pressure of 0,5 to 5 MPa;
 - c. Constructed of either:
 - 1. Stainless steel of the 300 series with low sulphur content and with an austenitic ASTM (or equivalent standard) grain size number of 5 or greater; or
 - 2. Equivalent materials which are both cryogenic and H₂-compatible; and
 - d. With internal diameters of 1 m or greater and effective lengths of 5 m or greater.

- 1B229 Water-hydrogen sulphide exchange tray columns and 'internal contactors', as follows:
 - NB: For columns which are specially designed or prepared for the production of heavy water see 0B004.
 - a. Water-hydrogen sulphide exchange tray columns, having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Can operate at pressures of 2 MPa or greater;
 - 2. Constructed of carbon steel having an austenitic ASTM (or equivalent standard) grain size number of $\,5\,$ or greater; and
 - 3. With a diameter of 1,8 m or greater;
 - b. 'Internal contactors' for the water-hydrogen sulphide exchange tray columns specified in 1B229.a.

Technical Note:

Internal contactors' of the columns are segmented trays which have an effective assembled diameter of 1,8 m or greater, are designed to facilitate countercurrent contacting and are constructed of stainless steels with a carbon content of 0,03 % or less These may be sieve trays, valve trays, bubble cap trays, or turbogrid trays.

- Pumps capable of circulating solutions of concentrated or dilute potassium amide catalyst in liquid ammonia (KNH₂/NH₃), having all of the following characteristics:
 - a. Airtight (i.e. hermetically sealed);
 - b. A capacity greater than 8,5 m³/h; and
 - c. Either of the following characteristics:
 - 1. For concentrated potassium amide solutions (1 % or greater), an operating pressure of 1,5 to 60 MPa; or
 - 2. For dilute potassium amide solutions (less than 1 %), an operating pressure of 20 to $60\,\mathrm{MPa}$.
- 1B231 Tritium facilities or plants, and equipment therefor, as follows:
 - a. Facilities or plants for the production, recovery, extraction, concentration, or handling of tritium;
 - b. Equipment for tritium facilities or plants, as follows:
 - 1. Hydrogen or helium refrigeration units capable of cooling to 23 K (– $250\,^{\circ}$ C) or less, with heat removal capacity greater than 150 W;
 - 2. Hydrogen isotope storage or purification systems using metal hydrides as the storage or purification medium.
- 1B232 Turboexpanders or turboexpander-compressor sets having both of the following characteristics:
 - a. Designed for operation with an outlet temperature of 35 K (- 238 $^{\circ}$ C) or less; and
 - b. Designed for a throughput of hydrogen gas of 1 000 kg/h or greater.

1B233 Lithium isotope separation facilities or plants, and equipment therefor, as follows:

- a. Facilities or plants for the separation of lithium isotopes;
- b. Equipment for the separation of lithium isotopes, as follows:
 - 1. Packed liquid-liquid exchange columns specially designed for lithium amalgams;
 - 2. Mercury or lithium amalgam pumps;
 - 3. Lithium amalgam electrolysis cells;
 - 4. Evaporators for concentrated lithium hydroxide solution.

1C Materials

Technical Note:

Metals and alloys:

Unless provision to the contrary is made, the words 'metals' and 'alloys' in 1C001 to 1C012 cover crude and semi-fabricated forms, as follows:

Crude forms:

Anodes, balls, bars (including notched bars and wire bars), billets, blocks, blooms, brickets, cakes, cathodes, crystals, cubes, dice, grains, granules, ingots, lumps, pellets, pigs, powder, rondelles, shot, slabs, slugs, sponge, sticks;

Semi-fabricated forms (whether or not coated, plated, drilled or punched):

- a. Wrought or worked materials fabricated by rolling, drawing, extruding, forging, impact extruding, pressing, graining, atomising, and grinding, i.e.: angles, channels, circles, discs, dust, flakes, foils and leaf, forging, plate, powder, pressings and stampings, ribbons, rings, rods (including bare welding rods, wire rods, and rolled wire), sections, shapes, sheets, strip, pipe and tubes (including tube rounds, squares, and hollows), drawn or extruded wire:
- b. Cast material produced by casting in sand, die, metal, plaster or other types of moulds, including high pressure castings, sintered forms, and forms made by powder metallurgy.

The object of the control should not be defeated by the export of non-listed forms alleged to be finished products but representing in reality crude forms or semi-fabricated forms.

1C001 Materials specially designed for use as absorbers of electromagnetic waves, or intrinsically conductive polymers, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 1C101.

a. Materials for absorbing frequencies exceeding 2×10^8 Hz but less than 3×10^{12} Hz;

Note 1: 1C001.a. does not control:

- Hair type absorbers, constructed of natural or synthetic fibres, with non-magnetic loading to provide absorption;
- Absorbers having no magnetic loss and whose incident surface is non-planar in shape, including pyramids, cones, wedges and convoluted surfaces;
- c. Planar absorbers, having all of the following:
 - 1. Made from any of the following:
 - a. Plastic foam materials (flexible or non-flexible) with carbon-loading, or organic materials, including binders, providing more than $5\,\%$ echo compared with metal over a bandwidth exceeding $\pm\,15\,\%$ of the centre frequency of the incident energy, and not capable of withstanding temperatures exceeding $450\,\mathrm{K}$ ($177\,^\circ\mathrm{C}$); or
 - b. Ceramic materials providing more than 20 % echo compared with metal over a bandwidth exceeding \pm 15 % of the centre frequency of the incident energy, and not capable of withstanding temperatures exceeding 800 K (527 $^{\circ}$ C);

Technical Note:

Absorption test samples for 1C001.a. Note: 1.c.1. should be a square at least 5 wavelengths of the centre frequency on a side and positioned in the far field of the radiating element.

1C001 a. Note 1: c. (continued)

- 2. Tensile strength less than 7×10^6 N/m²; and
- 3. Compressive strength less than 14×10^6 N/m²;
- d. Planar absorbers made of sintered ferrite, having all of the following:
 - 1. A specific gravity exceeding 4,4; and
 - 2. A maximum operating temperature of 548 K (275 °C).

Note 2: Nothing in Note 1 to 1C001.a. releases magnetic materials to provide absorption when contained in paint.

- b. Materials for absorbing frequencies exceeding 1.5×10^{14} Hz but less than 3.7×10^{14} Hz and not transparent to visible light;
- c. Intrinsically conductive polymeric materials with a 'bulk electrical conductivity' exceeding 10 000 S/m (Siemens per metre) or a 'sheet (surface) resistivity' of less than 100 ohms/square, based on any of the following polymers:
 - 1. Polyaniline;
 - 2. Polypyrrole;
 - 3. Polythiophene;
 - 4. Poly phenylene-vinylene; or
 - 5. Poly thienylene-vinylene.

Technical Note:

'Bulk electrical conductivity' and 'sheet (surface) resistivity' should be determined using ASTM D-257 or national equivalents.

1C002 Metal alloys, metal alloy powder and alloyed materials, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 1C202.

Note: 1C002 does not control metal alloys, metal alloy powder and alloyed materials for coating substrates.

Technical Notes:

- 1. The metal alloys in 1C002 are those containing a higher percentage by weight of the stated metal than of any other element.
- 2. 'Stress-rupture life' should be measured in accordance with ASTM standard E-139 or national equivalents.

1C002 (continued)

3. 'Low cycle fatigue life' should be measured in accordance with ASTM Standard E-606 'Recommended Practice for Constant-Amplitude Low-Cycle Fatigue Testing' or national equivalents. Testing should be axial with an average stress ratio equal to 1 and a stress-concentration factor (Kt) equal to 1. The average stress is defined as maximum stress minus minimum stress divided by maximum stress.

- a. Aluminides, as follows:
 - 1. Nickel aluminides containing a minimum of 15 % by weight aluminium, a maximum of 38 % by weight aluminium and at least one additional alloying element;
 - 2. Titanium aluminides containing 10 % by weight or more aluminium and at least one additional alloying element;
- b. Metal alloys, as follows, made from the powder or particulate material specified in 1C002.c.:
 - 1. Nickel alloys having any of the following:
 - a. A 'stress-rupture life' of 10 000 hours or longer at 923 K (650 °C) at a stress of 676 MPa; or
 - b. A 'low cycle fatigue life' of 10 000 cycles or more at 823 K (550 °C) at a maximum stress of 1 095 MPa;
 - 2. Niobium alloys having any of the following:
 - a. A 'stress-rupture life' of 10 000 hours or longer at 1 073 K (800 °C) at a stress of 400 MPa; or
 - b. A 'low cycle fatigue life' of 10 000 cycles or more at 973 K (700 °C) at a maximum stress of 700 MPa;
 - 3. Titanium alloys having any of the following:
 - a. A 'stress-rupture life' of 10 000 hours or longer at 723 K (450 °C) at a stress of 200 MPa; or
 - b. A 'low cycle fatigue life' of 10 000 cycles or more at 723 K (450 °C) at a maximum stress of 400 MPa;
 - 4. Aluminium alloys having any of the following:
 - a. A tensile strength of 240 MPa or more at 473 K (200 °C); or
 - b. A tensile strength of 415 MPa or more at 298 K (25 °C);
 - 5. Magnesium alloys having all of the following:
 - a. A tensile strength of 345 MPa or more; and
 - b. A corrosion rate of less than 1 mm/year in 3 % sodium chloride aqueous solution measured in accordance with ASTM standard G-31 or national equivalents;

1C002 (continued)

- c. Metal alloy powder or particulate material, having all of the following:
 - 1. Made from any of the following composition systems:

Technical Note:

X in the following equals one or more alloying elements.

- a. Nickel alloys (Ni-Al-X, Ni-X-Al) qualified for turbine engine parts or components, i.e. with less than 3 non-metallic particles (introduced during the manufacturing process) larger than 100 μm in 10^9 alloy particles;
- b. Niobium alloys (Nb-Al-X or Nb-X-Al, Nb-Si-X or Nb-X-Si, Nb-Ti-X or Nb-X-Ti);
- c. Titanium alloys (Ti-Al-X or Ti-X-Al);
- d. Aluminium alloys (Al-Mg-X or Al-X-Mg, Al-Zn-X or Al-X-Zn, Al-Fe-X or Al-X-Fe); or
- e. Magnesium alloys (Mg-Al-X or Mg-X-Al);
- 2. Made in a controlled environment by any of the following processes:
 - a. "Vacuum atomisation";
 - b. "Gas atomisation";
 - c. "Rotary atomisation";
 - d. "Splat quenching";
 - e. "Melt spinning" and "comminution";
 - f. "Melt extraction" and "comminution"; or
 - g. "Mechanical alloying"; and
- 3. Capable of forming materials specified in 1C002.a. or 1C002.b.
- d. Alloyed materials having all of the following:
 - 1. Made from any of the composition systems specified in 1C002.c.1.;
 - 2. In the form of uncomminuted flakes, ribbons or thin rods; and
 - 3. Produced in a controlled environment by any of the following:
 - a. "Splat quenching";
 - b. "Melt spinning"; or
 - c. "Melt extraction".
- 1C003 Magnetic metals, of all types and of whatever form, having any of the following:
 - a. Initial relative permeability of 120 000 or more and a thickness of 0,05 mm or less;

Technical Note:

Measurement of initial relative permeability must be performed on fully annealed materials.

1C003 (continued)

- b. Magnetostrictive alloys having any of the following:
 - 1. A saturation magnetostriction of more than 5×10^{-4} ; or
 - 2. A magnetomechanical coupling factor (k) of more than 0,8; or
- c. Amorphous or 'nanocrystalline' alloy strips, having all of the following:
 - 1. A composition having a minimum of 75 % by weight of iron, cobalt or nickel;
 - 2. A saturation magnetic induction (B_s) of 1,6 T or more; and
 - 3. Any of the following:
 - a. A strip thickness of 0,02 mm or less; or
 - b. An electrical resistivity of 2×10^{-4} ohm cm or more.

Technical Note:

'Nanocrystalline' materials in 1C003.c. are those materials having a crystal grain size of 50 nm or less, as determined by X-ray diffraction.

- 1C004 Uranium titanium alloys or tungsten alloys with a "matrix" based on iron, nickel or copper, having all of the following:
 - a. A density exceeding 17,5 g/cm³;
 - b. An elastic limit exceeding 880 MPa;
 - c. An ultimate tensile strength exceeding 1 270 MPa; and
 - d. An elongation exceeding 8 %.
- 1C005 "Superconductive" "composite" conductors in lengths exceeding 100 m or with a mass exceeding 100 g, as follows:
 - a. "Superconductive" "composite" conductors containing one or more niobium-titanium 'filaments', having both of the following:
 - 1. Embedded in a "matrix" other than a copper or copper-based mixed "matrix"; and
 - 2. Having a cross-section area less than $0.28 \times 10^{-4} \text{ mm}^2$ (6 μm in diameter for circular 'filaments');
 - b. "Superconductive" "composite" conductors consisting of one or more "superconductive" 'filaments' other than niobium-titanium, having all of the following:
 - 1. A "critical temperature" at zero magnetic induction exceeding 9,85 K (– 263,31 °C); and
 - Remaining in the "superconductive" state at a temperature of 4,2 K (- 268,96 °C) when exposed to a
 magnetic field oriented in any direction perpendicular to the longitudinal axis of conductor and
 corresponding to a magnetic induction of 12 T with critical current density exceeding 1 750 A/mm²
 on overall cross-section of the conductor;

1C005 (continued)

c. "Superconductive" "composite" conductors consisting of one or more "superconductive" 'filaments' which remain "superconductive" above 115 K (– $158,16\,^{\circ}$ C).

Technical Note:

For the purpose of 1C005 'filaments' may be in wire, cylinder, film, tape or ribbon form.

1C006 Fluids and lubricating materials, as follows:

- a. Hydraulic fluids containing, as their principal ingredients, any of the following:
 - 1. Synthetic 'silahydrocarbon oils' having all of the following:

Technical Note:

For the purpose of 1C006.a.1., 'silahydrocarbon oils' contain exclusively silicon, hydrogen and carbon.

- a. A 'flash point' exceeding 477 K (204 °C);
- b. A 'pour point' at 239 K (- 34 °C) or less;
- c. A 'viscosity index' of 75 or more; and
- d. A 'thermal stability' at 616 K (343 °C); or
- 2. 'Chlorofluorocarbons' having all of the following:

Technical Note:

For the purpose of 1C006.a.2., 'chlorofluorocarbons' contain exclusively carbon, fluorine and chlorine.

- a. No 'flash point';
- b. An 'autogenous ignition temperature' exceeding 977 K (704 °C);
- c. A 'pour point' at 219 K (– 54 °C) or less;
- d. A 'viscosity index' of 80 or more; and
- e. A boiling point at 473 K (200 °C) or higher;
- b. Lubricating materials containing, as their principal ingredients, any of the following:
 - 1. Phenylene or alkylphenylene ethers or thio-ethers, or their mixtures, containing more than two ether or thio-ether functions or mixtures thereof; or
 - 2. Fluorinated silicone fluids with a kinematic viscosity of less than 5 000 mm 2 /s (5 000 centistokes) measured at 298 K (25 $^{\circ}$ C);

1C006 (continued)

- c. Damping or flotation fluids having all of the following:
 - 1. Purity exceeding 99,8 %;
 - 2. Containing less than 25 particles of 200 μm or larger in size per 100 ml; and
 - 3. Made from at least $85\,\%$ of any of the following:
 - a. Dibromotetrafluoroethane (CAS 25497-30-7, 124-73-2, 27336-23-8);
 - b. Polychlorotrifluoroethylene (oily and waxy modifications only); or
 - c. Polybromotrifluoroethylene;
- d. Fluorocarbon electronic cooling fluids having all of the following:
 - 1. Containing 85 % by weight or more of any of the following, or mixtures thereof:
 - a. Monomeric forms of perfluoropolyalkylether-triazines or perfluoroaliphatic-ethers;
 - b. Perfluoroalkylamines;
 - c. Perfluorocycloalkanes; or
 - d. Perfluoroalkanes;
 - 2. Density at 298 K (25 °C) of 1,5 g/ml or more;
 - 3. In a liquid state at 273 K (0 $^{\circ}$ C); and
 - 4. Containing 60 % or more by weight of fluorine.

Technical Note:

For the purpose of 1C006:

- 1. 'Flash point' is determined using the Cleveland Open Cup Method described in ASTM D-92 or national equivalents;
- $2. \ \ Pour\ point'\ is\ determined\ using\ the\ method\ described\ in\ ASTM\ D-97\ or\ national\ equivalents;$
- 3. 'Viscosity index' is determined using the method described in ASTM D-2270 or national equivalents;
- 4. 'Thermal stability' is determined by the following test procedure or national equivalents:

Twenty ml of the fluid under test is placed in a 46 ml type 317 stainless steel chamber containing one each of 12,5 mm (nominal) diameter balls of M-10 tool steel, 52100 steel and naval bronze (60 % Cu, 39 % Zn, 0.75 % Sn);

The chamber is purged with nitrogen, sealed at atmospheric pressure and the temperature raised to and maintained at $644 \pm 6~K~(371 \pm 6~°C)$ for six hours;

1C006 4. (continued)

The specimen will be considered thermally stable if, on completion of the above procedure, all of the following conditions are met:

- a. The loss in weight of each ball is less than 10 mg/mm² of ball surface;
- b. The change in original viscosity as determined at 311 K (38 °C) is less than 25 %; and
- c. The total acid or base number is less than 0,40;
- 'Autogenous ignition' temperature is determined using the method described in ASTM E-659 or national equivalents.

1C007 Ceramic base materials, non-"composite" ceramic materials, ceramic-"matrix" "composite" materials and precursor materials, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 1C107.

- a. Base materials of single or complex borides of titanium, having total metallic impurities, excluding intentional additions, of less than 5 000 ppm, an average particle size equal to or less than 5 μ m and no more than 10 μ m;
- b. Non-"composite" ceramic materials in crude or semi-fabricated form, composed of borides of titanium with a density of 98% or more of the theoretical density;

Note: 1C007.b. does not control abrasives.

- c. Ceramic-ceramic "composite" materials with a glass or oxide-"matrix" and reinforced with fibres having all of the following:
 - 1. Made from any of the following materials:
 - a. Si-N;
 - b. Si-C;
 - c. Si-Al-O-N; or
 - d. Si-O-N; and
 - 2. Having a "specific tensile strength" exceeding 12.7×10^3 m;
- d. Ceramic-ceramic "composite" materials, with or without a continuous metallic phase, incorporating particles, whiskers or fibres, where carbides or nitrides of silicon, zirconium or boron form the "matrix";
- e. Precursor materials (i.e. special purpose polymeric or metallo-organic materials) for producing any phase or phases of the materials specified in 1C007.c., as follows:
 - 1. Polydiorganosilanes (for producing silicon carbide);
 - 2. Polysilazanes (for producing silicon nitride);
 - 3. Polycarbosilazanes (for producing ceramics with silicon, carbon and nitrogen components);

1C007 (continued)

f. Ceramic-ceramic "composite" materials with an oxide or glass "matrix" reinforced with continuous fibres from any of the following systems:

- 1. Al₂O₃ (CAS 1344-28-1); or
- 2. Si-C-N.

 $\frac{\text{Note:}}{\text{less than 700 MPa at 1 273 K (1 000 °C) or fibre tensile creep resistance of more than 1 % creep strain at 100 MPa load and 1 273 K (1 000 °C) for 100 hours. }$

1C008 Non-fluorinated polymeric substances as follows:

- a. Imides, as follows:
 - 1. Bismaleimides;
 - 2. Aromatic polyamide-imides (PAI) having a 'glass transition temperature (T_g)' exceeding 563 K (290 °C);
 - 3. Aromatic polyimides;
 - 4. Aromatic polyetherimides having a glass transition temperature (T_g) exceeding 513 K (240 °C);

Note: 1C008.a. controls substances in liquid or solid "fusible" form, including resin, powder, pellet, film, sheet, tape or ribbon.

- NB: For non-"fusible" aromatic polyimides in film, sheet, tape or ribbon form, see 1A003.
- b. Thermoplastic liquid crystal copolymers having a heat distortion temperature exceeding 523 K (250 $^{\circ}$ C) measured according to ISO 75-2 (2004), method A or national equivalents, with a load of 1,80 N/mm² and composed of:
 - 1. Any of the following compounds:
 - a. Phenylene, biphenylene or naphthalene; or
 - b. Methyl, tertiary-butyl or phenyl substituted phenylene, biphenylene or naphthalene; and
 - 2. Any of the following acids:
 - a. Terephthalic acid (CAS 100-21-0);
 - b. 6-hydroxy-2 naphthoic acid (CAS 16712-64-4); or
 - c. 4-hydroxybenzoic acid (CAS 99-96-7);
- c. Not used;
- d. Polyarylene ketones;
- e. Polyarylene sulphides, where the arylene group is biphenylene, triphenylene or combinations thereof;

1C008 (continued)

f. Polybiphenylenether sulphone having a 'glass transition temperature (T_{ϱ})' exceeding 513 K (240 °C).

Technical Note:

The 'glass transition temperature (T_g) ' for 1C008 materials is determined using the method described in ISO 11357-2 (1999) or national equivalents. In addition, for 1C008.a.2. materials, 'glass transition temperature (T_g) ' is determined on a PAI test specimen having initially been cured at a minimum temperature of 310 °C for a minimum of 15 minutes.

1C009 Unprocessed fluorinated compounds as follows:

- a. Copolymers of vinylidene fluoride having 75 % or more beta crystalline structure without stretching;
- b. Fluorinated polyimides containing 10 % by weight or more of combined fluorine;
- c. Fluorinated phosphazene elastomers containing 30 % by weight or more of combined fluorine.
- 1C010 "Fibrous or filamentary materials", as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 1C210 AND 9C110.

- a. Organic "fibrous or filamentary materials", having both of the following:
 - 1. "Specific modulus" exceeding $12,7 \times 10^6$ m; and
 - 2. "Specific tensile strength" exceeding 23.5×10^4 m;

Note: 1C010.a. does not control polyethylene.

- b. Carbon "fibrous or filamentary materials", having both of the following:
 - 1. "Specific modulus" exceeding $14,65 \times 10^6$ m; and
 - 2. "Specific tensile strength" exceeding 26.82×10^4 m;

Note: 1C010.b. does not control:

- a. "Fibrous or filamentary materials", for the repair of "civil aircraft" structures or laminates, having all of the following:
 - 1. An area not exceeding 1 m²;
 - 2. A length not exceeding 2,5 m; and
 - 3. A width exceeding $15\ mm$.
- b. Mechanically chopped, milled or cut carbon "fibrous or filamentary materials" 25,0 mm or less in length.

Technical Note:

Properties for materials described in 1C010.b. should be determined using SACMA recommended methods SRM 12 to 17, ISO 10618 (2004) 10.2.1 Method A or national equivalent tow tests and based on lot average.

1C010 (continued)

- c. Inorganic "fibrous or filamentary materials", having both of the following:
 - 1. "Specific modulus" exceeding $2,54 \times 10^6$ m; and
 - 2. Melting, softening, decomposition or sublimation point exceeding 1 922 K (1 649 °C) in an inert environment:

Note: 1C010.c. does not control:

- a. Discontinuous, multiphase, polycrystalline alumina fibres in chopped fibre or random mat form, containing 3 % by weight or more silica, with a "specific modulus" of less than 10×10^6 m;
- b. Molybdenum and molybdenum alloy fibres;
- c. Boron fibres;
- d. Discontinuous ceramic fibres with a melting, softening, decomposition or sublimation point lower than 2 043 K (1 770 $^{\circ}$ C) in an inert environment.
- d. "Fibrous or filamentary materials", having any of the following:
 - 1. Composed of any of the following:
 - a. Polyetherimides specified in 1C008.a.; or
 - b. Materials specified in 1C008.b. to 1C008.f.; or
 - Composed of materials specified in 1C010.d.1.a. or 1C010.d.1.b. and "commingled" with other fibres specified in 1C010.a., 1C010.b. or 1C010.c.;
- e. Fully or partially resin-impregnated or pitch-impregnated "fibrous or filamentary materials" (prepregs), metal or carbon-coated "fibrous or filamentary materials" (preforms) or "carbon fibre preforms", having all of the following:
 - 1. Having any of the following:
 - a. Inorganic "fibrous or filamentary materials" specified in 1C010.c.; or
 - b. Organic or carbon "fibrous or filamentary materials", having all of the following:
 - 1. "Specific modulus" exceeding 10,15 × 106 m; and
 - 2. "Specific tensile strength" exceeding 17.7×10^4 m; and
 - 2. Having any of the following:
 - a. Resin or pitch specified in 1C008 or 1C009.b.;
 - b. 'Dynamic Mechanical Analysis glass transition temperature (DMA T_g)' equal to or exceeding 453 K (180 °C) and having a phenolic resin; or

1C010 e. 2. (continued)

c. 'Dynamic Mechanical Analysis glass transition temperature (DMA T_g)' equal to or exceeding 505 K (232 °C) and having a resin or pitch, not specified in 1C008 or 1C009.b., and not being a phenolic resin;

Note 1: Metal or carbon-coated "fibrous or filamentary materials" (preforms) or "carbon fibre preforms", not impregnated with resin or pitch, are specified by "fibrous or filamentary materials" in 1C010.a., 1C010.b. or 1C010.c.

Note 2: 1C010.e. does not control:

- a. Epoxy resin "matrix" impregnated carbon "fibrous or filamentary materials" (prepregs) for the repair of "civil aircraft" structures or laminates, having all the following;
 - 1. An area not exceeding 1 m²;
 - 2. A length not exceeding 2,5 m; and
 - 3. A width exceeding 15 mm.
- b. Fully or partially resin-impregnated or pitch-impregnated mechanically chopped, milled or cut carbon "fibrous or filamentary materials" 25,0 mm or less in length when using a resin or pitch other than those specified by 1C008 or 1C009.b.

Technical Note:

The 'Dynamic Mechanical Analysis glass transition temperature (DMA T_p)' for materials specified by 1C010.e. is determined using the method described in ASTM D 7028-07, or equivalent national standard, on a dry test specimen. In the case of thermoset materials, degree of cure of a dry test specimen shall be a minimum of 90 % as defined by ASTM E 2160-04 or equivalent national standard.

1C011 Metals and compounds, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS AND 1C111.

a. Metals in particle sizes of less than $60~\mu m$ whether spherical, atomised, spheroidal, flaked or ground, manufactured from material consisting of 99 % or more of zirconium, magnesium and alloys thereof;

Technical Note:

The natural content of hafnium in the zirconium (typically 2 % to 7 %) is counted with the zirconium.

<u>Note</u>: The metals or alloys specified in 1C011.a. are controlled whether or not the metals or alloys are encapsulated in aluminium, magnesium, zirconium or beryllium.

- b. Boron or boron alloys, with a particle size of $60 \ \mu m$ or less, as follows:
 - 1. Boron with a purity of 85 % by weight or more;
 - 2. Boron alloys with a boron content of 85 % by weight or more;

<u>Note:</u> The metals or alloys specified in 1C011.b. are controlled whether or not the metals or alloys are encapsulated in aluminium, magnesium, zirconium or beryllium.

1C011 (continued)

- c. Guanidine nitrate (CAS 506-93-4);
- d. Nitroguanidine (NQ) (CAS 556-88-7).

<u>NB</u>: See also Military Goods Controls for metal powders mixed with other substances to form a mixture formulated for military purposes.

1C012 Materials as follows:

Technical Note:

These materials are typically used for nuclear heat sources.

a. Plutonium in any form with a plutonium isotopic assay of plutonium-238 of more than $50\,\%$ by weight;

Note: 1C012.a. does not control:

- a. Shipments with a plutonium content of 1 g or less;
- b. Shipments of 3 "effective grammes" or less when contained in a sensing component in instruments.
- b. "Previously separated" neptunium-237 in any form.

Note: 1C012.b. does not control shipments with a neptunium-237 content of 1 g or less.

Materials and devices for reduced observables such as radar reflectivity, ultraviolet/infrared signatures and acoustic signatures, other than those specified in 1C001, usable in 'missiles', "missile" subsystems or unmanned aerial vehicles specified in 9A012.

Note 1: 1C101 includes:

- a. Structural materials and coatings specially designed for reduced radar reflectivity;
- b. Coatings, including paints, specially designed for reduced or tailored reflectivity or emissivity in the microwave, infrared or ultraviolet regions of the electromagnetic spectrum.

 $\underline{\text{Note 2:}} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{1C101} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{does} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{not} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{include} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{coatings} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{when} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{specially} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{used} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{for} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{thermal} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{control} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{of} \hspace{0.1in} \textbf{satellites}.$

Technical Note:

In 1C101 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding 300 km.

- 1C102 Resaturated pyrolised carbon-carbon materials designed for space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104.
- 1C107 Graphite and ceramic materials, other than those specified in 1C007, as follows:
 - a. Fine grain graphites with a bulk density of $1,72\,\text{g/cm}^3$ or greater, measured at 288 K (15 °C), and having a grain size of $100\,\mu\text{m}$ or less, usable for rocket nozzles and re-entry vehicle nose tips, which can be machined to any of the following products:
 - 1. Cylinders having a diameter of 120 mm or greater and a length of 50 mm or greater;

1C107 a. (continued)

2. Tubes having an inner diameter of 65 mm or greater and a wall thickness of 25 mm or greater and a length of 50 mm or greater; or

3. Blocks having a size of 120 mm × 120 mm × 50 mm or greater;

NB: See also 0C004

 Pyrolytic or fibrous reinforced graphites, usable for rocket nozzles and reentry vehicle nose tips usable in "missiles", space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104;

NB: See also 0C004

- c. Ceramic composite materials (dielectric constant less than 6 at any frequency from 100 MHz to 100 GHz) for use in radomes usable in "missiles", space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104;
- d. Bulk machinable silicon-carbide reinforced unfired ceramic, usable for nose tips usable in "missiles", space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104;
- e. Reinforced silicon-carbide ceramic composites, usable for nose tips, reentry vehicles and nozzle flaps usable in "missiles", space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104.
- 1C111 Propellants and constituent chemicals for propellants, other than those specified in 1C011, as follows:
 - a. Propulsive substances:
 - 1. Spherical aluminium powder, other than that specified in the Military Goods Controls, with particles of uniform diameter of less than 200 μm and an aluminium content of 97 % by weight or more, if at least 10 % of the total weight is made up of particles of less than 63 μm , according to ISO 2591:1988 or national equivalents;

Technical Note:

A particle size of $63\,\mu m$ (ISO R-565) corresponds to 250 mesh (Tyler) or 230 mesh (ASTM standard E-11).

- 2. Metal fuels, other than that specified in the Military Goods Controls, in particle sizes of less than $60 \, \mu m$, whether spherical, atomised, spheroidal, flaked or ground, consisting 97 % by weight or more of any of the following:
 - a. Zirconium;
 - b. Beryllium;
 - c. Magnesium; or
 - d. Alloys of the metals specified in a. to c. above;

Technical Note:

The natural content of hafnium in the zirconium (typically 2% to 7%) is counted with the zirconium.

1C111 a. (continued)

- 3. Oxidiser substances usable in liquid propellant rocket engines as follows:
 - a. Dinitrogen trioxide (CAS 10544-73-7);
 - b. Nitrogen dioxide (CAS 10102-44-0)/dinitrogen tetroxide (CAS 10544-72-6);
 - c. Dinitrogen pentoxide (CAS 10102-03-1);
 - d. Mixed Oxides of Nitrogen (MON);

Technical Note:

Mixed Oxides of Nitrogen (MON) are solutions of Nitric Oxide (NO) in Dinitrogen Tetroxide/Nitrogen Dioxide (N_2O_4/NO_2) that can be used in missile systems. There are a range of compositions that can be denoted as MONi or MONij, where i and j are integers representing the percentage of Nitric Oxide in the mixture (e.g. MON3 contains 3 % Nitric Oxide, MON25 25 % Nitric Oxide. An upper limit is MON40, 40 % by weight).

- e. SEE MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS FOR Inhibited Red Fuming Nitric Acid (IRFNA);
- SEE MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS AND 1C238 FOR Compounds composed of fluorine and one or more of other halogens, oxygen or nitrogen;
- 4. Hydrazine derivatives as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS.

- a. Trimethylhydrazine (CAS 1741-01-1);
- b. Tetramethylhydrazine (CAS 6415-12-9);
- c. N,N diallylhydrazine;
- d. Allylhydrazine (CAS 7422-78-8);
- e. Ethylene dihydrazine;
- f. Monomethylhydrazine dinitrate;
- $g. \ \ Unsymmetrical \ dimethylhydrazine \ nitrate;$
- h. Hydrazinium azide (CAS 14546-44-2);
- i. Dimethylhydrazinium azide;
- j. Hydrazinium dinitrate;
- k. Diimido oxalic acid dihydrazine (CAS 3457-37-2);
- 1. 2-hydroxyethylhydrazine nitrate (HEHN);
- m. See Military Goods Controls for Hydrazinium perchlorate;
- n. Hydrazinium diperchlorate (CAS 13812-39-0);
- o. Methylhydrazine nitrate (MHN);

1C111 a. 4. (continued)

- p. Diethylhydrazine nitrate (DEHN);
- q. 3,6-dihydrazino tetrazine nitrate (1,4-dihydrazine nitrate) (DHTN);
- High energy density materials, other than that specified in the Military Goods Controls, usable in 'missiles' or unmanned aerial vehicles specified in 9A012;
 - a. Mixed fuel that incorporate both solid and liquid fuels, such as boron slurry, having a mass-based energy density of 40×10^6 J/kg or greater;
 - b. Other high energy density fuels and fuel additives (e.g. cubane, ionic solutions, JP-10) having a volume-based energy density of $37.5\times10^9~J/m^3$ or greater, measured at 20 °C and one atmosphere (101,325 kPa) pressure;

Note: 1C111.a.5.b. does not control fossil refined fuels and biofules produced form vegetables, including fuels for engines certified for use in civil aviation, unless specially formulated for 'missiles' or unmanned aerial vehicles specified in 9A012.

Technical Note:

In 1C111.a.5. 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding 300 km.

b. Polymeric substances:

- 1. Carboxy-terminated polybutadiene (including carboxyl-terminated polybutadiene) (CTPB);
- 2. Hydroxy-terminated polybutadiene (included hydroxyl-terminated polybutadiene) (HTPB), other than that specified in the Military Goods Controls;
- 3. Polybutadiene-acrylic acid (PBAA);
- 4. Polybutadiene-acrylic acid-acrylonitrile (PBAN);
- 5. Polytetrahydrofuran polyethylene glycol (TPEG);

Technical Note:

Polytetrahydrofuran polyethylene glycol (TPEG) is a block co-polymer of poly 1,4-Butanediol and polyethylene glycol (PEG).

- c. Other propellant additives and agents:
 - 1. SEE MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS FOR Carboranes, decaboranes, pentaboranes and derivatives thereof;
 - 2. Triethylene glycol dinitrate (TEGDN) (CAS 111-22-8);
 - 3. 2-Nitrodiphenylamine (CAS 119-75-5);
 - 4. Trimethylolethane trinitrate (TMETN) (CAS 3032-55-1);
 - 5. Diethylene glycol dinitrate (DEGDN) (CAS 693-21-0);

1C111 c. (continued)

- 6. Ferrocene derivatives as follows:
 - a. See Military Goods Controls for catocene;
 - b. Ethyl ferrocene (CAS 1273-89-8);
 - c. Propyl ferrocene;
 - d. See Military Goods Controls for n-butyl ferrocene;
 - e. Pentyl ferrocene (CAS 1274-00-6);
 - f. Dicyclopentyl ferrocene;
 - g. Dicyclohexyl ferrocene;
 - h. Diethyl ferrocene (CAS 1273-97-8);
 - i. Dipropyl ferrocene;
 - j. Dibutyl ferrocene (CAS 1274-08-4);
 - k. Dihexyl ferrocene (CAS 93894-59-8);
 - l. Acetyl ferrocene (CAS 1271-55-2) / 1,1'-diacetyl ferrocene (CAS 1273-94-5);
 - m. See Military Goods Controls for ferrocene Carboxylic acids;
 - n. See Military Goods Controls for butacene;
 - o. Other ferrocene derivatives usable as rocket propellant burning rate modifiers, other than those specified in the Military Goods Controls.
 - <u>Note:</u> 1C111.c.6.o. does not control ferrocene derivatives that contain a six carbon aromatic functional group attached to the ferrocene molecule.
- 7. 4,5 diazidomethyl-2-methyl-1,2,3-triazole (iso- DAMTR), other than that specified in the Military Goods Controls.

 $\underline{\underline{Note}}$: For propellants and constituent chemicals for propellants not specified in 1C111, see the Military Goods Controls.

Maraging steels having an ultimate tensile strength of 1 500 MPa or greater, measured at 293 K (20 °C), in the form of sheet, plate or tubing with a wall or plate thickness equal to or less than 5 mm.

NB: SEE ALSO 1C216.

Technical Note:

Maraging steels are iron alloys generally characterised by high nickel, very low carbon content and the use of substitutional elements or precipitates to produce strengthening and age-hardening of the alloy.

- 1C117 Materials for the fabrication of 'missiles' components as follows
 - a. Tungsten and alloys in particulate form with a tungsten content of 97 % by weight or more and a particle size of 50×10^{-6} m (50 μm) or less;
 - b. Molybdenum and alloys in particulate form with a molybdenum content of 97 % by weight or more and a particle size of 50×10^{-6} m (50 μ m) or less;
 - c. Tungsten materials in solid form having all of the following:
 - 1. Any of the following material compositions:
 - a. Tungsten and alloys containing 97 % by weight or more of tungsten;
 - b. Copper infiltrated tungsten containing 80 % by weight or more of tungsten; or
 - c. Silver infiltrated tungsten containing 80 % by weight or more of tungsten; and
 - 2. Able to be machined to any of the following products:
 - a. Cylinders having a diameter of 120 mm or greater and a length of 50 mm or greater;
 - b. Tubes having an inner diameter of 65 mm or greater and a wall thickness of 25 mm or greater and a length of 50 mm or greater; or
 - c. Blocks having a size of 120 mm by 120 mm by 50 mm or greater.

Technical Note:

In 1C117 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding 300 km

- 1C118 Titanium-stabilised duplex stainless steel (Ti-DSS) having all of the following:
 - a. Having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Containing 17,0-23,0 weight percent chromium and 4,5-7,0 weight percent nickel;
 - 2. Having a titanium content of greater than 0,10 weight percent; and
 - 3. A ferritic-austenitic microstructure (also referred to as a two-phase microstructure) of which at least 10 percent is austenite by volume (according to ASTM E-1181-87 or national equivalents); and
 - b. Having any of the following forms:
 - 1. Ingots or bars having a size of 100 mm or more in each dimension;
 - 2. Sheets having a width of 600 mm or more and a thickness of 3 mm or less; or
 - 3. Tubes having an outer diameter of 600 mm or more and a wall thickness of 3 mm or less.
- 1C202 Alloys, other than those specified in 1C002.b.3. or.b.4., as follows:
 - a. Aluminium alloys having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. 'Capable of' an ultimate tensile strength of 460 MPa or more at 293 K (20 °C); and
 - 2. In the form of tubes or cylindrical solid forms (including forgings) with an outside diameter of more than 75 mm;

1C202 (continued)

- b. Titanium alloys having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. 'Capable of an ultimate tensile strength of 900 MPa or more at 293 K (20 °C); and
 - 2. In the form of tubes or cylindrical solid forms (including forgings) with an outside diameter of more than 7.5 mm

Technical Note:

The phrase alloys 'capable of' encompasses alloys before or after heat treatment.

- 1C210 'Fibrous or filamentary materials' or prepregs, other than those specified in 1C010.a., b. or e., as follows:
 - a. Carbon or aramid 'fibrous or filamentary materials' having either of the following characteristics:
 - 1. A "specific modulus" of 12.7×10^6 m or greater; or
 - 2. A "specific tensile strength" of 235×10^3 m or greater;

<u>Note</u>: 1C210.a. does not control aramid 'fibrous or filamentary materials' having 0,25 percent or more by weight of an ester based fibre surface modifier;

- b. Glass 'fibrous or filamentary materials' having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. A "specific modulus" of $3{,}18 \times 10^6$ m or greater; and
 - 2. A "specific tensile strength" of 76.2×10^3 m or greater;
- c. Thermoset resin impregnated continuous "yarns", "rovings", "tows" or "tapes" with a width of 15 mm or less (prepregs), made from carbon or glass 'fibrous or filamentary materials' specified in 1C210.a. or b.

Technical Note:

The resin forms the matrix of the composite.

Note: In 1C210, 'fibrous or filamentary materials' is restricted to continuous "monofilaments", "yarns", "rovings", "tows" or "tapes".

Maraging steel, other than that specified in 1C116, 'capable of' an ultimate tensile strength of 2 050 MPa or more, at 293 K (20 °C).

Note: 1C216 does not control forms in which all linear dimensions are 75 mm or less.

Technical Note:

The phrase maraging steel 'capable of' encompasses maraging steel before or after heat treatment.

Boron enriched in the boron-10 (¹⁰B) isotope to greater than its natural isotopic abundance, as follows: elemental boron, compounds, mixtures containing boron, manufactures thereof, waste or scrap of any of the foregoing.

Note: In 1C225 mixtures containing boron include boron loaded materials.

Technical Note:

The natural isotopic abundance of boron-10 is approximately 18,5 weight per cent (20 atom per cent).

Tungsten, tungsten carbide, and alloys containing more than 90 % tungsten by weight, other than that specified by 1C117, having both of the following characteristics:

- a. In forms with a hollow cylindrical symmetry (including cylinder segments) with an inside diameter between 100 mm and 300 mm; and
- b. A mass greater than 20 kg.

Note: 1C226 does not control manufactures specially designed as weights or gamma-ray collimators.

- 1C227 Calcium having both of the following characteristics:
 - a. Containing less than 1 000 parts per million by weight of metallic impurities other than magnesium;
 - b. Containing less than 10 parts per million by weight of boron.
- 1C228 Magnesium having both of the following characteristics:
 - a. Containing less than 200 parts per million by weight of metallic impurities other than calcium; and
 - b. Containing less than 10 parts per million by weight of boron.
- 1C229 Bismuth having both of the following characteristics:
 - a. A purity of 99,99 % or greater by weight; and
 - b. Containing less than 10 parts per million by weight of silver.
- Beryllium metal, alloys containing more than 50 % beryllium by weight, beryllium compounds, manufactures thereof, and waste or scrap of any of the foregoing, other than that specified in the Military Goods Controls.

NB: SEE ALSO MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS.

Note: 1C230 does not control the following:

- a. Metal windows for X-ray machines, or for bore-hole logging devices;
- b. Oxide shapes in fabricated or semi-fabricated forms specially designed for electronic component parts or as substrates for electronic circuits;
- c. Beryl (silicate of beryllium and aluminium) in the form of emeralds or aquamarines.
- 1C231 Hafnium metal, alloys containing more than 60 % hafnium by weight, hafnium compounds containing more than 60 % hafnium by weight, manufactures thereof, and waste or scrap of any of the foregoing.
- 1C232 Helium-3 (³He), mixtures containing helium-3, and products or devices containing any of the foregoing.

Note: 1C232 does not control a product or device containing less than 1 g of helium-3.

1C233 Lithium enriched in the lithium-6 (⁶Li) isotope to greater than its natural isotopic abundance, and products or devices containing enriched lithium, as follows: elemental lithium, alloys, compounds, mixtures containing lithium, manufactures thereof, waste or scrap of any of the foregoing.

Note: 1C233 does not control thermoluminescent dosimeters.

Technical Note:

The natural isotopic abundance of lithium-6 is approximately 6,5 weight per cent (7,5 atom per cent).

IC234 Zirconium with a hafnium content of less than 1 part hafnium to 500 parts zirconium by weight, as follows: metal, alloys containing more than 50 % zirconium by weight, compounds, manufactures thereof, waste or scrap of any of the foregoing.

Note: 1C234 does not control zirconium in the form of foil having a thickness of 0,10 mm or less.

Tritium, tritium compounds, mixtures containing tritium in which the ratio of tritium to hydrogen atoms exceeds 1 part in 1 000, and products or devices containing any of the foregoing.

Note: 1C235 does not control a product or device containing less than 1,48 × 10³ GBq (40 Ci) of tritium.

- Alpha-emitting radionuclides having an alpha half-life of 10 days or greater but less than 200 years, in the following forms:
 - a. Elemental;
 - b. Compounds having a total alpha activity of 37 GBq/kg (1 Ci/kg) or greater;
 - c. Mixtures having a total alpha activity of 37 GBq/kg (1 Ci/kg) or greater;
 - d. Products or devices containing any of the foregoing.

Note: 1C236 does not control a product or device containing less than 3,7 GBq (100 millicuries) of alpha activity.

1C237 Radium-226 (²²⁶Ra), radium-226 alloys, radium-226 compounds, mixtures containing radium-226, manufactures therof, and products or devices containing any of the foregoing.

Note: 1C237 does not control the following:

- a. Medical applicators;
- b. A product or device containing less than 0,37 GBq (10 millicuries) of radium-226.
- 1C238 Chlorine trifluoride (ClF₃).
- High explosives, other than those specified in the Military Goods Controls, or substances or mixtures containing more than 2% by weight thereof, with a crystal density greater than $1.8~g/cm^3$ and having a detonation velocity greater than 8~000~m/s.
- 1C240 Nickel powder and porous nickel metal, other than those specified in 0C005, as follows:
 - a. Nickel powder having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. A nickel purity content of 99,0 % or greater by weight; and
 - A mean particle size of less than 10 micrometres measured by American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) B330 standard;
 - b. Porous nickel metal produced from materials specified in 1C240.a.

Note: 1C240 does not control the following:

- a. Filamentary nickel powders;
- b. Single porous nickel sheets with an area of 1 000 cm² per sheet or less.

Technical Note:

1C240.b. refers to porous metal formed by compacting and sintering the materials in 1C240.a. to form a metal material with fine pores interconnected throughout the structure.

1C350 Chemicals, which may be used as precursors for toxic chemical agents, as follows, and "chemical mixtures" containing one or more thereof:

NB: SEE ALSO MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS AND 1C450.

- 1. Thiodiglycol (111-48-8);
- 2. Phosphorus oxychloride (10025-87-3);
- 3. Dimethyl methylphosphonate (756-79-6);
- 4. SEE MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS FOR Methyl phosphonyl difluoride (676-99-3);
- 5. Methyl phosphonyl dichloride (676-97-1);
- 6. Dimethyl phosphite (DMP) (868-85-9);
- 7. Phosphorus trichloride (7719-12-2);
- 8. Trimethyl phosphite (TMP) (121-45-9);
- 9. Thionyl chloride (7719-09-7);
- 10. 3-Hydroxy-1-methylpiperidine (3554-74-3);
- 11. N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)-aminoethyl chloride (96-79-7);
- $12.\ N, N-Diiso propyl-(beta)-aminoethane\ thiol\ (5842-07-9);$
- 13. 3-Quinuclidinol (1619-34-7);
- 14. Potassium fluoride (7789-23-3);
- 15. 2-Chloroethanol (107-07-3);
- 16. Dimethylamine (124-40-3);
- 17. Diethyl ethylphosphonate (78-38-6);
- 18. Diethyl-N,N-dimethylphosphoramidate (2404-03-7);
- 19. Diethyl phosphite (762-04-9);
- 20. Dimethylamine hydrochloride (506-59-2);
- 21. Ethyl phosphinyl dichloride (1498-40-4);
- 22. Ethyl phosphonyl dichloride (1066-50-8);
- 23. SEE MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS FOR Ethyl phosphonyl difluoride (753-98-0);
- 24. Hydrogen fluoride (7664-39-3);
- 25. Methyl benzilate (76-89-1);
- 26. Methyl phosphinyl dichloride (676-83-5);
- 27. N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)-amino ethanol (96-80-0);
- 28. Pinacolyl alcohol (464-07-3);

1C350 (continued)

29. SEE MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS FOR O-Ethyl-2-diisopropylaminoethyl methyl phosphonite (QL) (57856-11-8);

```
30. Triethyl phosphite (122-52-1);
```

- 31. Arsenic trichloride (7784-34-1);
- 32. Benzilic acid (76-93-7);
- 33. Diethyl methylphosphonite (15715-41-0);
- 34. Dimethyl ethylphosphonate (6163-75-3);
- 35. Ethyl phosphinyl difluoride (430-78-4);
- 36. Methyl phosphinyl difluoride (753-59-3);
- 37. 3-Quinuclidone (3731-38-2);
- 38. Phosphorus pentachloride (10026-13-8);
- 39. Pinacolone (75-97-8);
- 40. Potassium cyanide (151-50-8);
- 41. Potassium bifluoride (7789-29-9);
- 42. Ammonium hydrogen fluoride or ammonium bifluoride (1341-49-7);
- 43. Sodium fluoride (7681-49-4);
- 44. Sodium bifluoride (1333-83-1);
- 45. Sodium cyanide (143-33-9);
- 46. Triethanolamine (102-71-6);
- 47. Phosphorus pentasulphide (1314-80-3);
- 48. Di-isopropylamine (108-18-9);
- 49. Diethylaminoethanol (100-37-8);
- 50. Sodium sulphide (1313-82-2);
- 51. Sulphur monochloride (10025-67-9);
- 52. Sulphur dichloride (10545-99-0);
- 53. Triethanolamine hydrochloride (637-39-8);
- 54. N,N-Diisopropyl-(Beta)-aminoethyl chloride hydrochloride (4261-68-1);
- 55. Methylphosphonic acid (993-13-5);
- 56. Diethyl methylphosphonate (683-08-9);
- 57. N,N-Dimethylaminophosphoryl dichloride (677-43-0);

1C350 (continued)

- 58. Triisopropyl phosphite (116-17-6);
- 59. Ethyldiethanolamine (139-87-7);
- 60. O,O-Diethyl phosphorothioate (2465-65-8);
- 61. O,O-Diethyl phosphorodithioate (298-06-6);
- 62. Sodium hexafluorosilicate (16893-85-9);
- 63. Methylphosphonothioic dichloride (676-98-2).
- Note 1: For exports to "States not Party to the Chemical Weapons Convention", 1C350 does not control "chemical mixtures" containing one or more of the chemicals specified in entries 1C350.1, .3, .5, .11, .12, .13, .17, .18, .21, .22, .26, .27, .28, .31, .32, .33, .34, .35, .36, .54, .55, .56, .57 and .63 in which no individually specified chemical constitutes more than 10 % by the weight of the mixture.
- Note 2: For exports to "States Party to the Chemical Weapons Convention", 1C350 does not control "chemical mixtures" containing one or more of the chemicals specified in entries 1C350.1, .3, .5, .11, .12, .13, .17, . 18, .21, .22, .26, .27, .28, .31, .32, .33, .34, .35, .36, .54, .55, .56, .57 and .63 in which no individually specified chemical constitutes more than 30 % by the weight of the mixture.
- Note 3: 1C350 does not control "chemical mixtures" containing one or more of the chemicals specified in entries 1C350.2, .6, .7, .8, .9, .10, .14, .15, .16, .19, .20, .24, .25, .30, .37, .38, .39, .40, .41, .42, .43, .44, .45, .46, .47, .48, .49, .50, .51, .52, .53, .58, .59, .60, .61 and .62 in which no individually specified chemical constitutes more than 30 % by the weight of the mixture.
- Note 4: 1C350 does not control products identified as consumer goods packaged for retail sale for personal use or packaged for individual use.
- 1C351 Human pathogens, zoonoses and "toxins", as follows:
 - a. Viruses, whether natural, enhanced or modified, either in the form of "isolated live cultures" or as material including living material which has been deliberately inoculated or contaminated with such cultures, as follows:
 - 1. Andes virus;
 - 2. Chapare virus;
 - 3. Chikungunya virus;
 - 4. Choclo virus;
 - 5. Congo-Crimean haemorrhagic fever virus;
 - 6. Dengue fever virus;
 - 7. Dobrava-Belgrade virus;
 - 8. Eastern equine encephalitis virus;
 - 9. Ebola virus;

1C351	a. (cc	ntinued)
-------	--------	----------

- 10. Guanarito virus;
- 11. Hantaan virus;
- 12. Hendra virus (Equine morbillivirus);
- 13. Japanese encephalitis virus;
- 14. Junin virus;
- 15. Kyasanur Forest virus;
- 16. Laguna Negra virus;
- 17. Lassa fever virus;
- 18. Louping ill virus;
- 19. Lujo virus;
- 20. Lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus;
- 21. Machupo virus;
- 22. Marburg virus;
- 23. Monkey pox virus;
- 24. Murray Valley encephalitis virus;
- 25. Nipah virus;
- 26. Omsk haemorrhagic fever virus;
- 27. Oropouche virus;
- 28. Powassan virus;
- 29. Rift Valley fever virus;
- 30. Rocio virus;
- 31. Sabia virus;
- 32. Seoul virus;
- 33. Sin nombre virus;
- 34. St Louis encephalitis virus;
- 35. Tick-borne encephalitis virus (Russian Spring-Summer encephalitis virus);
- 36. Variola virus;
- 37. Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus;
- 38. Western equine encephalitis virus;
- 39. Yellow fever virus;

1C351 (continued)

b. Rickettsiae, whether natural, enhanced or modified, either in the form of "isolated live cultures" or as material including living material which has been deliberately inoculated or contaminated with such cultures, as follows:

- 1. Coxiella burnetii;
- 2. Bartonella quintana (Rochalimaea quintana, Rickettsia quintana);
- 3. Rickettsia prowasecki;
- 4. Rickettsia rickettsii;
- c. Bacteria, whether natural, enhanced or modified, either in the form of "isolated live cultures" or as material including living material which has been deliberately inoculated or contaminated with such cultures, as follows:
 - 1. Bacillus anthracis;
 - 2. Brucella abortus;
 - 3. Brucella melitensis;
 - 4. Brucella suis;
 - 5. Chlamydia psittaci;
 - 6. Clostridium botulinum;
 - 7. Francisella tularensis;
 - 8. Burkholderia mallei (Pseudomonas mallei);
 - 9. Burkholderia pseudomallei (Pseudomonas pseudomallei);
 - 10. Salmonella typhi;
 - 11. Shigella dysenteriae;
 - 12. Vibrio cholerae;
 - 13. Yersinia pestis;
 - 14. Clostridium perfringens epsilon toxin producing types;
 - 15. Enterohaemorrhagic Escherichia coli, serotype O157 and other verotoxin producing serotypes;
- d. "Toxins", as follows, and "sub-unit of toxins" thereof:
 - 1. Botulinum toxins;
 - 2. Clostridium perfringens toxins;
 - 3. Conotoxin;
 - 4. Ricin;
 - 5. Saxitoxin;
 - 6. Shiga toxin;
 - 7. Staphylococcus aureus toxins;

1C351	d. (continued)
	8. Tetrodotoxin;
	9. Verotoxin and shiga-like ribosome inactivating proteins;
	10. Microcystin (Cyanginosin);
	11. Aflatoxins;
	12. Abrin;
	13. Cholera toxin;
	14. Diacetoxyscirpenol toxin;
	15. T-2 toxin;
	16. HT-2 toxin;
	17. Modeccin;
	18. Volkensin;
	19. Viscum album Lectin 1 (Viscumin);
	Note: 1C351.d. does not control botulinum toxins or conotoxins in product form meeting all of the following criteria:
	 Are pharmaceutical formulations designed for human administration in the treatment of medical conditions;
	2. Are pre-packaged for distribution as medical products;
	3. Are authorised by a state authority to be marketed as medical products.
	e. Fungi, whether natural, enhanced or modified, either in the form of "isolated live cultures" or as material including living material which has been deliberately inoculated or contaminated with such cultures, as follows:
	1. Coccidioides immitis;
	2. Coccidioides posadasii.
	Note: 1C351 does not control "vaccines" or "immunotoxins".
1C352	Animal pathogens, as follows:
	a. Viruses, whether natural, enhanced or modified, either in the form of "isolated live cultures" or as material including living material which has been deliberately inoculated or contaminated with such cultures, as follows:
	1. African swine fever virus;

2. Avian influenza virus, which are:

a. Uncharacterised; or

1C352 a. 2. (continued)

b. Defined in Annex I(2) to Council Directive 2005/94/EC of 20 December 2005 on Community measures for the control of avian influenza (OJ L 10, 14.1.2006, p. 16) as having high pathogenicity, as follows:

- 1. Type A viruses with an IVPI (intravenous pathogenicity index) in 6 week old chickens of greater than 1,2; or
- 2. Type A viruses of the subtypes H5 or H7 with genome sequences codified for multiple basic amino acids at the cleavage site of the haemagglutinin molecule similar to that observed for other HPAI viruses, indicating that the haemagglutinin molecule can be cleaved by a host ubiquitous protease;
- 3. Bluetongue virus;
- 4. Foot and mouth disease virus;
- 5. Goat pox virus;
- 6. Porcine herpes virus (Aujeszky's disease);
- 7. Swine fever virus (Hog cholera virus);
- 8. Lyssa virus;
- 9. Newcastle disease virus;
- 10. Peste des petits ruminants virus;
- 11. Porcine enterovirus type 9 (swine vesicular disease virus);
- 12. Rinderpest virus;
- 13. Sheep pox virus;
- 14. Teschen disease virus;
- 15. Vesicular stomatitis virus;
- 16. Lumpy skin disease virus;
- 17. African horse sickness virus.
- b. Mycoplasmas, whether natural, enhanced or modified, either in the form of "isolated live cultures" or as material including living material which has been deliberately inoculated or contaminated with such cultures, as follows:
 - 1. Mycoplasma mycoides subspecies mycoides SC (small colony);
 - 2. Mycoplasma capricolum subspecies capripneumoniae.

Note: 1C352 does not control "vaccines".

- 1C353 Genetic elements and genetically modified organisms, as follows:
 - a. Genetically modified organisms or genetic elements that contain nucleic acid sequences associated with pathogenicity of organisms specified in 1C351.a., 1C351.b., 1C351.c, 1C351.e., 1C352 or 1C354;

1C353 (continued)

b. Genetically modified organisms or genetic elements that contain nucleic acid sequences coding for any of the "toxins" specified in 1C351.d. or "sub-units of toxins" thereof.

Technical Notes:

- Genetic elements include, inter alia, chromosomes, genomes, plasmids, transposons and vectors whether genetically modified or unmodified.
- 2. Nucleic acid sequences associated with the pathogenicity of any of the micro-organisms specified in 1C351.a., 1C351.b., 1C351.c., 1C351.e., 1C352 or 1C354 means any sequence specific to the specified micro-organism that:
 - a. In itself or through its transcribed or translated products represents a significant hazard to human, animal or plant health; or
 - b. Is known to enhance the ability of a specified micro-organism, or any other organism into which it may be inserted or otherwise integrated, to cause serious harm to humans, animals or plant health.
- Note: 1C353 does not apply to nucleic acid sequences associated with the pathogenicity of enterohaemorrhagic Escherichia coli, serotype O157 and other verotoxin producing strains, other than those coding for the verotoxin, or for its sub-units.

1C354 Plant pathogens, as follows:

- a. Viruses, whether natural, enhanced or modified, either in the form of "isolated live cultures" or as material including living material which has been deliberately inoculated or contaminated with such cultures, as follows:
 - 1. Potato Andean latent tymovirus;
 - 2. Potato spindle tuber viroid:
- b. Bacteria, whether natural, enhanced or modified, either in the form of "isolated live cultures" or as material which has been deliberately inoculated or contaminated with such cultures, as follows:
 - 1. Xanthomonas albilineans:
 - 2. Xanthomonas campestris pv. citri including strains referred to as Xanthomonas campestris pv. citri types A,B,C,D,E or otherwise classified as Xanthomonas citri, Xanthomonas campestris pv. aurantifolia or Xanthomonas campestris pv. citrumelo;
 - 3. Xanthomonas oryzae pv. Oryzae (Pseudomonas campestris pv. Oryzae);
 - Clavibacter michiganensis subsp. Sepedonicus (Corynebacterium michiganensis subsp. Sepedonicum or Corynebacterium Sepedonicum);
 - Ralstonia solanacearum Races 2 and 3 (Pseudomonas solanacearum Races 2 and 3 or Burkholderia solanacearum Races 2 and 3);
- c. Fungi, whether natural, enhanced or modified, either in the form of "isolated live cultures" or as material which has been deliberately inoculated or contaminated with such cultures, as follows:
 - 1. Colletotrichum coffeanum var. virulans (Colletotrichum kahawae);
 - 2. Cochliobolus miyabeanus (Helminthosporium oryzae);
 - 3. Microcyclus ulei (syn. Dothidella ulei);
 - 4. Puccinia graminis (syn. Puccinia graminis f. sp. tritici);
 - 5. Puccinia striiformis (syn. Puccinia glumarum);
 - 6. Magnaporthe grisea (pyricularia grisea/pyricularia oryzae).

1C450 Toxic chemicals and toxic chemical precursors, as follows, and "chemical mixtures" containing one or more thereof:

NB: SEE ALSO ENTRY 1C350, 1C351.d. AND MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS.

- a. Toxic chemicals, as follows:
 - 1. Amiton: O,O-Diethyl S-[2-(diethylamino)ethyl] phosphorothiolate (78-53-5) and corresponding alkylated or protonated salts;
 - 2. PFIB: 1,1,3,3,3-Pentafluoro-2-(trifluoromethyl)-1-propene (382-21-8);
 - 3. SEE MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS FOR BZ: 3-Quinuclidinyl benzilate (6581-06-2);
 - 4. Phosgene: Carbonyl dichloride (75-44-5);
 - 5. Cyanogen chloride (506-77-4);
 - 6. Hydrogen cyanide (74-90-8);
 - 7. Chloropicrin: Trichloronitromethane (76-06-2);
 - Note 1: For exports to "States not Party to the Chemical Weapons Convention", 1C450 does not control "chemical mixtures" containing one or more of the chemicals specified in entries 1C450.a.1. and a.2. in which no individually specified chemical constitutes more than 1 % by the weight of the mixture.
 - Note 2: For exports to "States Party to the Chemical Weapons Convention", 1C450 does not control "chemical mixtures" containing one or more of the chemicals specified in entries 1C450.a.1. and .a.2. in which no individually specified chemical constitutes more than 30 % by the weight of the mixture.
 - Note 3: 1C450 does not control "chemical mixtures" containing one or more of the chemicals specified in entries 1C450.a.4., .a.5., .a.6. and .a.7. in which no individually specified chemical constitutes more than 30 % by the weight of the mixture.
 - Note 4: 1C450 does not control products identified as consumer goods packaged for retail sale for personal use or packaged for individual use.
- b. Toxic chemical precursors, as follows:
 - 1. Chemicals, other than those specified in the Military Goods Controls or in 1C350, containing a phosphorus atom to which is bonded one methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso) group but not further carbon atoms:
 - Note: 1C450.b.1 does not control Fonofos: O-Ethyl S-phenyl ethylphosphonothiolothionate (944-22-9);
 - N,N-Dialkyl [methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso)] phosphoramidic dihalides, other than N,N-Dimethylaminophosphoryl dichloride;
 - NB: See 1C350.57. for N,N-Dimethylaminophosphoryl dichloride.

1C450 b. (continued)

Dialkyl [methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso)] N,N-dialkyl [methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso)]-phosphoramidates, other than Diethyl-N,N-dimethylphosphoramidate which is specified in 1C350:

- 4. N,N-Dialkyl [methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso)] aminoethyl-2-chlorides and corresponding protonated salts, other than N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)-aminoethyl chloride or N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)-aminoethyl chloride hydrochloride which are specified in 1C350;
- N,N-Dialkyl [methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso)] aminoethane-2-ols and corresponding protonated salts, other than N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)-aminoethanol (96-80-0) and N,N-Diethylaminoethanol (100-37-8) which are specified in 1C350;

Note: 1C450.b.5. does not control the following:

- a. N,N-Dimethylaminoethanol (108-01-0) and corresponding protonated salts;
- b. Protonated salts of N,N-Diethylaminoethanol (100-37-8);
- 6. N,N-Dialkyl [methyl, ethyl or propyl (normal or iso)] aminoethane-2-thiols and corresponding protonated salts, other than N,N-Diisopropyl-(beta)-aminoethane thiol which is specified in 1C350;
- 7. See 1C350 for ethyldiethanolamine (139-87-7);
- 8. Methyldiethanolamine (105-59-9).
- Note 1: For exports to "States not Party to the Chemical Weapons Convention", 1C450 does not control "chemical mixtures" containing one or more of the chemicals specified in entries 1C450.b.1., .b.2., .b.3., .b.4., .b.5. and .b.6. in which no individually specified chemical constitutes more than 10 % by the weight of the mixture.
- Note 2: For exports to "States Party to the Chemical Weapons Convention", 1C450 does not control "chemical mixtures" containing one or more of the chemicals specified in entries 1C450.b.1., .b.2., .b.3., .b.4., .b.5. and .b.6. in which no individually specified chemical constitutes more than 30 % by the weight of the mixture.
- Note 3: 1C450 does not control "chemical mixtures" containing one or more of the chemicals specified in entry 1C450.b.8. in which no individually specified chemical constitutes more than 30 % by the weight of the mixture.
- Note 4: 1C450 does not control products identified as consumer goods packaged for retail sale for personal use or packaged for individual use.

1D	Software
1D001	"Software" specially designed or modified for the "development", "production" or "use" of equipment specified in $1B001$ to $1B003$.
1D002	"Software" for the "development" of organic "matrix", metal "matrix" or carbon "matrix" laminates or "composites".
1D003	"Software" specially designed or modified to enable equipment to perform the functions of equipment specified in $1A004.c.$ or $1A004.d.$
1D101	"Software" specially designed or modified for the "use" of goods specified in 1B101 1B102, 1B115, 1B117, 1B118 or 1B119.
1D103	"Software" specially designed for analysis of reduced observables such as radar reflectivity, ultraviolet/ infrared signatures and acoustic signatures.
1D201	"Software" specially designed for the "use" of goods specified in 1B201.

1E Technology

1E001 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" or "production" of equipment or materials specified in 1A001.b., 1A001.c., 1A002 to 1A005, 1A006.b., 1A007, 1B or 1C.

1E002 Other "technology" as follows:

- a. "Technology" for the "development" or "production" of polybenzothiazoles or polybenzoxazoles;
- b. "Technology" for the "development" or "production" of fluoroelastomer compounds containing at least one vinylether monomer;
- c. "Technology" for the design or "production" of the following base materials or non-"composite" ceramic materials;
 - 1. Base materials having all of the following:
 - a. Any of the following compositions:
 - 1. Single or complex oxides of zirconium and complex oxides of silicon or aluminium;
 - 2. Single nitrides of boron (cubic crystalline forms);
 - 3. Single or complex carbides of silicon or boron; or
 - 4. Single or complex nitrides of silicon;
 - b. Either of the following total metallic impurities (excluding intentional additions):
 - 1. Less than 1 000 ppm for single oxides or carbides; or
 - 2. Less than 5 000 ppm for complex compounds or single nitrides; and
 - c. Being any of the following:
 - 1. Zirconia (CAS 1314-23-4) with an average particle size equal to or less than 1 μm and no more than 10 % of the particles larger than 5 μm ;
 - 2. Other base materials with an average particle size equal to or less than 5 μm and no more than 10 % of the particles larger than 10 μm ; or
 - 3. Having all of the following:
 - a. Platelets with a length to thickness ratio exceeding 5;
 - b. Whiskers with a length to diameter ratio exceeding 10 for diameters less than 2 $\mu m;$ and
 - c. Continuous or chopped fibres less than 10 µm in diameter;
 - 2. Non-"composite" ceramic materials composed of the materials specified in 1E002.c.1;
 - Note: 1E002.c.2. does not control "technology" for the design or production of abrasives.
- d. "Technology" for the "production" of aromatic polyamide fibres;

1E002 (continued)

- e. "Technology" for the installation, maintenance or repair of materials specified in 1C001;
- f. "Technology" for the repair of "composite" structures, laminates or materials specified in 1A002, 1C007.c. or 1C007.d.;

<u>Note</u>: 1E002.f. does not control "technology" for the repair of "civil aircraft" structures using carbon "fibrous or filamentary materials" and epoxy resins, contained in aircraft manufacturers' manuals.

g. 'Libraries (parametric technical databases)' specially designed or modified to enable equipment to perform the functions of equipment specified in 1A004.c. or 1A004.d.

Technical Note:

For the purpose of 1E002.g., 'library (parametric technical database)' means a collection of technical information, reference to which may enhance the performance of relevant equipment or systems.

- 1E101 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "use" of goods specified in 1A102, 1B001, 1B101, 1B102, 1B115 to 1B119, 1C001, 1C101, 1C107, 1C111 to 1C118, 1D101 or 1D103.
- 1E102 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" of "software" specified in 1D001, 1D101 or 1D103.
- 1E103 "Technology" for the regulation of temperature, pressure or atmosphere in autoclaves or hydroclaves, when used for the "production" of "composites" or partially processed "composites".
- "Technology" relating to the "production" of pyrolytically derived materials formed on a mould, mandrel or other substrate from precursor gases which decompose in the 1 573 K (1 300 °C) to 3 173 K (2 900 °C) temperature range at pressures of 130 Pa to 20 kPa.

<u>Note</u>: 1E104 includes "technology" for the composition of precursor gases, flow-rates and process control schedules and parameters.

- 1E201 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "use" of goods specified in 1A002, 1A007, 1A202, 1A225 to 1A227, 1B201, 1B225 to 1B233, 1C002.b.3. or .b.4., 1C010.b., 1C202, 1C210, 1C216, 1C225 to 1C240 or 1D201.
- 1E202 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" or "production" of goods specified in 1A007, 1A202 or 1A225 to 1A227.
- 1E203 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" of "software" specified in 1D201.

CATEGORY 2

MATERIALS PROCESSING

2A Systems, Equipment and Components

NB: For quiet running bearings, see the Military Goods Controls.

2A001 Anti-friction bearings and bearing systems, as follows, and components therefor:

NB: SEE ALSO 2A101.

<u>Note:</u> 2A001 does not control balls with tolerances specified by the manufacturer in accordance with ISO 3290 as grade 5 or worse.

a. Ball bearings and solid roller bearings, having all tolerances specified by the manufacturer in accordance with ISO 492 Tolerance Class 4 (or national equivalents), or better, and having both rings and rolling elements (ISO 5593), made from monel or beryllium;

Note: 2A001.a. does not control tapered roller bearings.

- b. Not used;
- c. Active magnetic bearing systems using any of the following:
 - 1. Materials with flux densities of 2,0 T or greater and yield strengths greater than 414 MPa;
 - 2. All-electromagnetic 3D homopolar bias designs for actuators; or
 - 3. High temperature (450 K (177 °C) and above) position sensors.
- 2A101 Radial ball bearings, other than those specified in 2A001, having all tolerances specified in accordance with ISO 492 Tolerance Class 2 (or ANSI/ABMA Std 20 Tolerance Class ABEC-9 or other national equivalents), or better and having all the following characteristics:
 - a. An inner ring bore diameter between 12 mm and 50 mm;
 - b. An outer ring bore diameter between 25 mm and 100 mm; and
 - c. A width between 10 mm and 20 mm.
- 2A225 Crucibles made of materials resistant to liquid actinide metals, as follows:
 - a. Crucibles having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. A volume of between 150 cm³ and 8 000 cm³; and
 - 2. Made of or coated with any of the following materials, having a purity of $98\,\%$ or greater by weight:
 - a. Calcium fluoride (CaF₂);
 - b. Calcium zirconate (metazirconate) (CaZrO₃);
 - c. Cerium sulphide (Ce₂S₃);
 - d. Erbium oxide (erbia) (Er_2O_3);
 - e. Hafnium oxide (hafnia) (HfO $_2$);
 - f. Magnesium oxide (MgO);
 - g. Nitrided niobium-titanium-tungsten alloy (approximately 50 % Nb, 30 % Ti, 20 % W);

- 2A225 a. 2. (continued)
 - h. Yttrium oxide (yttria) (Y2O3); or
 - i. Zirconium oxide (zirconia) (ZrO₂);
 - b. Crucibles having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. A volume of between $50\ cm^3$ and $2\ 000\ cm^3$; and
 - 2. Made of or lined with tantalum, having a purity of 99.9 % or greater by weight;
 - c. Crucibles having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. A volume of between 50 cm³ and 2 000 cm³;
 - 2. Made of or lined with tantalum, having a purity of 98 % or greater by weight; and
 - 3. Coated with tantalum carbide, nitride, boride, or any combination thereof.
- 2A226 Valves having all of the following characteristics:
 - a. A 'nominal size' of 5 mm or greater;
 - b. Having a bellows seal; and
 - c. Wholly made of or lined with aluminium, aluminium alloy, nickel, or nickel alloy containing more than $60\,\%$ nickel by weight.

Technical Note:

For valves with different inlet and outlet diameters, the 'nominal size' in 2A226 refers to the smallest diameter.

2B Test, Inspection and Production Equipment

Technical Notes:

1. Secondary parallel contouring axes, (e.g. the w-axis on horizontal boring mills or a secondary rotary axis the centre line of which is parallel to the primary rotary axis) are not counted in the total number of contouring axes. Rotary axes need not rotate over 360°. A rotary axis can be driven by a linear device (e.g. a screw or a rack-and-pinion).

- 2. For the purposes of 2B, the number of axes which can be co-ordinated simultaneously for "contouring control" is the number of axes along or around which, during processing of the workpiece, simultaneous and interrelated motions are performed between the workpiece and a tool. This does not include any additional axes along or around which other relative movement within the machine are performed such as:
 - a. Wheel-dressing systems in grinding machines;
 - b. Parallel rotary axes designed for mounting of separate workpieces;
 - Co-linear rotary axes designed for manipulating the same workpiece by holding it in a chuck from different ends.
- Axis nomenclature shall be in accordance with International Standard ISO 841, 'Numerical Control Machines Axis and Motion Nomenclature'.
- 4. For the purposes of 2B001 to 2B009 a "tilting spindle" is counted as a rotary axis.
- 5. 'Stated positioning accuracy' derived from measurements made according to ISO 230/2 (1988) (¹) or national equivalents may be used for each machine tool model as an alternative to individual machine tests. 'Stated positioning accuracy' means the accuracy value provided to the competent authorities of the Member State in which the exporter is established as representative of the accuracy of a specific machine model.

Determination of 'Stated Positioning Accuracy'

- a. Select five machines of a model to be evaluated;
- b. Measure the linear axis accuracies according to ISO 230/2 (1988) $(^1);\;$
- Determine the A-values for each axis of each machine. The method of calculating the A-value is described in the ISO standard;
- d. Determine the mean value of the A-value of each axis. This mean value \hat{A} becomes the stated value of each axis for the model ($\hat{A}x$ $\hat{A}y$...);
- e. Since the Category 2 list refers to each linear axis there will be as many stated values as there are linear axes;
- f. If any axis of a machine model not controlled by 2B001.a. to 2B001.c. or 2B201 has a stated accuracy of 6 microns for grinding machines and 8 microns for milling and turning machines or better, the manufacturer should be required to reaffirm the accuracy level once every 18 months.

Machine tools and any combination thereof, for removing (or cutting) metals, ceramics or "composites", which, according to the manufacturer's technical specification, can be equipped with electronic devices for "numerical control", and specially designed components as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 2B201.

2B001

⁽¹⁾ Manufacturers calculating positioning accuracy in accordance with ISO 230/2 (1997) should consult the competent authorities of the Member State in which they are established.

2B001 (continued)

Note 1: 2B001 does not control special purpose machine tools limited to the manufacture of gears. For such machines see 2B003.

Note 2: 2B001 does not control special purpose machine tools limited to the manufacture of any of the following:

- a. Crankshafts or camshafts;
- b. Tools or cutters;
- c. Extruder worms; or
- d. Engraved or facetted jewellery parts.

Note 3: A machine tool having at least two of the three turning, milling or grinding capabilities (e.g. a turning machine with milling capability), must be evaluated against each applicable entry 2B001.a., b. or c.

NB: For optical finishing machines, see 2B002.

- a. Machine tools for turning having all of the following:
 - 1. Positioning accuracy with "all compensations available" equal to or less (better) than 6 μ m according to ISO 230/2 (1988) (1) or national equivalents along any linear axis; and
 - 2. Two or more axes which can be coordinated simultaneously for "contouring control";

<u>Note:</u> 2B001.a. does not control turning machines specially designed for producing contact lenses, having both of the following:

- a. Machine controller limited to using ophthalmic based software for part programming data input; and
- b. No vacuum chucking.
- b. Machine tools for milling having any of the following:
 - 1. Having all of the following:
 - a. Positioning accuracy with "all compensations available" equal to or less (better) than $6~\mu m$ according to ISO 230/2 (1988) (1) or national equivalents along any linear axis; and
 - b. Three linear axes plus one rotary axis which can be coordinated simultaneously for "contouring control";
 - $2. \ \ Five \ or \ more \ axes \ which \ can \ be \ coordinated \ simultaneously \ for \ "contouring \ control";$
 - 3. A positioning accuracy for jig boring machines, with "all compensations available", equal to or less (better) than 4 μ m according to ISO 230/2 (1988) (¹) or national equivalents along any linear axis; or
 - 4. Fly cutting machines having all of the following:
 - a. Spindle "run-out" and "camming" less (better) than 0,0004 mm TIR; and

⁽¹) Manufacturers calculating positioning accuracy in accordance with ISO 230/2 (1997) should consult the competent authorities of the Member State in which they are established.

- 2B001 b. 4. (continued)
 - Angular deviation of slide movement (yaw, pitch and roll) less (better) than 2 seconds of arc, TIR over 300 mm of travel;
 - c. Machine tools for grinding having any of the following:
 - 1. Having all of the following:
 - a. Positioning accuracy with "all compensations available" equal to or less (better) than 4 μ m according to ISO 230/2 (1988) (¹) or national equivalents along any linear axis; and
 - b. Three or more axes which can be coordinated simultaneously for "contouring control"; or
 - 2. Five or more axes which can be coordinated simultaneously for "contouring control";

Note: 2B001.c. does not control grinding machine as follows:

- a. Cylindrical external, internal, and external-internal grinding machines, having all of the following:
 - 1. Limited to cylindrical grinding; and
 - 2. Limited to a maximum workpiece capacity of 150 mm outside diameter or length.
- b. Machines designed specifically as jig grinders that do not have a z-axis or a w-axis, with a positioning accuracy with "all compensations available" less (better) than 4 μm according to ISO 230/2 (1988) (¹) or national equivalents.
- c. Surface grinders.
- d. Electrical discharge machines (EDM) of the non-wire type which have two or more rotary axes which can be coordinated simultaneously for "contouring control";
- e. Machine tools for removing metals, ceramics or "composites", having all of the following:
 - 1. Removing material by means of any of the following:
 - a. Water or other liquid jets, including those employing abrasive additives;
 - b. Electron beam; or
 - c. "Laser" beam; and
 - 2. At least two rotary axes having all of the following:
 - a. Can be coordinated simultaneously for "contouring control"; and
 - b. A positioning accuracy of less (better) than 0,003 °;
- f. Deep-hole-drilling machines and turning machines modified for deep-hole-drilling, having a maximum depth-of-bore capability exceeding 5 m and specially designed components therefor.

⁽¹) Manufacturers calculating positioning accuracy in accordance with ISO 230/2 (1997) should consult the competent authorities of the Member State in which they are established.

2B002 Numerically controlled optical finishing machine tools equipped for selective material removal to produce non-spherical optical surfaces having all of the following characteristics:

- a. Finishing the form to less (better) than 1,0 μm ;
- b. Finishing to a roughness less (better) than 100 nm rms;
- c. Four or more axes which can be coordinated simultaneously for "contouring control"; and
- d. Using any of the following processes:
 - 1. Magnetorheological finishing ('MRF');
 - 2. Electrorheological finishing ('ERF');
 - 3. 'Energetic particle beam finishing';
 - 4. 'Inflatable membrane tool finishing'; or
 - 5. 'Fluid jet finishing'.

Technical Notes:

For the purposes of 2B002:

- 1. 'MRF' is a material removal process using an abrasive magnetic fluid whose viscosity is controlled by a magnetic field.
- 2. 'ERF' is a removal process using an abrasive fluid whose viscosity is controlled by an electric field.
- 3. 'Energetic particle beam finishing' uses Reactive Atom Plasmas (RAP) or ion-beams to selectively remove material.
- 4. 'Inflatable membrane tool finishing' is a process that uses a pressurised membrane that deforms to contact the workpiece over a small area.
- 5. 'Fluid jet finishing' makes use of a fluid stream for material removal.
- 2B003 "Numerically controlled" or manual machine tools, and specially designed components, controls and accessories therefor, specially designed for the shaving, finishing, grinding or honing of hardened (Rc = 40 or more) spur, helical and double-helical gears with a pitch diameter exceeding 1 250 mm and a face width of 15 % of pitch diameter or larger finished to a quality of AGMA 14 or better (equivalent to ISO 1328 class 3).
- 2B004 Hot "isostatic presses" having all of the following, and specially designed components and accessories therefor:

NB: SEE ALSO 2B104 AND 2B204.

a. A controlled thermal environment within the closed cavity and a chamber cavity with an inside diameter of 406 mm or more; and

2B004 (continued)

- b. Having any of the following:
 - 1. A maximum working pressure exceeding 207 MPa;
 - 2. A controlled thermal environment exceeding 1 773 K (1 500 °C); or
 - 3. A facility for hydrocarbon impregnation and removal of resultant gaseous degradation products.

Technical Note:

The inside chamber dimension is that of the chamber in which both the working temperature and the working pressure are achieved and does not include fixtures. That dimension will be the smaller of either the inside diameter of the pressure chamber or the inside diameter of the insulated furnace chamber, depending on which of the two chambers is located inside the other.

 \underline{NB} : For specially designed dies, moulds and tooling see 1B003, 9B009 and the Military Goods Controls.

2B005 Equipment specially designed for the deposition, processing and in-process control of inorganic overlays, coatings and surface modifications, as follows, for non-electronic substrates, by processes shown in the Table and associated Notes following 2E003.f., and specially designed automated handling, positioning, manipulation and control components therefor:

a. Chemical vapour deposition (CVD) production equipment having both of the following:

NB: SEE ALSO 2B105.

- 1. A process modified for one of the following:
 - a. Pulsating CVD;
 - b. Controlled nucleation thermal deposition (CNTD); or
 - c. Plasma enhanced or plasma assisted CVD; and
- 2. Having either of the following:
 - a. Incorporating high vacuum (equal to or less than 0,01 Pa) rotating seals; or
 - b. Incorporating in situ coating thickness control;
- b. Ion implantation production equipment having beam currents of 5 mA or more;
- c. Electron beam physical vapour deposition (EB-PVD) production equipment incorporating power systems rated for over 80 kW and having either of the following:
 - 1. A liquid pool level "laser" control system which regulates precisely the ingots feed rate; or
 - 2. A computer controlled rate monitor operating on the principle of photo-luminescence of the ionised atoms in the evaporant stream to control the deposition rate of a coating containing two or more elements:

2B005 (continued)

- d. Plasma spraying production equipment having either of the following:
 - 1. Operating at reduced pressure controlled atmosphere (equal to or less than 10 kPa measured above and within 300 mm of the gun nozzle exit) in a vacuum chamber capable of evacuation down to 0.01 Pa prior to the spraying process; or
 - 2. Incorporating in situ coating thickness control;
- e. Sputter deposition production equipment capable of current densities of $0.1~mA/mm^2$ or higher at a deposition rate of $15~\mu m/h$ or more;
- f. Cathodic arc deposition production equipment incorporating a grid of electromagnets for steering control of the arc spot on the cathode;
- g. Ion plating production equipment capable of the in situ measurement of either of the following:
 - 1. Coating thickness on the substrate and rate control; or
 - 2. Optical characteristics.

Note: 2B005 does not control chemical vapour deposition, cathodic arc, sputter deposition, ion plating or ion implantation equipment, specially designed for cutting or machining tools.

2B006 Dimensional inspection or measuring systems, equipment and "electronic assemblies", as follows:

a. Computer controlled or "numerically controlled" Coordinate Measuring Machines (CMM), having a three dimensional (volumetric) maximum permissible error of length measurement (E_0 , MPE) at any point within the operating range of the machine (i.e. within the length of axes) equal to or less (better) than $(1.7 + L/1\ 000)\ \mu m$ (L is the measured length in mm), according to ISO 10360-2 (2009);

Technical Note:

The E_0 , MPE of the most accurate configuration of the CMM specified by the manufacturer (e.g. best of the following: probe, stylus length, motion parameters, environment) and with "all compensations available" shall be compared to the $1.7 + L/1~000~\mu m$ threshold.

NB: SEE ALSO 2B206.

- b. Linear and angular displacement measuring instruments, as follows:
 - 1. 'Linear displacement' measuring instruments having any of the following:

Technical Note:

For the purpose of 2B006.b.1. 'linear displacement' means the change of distance between the measuring probe and the measured object.

- a. Non-contact type measuring systems with a "resolution" equal to or less (better) than 0,2 μm within a measuring range up to 0,2 mm;
- b. Linear voltage differential transformer systems having both of the following:
 - 1. "Linearity" equal to or less (better) than 0,1 % within a measuring range up to 5 mm; and
 - 2. Drift equal to or less (better) than 0,1 % per day at a standard ambient test room temperature \pm 1 K;

2B006 b. 1. (continued)

- c. Measuring systems having all of the following:
 - 1. Containing a "laser"; and
 - 2. Maintaining, for at least 12 hours, at a temperature of 20 ± 1 °C, all of the following:
 - a. A "resolution" over their full scale of 0,1 μm or less (better); and
 - b. Capable of achieving a "measurement uncertainty", when compensated for the refractive index of air, equal to or less (better) than $(0.2 + L/2\ 000)\ \mu m$ (L is the measured length in mm): or
- d. "Electronic assemblies" specially designed to provide feedback capability in systems specified in 2B006.b.1.c.:
- Note: 2B006.b.1. does not control measuring interferometer systems, with an automatic control system that is designed to use no feedback techniques, containing a "laser" to measure slide movement errors of machine-tools, dimensional inspection machines or similar equipment.
- 2. Angular displacement measuring instruments having an "angular position deviation" equal to or less (better) than 0.00025°;
 - Note: 2B006.b.2. does not control optical instruments, such as autocollimators, using collimated light (e.g. laser light) to detect angular displacement of a mirror.
- c. Equipment for measuring surface irregularities, by measuring optical scatter as a function of angle, with a sensitivity of $0.5\,$ nm or less (better).

Note: 2B006 includes machine tools, other than those specified by 2B001, that can be used as measuring machines if they meet or exceed the criteria specified for the measuring machine function.

2B007 "Robots" having any of the following characteristics and specially designed controllers and "end-effectors" therefor:

NB: SEE ALSO 2B207.

 a. Capable in real time of full three-dimensional image processing or full three-dimensional 'scene analysis' to generate or modify "programmes" or to generate or modify numerical programme data;

Technical Note:

The 'scene analysis' limitation does not include approximation of the third dimension by viewing at a given angle, or limited grey scale interpretation for the perception of depth or texture for the approved tasks $(2\ 1/2\ D)$.

b. Specially designed to comply with national safety standards applicable to potentially explosive munitions environments;

Note: 2B007.b. does not control "robots" specially designed for paint-spraying booths.

c. Specially designed or rated as radiation-hardened to withstand a total radiation dose greater than 5×10^3 Gy (silicon) without operational degradation; or

Technical Note:

The term Gy(silicon) refers to the energy in Joules per kilogram absorbed by an unshielded silicon sample when exposed to ionising radiation.

d. Specially designed to operate at altitudes exceeding 30 000 m.

2B008 Assemblies or units, specially designed for machine tools, or dimensional inspection or measuring systems and equipment, as follows:

a. Linear position feedback units (e.g. inductive type devices, graduated scales, infrared systems or "laser" systems) having an overall "accuracy" less (better) than $(800 + (600 \times L \times 10^{-3}))$ nm (L equals the effective length in mm);

NB: For "laser" systems see also Note to 2B006.b.1.c. and d.

 B. Rotary position feedback units (e.g. inductive type devices, graduated scales, infrared systems or "laser" systems) having an "accuracy" less (better) than 0,00025 °;

NB: For "laser" systems see also Note to 2B006.b.2.

c. "Compound rotary tables" and "tilting spindles", capable of upgrading, according to the manufacturer's specifications, machine tools to or above the levels specified in 2B.

2B009 Spin-forming machines and flow-forming machines, which, according to the manufacturer's technical specification, can be equipped with "numerical control" units or a computer control and having both of the following:

NB: SEE ALSO 2B109 AND 2B209.

- a. Two or more controlled axes of which at least two can be coordinated simultaneously for "contouring control": and
- b. A roller force more than 60 kN.

Technical Note:

For the purpose of 2B009, machines combining the function of spin-forming and flow-forming are regarded as flow-forming machines.

2B104 "Isostatic presses", other than those specified in 2B004, having all of the following:

NB: SEE ALSO 2B204.

- a. Maximum working pressure of 69 MPa or greater;
- b. Designed to achieve and maintain a controlled thermal environment of 873 K (600 °C) or greater; and
- c. Possessing a chamber cavity with an inside diameter of 254 mm or greater.
- 2B105 Chemical vapour deposition (CVD) furnaces, other than those specified in 2B005.a., designed or modified for the densification of carbon-carbon composites.
- 2B109 Flow-forming machines, other than those specified in 2B009, and specially designed components as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 2B209.

- a. Flow-forming machines having both of the following:
 - 1. According to the manufacturer's technical specification, can be equipped with "numerical control" units or a computer control, even when not equipped with such units; and
 - 2. With more than two axes which can be coordinated simultaneously for "contouring control".

2B109 (continued)

b. Specially designed components for flow-forming machines specified in 2B009 or 2B109.a.

Note: 2B109 does not control machines that are not usable in the production of propulsion components and equipment (e.g. motor cases) for systems specified in 9A005, 9A007.a. or 9A105.a.

Technical Note:

Machines combining the function of spin-forming and flow-forming are for the purpose of 2B109 regarded as flow-forming machines.

2B116 Vibration test systems, equipment and components therefor, as follows:

- a. Vibration test systems employing feedback or closed loop techniques and incorporating a digital controller, capable of vibrating a system at an acceleration equal to or greater than 10 g rms between 20 Hz and 2 kHz while imparting forces equal to or greater than 50 kN, measured 'bare table';
- b. Digital controllers, combined with specially designed vibration test software, with a 'real-time control bandwidth' greater than 5 kHz designed for use with vibration test systems specified in 2B116.a.;

Technical Note:

In 2B116.b., 'real-time control bandwidth' means the maximum rate at which a controller can execute complete cycles of sampling, processing data and transmitting control signals.

- Vibration thrusters (shaker units), with or without associated amplifiers, capable of imparting a force
 equal to or greater than 50 kN, measured 'bare table', and usable in vibration test systems specified in
 2B116.a.;
- d. Test piece support structures and electronic units designed to combine multiple shaker units in a system capable of providing an effective combined force equal to or greater than 50 kN, measured 'bare table', and usable in vibration systems specified in 2B116.a.

Technical Note:

In 2B116, 'bare table' means a flat table, or surface, with no fixture or fittings.

- 2B117 Equipment and process controls, other than those specified in 2B004, 2B005.a., 2B104 or 2B105, designed or modified for densification and pyrolysis of structural composite rocket nozzles and reentry vehicle nose tips.
- 2B119 Balancing machines and related equipment, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 2B219.

- a. Balancing machines having all the following characteristics:
 - 1. Not capable of balancing rotors/assemblies having a mass greater than 3 kg;
 - 2. Capable of balancing rotors/assemblies at speeds greater than 12 500 rpm;
 - 3. Capable of correcting unbalance in two planes or more; and
 - 4. Capable of balancing to a residual specific unbalance of 0,2 g mm per kg of rotor mass;

2B119 a. (continued)

Note: 2B119.a. does not control balancing machines designed or modified for dental or other medical equipment.

b. Indicator heads designed or modified for use with machines specified in 2B119.a.

Technical Note:

Indicator heads are sometimes known as balancing instrumentation.

- 2B120 Motion simulators or rate tables having all of the following characteristics:
 - a. Two axes or more;
 - b. Designed or modified to incorporate slip rings or integrated non-contact devices capable of transferring electrical power, signal information, or both; and
 - c. Having any of the following characteristics:
 - 1. For any single axis having all of the following:
 - a. Capable of rates of 400 degrees/s or more, or 30 degrees/s or less; and
 - A rate resolution equal to or less than 6 degrees/s and an accuracy equal to or less than 0,6 degrees/s;
 - 2. Having a worst-case rate stability equal to or better (less) than plus or minus 0,05 % averaged over 10 degrees or more; or
 - 3. A positioning "accuracy" equal to or less (better) than 5 arc second.
 - Note 1: 2B120 does not control rotary tables designed or modified for machine tools or for medical equipment. For controls on machine tool rotary tables see 2B008.
 - <u>Note 2</u>: Motion simulators or rate tables specified in 2B120 remain controlled whether or not slip rings or integrated non-contact devices are fitted at time of export.
- 2B121 Positioning tables (equipment capable of precise rotary positioning in any axes), other than those specified in 2B120, having all the following characteristics:
 - a. Two axes or more; and
 - b. A positioning "accuracy" equal to or less (better) than 5 arc second.
 - <u>Note:</u> 2B121 does not control rotary tables designed or modified for machine tools or for medical equipment. For controls on machine tool rotary tables see 2B008.
- 2B122 Centrifuges capable of imparting accelerations above 100 g and designed or modified to incorporate slip rings or integrated non-contact devices capable of transferring electrical power, signal information, or both.

<u>Note:</u> Centrifuges specified in 2B122 remain controlled whether or not slip rings or integrated non-contact devices are fitted at time of export.

2B201 Machine tools and any combination thereof, other than those specified in 2B001, as follows, for removing or cutting metals, ceramics or "composites", which, according to the manufacturer's technical specification, can be equipped with electronic devices for simultaneous "contouring control" in two or more axes:

- a. Machine tools for milling, having any of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Positioning accuracies with "all compensations available" equal to or less (better) than 6 μ m according to ISO 230/2 (1988) (¹) or national equivalents along any linear axis; or
 - 2. Two or more contouring rotary axes;

Note: 2B201.a. does not control milling machines having the following characteristics:

- a. X-axis travel greater than 2 m; and
- b. Overall positioning accuracy on the x-axis more (worse) than 30 µm.
- b. Machine tools for grinding, having any of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Positioning accuracies with "all compensations available" equal to or less (better) than 4 μm according to ISO 230/2 (1988) (¹) or national equivalents along any linear axis; or
 - 2. Two or more contouring rotary axes.

Note: 2B201.b. does not control the following grinding machines:

- a. Cylindrical external, internal, and external-internal grinding machines having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Limited to a maximum workpiece capacity of 150 mm outside diameter or length; and
 - 2. Axes limited to x, z and c;
- b. Jig grinders that do not have a z-axis or a w-axis with an overall positioning accuracy less (better) than 4 µm according to ISO 230/2 (1988) (¹) or national equivalents.

Note 1: 2B201 does not control special purpose machine tools limited to the manufacture of any of the following parts:

- a. Gears;
- b. Crankshafts or camshafts;
- c. Tools or cutters;
- d. Extruder worms.

Note 2: A machine tool having at least two of the three turning, milling or grinding capabilities (e.g. a turning machine with milling capability), must be evaluated against each applicable entry 2B001.a. or 2B201.a. or b.

⁽¹) Manufacturers calculating positioning accuracy in accordance with ISO 230/2 (1997) should consult the competent authorities of the Member State in which they are established.

2B204 "Isostatic presses", other than those specified in 2B004 or 2B104, and related equipment, as follows:

- a. "Isostatic presses" having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Capable of achieving a maximum working pressure of 69 MPa or greater; and
 - 2. A chamber cavity with an inside diameter in excess of 152 mm;
- b. Dies, moulds and controls, specially designed for "isostatic presses" specified in 2B204.a.

Technical Note:

In 2B204 the inside chamber dimension is that of the chamber in which both the working temperature and the working pressure are achieved and does not include fixtures. That dimension will be the smaller of either the inside diameter of the pressure chamber or the inside diameter of the insulated furnace chamber, depending on which of the two chambers is located inside the other.

- 2B206 Dimensional inspection machines, instruments or systems, other than those specified in 2B006, as follows:
 - a. Computer controlled or numerically controlled coordinate measuring machines (CMM) having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Two or more axes; and
 - 2. A maximum permissible error of length measurement (E_0 , MPE) along any axis (one dimensional), identified as E_{0X} , E_{0Y} , or E_{0Z} , equal to or less (better) than (1,25 + L/1 000) μm (where L is the measured length in millimetres) at any point within the operating range of the machine (i.e. within the length of the axis), tested according to ISO 10360-2(2009);
 - b. Systems for simultaneous linear-angular inspection of hemishells, having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. "Measurement uncertainty" along any linear axis equal to or less (better) than 3,5 μm per 5 mm; and
 - 2. "Angular position deviation" equal to or less than 0,02 $^{\circ}\!.$
 - Note 1: Machine tools that can be used as measuring machines are controlled if they meet or exceed the criteria specified for the machine tool function or the measuring machine function.
 - <u>Note 2</u>: A machine specified in 2B206 is controlled if it exceeds the control threshold anywhere within its operating range.

Technical Notes:

All parameters of measurement values in 2B206 represent plus/minus i.e. not total band.

- 2B207 "Robots", "end-effectors" and control units, other than those specified in 2B007, as follows:
 - a. "Robots" or "end-effectors" specially designed to comply with national safety standards applicable to handling high explosives (for example, meeting electrical code ratings for high explosives);
 - b. Control units specially designed for any of the "robots" or "end-effectors" specified in 2B207.a.

2B209 Flow forming machines, spin forming machines capable of flow forming functions, other than those specified in 2B009 or 2B109, and mandrels, as follows:

- a. Machines having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Three or more rollers (active or guiding); and
 - 2. Which, according to the manufacturer's technical specification, can be equipped with "numerical control" units or a computer control;
- b. Rotor-forming mandrels designed to form cylindrical rotors of inside diameter between 75 mm and 400 mm.

<u>Note:</u> 2B209.a. includes machines which have only a single roller designed to deform metal plus two auxiliary rollers which support the mandrel, but do not participate directly in the deformation process.

- 2B219 Centrifugal multiplane balancing machines, fixed or portable, horizontal or vertical, as follows:
 - a. Centrifugal balancing machines designed for balancing flexible rotors having a length of 600 mm or more and having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Swing or journal diameter greater than 75 mm;
 - 2. Mass capability of from 0,9 to 23 kg; and
 - 3. Capable of balancing speed of revolution greater than 5 000 r.p.m.;
 - b. Centrifugal balancing machines designed for balancing hollow cylindrical rotor components and having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Journal diameter greater than 75 mm;
 - 2. Mass capability of from 0,9 to 23 kg;
 - 3. Capable of balancing to a residual imbalance equal to or less than 0,01 kg × mm/kg per plane; and
 - 4. Belt drive type.
- 2B225 Remote manipulators that can be used to provide remote actions in radiochemical separation operations or hot cells, having either of the following characteristics:
 - a. A capability of penetrating 0.6~m or more of hot cell wall (through-the-wall operation); or
 - b. A capability of bridging over the top of a hot cell wall with a thickness of 0,6 m or more (over-the-wall operation).

Technical Note:

Remote manipulators provide translation of human operator actions to a remote operating arm and terminal fixture. They may be of 'master/slave' type or operated by joystick or keypad.

2B226 Controlled atmosphere (vacuum or inert gas) induction furnaces, and power supplies therefor, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 3B.

- a. Furnaces having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Capable of operation above 1 123 K (850 °C);
 - 2. Induction coils 600 mm or less in diameter; and
 - 3. Designed for power inputs of 5 kW or more;
- b. Power supplies, with a specified power output of 5 kW or more, specially designed for furnaces specified in 2B226.a.

Note: 2B226.a. does not control furnaces designed for the processing of semiconductor wafers.

- 2B227 Vacuum or other controlled atmosphere metallurgical melting and casting furnaces and related equipment as follows:
 - a. Arc remelt and casting furnaces having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Consumable electrode capacities between 1 000 \mbox{cm}^3 and 20 000 $\mbox{cm}^3;$ and
 - 2. Capable of operating with melting temperatures above 1 973 K (1 700 °C);
 - b. Electron beam melting furnaces and plasma atomisation and melting furnaces, having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. A power of $50\ kW$ or greater; and
 - 2. Capable of operating with melting temperatures above 1 473 K (1 200 °C).
 - c. Computer control and monitoring systems specially configured for any of the furnaces specified in 2B227.a. or b.
- 2B228 Rotor fabrication or assembly equipment, rotor straightening equipment, bellows-forming mandrels and dies, as follows:
 - a. Rotor assembly equipment for assembly of gas centrifuge rotor tube sections, baffles, and end caps;
 - Note: 2B228.a. includes precision mandrels, clamps, and shrink fit machines.
 - b. Rotor straightening equipment for alignment of gas centrifuge rotor tube sections to a common axis;

Technical Note:

In 2B228.b. such equipment normally consists of precision measuring probes linked to a computer that subsequently controls the action of, for example, pneumatic rams used for aligning the rotor tube sections.

c. Bellows-forming mandrels and dies for producing single-convolution bellows.

Technical Note:

In 2B228.c. the bellows have all of the following characteristics:

1. Inside diameter between 75 mm and 400 mm;

- 2B228 c. (continued)
 - 2. Length equal to or greater than 12,7 mm;
 - 3. Single convolution depth greater than 2 mm; and
 - 4. Made of high-strength aluminium alloys, maraging steel or high strength "fibrous or filamentary materials".
- 2B230 "Pressure transducers" capable of measuring absolute pressures at any point in the range 0 to 13 kPa and having both of the following characteristics:
 - a. Pressure sensing elements made of or protected by aluminium, aluminium alloy, nickel or nickel alloy with more than $60\,\%$ nickel by weight; and
 - b. Having either of the following characteristics:
 - 1. A full scale of less than 13 kPa and an 'accuracy' of better than ± 1 % of full-scale; or
 - 2. A full scale of 13 kPa or greater and an 'accuracy' of better than ± 130 Pa.

Technical Note:

For the purposes of 2B230, 'accuracy' includes non-linearity, hysteresis and repeatability at ambient temperature.

- 2B231 Vacuum pumps having all of the following characteristics:
 - a. Input throat size equal to or greater than 380 mm;
 - b. Pumping speed equal to or greater than 15 m³/s; and
 - c. Capable of producing an ultimate vacuum better than 13 mPa.

Technical Notes:

- 1. The pumping speed is determined at the measurement point with nitrogen gas or air.
- 2. The ultimate vacuum is determined at the input of the pump with the input of the pump blocked off.
- 2B232 Multistage light gas guns or other high-velocity gun systems (coil, electromagnetic, and electrothermal types, and other advanced systems) capable of accelerating projectiles to 2 km/s or greater.
- 2B350 Chemical manufacturing facilities, equipment and components, as follows:
 - a. Reaction vessels or reactors, with or without agitators, with total internal (geometric) volume greater than $0.1~\mathrm{m}^3$ (100 litres) and less than $20~\mathrm{m}^3$ (20 000 litres), where all surfaces that come in direct contact with the chemical(s) being processed or contained are made from any of the following materials:
 - 1. 'Alloys' with more than 25 % nickel and 20 % chromium by weight;
 - 2. Fluoropolymers (polymeric or elastomeric materials with more than 35 % fluorine by weight);
 - 3. Glass (including vitrified or enamelled coating or glass lining);
 - 4. Nickel or 'alloys' with more than 40 % nickel by weight;
 - 5. Tantalum or tantalum 'alloys';

- 2B350 a. (continued)
 - 6. Titanium or titanium 'alloys';
 - 7. Zirconium or zirconium 'alloys'; or
 - 8. Niobium (columbium) or niobium 'alloys';
 - b. Agitators for use in reaction vessels or reactors specified in 2B350.a.; and impellers, blades or shafts designed for such agitators, where all surfaces of the agitator that come in direct contact with the chemical(s) being processed or contained are made from any of the following materials:
 - 1. 'Alloys' with more than 25 % nickel and 20 % chromium by weight;
 - 2. Fluoropolymers (polymeric or elastomeric materials with more than 35 % fluorine by weight);
 - 3. Glass (including vitrified or enamelled coatings or glass lining);
 - 4. Nickel or 'alloys' with more than 40 % nickel by weight;
 - 5. Tantalum or tantalum 'alloys';
 - 6. Titanium or titanium 'alloys';
 - 7. Zirconium or zirconium 'alloys'; or
 - 8. Niobium (columbium) or niobium 'alloys';
 - c. Storage tanks, containers or receivers with a total internal (geometric) volume greater than $0.1~{\rm m}^3$ (100 litres) where all surfaces that come in direct contact with the chemical(s) being processed or contained are made from any of the following materials:
 - 1. 'Alloys' with more than 25 % nickel and 20 % chromium by weight;
 - 2. Fluoropolymers (polymeric or elastomeric materials with more than 35 % fluorine by weight);
 - 3. Glass (including vitrified or enamelled coatings or glass lining);
 - 4. Nickel or 'alloys' with more than 40 % nickel by weight;
 - 5. Tantalum or tantalum 'alloys';
 - 6. Titanium or titanium 'alloys';
 - 7. Zirconium or zirconium 'alloys'; or
 - 8. Niobium (columbium) or niobium 'alloys';
 - d. Heat exchangers or condensers with a heat transfer surface area greater than $0.15 \, \mathrm{m}^2$, and less than $20 \, \mathrm{m}^2$; and tubes, plates, coils or blocks (cores) designed for such heat exchangers or condensers, where all surfaces that come in direct contact with the chemical(s) being processed are made from any of the following materials:
 - 1. 'Alloys' with more than 25 % nickel and 20 % chromium by weight;
 - 2. Fluoropolymers (polymeric or elastomeric materials with more than 35 % fluorine by weight);
 - 3. Glass (including vitrified or enamelled coatings or glass lining);
 - 4. Graphite or 'carbon graphite';
 - 5. Nickel or 'alloys' with more than 40 % nickel by weight;

- 2B350 d. (continued)
 - 6. Tantalum or tantalum 'alloys';
 - 7. Titanium or titanium 'alloys';
 - 8. Zirconium or zirconium 'alloys';
 - 9. Silicon carbide;
 - 10. Titanium carbide; or
 - 11. Niobium (columbium) or niobium 'alloys';
 - e. Distillation or absorption columns of internal diameter greater than 0,1 m; and liquid distributors, vapour distributors or liquid collectors designed for such distillation or absorption columns, where all surfaces that come in direct contact with the chemical(s) being processed are made from any of the following materials:
 - 1. 'Alloys' with more than 25 % nickel and 20 % chromium by weight;
 - 2. Fluoropolymers (polymeric or elastomeric materials with more than 35 % fluorine by weight);
 - 3. Glass (including vitrified or enamelled coatings or glass lining);
 - 4. Graphite or 'carbon graphite';
 - 5. Nickel or 'alloys' with more than 40 % nickel by weight;
 - 6. Tantalum or tantalum 'alloys';
 - 7. Titanium or titanium 'alloys';
 - 8. Zirconium or zirconium 'alloys'; or
 - 9. Niobium (columbium) or niobium 'alloys';
 - f. Remotely operated filling equipment in which all surfaces that come in direct contact with the chemical(s) being processed are made from any of the following materials:
 - 1. 'Alloys' with more than 25 % nickel and 20 % chromium by weight; or
 - 2. Nickel or 'alloys' with more than 40 % nickel by weight;
 - g. Valves with 'nominal sizes' greater than 10 mm and casings (valve bodies) or preformed casing liners designed for such valves, in which all surfaces that come in direct contact with the chemical(s) being processed or contained are made from any of the following materials:
 - 1. 'Alloys' with more than 25 % nickel and 20 % chromium by weight;
 - 2. Fluoropolymers (polymeric or elastomeric materials with more than $35\,\%$ fluorine by weight);
 - 3. Glass (including vitrified or enamelled coatings or glass lining);
 - 4. Nickel or 'alloys' with more than 40 % nickel by weight;
 - 5. Tantalum or tantalum 'alloys';
 - 6. Titanium or titanium 'alloys';
 - 7. Zirconium or zirconium 'alloys';
 - 8. Niobium (columbium) or niobium 'alloys'; or

2B350 g. (continued)

- 9. Ceramic materials as follows:
 - a. Silicon carbide with purity of 80 % or more by weight;
 - b. Aluminium oxide (alumina) with purity of 99,9 % or more by weight;
 - c. Zirconium oxide (zirconia);

Technical Note:

The 'nominal size' is defined as the smaller of the inlet and outlet diameters.

- h. Multi-walled piping incorporating a leak detection port, in which all surfaces that come in direct contact with the chemical(s) being processed or contained are made from any of the following materials:
 - 1. 'Alloys' with more than 25 % nickel and 20 % chromium by weight;
 - 2. Fluoropolymers (polymeric or elastomeric materials with more than 35 % fluorine by weight);
 - 3. Glass (including vitrified or enamelled coatings or glass lining);
 - 4. Graphite or 'carbon graphite';
 - 5. Nickel or 'alloys' with more than 40 % nickel by weight;
 - 6. Tantalum or tantalum 'alloys';
 - 7. Titanium or titanium 'alloys';
 - 8. Zirconium or zirconium 'alloys'; or
 - 9. Niobium (columbium) or niobium 'alloys';
- i. Multiple-seal and seal-less pumps, with manufacturer's specified maximum flow-rate greater than $0.6~\text{m}^3/\text{hour}$, or vacuum pumps with manufacturer's specified maximum flow-rate greater than $5~\text{m}^3/\text{hour}$ (under standard temperature (273 K (0 °C)) and pressure (101,3 kPa) conditions); and casings (pump bodies), preformed casing liners, impellers, rotors or jet pump nozzles designed for such pumps, in which all surfaces that come in direct contact with the chemical(s) being processed are made from any of the following materials:
 - 1. 'Alloys' with more than 25 % nickel and 20 % chromium by weight;
 - 2. Ceramics;
 - 3. Ferrosilicon (high silicon iron alloys);
 - 4. Fluoropolymers (polymeric or elastomeric materials with more than 35 % fluorine by weight);
 - 5. Glass (including vitrified or enamelled coatings or glass lining);
 - 6. Graphite or 'carbon graphite';
 - 7. Nickel or 'alloys' with more than 40 % nickel by weight;
 - 8. Tantalum or tantalum 'alloys';
 - 9. Titanium or titanium 'alloys';
 - 10. Zirconium or zirconium 'alloys'; or
 - 11. Niobium (columbium) or niobium 'alloys';

2B350 (continued)

j. Incinerators designed to destroy chemicals specified in entry 1C350, having specially designed waste supply systems, special handling facilities and an average combustion chamber temperature greater than 1 273 K (1 000 $^{\circ}$ C), in which all surfaces in the waste supply system that come into direct contact with the waste products are made from or lined with any of the following materials:

- 1. 'Alloys' with more than 25 % nickel and 20 % chromium by weight;
- 2. Ceramics; or
- 3. Nickel or 'alloys' with more than 40 % nickel by weight.

Technical Notes:

- 1. 'Carbon graphite' is a composition consisting of amorphous carbon and graphite, in which the graphite content is eight percent or more by weight.
- 2. For the listed materials in the above entries, the term 'alloy' when not accompanied by a specific elemental concentration is understood as identifying those alloys where the identified metal is present in a higher percentage by weight than any other element.
- 2B351 Toxic gas monitoring systems and their dedicated detecting components, other than those specified in 1A004, as follows; and detectors; sensor devices; and replaceable sensor cartridges therefor:
 - a. Designed for continuous operation and usable for the detection of chemical warfare agents or chemicals specified in 1C350, at concentrations of less than 0.3 mg/m^3 ; or
 - b. Designed for the detection of cholinesterase-inhibiting activity.
- 2B352 Equipment capable of use in handling biological materials, as follows:
 - a. Complete biological containment facilities at P3, P4 containment level;

Technical Note:

P3 or P4 (BL3, BL4, L3, L4) containment levels are as specified in the WHO Laboratory Biosafety manual (3rd edition Geneva 2004).

b. Fermenters capable of cultivation of pathogenic "microorganisms", viruses or capable of toxin production, without the propagation of aerosols, and having a total capacity of 20 litres or more;

Technical Note:

Fermenters include bioreactors, chemostats and continuous-flow systems.

- c. Centrifugal separators, capable of continuous separation without the propagation of aerosols, having all the following characteristics:
 - 1. Flow-rate exceeding 100 litres per hour;
 - 2. Components of polished stainless steel or titanium;
 - 3. One or more sealing joints within the steam containment area; and
 - 4. Capable of in situ steam sterilisation in a closed state;

Technical Note:

Centrifugal separators include decanters.

2B352 (continued)

- d. Cross (tangential) flow filtration equipment and components as follows:
 - Cross (tangential) flow filtration equipment capable of separation of pathogenic micro-organisms, viruses, toxins or cell cultures, without the propagation of aerosols, having all of the following characteristics:
 - a. A total filtration area equal to or greater than 1 m²; and
 - b. Having either of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Capable of being sterilised or disinfected in situ; or
 - 2. Using disposable or single-use filtration components;

Technical Note:

In 2B352.d.1.b. sterlised denotes the elimination of all viable microbes from the equipment through the use of either physical (e.g. steam) or chemical agents. Disinfected denotes the destruction of potential microbial infectivity in the equipment through the use of chemical agents with a germicidal effect. Disinfection and sterilisation are distinct from sanitisation, the latter referring to cleaning procedures designed to lower the microbial content of equipment without necessarily achieving elimination of all microbial infectivity or viability.

 Cross (tangential) flow filtration components (e.g. modules, elements, cassettes, cartridges, units or plates) with filtration area equal to or greater than 0,2 m² for each component and designed for use in cross (tangential) flow filtration equipment specified in 2B352.d.;

Note: 2B352.d. does not control reverse osmosis equipment, as specified by the manufacturer.

- e. Steam sterilisable freeze drying equipment with a condenser capacity exceeding 10 kg of ice in 24 hours and less than 1 000 kg of ice in 24 hours;
- f. Protective and containment equipment, as follows:
 - 1. Protective full or half suits, or hoods dependent upon a tethered external air supply and operating under positive pressure;
 - Note: 2B352.f.1. does not control suits designed to be worn with self-contained breathing apparatus.
 - 2. Class III biological safety cabinets or isolators with similar performance standards;
 - <u>Note</u>: In 2B352.f.2., isolators include flexible isolators, dry boxes, anaerobic chambers, glove boxes and laminar flow hoods (closed with vertical flow).
- g. Chambers designed for aerosol challenge testing with "microorganisms", viruses or "toxins" and having a capacity of $1~{\rm m}^3$ or greater.

2C Materials

None.

2D Software

2D001 "Software", other than that specified in 2D002, specially designed or modified for the "development", "production" or "use" of equipment specified in 2A001 or 2B001 to 2B009.

2D002 "Software" for electronic devices, even when residing in an electronic device or system, enabling such devices or systems to function as a "numerical control" unit, capable of co-ordinating simultaneously more than four axes for "contouring control".

Note 1: 2D002 does not control "software" specially designed or modified for the operation of machine tools not specified in Category 2.

Note 2: 2D002 does not control "software" for items specified in 2B002. See 2D001 for "software" for items specified in 2B002.

2D101 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "use" of equipment specified in 2B104, 2B105, 2B109, 2B116, 2B117 or 2B119 to 2B122.

NB: SEE ALSO 9D004.

- 2D201 "Software" specially designed for the "use" of equipment specified in 2B204, 2B206, 2B207, 2B209, 2B219 or 2B227.
- 2D202 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "development", "production" or "use" of equipment specified in 2B201.
- 2D351 "Software", other than that specified in 1D003, specially designed for "use" of equipment specified in 2B351.

2E	Technology
2E001	"Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" of equipment or "software" specified in 2A, 2B or 2D.
2E002	"Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "production" of equipment specified in $2A$ or $2B$.
2E003	Other "technology", as follows:
	a. "Technology" for the "development" of interactive graphics as an integrated part in "numerical control" units for preparation or modification of part programmes;
	b. "Technology" for metal-working manufacturing processes, as follows:
	1. "Technology" for the design of tools, dies or fixtures specially designed for any of the following processes:
	a. "Superplastic forming";
	b. "Diffusion bonding"; or
	c. "Direct-acting hydraulic pressing";
	2. Technical data consisting of process methods or parameters as listed below used to control:
	a. "Superplastic forming" of aluminium alloys, titanium alloys or "superalloys":
	1. Surface preparation;
	2. Strain rate;
	3. Temperature;
	4. Pressure;
	b. "Diffusion bonding" of "superalloys" or titanium alloys:
	1. Surface preparation;
	2. Temperature;
	3. Pressure;
	c. "Direct-acting hydraulic pressing" of aluminium alloys or titanium alloys:
	1. Pressure;
	2. Cycle time;
	d. "Hot isostatic densification" of titanium alloys, aluminium alloys or "superalloys":
	1. Temperature;
	2. Pressure;
	3. Cycle time;

c. "Technology" for the "development" or "production" of hydraulic stretch-forming machines and dies therefor, for the manufacture of airframe structures;

2E003 (continued)

d. "Technology" for the "development" of generators of machine tool instructions (e.g. part programmes) from design data residing inside "numerical control" units;

- e. "Technology" for the "development" of integration "software" for incorporation of expert systems for advanced decision support of shop floor operations into "numerical control" units;
- f. "Technology" for the application of inorganic overlay coatings or inorganic surface modification coatings (specified in column 3 of the following table) to non-electronic substrates (specified in column 2 of the following table), by processes specified in column 1 of the following table and defined in the Technical Note.

Note: The table and Technical Note appear after entry 2E301.

- NB: This table should be read to specify the technology of a particular Coating Process only when the Resultant Coating in column 3 is in a paragraph directly across from the relevant Substrate under column 2. For example, Chemical Vapour Deposition (CVD) coating process technical data are included for the application of silicides to carbon-carbon, ceramic and metal "matrix" "composites" substrates, but are not included for the application of silicides to 'cemented tungsten carbide' (16), 'silicon carbide' (18) substrates. In the second case, the resultant coating is not listed in the paragraph under column 3 directly across from the paragraph under column 2 listing 'cemented tungsten carbide' (16), 'silicon carbide' (18).
- 2E101 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "use" of equipment or "software" specified in 2B004, 2B009, 2B104, 2B109, 2B116, 2B119 to 2B122 or 2D101.
- 2E201 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "use" of equipment or "software" specified in 2A225, 2A226, 2B001, 2B006, 2B007.b., 2B007.c., 2B008, 2B009, 2B201, 2B204, 2B206, 2B207, 2B209, 2B225 to 2B232, 2D201 or 2D202.
- 2E301 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "use" of goods specified in 2B350 to 2B352.

Table

Deposition techniques

1. Coating Process (1) (*)	2. Substrate	3. Resultant Coating
A. Chemical Vapour Deposition (CVD)	"Superalloys"	Aluminides for internal passages
	Ceramics (19) and Low-expansion glasses (14)	Silicides Carbides
		Dielectric layers (15)
		Diamond
		Diamond-like carbon (17)
	Carbon-carbon, Ceramic and Metal "matrix" "composites"	Silicides Carbides Refractory metals Mixtures thereof (4) Dielectric layers (15) Aluminides

1. Coating Process (1) (*)	2. Substrate	3. Resultant Coating
		Alloyed aluminides (2)
		Boron nitride
	Cemented tungsten carbide (16), Silicon carbide (18)	Carbides
		Tungsten
		Mixtures thereof (4)
		Dielectric layers (15)
	Molybdenum and Molybdenum alloys	Dielectric layers (15)
	Beryllium and Beryllium alloys	Dielectric layers (15)
		Diamond
		Diamond-like carbon (17)
	Sensor window materials (9)	Dielectric layers (15)
		Diamond
		Diamond-like carbon (17)
B. Thermal-Evaporation Physical Vapour Deposition (TE-PVD)		
B.1. Physical Vapour Deposition	"Superalloys"	Alloyed silicides
(PVD): Electron-Beam (EB-PVD)		Alloyed aluminides (2)
		MCrAlX (5)
		Modified zirconia (12)
		Silicides
		Aluminides
		Mixtures thereof (4)
	Ceramics (19) and Low-expansion glasses (14)	Dielectric layers (15)
	Corrosion resistant steel (7)	MCrAlX (5)
		Modified zirconia (12)
		Mixtures thereof (4)
	Carbon-carbon, Ceramic and Metal "matrix" "composites"	Silicides
		Carbides
		Refractory metals
		Mixtures thereof (4)
	Cemented tungsten carbide (16), Silicon carbide (18)	Dielectric layers (15)
		Boron nitride
		Carbides
		Tungsten
		Mixtures thereof (4)
		Dielectric layers (15)

1. Coating Process (1) (*)	2. Substrate	3. Resultant Coating
	Molybdenum and Molybdenum alloys	Dielectric layers (15)
	Beryllium and Beryllium alloys	Dielectric layers (15)
		Borides
		Beryllium
	Sensor window materials (9)	Dielectric layers (15)
	Titanium alloys (13)	Borides
		Nitrides
B.2. Ion assisted resistive heating	Ceramics (19) and Low-expansion	Dielectric layers (15)
Physical Vapour Deposition (PVD) (Ion Plating)	glasses (14)	Diamond-like carbon (17)
	Carbon-carbon, Ceramic and Metal "matrix" "composites"	Dielectric layers (15)
	Cemented tungsten carbide (16), Silicon carbide	Dielectric layers (15)
	Molybdenum and Molybdenum alloys	Dielectric layers (15)
	Beryllium and Beryllium alloys	Dielectric layers (15)
	Sensor window materials (9)	Dielectric layers (15)
		Diamond-like carbon (17)
B.3. Physical Vapour Deposition	Ceramics (19) and Low-expansion	Silicides
(PVD): "Laser" Vaporisation	glasses (14)	Dielectric layers (15)
		Diamond-like carbon (17)
	Carbon-carbon, Ceramic and Metal "matrix" "composites"	Dielectric layers (15)
	Cemented tungsten carbide (16), Silicon carbide	Dielectric layers (15)
	Molybdenum and Molybdenum alloys	Dielectric layers (15)
	Beryllium and Beryllium alloys	Dielectric layers (15)
	Sensor window materials (9)	Dielectric layers (15)
B.4. Physical Vapour Deposition (PVD): Cathodic Arc Discharge		Diamond-like carbon
	"Superalloys"	Alloyed silicides
		Alloyed aluminides (2)
		MCrAlX (5)
	Polymers (11) and Organic	Borides
	"matrix" "composites"	Carbides
		Nitrides
		Diamond-like carbon (17)

1. Coating Process (1) (*)	2. Substrate	3. Resultant Coating
C. Pack cementation (see A above for out-of-pack cementation) (10)	Carbon-carbon, Ceramic and Metal "matrix" "composites"	Silicides Carbides
		Mixtures thereof (4)
	Titanium alloys (13)	Silicides
		Aluminides
		Alloyed aluminides (2)
	Refractory metals and alloys (8)	Silicides
		Oxides
D. Plasma spraying	"Superalloys"	MCrAlX (5)
		Modified zirconia (12)
		Mixtures thereof (4)
		Abradable Nickel-Graphite
		Abradable materials containing Ni-Cr-Al
		Abradable Al-Si-Polyester
		Alloyed aluminides (2)
	Aluminium alloys (6)	MCrAlX (5)
		Modified zirconia (12)
		Silicides
		Mixtures thereof (4)
	Refractory metals and alloys (8)	Aluminides
		Silicides
		Carbides
	Corrosion resistant steel (7)	MCrAlX (5)
		Modified zirconia (12)
		Mixtures thereof (4)
	Titanium alloys (13)	Carbides
		Aluminides
		Silicides
		Alloyed aluminides (2)
		Abradable Nickel-Graphite
		Abradable materials containing Ni-Cr-Al
		Abradable Al-Si-Polyester
E. Slurry Deposition	Refractory metals and alloys (8)	Fused silicides
		Fused aluminides except for resistance heating elements
	Carbon-carbon, Ceramic and Metal "matrix" "composites"	Silicides
		Carbides
		Mixtures thereof (4)
	I	I

1. Coating Process (1) (*)	2. Substrate	3. Resultant Coating
F. Sputter Deposition	"Superalloys"	Alloyed silicides
		Alloyed aluminides (2)
		Noble metal modified aluminides (
		MCrAlX (5)
		Modified zirconia (12)
		Platinum
		Mixtures thereof (4)
	Ceramics and Low-expansion	Silicides
	glasses (14)	Platinum
		Mixtures thereof (4)
		Dielectic layers (15)
		Diamond-like carbon (17)
	Titanium alloys (13)	Borides
		Nitrides
		Oxides
		Silicides
		Aluminides
		Alloyed aluminides (2)
		Carbides
	Carbon-carbon, Ceramic and Metal	Silicides
	"matrix" "composites"	Carbides
		Refractory metals
		Mixtures thereof (4)
		Dielectric layers (15)
		Boron nitride
	Cemented tungsten carbide (16), Silicon carbide (18)	Carbides
		Tungsten
		Mixtures thereof (4)
		Dielectric layers (15)
		Boron nitride
	Molybdenum and Molybdenum alloys	Dielectric layers (15)
	Beryllium and Beryllium alloys	Borides
		Dielectric layers (15)
		Beryllium
	Sensor window materials (9)	Dielectric layers (15)
		Diamond-like carbon (17)

1. Coating Process (1) (*)	2. Substrate	3. Resultant Coating
	Refractory metals and alloys (8)	Aluminides
		Silicides
		Oxides
		Carbides
G. Ion Implantation	High temperature bearing steels	Additions of Chromium Tantalum or Niobium (Columbium)
	Titanium alloys (13)	Borides
		Nitrides
	Beryllium and Beryllium alloys	Borides
	Cemented tungsten carbide (16)	Carbides
		Nitrides

(*) The numbers in parenthesis refer to the notes following this table.

Table — Deposition Techniques — Notes

- 1. The term 'coating process' includes coating repair and refurbishing as well as original coating.
- 2. The term 'alloyed aluminide coating' includes single or multiple-step coatings in which an element or elements are deposited prior to or during application of the aluminide coating, even if these elements are deposited by another coating process. It does not, however, include the multiple use of single-step pack cementation processes to achieve alloyed aluminides.
- The term 'noble metal modified aluminide' coating includes multiple-step coatings in which the noble metal or noble metals are laid down by some other coating process prior to application of the aluminide coating.
- 4. The term 'mixtures thereof includes infiltrated material, graded compositions, co-deposits and multilayer deposits and are obtained by one or more of the coating processes specified in the Table.
- 5. 'MCrAIX' refers to a coating alloy where M equals cobalt, iron, nickel or combinations thereof and X equals hafnium, yttrium, silicon, tantalum in any amount or other intentional additions over 0,01 % by weight in various proportions and combinations, except:
 - a. CoCrAlY coatings which contain less than 22% by weight of chromium, less than 7% by weight of aluminium and less than 2% by weight of yttrium;
 - b. CoCrAlY coatings which contain 22 to $24\,\%$ by weight of chromium, 10 to $12\,\%$ by weight of aluminium and 0.5 to $0.7\,\%$ by weight of yttrium; or
 - c. NiCrAlY coatings which contain 21 to 23 % by weight of chromium, 10 to 12 % by weight of aluminium and 0.9 to 1.1 % by weight of yttrium.
- 6. The term 'aluminium alloys' refers to alloys having an ultimate tensile strength of 190 MPa or more measured at 293 K (20 °C).
- 7. The term 'corrosion resistant steel' refers to AISI (American Iron and Steel Institute) 300 series or equivalent national standard steels
- 8. 'Refractory metals and alloys' include the following metals and their alloys: niobium (columbium), molybdenum, tungsten and tantalum.

9. 'Sensor window materials', as follows: alumina, silicon, germanium, zinc sulphide, zinc selenide, gallium arsenide, diamond, gallium phosphide, sapphire and the following metal halides: sensor window materials of more than 40 mm diameter for zirconium fluoride and hafnium fluoride.

- 10. "Technology" for single-step pack cementation of solid airfoils is not controlled by Category 2.
- 11. 'Polymers', as follows: polyimide, polyester, polysulphide, polycarbonates and polyurethanes.
- 12. 'Modified zirconia' refers to additions of other metal oxides (e.g. calcia, magnesia, yttria, hafnia, rare earth oxides) to zirconia in order to stabilise certain crystallographic phases and phase compositions. Thermal barrier coatings made of zirconia, modified with calcia or magnesia by mixing or fusion, are not controlled.
- 13. 'Titanium alloys' refers only to aerospace alloys having an ultimate tensile strength of 900 MPa or more measured at $293 \text{ K} (20 \, ^{\circ}\text{C})$.
- 14. 'Low-expansion glasses' refers to glasses which have a coefficient of thermal expansion of 1×10^{-7} K⁻¹ or less measured at 293 K (20 °C).
- 15. 'Dielectric layers' are coatings constructed of multi-layers of insulator materials in which the interference properties of a design composed of materials of various refractive indices are used to reflect, transmit or absorb various wavelength bands. Dielectric layers refers to more than four dielectric layers or dielectric/metal "composite" layers.
- 16. 'Cemented tungsten carbide' does not include cutting and forming tool materials consisting of tungsten carbide/ (cobalt, nickel), titanium carbide/(cobalt, nickel), chromium carbide/nickel-chromium and chromium carbide/nickel.
- 17. "Technology" specially designed to deposit diamond-like carbon on any of the following is not controlled:
 - magnetic disk drives and heads, equipment for the manufacture of disposables, valves for faucets, acoustic diaphragms for speakers, engine parts for automobiles, cutting tools, punching-pressing dies, office automation equipment, microphones or medical devices or moulds, for casting or moulding of plastics, manufactured from alloys containing less than 5 % beryllium.
- 18. 'Silicon carbide' does not include cutting and forming tool materials.
- 19. Ceramic substrates, as used in this entry, does not include ceramic materials containing 5 % by weight, or greater, clay or cement content, either as separate constituents or in combination.

Table — Deposition Techniques — Technical Note

Processes specified in Column 1 of the Table are defined as follows:

- a. Chemical Vapour Deposition (CVD) is an overlay coating or surface modification coating process wherein a metal, alloy, "composite", dielectric or ceramic is deposited upon a heated substrate. Gaseous reactants are decomposed or combined in the vicinity of a substrate resulting in the deposition of the desired elemental, alloy or compound material on the substrate. Energy for this decomposition or chemical reaction process may be provided by the heat of the substrate, a glow discharge plasma, or "laser" irradiation.
 - NB 1 CVD includes the following processes: directed gas flow out-of-pack deposition, pulsating CVD, controlled nucleation thermal deposition (CNTD), plasma enhanced or plasma assisted CVD processes.
 - NB 2 Pack denotes a substrate immersed in a powder mixture.

NB 3 The gaseous reactants used in the out-of-pack process are produced using the same basic reactions and parameters as the pack cementation process, except that the substrate to be coated is not in contact with the powder mixture.

b. Thermal Evaporation-Physical Vapour Deposition (TE-PVD) is an overlay coating process conducted in a vacuum with a pressure less than 0,1 Pa wherein a source of thermal energy is used to vaporise the coating material. This process results in the condensation, or deposition, of the evaporated species onto appropriately positioned substrates.

The addition of gases to the vacuum chamber during the coating process to synthesise compound coatings is an ordinary modification of the process.

The use of ion or electron beams, or plasma, to activate or assist the coating's deposition is also a common modification in this technique. The use of monitors to provide in-process measurement of optical characteristics and thickness of coatings can be a feature of these processes.

Specific TE-PVD processes are as follows:

- 1. Electron Beam PVD uses an electron beam to heat and evaporate the material which forms the coating;
- 2. Ion Assisted Resistive Heating PVD employs electrically resistive heating sources in combination with impinging ion beam(s) to produce a controlled and uniform flux of evaporated coating species;
- "Laser" Vaporisation uses either pulsed or continuous wave "laser" beams to vaporise the material which forms the coating;
- 4. Cathodic Arc Deposition employs a consumable cathode of the material which forms the coating and has an arc discharge established on the surface by a momentary contact of a ground trigger. Controlled motion of arcing erodes the cathode surface creating a highly ionised plasma. The anode can be either a cone attached to the periphery of the cathode, through an insulator, or the chamber. Substrate biasing is used for non-line-of-sight deposition.
 - NB: This definition does not include random cathodic arc deposition with non-biased substrates.
- 5. Ion Plating is a special modification of a general TE-PVD process in which a plasma or an ion source is used to ionise the species to be deposited, and a negative bias is applied to the substrate in order to facilitate the extraction of the species from the plasma. The introduction of reactive species, evaporation of solids within the process chamber, and the use of monitors to provide in-process measurement of optical characteristics and thicknesses of coatings are ordinary modifications of the process.
- c. Pack Cementation is a surface modification coating or overlay coating process wherein a substrate is immersed in a powder mixture (a pack), that consists of:
 - 1. The metallic powders that are to be deposited (usually aluminium, chromium, silicon or combinations thereof);
 - 2. An activator (normally a halide salt); and
 - 3. An inert powder, most frequently alumina.

The substrate and powder mixture is contained within a retort which is heated to between $1\,030\,K$ (757 °C) and $1\,375\,K$ ($1\,102\,$ °C) for sufficient time to deposit the coating.

d. Plasma Spraying is an overlay coating process wherein a gun (spray torch) which produces and controls a plasma accepts powder or wire coating materials, melts them and propels them towards a substrate, whereon an integrally bonded coating is formed. Plasma spraying constitutes either low pressure plasma spraying or high velocity plasma spraying.

- NB 1 Low pressure means less than ambient atmospheric pressure.
- NB 2 High velocity refers to nozzle-exit gas velocity exceeding 750 m/s calculated at 293 K (20 °C) at 0,1 MPa.
- e. Slurry Deposition is a surface modification coating or overlay coating process wherein a metallic or ceramic powder with an organic binder is suspended in a liquid and is applied to a substrate by either spraying, dipping or painting, subsequent air or oven drying, and heat treatment to obtain the desired coating.
- f. Sputter Deposition is an overlay coating process based on a momentum transfer phenomenon, wherein positive ions are accelerated by an electric field towards the surface of a target (coating material). The kinetic energy of the impacting ions is sufficient to cause target surface atoms to be released and deposited on an appropriately positioned substrate.
 - NB 1 The Table refers only to triode, magnetron or reactive sputter deposition which is used to increase adhesion of the coating and rate of deposition and to radio frequency (RF) augmented sputter deposition used to permit vaporisation of non-metallic coating materials.
 - NB 2 Low-energy ion beams (less than 5 keV) can be used to activate the deposition.
- g. Ion Implantation is a surface modification coating process in which the element to be alloyed is ionised, accelerated through a potential gradient and implanted into the surface region of the substrate. This includes processes in which ion implantation is performed simultaneously with electron beam physical vapour deposition or sputter deposition.

CATEGORY 3 ELECTRONICS

3A Systems, Equipment and Components

- Note 1: The control status of equipment and components described in 3A001 or 3A002, other than those described in 3A001.a.3. to 3A001.a.10. or 3A001.a.12., which are specially designed for or which have the same functional characteristics as other equipment is determined by the control status of the other equipment.
- Note 2: The control status of integrated circuits described in 3A001.a.3. to 3A001.a.9. or 3A001.a.12. which are unalterably programmed or designed for a specific function for another equipment is determined by the control status of the other equipment.
 - <u>NB</u>: When the manufacturer or applicant cannot determine the control status of the other equipment, the control status of the integrated circuits is determined in 3A001.a.3. to 3A001.a.9. and 3A001.a.12.
- 3A001 Electronic components and specially designed components therefor, as follows:
 - a. General purpose integrated circuits, as follows:
 - Note 1: The control status of wafers (finished or unfinished), in which the function has been determined, is to be evaluated against the parameters of 3A001.a.
 - Note 2: Integrated circuits include the following types:
 - "Monolithic integrated circuits";
 - "Hybrid integrated circuits";
 - "Multichip integrated circuits";
 - "Film type integrated circuits", including silicon-on-sapphire integrated circuits;
 - "Optical integrated circuits".
 - 1. Integrated circuits designed or rated as radiation hardened to withstand any of the following:
 - a. A total dose of 5×10^3 Gy (silicon) or higher;
 - b. A dose rate upset of 5×10^6 Gy (silicon)/s or higher; or
 - c. A fluence (integrated flux) of neutrons (1 MeV equivalent) of 5×10^{13} n/cm² or higher on silicon, or its equivalent for other materials;
 - Note: 3A001.a.1.c. does not apply to Metal Insulator Semiconductors (MIS).
 - 2. "Microprocessor microcircuits", "microcomputer microcircuits", microcontroller microcircuits, storage integrated circuits manufactured from a compound semiconductor, analogue-to-digital converters, digital-to-analogue converters, electro-optical or "optical integrated circuits" designed for "signal processing", field programmable logic devices, custom integrated circuits for which either the function is unknown or the control status of the equipment in which the integrated circuit will be used is unknown, Fast Fourier Transform (FFT) processors, electrical erasable programmable read-only memories (EEPROMs), flash memories or static random-access memories (SRAMs), having any of the following:
 - a. Rated for operation at an ambient temperature above 398 K (125 °C);
 - b. Rated for operation at an ambient temperature below 218 K (- 55 °C); or
 - c. Rated for operation over the entire ambient temperature range from 218 K (-55 °C) to 398 K (125 °C);

Note: 3A001.a.2. does not apply to integrated circuits for civil automobiles or railway train applications.

3A001 a. (continued)

"Microprocessor microcircuits", "microcomputer microcircuits" and microcontroller microcircuits, manufactured from a compound semiconductor and operating at a clock frequency exceeding 40 MHz:

Note: 3A001.a.3. includes digital signal processors, digital array processors and digital coprocessors.

- 4. Not used;
- Analogue-to-Digital Converter (ADC) and Digital-to-Analogue Converter (DAC) integrated circuits, as follows:
 - a. ADCs having any of the following:

NB: SEE ALSO 3A101

- A resolution of 8 bit or more, but less than 10 bit, with an output rate greater than 500 million words per second;
- A resolution of 10 bit or more, but less than 12 bit, with an output rate greater than 300 million words per second;
- 3. A resolution of 12 bit with an output rate greater than 200 million words per second;
- 4. A resolution of more than 12 bit, but equal to or less than 14 bit, with an output rate greater than 125 million words per second; or
- A resolution of more than 14 bit with an output rate greater than 20 million words per second;

Technical Notes:

- 1. A resolution of n bit corresponds to a quantisation of 2^n levels.
- 2. The number of bits in the output word is equal to the resolution of the ADC.
- The output rate is the maximum output rate of the converter, regardless of the architecture or oversampling.
- For 'multiple channel ADCs', the outputs are not aggregated and the output rate is the maximum output rate of any single channel.
- 5. For 'interleaved ADCs' or for 'multiple channel ADCs' that are specified to have an interleaved mode of operation, the outputs are aggregated and the output rate is the maximum combined total output rate of all of the outputs.
- 6. Vendors may also refer to the output rate as sampling rate, conversion rate or throughput rate. It is often specified in megahertz (MHz) or mega samples per second (MSPS).
- 7. For the purpose of measuring output rate, one output word per second is equivalent to one Hertz or one sample per second.
- 8. 'Multiple channel ADCs' are defined as devices which integrate more than one ADC, designed so that each ADC has a separate analogue input.
- 9. 'Interleaved ADCs' are defined as devices which have multiple ADC units that sample the same analogue input at different times such that when the outputs are aggregated, the analogue input has been effectively sampled and converted at a higher sampling rate.

3A001 a. 5. (continued)

- b. Digital-to-Analogue Converters (DAC) having any of the following:
 - 1. A resolution of 10 bit or more with an 'adjusted update rate' of 3 500 MSPS or greater; or
 - A resolution of 12 bit or more with an 'adjusted update rate' of equal to or greater than 1 250 MSPS and having any of the following:
 - a. A settling time less than 9 ns to 0,024 % of full scale from a full scale step; or
 - b. A 'Spurious Free Dynamic Range' (SFDR) greater than 68 dBc (carrier) when synthesising a full scale analogue signal of 100 MHz or the highest full scale analogue signal frequency specified below 100 MHz.

Technical Notes:

- 'Spurious Free Dynamic Range' (SFDR) is defined as the ratio of the RMS value of the carrier frequency (maximum signal component) at the input of the DAC to the RMS value of the next largest noise or harmonic distortion component at its output.
- 2. SFDR is determined directly from the specification table or from the characterisation plots of SFDR versus frequency.
- 3. A signal is defined to be full scale when its amplitude is greater than -3 dBfs (full scale).
- 4. 'Adjusted update rate' for DACs:
 - a. For conventional (non-interpolating) DACs, the 'adjusted update rate' is the rate at which the digital signal is converted to an analogue signal and the output analogue values are changed by the DAC. For DACs where the interpolation mode may be bypassed (interpolation factor of one), the DAC should be considered as a conventional (non-interpolating) DAC.
 - b. For interpolating DACs (oversampling DACs), the 'adjusted update rate' is defined as the DAC update rate divided by the smallest interpolating factor. For interpolating DACs, the 'adjusted update rate' may be referred to by different terms including:
 - input data rate
 input word rate
 input sample rate
 maximum total input bus rate
 maximum DAC clock rate for DAC clock input.
- Electro-optical and "optical integrated circuits", designed for "signal processing" and having all of the following:
 - a. One or more than one internal "laser" diode;
 - b. One or more than one internal light detecting element; and
 - c. Optical waveguides;
- 7. 'Field programmable logic devices' having either of the following:
 - a. A maximum number of digital input/outputs greater than 200; or

3A001 a. 7. (continued)

b. A system gate count of greater than 230 000;

Note: 3A001.a.7. includes:

- Simple Programmable Logic Devices (SPLDs)
- Complex Programmable Logic Devices (CPLDs)
- Field Programmable Gate Arrays (FPGAs)
- Field Programmable Logic Arrays (FPLAs)
- Field Programmable Interconnects (FPICs)

Technical Notes:

- Field programmable logic devices' are also known as field programmable gate or field programmable logic arrays.
- Maximum number of digital input/outputs in 3A001.a.7.a. is also referred to as the maximum user input/outputs or maximum available input/outputs, whether the integrated circuit is packaged or bare die.
- 8. Not used:
- 9. Neural network integrated circuits;
- 10. Custom integrated circuits for which the function is unknown, or the control status of the equipment in which the integrated circuits will be used is unknown to the manufacturer, having any of the following:
 - a. More than 1 500 terminals;
 - b. A typical "basic gate propagation delay time" of less than 0,02 ns; or
 - c. An operating frequency exceeding 3 GHz;
- 11. Digital integrated circuits, other than those described in 3A001.a.3. to 3A001.a.10. and 3A001.a.12., based upon any compound semiconductor and having either of the following:
 - a. An equivalent gate count of more than 3 000 (2 input gates); or
 - b. A toggle frequency exceeding 1,2 GHz;
- 12. Fast Fourier Transform (FFT) processors having a rated execution time for an N-point complex FFT of less than (N \log_2 N) /20 480 ms, where N is the number of points;

Technical Note:

When N is equal to 1 024 points, the formula in 3A001.a.12. gives an execution time of 500 µs.

- b. Microwave or millimetre wave components, as follows:
 - 1. Electronic vacuum tubes and cathodes, as follows:
 - Note 1: 3A001.b.1. does not control tubes designed or rated for operation in any frequency band and having both of the following:
 - a. Does not exceed 31,8 GHz; and
 - b. Is "allocated by the ITU" for radio-communications services, but not for radio-determination.

3A001 b. 1. (continued)

Note 2: 3A001.b.1. does not control non-"space-qualified" tubes having all of the following:

- a. An average output power equal to or less than 50 W; and
- b. Designed or rated for operation in any frequency band and having all of the following:
 - 1. Exceeds 31,8 GHz but does not exceed 43,5 GHz; and
 - 2. Is "allocated by the ITU" for radio-communications services, but not for radio-determination.
- a. Travelling wave tubes, pulsed or continuous wave, as follows:
 - 1. Tubes operating at frequencies exceeding 31,8 GHz;
 - 2. Tubes having a cathode heater element with a turn on time to rated RF power of less than 3 seconds:
 - 3. Coupled cavity tubes, or derivatives thereof, with a "fractional bandwidth" of more than 7% or a peak power exceeding 2.5 kW;
 - 4. Helix tubes, or derivatives thereof, having any of the following:
 - a. An "instantaneous bandwidth" of more than one octave, and average power (expressed in kW) times frequency (expressed in GHz) of more than 0,5;
 - b. An "instantaneous bandwidth" of one octave or less, and average power (expressed in kW) times frequency (expressed in GHz) of more than 1; or
 - c. Being "space-qualified";
- b. Crossed-field amplifier tubes with a gain of more than 17 dB;
- c. Impregnated cathodes designed for electronic tubes producing a continuous emission current density at rated operating conditions exceeding 5 A/cm²;
- 2. Microwave "Monolithic Integrated Circuits" (MMIC) power amplifiers having any of the following:
 - a. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 3,2 GHz up to and including 6,8 GHz and with an
 average output power greater than 4 W (36 dBm) with a "fractional bandwidth" greater than
 15 %;
 - b. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 6,8 GHz up to and including 16 GHz and with an average output power greater than 1 W (30 dBm) with a "fractional bandwidth" greater than 10 %:
 - c. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 16 GHz up to and including 31,8 GHz and with an average output power greater than 0,8 W (29 dBm) with a "fractional bandwidth" greater than 10 %:
 - d. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 31,8 GHz up to and including 37,5 GHz and with an average output power greater than 0,1 nW;
 - e. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 37.5~GHz up to and including 43.5~GHz and with an average output power greater than 0.25~W (24~dBm) with a "fractional bandwidth" greater than 10~%; or
 - Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 43,5 GHz and with an average output power greater than 0,1 nW;

3A001 b. 2. (continued)

Note 1: Not used.

Note 2: The control status of the MMIC whose rated operating frequency includes frequencies listed in more than one frequency range, as defined by 3A001.b.2.a. to 3A001.b.2.f., is determined by the lowest average output power control threshold.

- Note 3: Notes 1 and 2 in 3A mean that 3A001.b.2. does not control MMICs if they are specially designed for other applications, e.g. telecommunications, radar, automobiles.
- 3. Discrete microwave transistors having any of the following:
 - a. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 3,2 GHz up to and including 6,8 GHz and having an average output power greater than 60 W (47,8 dBm);
 - B. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 6,8 GHz up to and including 31,8 GHz and having an average output power greater than 20 W (43 dBm);
 - c. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 31,8 GHz up to and including 37,5 GHz and having an average output power greater than 0,5 W (27 dBm);
 - d. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 37,5 GHz up to and including 43,5 GHz and having an average output power greater than 1 W (30 dBm); or
 - e. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 43,5 GHz and having an average output power greater than 0,1 nW;
 - <u>Note:</u> The control status of a transistor whose rated operating frequency includes frequencies listed in more than one frequency range, as defined by 3A001.b.3.a. to 3A001.b.3.e., is determined by the lowest average output power control threshold.
- 4. Microwave solid state amplifiers and microwave assemblies/modules containing microwave solid state amplifiers, having any of the following:
 - a. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 3,2 GHz up to and including 6,8 GHz and with an average output power greater than 60 W (47,8 dBm) with a "fractional bandwidth" greater than 15 %:
 - b. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding $6.8~\mathrm{GHz}$ up to and including $31.8~\mathrm{GHz}$ and with an average output power greater than $15~\mathrm{W}$ (42 dBm) with a "fractional bandwidth" greater than $10~\mathrm{\%}$;
 - Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 31,8 GHz up to and including 37,5 GHz and with an average output power greater than 0,1 nW;
 - d. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 37,5 GHz up to and including 43,5 GHz and with an average output power greater than 1 W (30 dBm) with a "fractional bandwidth" greater than 10%.
 - e. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 43,5 GHz and with an average output power greater than 0,1 nW; or
 - f. Rated for operation at frequencies above 3,2 GHz and having all of the following:
 - 1. An average output power (in watts), P, greater than 150 divided by the maximum operating frequency (in GHz) squared [P > 150 W*GHz 2 /f_{GHz} 2];
 - 2. A "fractional bandwidth" of 5 % or greater; and
 - 3. Any two sides perpendicular to one another with length d (in cm) equal to or less than 15 divided by the lowest operating frequency in GHz [d \leq 15 cm*GHz/ f_{GHz}];

3A001 b. 4. (continued)

Technical Note:

3,2 GHz should be used as the lowest operating frequency (f_{GHz}) in the formula in 3A001.b.4.f.3., for amplifiers that have a rated operating range extending downward to 3,2 GHz and below [$d \le 15 \text{ cm*GHz}/3,2 \text{ GHz}$].

NB: MMIC power amplifiers should be evaluated against the criteria in 3A001.b.2.

Note 1: Not used.

Note 2: The control status of an item whose rated operating frequency includes frequencies listed in more than one frequency range, as defined by 3A001.b.4.a. to 3A001.b.4.e., is determined by the lowest average output power control threshold.

- 5. Electronically or magnetically tunable band-pass or band-stop filters, having more than 5 tunable resonators capable of tuning across a 1,5:1 frequency band (f_{max}/f_{min}) in less than 10 μ s and having either of the following:
 - a. A band-pass bandwidth of more than 0,5 % of centre frequency; or
 - b. A band-stop bandwidth of less than 0,5 % of centre frequency;
- 6. Not used:
- Converters and harmonic mixers, designed to extend the frequency range of equipment described in 3A002.c., 3A002.d., 3A002.e. or 3A002.f. beyond the limits stated therein;
- 8. Microwave power amplifiers containing tubes specified in 3A001.b.1. and having all of the following:
 - a. Operating frequencies above 3 GHz;
 - b. An average output power to mass ratio exceeding 80 W/kg; and
 - c. A volume of less than 400 cm³;

<u>Note:</u> 3A001.b.8. does not control equipment designed or rated for operation in any frequency band which is "allocated by the ITU" for radio-communications services, but not for radio-determination.

- Microwave power modules (MPM) consisting of, at least, a travelling wave tube, a microwave "monolithic integrated circuit" and an integrated electronic power conditioner and having all of the following:
 - a. A 'turn-on time' from off to fully operational in less than 10 seconds;
 - b. A volume less than the maximum rated power in Watts multiplied by $10\ cm^3/W$; and
 - c. An "instantaneous bandwidth" greater than 1 octave $(f_{max.} > 2_{fmin})$ and having either of the following:
 - 1. For frequencies equal to or less than 18 GHz, an RF output power greater than $100~\mathrm{W}$; or
 - 2. A frequency greater than 18 GHz;

Technical Notes:

 To calculate the volume in 3A001.b.9.b., the following example is provided: for a maximum rated power of 20 W, the volume would be: 20 W × 10 cm³/W = 200 cm³.

3A001 b. 9. (continued)

The 'turn-on time' in 3A001.b.9.a. refers to the time from fully-off to fully operational, i.e. it includes the warm-up time of the MPM.

- 10. Oscillators or oscillator assemblies, designed to operate with all of the following:
 - a. A single sideband (SSB) phase noise, in dBc/Hz, better than $-(126 + 20\log_{10}F-20\log_{10}f)$ for 10~Hz < F < 10~kHz; and
 - b. A single sideband (SSB) phase noise, in dBc/Hz, better than $-(114 + 20\log_{10}F-20\log_{10}f)$ for $10 \text{ kHz} \le F < 500 \text{ kHz}$;

Technical Note:

In 3A001.b.10., F is the offset from the operating frequency in Hz and f is the operating frequency in MHz.

- 11. "Frequency synthesiser" "electronic assemblies" having a "frequency switching time" as specified by any of the following:
 - a. Less than 312 ps;
 - b. Less than 100 μ s for any frequency change exceeding 1,6 GHz within the synthesised frequency range exceeding 3,2 GHz but not exceeding 10,6 GHz;
 - c. Less than 250 µs for any frequency change exceeding 550 MHz within the synthesised frequency range exceeding 10,6 GHz but not exceeding 31,8 GHz;
 - d. Less than 500 μs for any frequency change exceeding 550 MHz within the synthesised frequency range exceeding 31,8 GHz but not exceeding 43,5 GHz; or
 - e. Less than 1 ms within the synthesised frequency range exceeding 43,5 GHz.
 - <u>NB</u>: For general purpose "signal analysers", signal generators, network analysers and microwave test receivers, see 3A002.c., 3A002.d., 3A002.e. and 3A002.f., respectively.
- c. Acoustic wave devices as follows and specially designed components therefor:
 - 1. Surface acoustic wave and surface skimming (shallow bulk) acoustic wave devices, having any of the following:
 - a. A carrier frequency exceeding 6 GHz;
 - b. A carrier frequency exceeding 1 GHz, but not exceeding 6 GHz and having any of the following:
 - 1. A 'frequency side-lobe rejection' exceeding 65 dB;
 - 2. A product of the maximum delay time and the bandwidth (time in μs and bandwidth in MHz) of more than 100;
 - 3. A bandwidth greater than 250 MHz; or
 - 4. A dispersive delay of more than 10 μs; or
 - c. A carrier frequency of 1 GHz or less and having any of the following:
 - 1. A product of the maximum delay time and the bandwidth (time in μs and bandwidth in MHz) of more than 100;

3A001 c. 1. c. (continued)

- 2. A dispersive delay of more than 10 µs; or
- 3. A 'frequency side-lobe rejection' exceeding 65 dB and a bandwidth greater than 100 MHz;

Technical Note:

'Frequency side-lobe rejection' is the maximum rejection value specified in data sheet.

- Bulk (volume) acoustic wave devices which permit the direct processing of signals at frequencies exceeding 6 GHz;
- Acoustic-optic "signal processing" devices employing interaction between acoustic waves (bulk wave or surface wave) and light waves which permit the direct processing of signals or images, including spectral analysis, correlation or convolution;

<u>Note:</u> 3A001.c. does not control acoustic wave devices that are limited to a single band pass, low pass, high pass or notch filtering, or resonating function.

- d. Electronic devices and circuits containing components, manufactured from "superconductive" materials, specially designed for operation at temperatures below the "critical temperature" of at least one of the "superconductive" constituents and having either of the following:
 - 1. Current switching for digital circuits using "superconductive" gates with a product of delay time per gate (in seconds) and power dissipation per gate (in watts) of less than 10^{-14} J; or
 - 2. Frequency selection at all frequencies using resonant circuits with Q-values exceeding 10 000;
- e. High energy devices as follows:
 - 1. 'Cells' as follows:
 - a. 'Primary cells' having an 'energy density' exceeding 550 Wh/kg at 20 °C;
 - b. 'Secondary cells' having an 'energy density' exceeding 250 Wh/kg at 20 $^{\circ}$ C;

Technical Notes:

- 1. For the purpose of 3A001.e.1., 'energy density' (Wh/kg) is calculated from the nominal voltage multiplied by the nominal capacity in ampere-hours (Ah) divided by the mass in kilograms. If the nominal capacity is not stated, energy density is calculated from the nominal voltage squared then multiplied by the discharge duration in hours divided by the discharge load in ohms and the mass in kilograms.
- For the purpose of 3A001.e.1., a 'cell' is defined as an electrochemical device, which has positive and negative electrodes, an electrolyte, and is a source of electrical energy. It is the basic building block of a battery.
- For the purpose of 3A001.e.1.a., a 'primary cell' is a 'cell' that is not designed to be charged by any other source.
- 4. For the purpose of 3A001.e.1.b., a 'secondary cell' is a 'cell' that is designed to be charged by an external electrical source.

Note: 3A001.e.1. does not control batteries, including single-cell batteries.

2. High energy storage capacitors as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 3A201.a.

3A001 e. 2. (continued)

 a. Capacitors with a repetition rate of less than 10 Hz (single shot capacitors) and having all of the following:

- 1. A voltage rating equal to or more than 5 kV;
- 2. An energy density equal to or more than 250 J/kg; and
- 3. A total energy equal to or more than 25 kJ;
- b. Capacitors with a repetition rate of 10 Hz or more (repetition rated capacitors) and having all of the following:
 - 1. A voltage rating equal to or more than 5 kV;
 - 2. An energy density equal to or more than 50 J/kg;
 - 3. A total energy equal to or more than 100 J; and
 - 4. A charge/discharge cycle life equal to or more than 10 000;
- "Superconductive" electromagnets and solenoids, specially designed to be fully charged or discharged in less than one second and having all of the following:

NB: SEE ALSO 3A201.b.

- Note: 3A001.e.3. does not control "superconductive" electromagnets or solenoids specially designed for Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) medical equipment.
- a. Energy delivered during the discharge exceeding 10 kJ in the first second;
- b. Inner diameter of the current carrying windings of more than 250 mm; and
- Rated for a magnetic induction of more than 8 T or "overall current density" in the winding of more than 300 A/mm²;
- 4. Solar cells, cell-interconnect-coverglass (CIC) assemblies, solar panels, and solar arrays, which are "space-qualified", having a minimum average efficiency exceeding 20 % at an operating temperature of 301 K (28 °C) under simulated 'AM0' illumination with an irradiance of 1 367 watts per square metre (W/m^2);

Technical Note:

'AMO', or 'Air Mass Zero', refers to the spectral irradiance of sun light in the earth's outer atmosphere when the distance between the earth and sun is one astronomical unit (AU).

- f. Rotary input type absolute position encoders having an accuracy equal to or less (better) than \pm 1,0 second of arc;
- g. Solid-state pulsed power switching thyristor devices and 'thyristor modules', using either electrically, optically, or electron radiation controlled switch methods and having any of the following:
 - 1. A maximum turn-on current rate of rise (di/dt) greater than 30 000 A/ μs and off-state voltage greater than 1 100 V; or
 - 2. A maximum turn-on current rate of rise (di/dt) greater than 2 000 A/μs and having both of the following:
 - a. An off-state peak voltage equal to or greater than 3 000 V; and
 - b. A peak (surge) current equal to or greater than 3 000 A.

3A001 g. (continued)

Note 1: 3A001.g. includes:

- Silicon Controlled Rectifiers (SCRs)
- Electrical Triggering Thyristors (ETTs)
- Light Triggering Thyristors (LTTs)
- Integrated Gate Commutated Thyristors (IGCTs)
- Gate Turn-off Thyristors (GTOs)
- MOS Controlled Thyristors (MCTs)
- Solidtrons

<u>Note 2</u>: 3A001.g. does not control thyristor devices and 'thyristor modules' incorporated into equipment designed for civil railway or "civil aircraft" applications.

Technical Note:

For the purposes of 3A001.g., a 'thyristor module' contains one or more thyristor devices.

- h. Solid-state power semiconductor switches, diodes, or 'modules', having all of the following:
 - 1. Rated for a maximum operating junction temperature greater than 488 K (215 $^{\circ}$ C);
 - 2. Repetitive peak off-state voltage (blocking voltage) exceeding 300 V; and
 - 3. Continuous current greater than 1 $\,\mathrm{A.}$
 - Note 1: Repetitive peak off-state voltage in 3A001.h. includes drain to source voltage, collector to emitter voltage, repetitive peak reverse voltage and peak repetitive off-state blocking voltage.

Note 2: 3A001.h. includes:

- Junction Field Effect Transistors (JFETs)
- Vertical Junction Field Effect Transistors (VJFETs)
- Metal Oxide Semiconductor Field effect Transistors (MOSFETs)
- Double Diffused Metal Oxide Semiconductor Field Effect Transistor (DMOSFET)
- Insulated Gate Bipolar Transistor (IGBT)
- High Electron Mobility Transistors (HEMTs)
- Bipolar Junction Transistors (BJTs)
- Thyristors and Silicon Controlled Rectifiers (SCRs)
- Gate Turn-Off Thyristors (GTOs)
- Emitter Turn-Off Thyristors (ETOs)
- PiN Diodes
- Schottky Diodes

3A001 h. (continued)

Note 3: 3A001.h. does not control switches, diodes, or 'modules' incorporated into equipment designed for civil automobile, civil railway or "civil aircraft" applications.

Technical Note:

For the purposes of 3A001.h., 'modules' contain one or more solid-state power semiconductor switches or diodes.

3A002 General purpose electronic equipment and accessories therefor, as follows:

- a. Recording equipment as follows and specially designed test tape therefor:
 - Analogue instrumentation magnetic tape recorders, including those permitting the recording of digital signals (e.g. using a high density digital recording (HDDR) module), having any of the following:
 - a. A bandwidth exceeding 4 MHz per electronic channel or track;
 - b. A bandwidth exceeding 2 MHz per electronic channel or track and having more than 42 tracks; or
 - c. A time displacement (base) error, measured in accordance with applicable IRIG or EIA documents, of less than \pm 0,1 μ s;
 - <u>Note:</u> Analogue magnetic tape recorders specially designed for civilian video purposes are not considered to be instrumentation tape recorders.
 - Digital video magnetic tape recorders having a maximum digital interface transfer rate exceeding 360 Mbit/s;
 - Note: 3A002.a.2. does not control digital video magnetic tape recorders specially designed for television recording using a signal format, which may include a compressed signal format, standardised or recommended by the ITU, the IEC, the SMPTE, the EBU, the ETSI or the IEEE for civil television applications.
 - 3. Digital instrumentation magnetic tape data recorders employing helical scan techniques or fixed head techniques and having either of the following:
 - a. A maximum digital interface transfer rate exceeding 175 Mbit/s; or
 - b. Being "space-qualified";
 - Note: 3A002.a.3. does not control analogue magnetic tape recorders equipped with HDDR conversion electronics and configured to record only digital data.
 - Equipment having a maximum digital interface transfer rate exceeding 175 Mbit/s and designed to convert digital video magnetic tape recorders for use as digital instrumentation data recorders;
 - 5. Waveform digitisers and transient recorders, having both of the following:
 - a. Digitising rate equal to or more than 200 million samples per second and a resolution of 10 bit or more; and
 - b. A 'continuous throughput' of 2 Gbit/s or more;

Technical Notes:

1. For those instruments with a parallel bus architecture, the 'continuous throughput' rate is the highest word rate multiplied by the number of bits in a word.

3A002 a. 5. (continued)

2. 'Continuous throughput' is the fastest data rate the instrument can output to mass storage without the loss of any information whilst sustaining the sampling rate and analogue-to-digital conversion.

- 6. Digital instrumentation data recorders using magnetic disk storage technique and having both of the following:
 - a. Digitising rate equal to or more than 100 million samples per second and a resolution of 8 bit or more; and
 - b. A 'continuous throughput' of 1 Gbit/s or more;
- b. Not used;
- c. Radio-frequency "signal analysers" as follows:
 - 1. "Signal analysers" having a 3 dB resolution bandwidth (RBW) exceeding 10 MHz anywhere within the frequency range exceeding 31,8 GHz but not exceeding 37,5 GHz;
 - "Signal analysers" having Displayed Average Noise Level (DANL) less (better) than 150 dBm/Hz anywhere within the frequency range exceeding 43,5 GHz but not exceeding 70 GHz;
 - 3. "Signal analysers" having a frequency exceeding 70 GHz;
 - 4. "Dynamic signal analysers" having a "real-time bandwidth" exceeding 40 MHz;
 - Note: 3A002.c.4. does not control those "dynamic signal analysers" using only constant percentage bandwidth filters (also known as octave or fractional octave filters).
- d. Frequency synthesised signal generators producing output frequencies, the accuracy and short term and long term stability of which are controlled, derived from or disciplined by the internal master reference oscillator, and having any of the following:
 - Specified to generate a 'pulse duration' of less than 100 ns anywhere within the synthesised frequency range exceeding 31,8 GHz but not exceeding 70 GHz;
 - An output power exceeding 100 mW (20 dBm) anywhere within the synthesised frequency range exceeding 43,5 GHz but not exceeding 70 GHz;
 - 3. A "frequency switching time" as specified by any of the following:
 - a. Less than 312 ps;
 - b. Less than $100~\mu s$ for any frequency change exceeding 1,6~GHz within the synthesised frequency range exceeding 3,2~GHz but not exceeding 10,6~GHz;
 - c. Less than $250 \mu s$ for any frequency change exceeding $550 \, MHz$ within the synthesised frequency range exceeding $10.6 \, GHz$ but not exceeding $31.8 \, GHz$;
 - d. Less than $500 \,\mu s$ for any frequency change exceeding $550 \, MHz$ within the synthesised frequency range exceeding $31.8 \, GHz$ but not exceeding $43.5 \, GHz$;
 - e. Less than 1 ms for any frequency change exceeding 550 MHz within the synthesised frequency range exceeding 43,5 GHz but not exceeding 56 GHz; or
 - f. Less than 1 ms for any frequency change exceeding 2,2 GHz within the synthesised frequency range exceeding 56 GHz but not exceeding 70 GHz;
 - 4. At synthesised frequencies exceeding 3,2 GHz but not exceeding 70 GHz, and having both of the following:
 - a. A single sideband (SSB) phase noise, in dBc/Hz, better than $-(126 + 20\log_{10}F 20\log_{10}f)$ for 10~Hz < F < 10~kHz; and

3A002 d. 4. (continued)

b. A single sideband (SSB) phase noise, in dBc/Hz, better than $-(114 + 20\log_{10}F - 20\log_{10}f)$ for $10 \text{ kHz} \le F < 500 \text{ kHz}$; or

Technical Note:

In 3A002.d.4., F is the offset from the operating frequency in Hz and f is the operating frequency in MHz;

- 5. A maximum synthesised frequency exceeding 70 GHz;
- Note 1.: For the purpose of 3A002.d., frequency synthesised signal generators include arbitrary waveform and function generators.
- Note 2.: 3A002.d. does not control equipment in which the output frequency is either produced by the addition or subtraction of two or more crystal oscillator frequencies, or by an addition or subtraction followed by a multiplication of the result.

Technical Notes:

- Arbitrary waveform and function generators are normally specified by sample rate (e.g. GSample/s), which is converted to the RF domain by the Nyquist factor of two. Thus, a 1 GSample/s arbitrary waveform has a direct output capability of 500 MHz. Or, when oversampling is used, the maximum direct output capability is proportionately lower.
- 2. For the purposes of 3A002.d.1., 'pulse duration' is defined as the time interval between the leading edge of the pulse achieving 90% of the peak and the trailing edge of the pulse achieving 10% of the peak.
- e. Network analysers having either of the following:
 - 1. Maximum operating frequency exceeding 43,5 GHz and output power exceeding 31,62 mW (15 dBm); or
 - 2. Maximum operating frequency exceeding 70 GHz;
- f. Microwave test receivers having both of the following:
 - 1. A maximum operating frequency exceeding 43,5 GHz; and
 - 2. Being capable of measuring amplitude and phase simultaneously;
- g. Atomic frequency standards being any of the following:
 - 1. "Space-qualified";
 - 2. Non-rubidium and having a long-term stability less (better) than 1×10^{-11} /month; or
 - 3. Non-"space-qualified" and having all of the following:
 - a. Being a rubidium standard;
 - b. Long-term stability less (better) than 1×10^{-11} /month; and
 - c. Total power consumption of less than 1 W.
- Spray cooling thermal management systems employing closed loop fluid handling and reconditioning equipment in a sealed enclosure where a dielectric fluid is sprayed onto electronic components using specially designed spray nozzles that are designed to maintain electronic components within their operating temperature range, and specially designed components therefor.

- 3A101 Electronic equipment, devices and components, other than those specified in 3A001, as follows:
 - a. Analogue-to-digital converters, usable in "missiles", designed to meet military specifications for ruggedised equipment;
 - b. Accelerators capable of delivering electromagnetic radiation produced by bremsstrahlung from accelerated electrons of 2 MeV or greater, and systems containing those accelerators.

Note: 3A101.b. above does not specify equipment specially designed for medical purposes.

3A102 'Thermal batteries' designed or modified for 'missiles'.

Technical Notes:

- In 3A102 'thermal batteries' are single use batteries that contain a solid non-conducting inorganic salt as the electrolyte. These batteries incorporate a pyrolytic material that, when ignited, melts the electrolyte and activates the battery.
- In 3A102 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding 300 km.
- 3A201 Electronic components, other than those specified in 3A001, as follows:
 - a. Capacitors having either of the following sets of characteristics:
 - 1. a. Voltage rating greater than 1,4 kV;
 - b. Energy storage greater than 10 J;
 - c. Capacitance greater than $0.5 \mu F$; and
 - d. Series inductance less than 50 nH; or
 - 2. a. Voltage rating greater than 750 V;
 - b. Capacitance greater than 0,25 $\mu F;$ and
 - c. Series inductance less than 10 nH;
 - $b. \ \ Superconducting \ solenoidal \ electromagnets \ having \ all \ of \ the \ following \ characteristics:$
 - 1. Capable of creating magnetic fields greater than 2 T;
 - 2. A ratio of length to inner diameter greater than 2;
 - 3. Inner diameter greater than 300 mm; and
 - 4. Magnetic field uniform to better than 1 % over the central 50 % of the inner volume;
 - Note: 3A201.b. does not control magnets specially designed for and exported 'as parts of medical nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) imaging systems. The phrase 'as part of' does not necessarily mean physical part in the same shipment; separate shipments from different sources are allowed, provided the related export documents clearly specify that the shipments are dispatched 'as part of the imaging systems.

3A201 (continued)

c. Flash X-ray generators or pulsed electron accelerators having either of the following sets of characteristics:

- 1. a. An accelerator peak electron energy of 500 keV or greater but less than 25 MeV; and
 - b. With a 'figure of merit' (K) of 0,25 or greater; or
- 2. a. An accelerator peak electron energy of 25 MeV or greater; and
 - b. A 'peak power' greater than 50 MW.

Note: 3A201.c. does not control accelerators that are component parts of devices designed for purposes other than electron beam or X-ray radiation (electron microscopy, for example) nor those designed for medical purposes:

Technical Notes:

1. The 'figure of merit' K is defined as:

$$K = 1.7 \times 10^3 \times V^{2.65} \times Q$$

V is the peak electron energy in million electron volts.

If the accelerator beam pulse duration is less than or equal to 1 μ s, then Q is the total accelerated charge in Coulombs. If the accelerator beam pulse duration is greater than 1 μ s, then Q is the maximum accelerated charge in 1 μ s.

- Q equals the integral of i with respect to t, over the lesser of 1 μ s or the time duration of the beam pulse (Q = \int idt), where i is beam current in amperes and t is time in seconds.
- 2. 'Peak power' = (peak potential in volts) × (peak beam current in amperes).
- 3. In machines based on microwave accelerating cavities, the time duration of the beam pulse is the lesser of 1 μ s or the duration of the bunched beam packet resulting from one microwave modulator pulse.
- 4. In machines based on microwave accelerating cavities, the peak beam current is the average current in the time duration of a bunched beam packet.
- 3A225 Frequency changers or generators, other than those specified in 0B001.b.13., having all of the following characteristics:
 - a. Multiphase output capable of providing a power of $40\ \mathrm{W}$ or greater;
 - b. Capable of operating in the frequency range between 600 and 2 000 Hz;
 - c. Total harmonic distortion better (less) than 10 %; and
 - d. Frequency control better (less) than 0,1 %.

Technical Note:

Frequency changers in 3A225 are also known as converters or inverters.

- 3A226 High-power direct current power supplies, other than those specified in 0B001.j.6., having both of the following characteristics:
 - a. Capable of continuously producing, over a time period of 8 hours, 100~V or greater with current output of 500~A or greater; and
 - b. Current or voltage stability better than 0,1 % over a time period of 8 hours.

3A227 High-voltage direct current power supplies, other than those specified in 0B001.j.5., having both of the following characteristics:

- a. Capable of continuously producing, over a time period of 8 hours, 20 kV or greater with current output of 1 A or greater; and
- b. Current or voltage stability better than 0,1 % over a time period of 8 hours.
- 3A228 Switching devices, as follows:
 - a. Cold-cathode tubes, whether gas filled or not, operating similarly to a spark gap, having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Containing three or more electrodes;
 - 2. Anode peak voltage rating of 2,5 kV or more;
 - 3. Anode peak current rating of 100 A or more; and
 - 4. Anode delay time of $10 \mu s$ or less;

Note: 3A228 includes gas krytron tubes and vacuum sprytron tubes.

- b. Triggered spark-gaps having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. An anode delay time of 15 μs or less; and
 - 2. Rated for a peak current of 500 A or more;
- c. Modules or assemblies with a fast switching function, other than those specified in 3A001.g. or 3A001.h., having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Anode peak voltage rating greater than 2 kV;
 - 2. Anode peak current rating of 500 A or more; and
 - 3. Turn-on time of 1 µs or less.
- 3A229 High-current pulse generators as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS.

 \underline{NB} : See 1A007.a. for explosive detonator firing sets.

- a. Not used;
- b. Modular electrical pulse generators (pulsers) having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Designed for portable, mobile, or ruggedised-use;
 - 2. Enclosed in a dust-tight enclosure;
 - 3. Capable of delivering their energy in less than 15 μs ;
 - 4. Having an output greater than 100 A;
 - 5. Having a 'rise time' of less than $10 \, \mu s$ into loads of less than $40 \, ohms$;

- 3A229 b. (continued)
 - 6. No dimension greater than 254 mm;
 - 7. Weight less than 25 kg; and
 - 8. Specified for use over an extended temperature range 223 K (-50 °C) to 373 K (100 °C) or specified as suitable for aerospace applications.

Note: 3A229.b. includes xenon flash-lamp drivers.

Technical Note:

In 3A229.b.5. 'rise time' is defined as the time interval from $10\,\%$ to $90\,\%$ current amplitude when driving a resistive load.

- 3A230 High-speed pulse generators having both of the following characteristics:
 - a. Output voltage greater than 6 V into a resistive load of less than 55 ohms; and
 - b. 'Pulse transition time' less than 500 ps.

Technical Note:

- In 3A230, 'pulse transition time' is defined as the time interval between 10% and 90% voltage amplitude.
- 3A231 Neutron generator systems, including tubes, having both of the following characteristics:
 - a. Designed for operation without an external vacuum system; and
 - b. Utilising electrostatic acceleration to induce a tritium-deuterium nuclear reaction.
- 3A232 Multipoint initiation systems, other than those specified in 1A007, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS.

NB: See 1A007.b. for detonators.

- a. Not used;
- b. Arrangements using single or multiple detonators designed to nearly simultaneously initiate an explosive surface over greater than $5\,000~\text{mm}^2$ from a single firing signal with an initiation timing spread over the surface of less than $2.5~\mu s$.

Note: 3A232 does not control detonators using only primary explosives, such as lead azide.

- Mass spectrometers, other than those specified in 0B002.g., capable of measuring ions of 230 atomic mass units or greater and having a resolution of better than 2 parts in 230, as follows, and ion sources therefor:
 - a. Inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometers (ICP/MS);
 - b. Glow discharge mass spectrometers (GDMS);
 - c. Thermal ionisation mass spectrometers (TIMS);
 - d. Electron bombardment mass spectrometers which have a source chamber constructed from, lined with or plated with materials resistant to UF_6 ;

3A233 (continued)

- e. Molecular beam mass spectrometers having either of the following characteristics:
 - 1. A source chamber constructed from, lined with or plated with stainless steel or molybdenum and equipped with a cold trap capable of cooling to 193 K (– 80 °C) or less; or
 - 2. A source chamber constructed from, lined with or plated with materials resistant to UF_6 ;
- f. Mass spectrometers equipped with a microfluorination ion source designed for actinides or actinide fluorides.

3B Test, Inspection and Production Equipment

3B001 Equipment for the manufacturing of semiconductor devices or materials, as follows and specially designed components and accessories therefor:

- a. Equipment designed for epitaxial growth as follows:
 - 1. Equipment capable of producing a layer of any material other than silicon with a thickness uniform to less than \pm 2,5 % across a distance of 75 mm or more;

Note: 3B001.a.1. includes Atomic Layer Epitaxy (ALE) equipment.

- Metal Organic Chemical Vapour Deposition (MOCVD) reactors specially designed for compound semiconductor crystal growth by the chemical reaction between materials specified in 3C003 or 3C004:
- 3. Molecular beam epitaxial growth equipment using gas or solid sources;
- b. Equipment designed for ion implantation and having any of the following:
 - 1. A beam energy (accelerating voltage) exceeding 1MeV;
 - 2. Being specially designed and optimised to operate at a beam energy (accelerating voltage) of less than 2 keV;
 - 3. Direct write capability; or
 - A beam energy of 65 keV or more and a beam current of 45 mA or more for high energy oxygen implant into a heated semiconductor material "substrate";
- c. Anisotropic plasma dry etching equipment having both of the following:
 - 1. Designed or optimised to produce critical dimensions of 65 nm or less; and
 - 2. Within-wafer non-uniformity equal to or less than $10\,\%$ 3σ measured with an edge exclusion of 2 mm or less;
- d. Plasma enhanced Chemical Vapour Deposition (CVD) equipment as follows:
 - Equipment with cassette-to-cassette operation and load-locks, and designed according to the manufacturer's specifications or optimised for use in the production of semiconductor devices with critical dimensions of 65 nm or less;
 - 2. Equipment specially designed for equipment specified in 3B001.e. and designed according to the manufacturer's specifications or optimised for use in the production of semiconductor devices with critical dimensions of 65 nm or less;
- e. Automatic loading multi-chamber central wafer handling systems having both of the following:
 - Interfaces for wafer input and output, to which more than two functionally different 'semiconductor process tools' specified in 3B001.a., 3B001.b., 3B001.c. or 3B001.d. are designed to be connected; and
 - Designed to form an integrated system in a vacuum environment for 'sequential multiple wafer processing';

Note: 3B001.e. does not control automatic robotic wafer handling systems specially designed for parallel wafer processing.

3B001 e. (continued)

Technical Notes:

- For the purpose of 3B001.e., 'semiconductor process tools' refers to modular tools that provide physical processes for semiconductor production that are functionally different, such as deposition, etch, implant or thermal processing.
- 2. For the purpose of 3B001.e., 'sequential multiple wafer processing' means the capability to process each wafer in different 'semiconductor process tools', such as by transferring each wafer from one tool to a second tool and on to a third tool with the automatic loading multi-chamber central wafer handling systems.
- f. Lithography equipment as follows:
 - 1. Align and expose step and repeat (direct step on wafer) or step and scan (scanner) equipment for wafer processing using photo-optical or X-ray methods and having either of the following:
 - a. A light source wavelength shorter than 245 nm; or
 - b. Capable of producing a pattern with a 'Minimum Resolvable Feature size' (MRF) of 95 nm or less;

Technical Note:

The 'Minimum Resolvable Feature size' (MRF) is calculated by the following formula:

$$MRF = \frac{(\textit{an exposure light source wavelength in nm}) \ \times \ (\textit{K factor})}{\textit{numerical aperture}}$$

where the K factor = 0.35

2. Imprint lithography equipment capable of producing features of 95 nm or less;

Note: 3B001.f.2. includes:

- Micro contact printing tools
- Hot embossing tools
- Nano-imprint lithography tools
- Step and flash imprint lithography (S-FIL) tools
- Equipment specially designed for mask making or semiconductor device processing using direct writing methods, having all of the following:
 - a. Using deflected focussed electron beam, ion beam or "laser" beam; and
 - b. Having any of the following:
 - 1. A spot size smaller than 0,2 $\mu m;$
 - 2. Being capable of producing a pattern with a feature size of less than 1 μm ; or
 - 3. An overlay accuracy of better than $\pm~0.20~\mu m$ (3 sigma);
- g. Masks and reticles, designed for integrated circuits specified in 3A001;

3B001 (continued)

h. Multi-layer masks with a phase shift layer;

 $\underline{\text{Note:}}$ 3B001.h. does not control multi-layer masks with a phase shift layer designed for the fabrication of memory devices not controlled by 3A001.

i. Imprint lithography templates designed for integrated circuits specified in 3A001.

3B002 Test equipment specially designed for testing finished or unfinished semiconductor devices as follows and specially designed components and accessories therefor:

- a. For testing S-parameters of transistor devices at frequencies exceeding 31,8 GHz;
- b. Not used:
- c. For testing microwave integrated circuits specified in 3A001.b.2.

3C Materials

3C001 Hetero-epitaxial materials consisting of a "substrate" having stacked epitaxially grown multiple layers of any of the following:

- a. Silicon (Si);
- b. Germanium (Ge);
- c. Silicon carbide (SiC); or
- d. "III/V compounds" of gallium or indium.

3C002 Resist materials as follows and "substrates" coated with the following resists:

- a. Positive resists designed for semiconductor lithography specially adjusted (optimised) for use at wavelengths below 245 nm;
- b. All resists designed for use with electron beams or ion beams, with a sensitivity of $0.01 \, \mu coulomb/mm^2$ or better;
- c. All resists designed for use with X-rays, with a sensitivity of 2,5 mJ/mm² or better;
- d. All resists optimised for surface imaging technologies, including 'silylated' resists;

Technical Note:

'Silylation' techniques are defined as processes incorporating oxidation of the resist surface to enhance performance for both wet and dry developing.

e. All resists designed or optimised for use with imprint lithography equipment specified in 3B001.f.2. that use either a thermal or photo-curable process.

3C003 Organo-inorganic compounds as follows:

- a. Organo-metallic compounds of aluminium, gallium or indium, having a purity (metal basis) better than 99,999%;
- b. Organo-arsenic, organo-antimony and organo-phosphorus compounds, having a purity (inorganic element basis) better than 99,999 %.

Note: 3C003 only controls compounds whose metallic, partly metallic or non-metallic element is directly linked to carbon in the organic part of the molecule.

3C004 Hydrides of phosphorus, arsenic or antimony, having a purity better than 99,999 %, even diluted in inert gases or hydrogen.

Note: 3C004 does not control hydrides containing 20 % molar or more of inert gases or hydrogen.

3C005 Silicon carbide (SiC), gallium nitride (GaN), aluminium nitride (AlN) or aluminium gallium nitride (AlGaN) "substrates", or ingots, boules, or other preforms of those materials, having resistivities greater than 10 000 ohm-cm at 20 °C.

3C006 "Substrates" specified in 3C005 with at least one epitaxial layer of silicon carbide, gallium nitride, aluminium nitride or aluminium gallium nitride.

3D	Software
3D001	"Software" specially designed for the "development" or "production" of equipment specified in $3A001.b.$ to $3A002.g.$ or $3B.$
3D002	"Software" specially designed for the "use" of equipment specified in 3B001.a. to f. or 3B002.
3D003	'Physics-based' simulation "software" specially designed for the "development" of lithographic, etching or deposition processes for translating masking patterns into specific topographical patterns in conductors, dielectrics or semiconductor materials.
	Technical Note:
	'Physics-based' in 3D003 means using computations to determine a sequence of physical cause and effect events based on physical properties (e.g. temperature, pressure, diffusion constants and semiconductor materials properties).
	Note: Libraries, design attributes or associated data for the design of semiconductor devices or integrated circuits are considered as "technology".
3D004	"Software" specially designed for the "development" of the equipment specified in 3A003.
3D101	"Software" specially designed or modified for the "use" of equipment specified in 3A101.b.

3E Technology

3E001 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" or "production" of equipment or materials specified in 3A, 3B or 3C;

Note 1: 3E001 does not control "technology" for the "production" of equipment or components controlled by 3A003.

Note 2: 3E001 does not control "technology" for the "development" or "production" of integrated circuits specified in 3A001.a.3. to 3A001.a.12., having all of the following:

- a. Using "technology" at or above 0,130 $\mu m;$ and
- b. Incorporating multi-layer structures with three or fewer metal layers.
- 3E002 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note, other than that specified in 3E001, for the "development" or "production" of a "microprocessor microcircuit", "microcomputer microcircuit" or microcontroller microcircuit core, having an arithmetic logic unit with an access width of 32 bits or more and any of the following features or characteristics:
 - a. A 'vector processor unit' designed to perform more than two calculations on floating-point vectors (one-dimensional arrays of 32-bit or larger numbers) simultaneously;

Technical Note:

A 'vector processor unit' is a processor element with built-in instructions that perform multiple calculations on floating-point vectors (one-dimensional arrays of 32-bit or larger numbers) simultaneously, having at least one vector arithmetic logic unit.

- b. Designed to perform more than two 64-bit or larger floating-point operation results per cycle; or
- c. Designed to perform more than four 16-bit fixed-point multiply-accumulate results per cycle (e.g. digital manipulation of analogue information that has been previously converted into digital form, also known as digital "signal processing").

Note: 3E002.c. does not control "technology" for multimedia extensions.

Note 1: 3E002 does not control "technology" for the "development" or "production" of micro-processor cores, having all of the following:

- a. Using "technology" at or above 0,130 µm; and
- b. Incorporating multi-layer structures with five or fewer metal layers.

Note 2: 3E002 includes "technology" for digital signal processors and digital array processors.

3E003 Other "technology" for the "development" or "production" of the following:

a. Vacuum microelectronic devices;

3E003 (continued)

b. Hetero-structure semiconductor devices such as high electron mobility transistors (HEMT), hetero-bipolar transistors (HBT), quantum well and super lattice devices;

Note: 3E003.b. does not control "technology" for high electron mobility transistors (HEMT) operating at frequencies lower than 31,8 GHz and hetero-junction bipolar transistors (HBT) operating at frequencies lower than 31,8 GHz.

- c. "Superconductive" electronic devices;
- d. Substrates of films of diamond for electronic components.
- e. Substrates of silicon-on-insulator (SOI) for integrated circuits in which the insulator is silicon dioxide;
- f. Substrates of silicon carbide for electronic components;
- g. Electronic vacuum tubes operating at frequencies of 31,8 GHz or higher.
- 3E101 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "use" of equipment or "software" specified in 3A001.a.1. or 2., 3A101, 3A102 or 3D101.
- 3E102 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" of "software" specified in 3D101.
- 3E201 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "use" of equipment specified in 3A001.e.2., 3A001.e.3., 3A001.g., 3A201, 3A225 to 3A233.

CATEGORY 4 COMPUTERS

Note 1: Computers, related equipment and "software" performing telecommunications or "local area network" functions must also be evaluated against the performance characteristics of Category 5, Part 1 (Telecommunications).

Note 2: Control units which directly interconnect the buses or channels of central processing units, "main storage" or disk controllers are not regarded as telecommunications equipment described in Category 5, Part 1 (Telecommunications).

 \underline{NB} : For the control status of "software" specially designed for packet switching, see 5D001.

Note 3: Computers, related equipment and "software" performing cryptographic, cryptanalytic, certifiable multi-level security or certifiable user isolation functions, or which limit electromagnetic compatibility (EMC), must also be evaluated against the performance characteristics in Category 5, Part 2 ("Information Security").

4A Systems, Equipment and Components

4A001 Electronic computers and related equipment, having any of the following and "electronic assemblies" and specially designed components therefor:

NB: SEE ALSO 4A101.

- a. Specially designed to have any of the following:
 - 1. Rated for operation at an ambient temperature below 228 K ($-45\,^{\circ}$ C) or above 358 K ($85\,^{\circ}$ C); or

Note: 4A001.a.1. does not control computers specially designed for civil automobile, railway train or "civil aircraft" applications.

- 2. Radiation hardened to exceed any of the following specifications:
 - a. Total Dose 5×10^3 Gy (silicon);
 - b. Dose Rate Upset 5×10^6 Gy (silicon)/s; or
 - c. Single Event Upset 1×10^{-8} Error/bit/day;

Note: 4A001.a.2. does not control computers specially designed for "civil aircraft" applications.

b. Not used.

4A003 "Digital computers", "electronic assemblies", and related equipment therefor, as follows and specially designed components therefor:

Note 1: 4A003 includes the following:

- Vector processors';
- Array processors;
- Digital signal processors;
- Logic processors;
- Equipment designed for "image enhancement";
- Equipment designed for "signal processing".

4A003 (continued)

<u>Note 2</u>: The control status of the "digital computers" and related equipment described in 4A003 is determined by the control status of other equipment or systems provided:

- a. The "digital computers" or related equipment are essential for the operation of the other equipment or systems:
- b. The "digital computers" or related equipment are not a "principal element" of the other equipment or systems; and
 - NB 1: The control status of "signal processing" or "image enhancement" equipment specially designed for other equipment with functions limited to those required for the other equipment is determined by the control status of the other equipment even if it exceeds the "principal element" criterion.
 - <u>NB 2</u>: For the control status of "digital computers" or related equipment for telecommunications equipment, see Category 5, Part 1 (Telecommunications).
- c. The "technology" for the "digital computers" and related equipment is determined by 4E.
- a. Designed or modified for "fault tolerance";

<u>Note</u>: For the purposes of 4A003.a., "digital computers" and related equipment are not considered to be designed or modified for "fault tolerance" if they utilise any of the following:

- 1. Error detection or correction algorithms in "main storage";
- 2. The interconnection of two "digital computers" so that, if the active central processing unit fails, an idling but mirroring central processing unit can continue the system's functioning;
- 3. The interconnection of two central processing units by data channels or by using shared storage to permit one central processing unit to perform other work until the second central processing unit fails, at which time the first central processing unit takes over in order to continue the system's functioning; or
- 4. The synchronisation of two central processing units by "software" so that one central processing unit recognises when the other central processing unit fails and recovers tasks from the failing unit.
- b. "Digital computers" having an "Adjusted Peak Performance" ("APP") exceeding 1,5 Weighted TeraFLOPS (WT);
- c. "Electronic assemblies" specially designed or modified for enhancing performance by aggregation of processors so that the "APP" of the aggregation exceeds the limit specified in 4A003.b.;
 - Note 1: 4A003.c. controls only "electronic assemblies" and programmable interconnections not exceeding the limit specified in 4A003.b. when shipped as unintegrated "electronic assemblies". It does not control "electronic assemblies" inherently limited by nature of their design for use as related equipment specified in 4A003.e.
 - Note 2: 4A003.c. does not control "electronic assemblies" specially designed for a product or family of products whose maximum configuration does not exceed the limit specified in 4A003.b.
- d. Not used;
- e. Equipment performing analogue-to-digital conversions exceeding the limits specified in 3A001.a.5.;

4A003 (continued)

- f. Not used;
- g. Equipment specially designed for aggregating the performance of "digital computers" by providing external interconnections which allows communications at unidirectional data rates exceeding 2,0 Gbyte/s per link.

<u>Note:</u> 4A003.g. does not control internal interconnection equipment (e.g. backplanes, buses), passive interconnection equipment, "network access controllers" or "communications channel controllers".

- 4A004 Computers as follows and specially designed related equipment, "electronic assemblies" and components therefor:
 - a. "Systolic array computers";
 - b. "Neural computers";
 - c. "Optical computers".
- Analogue computers, "digital computers" or digital differential analysers, other than those specified in 4A001.a.1., which are ruggedised and designed or modified for use in space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104.
- 4A102 "Hybrid computers" specially designed for modelling, simulation or design integration of space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104.

Note: This control only applies when the equipment is supplied with "software" specified in 7D103 or 9D103.

4B Test, Inspection and Production Equipment

None

4C Materials

None.

4D Software

<u>Note</u>: The control status of "software" for the "development", "production", or "use" of equipment described in other Categories is dealt with in the appropriate Category.

4D001 "Software" as follows:

- a. "Software" specially designed or modified for the "development", "production" or "use" of equipment or "software" specified in 4A001 to 4A004, or 4D.
- b. "Software", other than that specified in 4D001.a., specially designed or modified for the "development" or "production" of equipment as follows:
 - 1. "Digital computers" having an "Adjusted Peak Performance" ("APP") exceeding 0,25 Weighted TeraFLOPS (WT);
 - "Electronic assemblies" specially designed or modified for enhancing performance by aggregation of processors so that the "APP" of the aggregation exceeds the limit in 4D001.b.1.;
- 4D002 "Software" specially designed or modified to support "technology" specified in 4E.

4D003 Not used.

4E Technology

4E001

- a. "Technology" according to the General Technology Note, for the "development" "production" or "use" of equipment or "software" specified in 4A or 4D.
- b. "Technology", other than that specified in 4E001.a., specially designed or modified for the "development" or "production" of equipment as follows:
 - 1. "Digital computers" having an "Adjusted Peak Performance" ("APP") exceeding 0,25 Weighted TeraFLOPS (WT);
 - 2. "Electronic assemblies" specially designed or modified for enhancing performance by aggregation of processors so that the "APP" of the aggregation exceeds the limit in 4E001.b.1.

TECHNICAL NOTE ON "ADJUSTED PEAK PERFORMANCE" ("APP")

"APP" is an adjusted peak rate at which "digital computers" perform 64-bit or larger floating point additions and multiplications.

"APP" is expressed in Weighted TeraFLOPS (WT), in units of 1012 adjusted floating point operations per second.

Abbreviations used in this Technical Note

- n number of processors in the "digital computer"
- i processor number (i = 1,...,n)
- t_i processor cycle time ($t_i = 1/F_i$)
- F_i processor frequency
- R_i peak floating point calculating rate
- Wi architecture adjustment factor

Outline of "APP" calculation method

- For each processor i, determine the peak number of 64-bit or larger floating point operations, FPO_i, performed per cycle for each processor in the "digital computer".
 - Note In determining FPO, include only 64-bit or larger floating point additions and/or multiplications. All floating point operations must be expressed in operations per processor cycle; operations requiring multiple cycles may be expressed in fractional results per cycle. For processors not capable of performing calculations on floating point operands of 64-bit or more, the effective calculating rate R is zero.
- 2. Calculate the floating point rate R for each processor R_i = FPO_i/t_i.
- 3. Calculate "APP" as "APP" = $W_1 \times R_1 + W_2 \times R_2 + ... + W_n \times R_n$.
- 4. For 'vector processors', W_i = 0,9. For non-'vector processors', W_i = 0,3.
- Note 1 For processors that perform compound operations in a cycle, such as addition and multiplication, each operation is counted.
- Note 2 For a pipelined processor the effective calculating rate R is the faster of the pipelined rate, once the pipeline is full, or the non-pipelined rate.
- Note 3 The calculating rate R of each contributing processor is to be calculated at its maximum value theoretically possible before the "APP" of the combination is derived. Simultaneous operations are assumed to exist when the computer manufacturer claims concurrent, parallel, or simultaneous operation or execution in a manual or brochure for the computer.
- Note 4 Do not include processors that are limited to input/output and peripheral functions (e.g. disk drive, communication and video display) when calculating "APP".
- Note 5 "APP" values are not to be calculated for processor combinations (inter)connected by "Local Area Networks", Wide Area Networks, I/O shared connections/devices, I/O controllers and any communication interconnection implemented by "software".
- $\underline{\text{Note } 6}$ "APP" values must be calculated for:
 - Processor combinations containing processors specially designed to enhance performance by aggregation, operating simultaneously and sharing memory; or
 - 2. Multiple memory/processor combinations operating simultaneously utilising specially designed hardware.
- Note 7 A 'vector processor' is defined as a processor with built-in instructions that perform multiple calculations on floating-point vectors (one-dimensional arrays of 64-bit or larger numbers) simultaneously, having at least 2 vector functional units and at least 8 vector registers of at least 64 elements each.

CATEGORY 5

TELECOMMUNICATIONS AND "INFORMATION SECURITY"

PART 1

TELECOMMUNICATIONS

- Note 1: The control status of components, "lasers", test and "production" equipment and "software" therefor which are specially designed for telecommunications equipment or systems is determined in Category 5, Part 1.
 - NB 1: For "lasers" specially designed for telecommunications equipment or systems, see 6A005.
 - <u>NB 2</u>: See also Category 5, Part 2 for equipment, components, and "software" performing or incorporating "information security" functions.
- <u>Note 2</u>: "Digital computers", related equipment or "software", when essential for the operation and support of telecommunications equipment described in this Category, are regarded as specially designed components, provided they are the standard models customarily supplied by the manufacturer. This includes operation, administration, maintenance, engineering or billing computer systems.

5A1 Systems, Equipment and Components

- 5A001 Telecommunications systems, equipment, components and accessories as follows:
 - a. Any type of telecommunications equipment having any of the following characteristics, functions or features:
 - Specially designed to withstand transitory electronic effects or electromagnetic pulse effects, both arising from a nuclear explosion;
 - 2. Specially hardened to withstand gamma, neutron or ion radiation; or
 - 3. Specially designed to operate outside the temperature range from 218 K (– 55 °C) to 397 K (124 °C);
 - Note: 5A001.a.3. applies only to electronic equipment.
 - Note: 5A001.a.2. and 5A001.a.3. do not control equipment designed or modified for use on board satellites.
 - b. Telecommunication systems and equipment, and specially designed components and accessories therefor, having any of the following characteristics, functions or features:
 - 1. Being underwater untethered communications systems having any of the following:
 - a. An acoustic carrier frequency outside the range from 20 kHz to 60 kHz;
 - b. Using an electromagnetic carrier frequency below 30 kHz;
 - c. Using electronic beam steering techniques; or
 - d. Using "lasers" or light-emitting diodes (LEDs) with an output wavelength greater than 400 nm and less than 700 nm, in a "local area network";
 - 2. Being radio equipment operating in the 1,5 MHz to 87,5 MHz band and having all of the following:
 - a. Automatically predicting and selecting frequencies and "total digital transfer rates" per channel to optimise the transmission; and

5A001 b. 2. (continued)

b. Incorporating a linear power amplifier configuration having a capability to support multiple signals simultaneously at an output power of 1 kW or more in the frequency range of 1,5 MHz or more but less than 30 MHz, or 250 W or more in the frequency range of 30 MHz or more but not exceeding 87,5 MHz, over an "instantaneous bandwidth" of one octave or more and with an output harmonic and distortion content of better than -80 dB;

- 3. Being radio equipment employing "spread spectrum" techniques, including "frequency hopping" techniques, other than those specified in 5A001.b.4. and having any of the following:
 - a. User programmable spreading codes; or
 - A total transmitted bandwidth which is 100 or more times the bandwidth of any one information channel and in excess of 50 kHz;

<u>Note</u>: 5A001.b.3.b. does not control radio equipment specially designed for use with civil cellular radiocommunications systems.

Note: 5A001.b.3 does not control equipment designed to operate at an output power of 1 W or less.

- 4. Being radio equipment employing ultra-wideband modulation techniques, having user programmable channelising codes, scrambling codes or network identification codes and having any of the following:
 - a. A bandwidth exceeding 500 MHz; or
 - b. A "fractional bandwidth" of 20 % or more;
- 5. Being digitally controlled radio receivers having all of the following:
 - a. More than 1 000 channels;
 - b. A "frequency switching time" of less than $1\ ms$;
 - c. Automatic searching or scanning of a part of the electromagnetic spectrum; and
 - d. Identification of the received signals or the type of transmitter; or

Note: 5A001.b.5. does not control radio equipment specially designed for use with civil cellular radiocommunications systems.

6. Employing functions of digital "signal processing" to provide 'voice coding' output at rates of less than $2\,400\,$ bit/s.

Technical Notes:

- 1. For variable rate 'voice coding', 5A001.b.6. applies to the 'voice coding' output of continuous speech.
- 2. For the purposes of 5A001.b.6., 'voice coding' is defined as the technique to take samples of human voice and then convert these samples into a digital signal, taking into account specific characteristics of human speech
- c. Optical fibres of more than 500 m in length and specified by the manufacturer as being capable of withstanding a 'proof test' tensile stress of $2\times 10^9~N/m^2$ or more;
 - NB: For underwater umbilical cables, see 8A002.a.3.

5A001 c. (continued)

Technical Note:

Proof Test': on-line or off-line production screen testing that dynamically applies a prescribed tensile stress over a 0,5 to 3 m length of fibre at a running rate of 2 to 5 m/s while passing between capstans approximately 50 mm in diameter. The ambient temperature is a nominal 293 K (20 °C) and relative humidity 40 %. Equivalent national standards may be used for executing the proof test.

d. "Electronically steerable phased array antennae" operating above 31,8 GHz;

Note: 5A001.d. does not control "electronically steerable phased array antennae" for landing systems with instruments meeting ICAO standards covering Microwave Landing Systems (MLS).

- e. Radio direction finding equipment operating at frequencies above 30 MHz and having both of the following, and specially designed components therefor:
 - 1. "Instantaneous bandwidth" of 10 MHz or more; and
 - Capable of finding a Line Of Bearing (LOB) to non-cooperating radio transmitters with a signal duration of less than 1 ms;
- f. Jamming equipment specially designed or modified to intentionally and selectively interfere with, deny, inhibit, degrade or seduce mobile telecommunications services and perform any of the following, and specially designed components therefor:
 - 1. Simulate the functions of Radio Access Network (RAN) equipment;
 - Detect and exploit specific characteristics of the mobile telecommunications protocol employed (e.g. GSM); or
 - 3. Exploit specific characteristics of the mobile telecommunications protocol employed (e.g. GSM);
 - NB: For GNSS jamming equipment see Military Goods Controls.
- g. Passive Coherent Location (PCL) systems or equipment, specially designed for detecting and tracking moving objects by measuring reflections of ambient radio frequency emissions, supplied by non-radar transmitters;

Technical Note:

Non-radar transmitters may include commercial radio, television or cellular telecommunications base stations.

Note: 5A001.g. does not control any of the following:

- a. Radio-astronomical equipment; or
- b. Systems or equipment, that require any radio transmission from the target.
- h. Radio Frequency (RF) transmitting equipment designed or modified for prematurely activating or preventing the initiation of Improvised Explosive Devices (IEDs).

NB: SEE ALSO 5A001.f. AND MILITARY GOODS CONTROLS.

5A101 Telemetry and telecontrol equipment, including ground equipment, designed or modified for 'missiles'.

Technical Note:

In 5A101 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding $300 \ km$.

Note: 5A101 does not control:

- a. Equipment designed or modified for manned aircraft or satellites;
- b. Ground based equipment designed or modified for terrestrial or marine applications;
- c. Equipment designed for commercial, civil or 'Safety of Life' (e.g. data integrity, flight safety) GNSS services;

5B1 Test, Inspection and Production Equipment

5B001 Telecommunications test, inspection and production equipment, components and accessories, as follows:

 Equipment and specially designed components or accessories therefor, specially designed for the "development", "production" or "use" of equipment, functions or features, specified in 5A001;

Note: 5B001.a. does not control optical fibre characterisation equipment.

- b. Equipment and specially designed components or accessories therefor, specially designed for the "development" of any of the following telecommunication transmission or switching equipment:
 - 1. Not used;
 - 2. Equipment employing a "laser" and having any of the following:
 - a. A transmission wavelength exceeding 1 750 nm;
 - b. Performing "optical amplification" using praseodymium-doped fluoride fibre amplifiers (PDFFA);
 - c. Employing coherent optical transmission or coherent optical detection techniques (also called optical heterodyne or homodyne techniques); or
 - d. Employing analogue techniques and having a bandwidth exceeding 2,5 GHz;

<u>Note</u>: 5B001.b.2.d. does not control equipment specially designed for the "development" of commercial TV systems.

- 3. Not used;
- 4. Radio equipment employing Quadrature-Amplitude-Modulation (QAM) techniques above level 256; or
- 5. Equipment employing "common channel signalling" operating in non-associated mode of operation.

5C1 Materials

None

5D1 Software

5D001 "Software" as follows:

 a. "Software" specially designed or modified for the "development", "production" or "use" of equipment, functions or features, specified in 5A001;

- b. "Software" specially designed or modified to support "technology" specified in 5E001;
- c. Specific "software" specially designed or modified to provide characteristics, functions or features of equipment, specified in 5A001 or 5B001;
- d. "Software" specially designed or modified for the "development" of any of the following telecommunication transmission or switching equipment:
 - 1. Not used;
 - 2. Equipment employing a "laser" and having either of the following:
 - a. A transmission wavelength exceeding 1 750 nm; or
 - b. Employing analogue techniques and having a bandwidth exceeding 2,5 GHz; or

<u>Note</u>: 5D001.d.2.b. does not control "software" specially designed or modified for the "development" of commercial TV systems.

- 3. Not used;
- 4. Radio equipment employing Quadrature-Amplitude-Modulation (QAM) techniques above level 256.
- 5D101 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "use" of equipment specified in 5A101.

5E1 Technology

5E001 "Technology" as follows:

a. "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development", "production" or "use" (excluding operation) of equipment, functions or features specified in 5A001 or "software" specified in 5D001 or "software" specified in

b. Specific "technology" as follows:

- 1. "Required" "technology" for the "development" or "production" of telecommunications equipment specially designed to be used on board satellites;
- "Technology" for the "development" or "use" of "laser" communication techniques with the capability of automatically acquiring and tracking signals and maintaining communications through exoatmosphere or sub-surface (water) media;
- "Technology" for the "development" of digital cellular radio base station receiving equipment whose reception capabilities that allow multi-band, multi-channel, multi-mode, multi-coding algorithm or multi-protocol operation can be modified by changes in "software";
- "Technology" for the "development" of "spread spectrum" techniques, including "frequency hopping" techniques;
 - <u>Note:</u> 5E001.b.4. does not control "technology" for the "development" of civil cellular radio-communications systems.
- c. "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" or "production" of any of the following:
 - Equipment employing digital techniques designed to operate at a "total digital transfer rate" exceeding 50 Gbit/s;

Technical Note:

For telecommunication switching equipment the "total digital transfer rate" is the unidirectional speed of a single interface, measured at the highest speed port or line.

- 2. Equipment employing a "laser" and having any of the following:
 - a. A transmission wavelength exceeding 1 750 nm;
 - b. Performing "optical amplification" using Praseodymium-Doped Fluoride Fibre Amplifiers (PDFFA);
 - c. Employing coherent optical transmission or coherent optical detection techniques (also called optical heterodyne or homodyne techniques);
 - d. Employing wavelength division multiplexing techniques of optical carriers at less than 100 GHz spacing; or
 - e. Employing analogue techniques and having a bandwidth exceeding 2,5 GHz;
 - <u>Note</u>: 5E001.c.2.e. does not control "technology" for the "development" or "production" of commercial TV systems.
 - $\underline{\text{NB}}$: For "technology" for the "development" or "production" of non-telecommunications equipment employing a laser, see 6E.
- 3. Equipment employing "optical switching" and having a switching time less than 1 ms;

5E001 c. (continued)

- 4. Radio equipment having any of the following:
 - a. Quadrature-Amplitude-Modulation (QAM) techniques above level 256;
 - b. Operating at input or output frequencies exceeding 31,8 GHz; or
 - Note: 5E001.c.4.b. does not control "technology" for the "development" or "production" of equipment designed or modified for operation in any frequency band which is "allocated by the ITU" for radio-communications services, but not for radio-determination.
 - Operating in the 1,5 MHz to 87,5 MHz band and incorporating adaptive techniques providing more than 15 dB suppression of an interfering signal;
- Equipment employing "common channel signalling" operating in non-associated mode of operation; or
- 6. Mobile equipment having all of the following:
 - a. Operating at an optical wavelength greater than or equal to 200 nm and less than or equal to 400 nm; and
 - b. Operating as a "local area network";
- d. "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" or "production" of Microwave Monolithic Integrated Circuit (MMIC) power amplifiers specially designed for telecommunications and having any of the following:
 - Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 3,2 GHz up to and including 6,8 GHz and with an average output power greater than 4 W (36 dBm) with a "fractional bandwidth" greater than 15 %;
 - 2. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 6,8 GHz up to and including 16 GHz and with an average output power greater than 1 W (30 dBm) with a "fractional bandwidth" greater than 10 %;
 - 3. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 16 GHz up to and including 31,8 GHz and with an average output power greater than 0,8 W (29 dBm) with a "fractional bandwidth" greater than 10 %;
 - 4. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 31,8 GHz up to and including 37,5 GHz;
 - 5. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 37,5 GHz up to and including 43,5 GHz and with an average output power greater than 0,25 W (24 dBm) with a "fractional bandwidth" greater than 10 %: or
 - 6. Rated for operation at frequencies exceeding 43,5 GHz;
- e. "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" or "production" of electronic devices and circuits, specially designed for telecommunications and containing components manufactured from "superconductive" materials, specially designed for operation at temperatures below the "critical temperature" of at least one of the "superconductive" constituents and having either of the following:
 - 1. Current switching for digital circuits using "superconductive" gates with a product of delay time per gate (in seconds) and power dissipation per gate (in watts) of less than 10^{-14} J; or
 - 2. Frequency selection at all frequencies using resonant circuits with Q-values exceeding 10 000.
- 5E101 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development", "production" or "use" of equipment specified in 5A101.

PART 2

"INFORMATION SECURITY"

Note 1: The control status of "information security" equipment, "software", systems, application specific "electronic assemblies", modules, integrated circuits, components or functions is determined in Category 5, Part 2 even if they are components or "electronic assemblies" of other equipment.

Note 2: Category 5 — Part 2 does not control products when accompanying their user for the user's personal use.

Note 3: Cryptography Note

5A002 and 5D002 do not control goods that meet all of the following:

- Generally available to the public by being sold, without restriction, from stock at retail selling points by means of any of the following:
 - 1. Over-the-counter transactions;
 - 2. Mail order transactions;
 - 3. Electronic transactions: or
 - 4. Telephone call transactions;
- b. The cryptographic functionality cannot easily be changed by the user;
- c. Designed for installation by the user without further substantial support by the supplier; and
- d. When necessary, details of the goods are accessible and will be provided, upon request, to the competent authorities of the Member State in which the exporter is established in order to ascertain compliance with conditions described in paragraphs a. to c. above.
- Note 4: Category 5 Part 2 does not control items incorporating or using "cryptography" and meeting all of the following:
 - a. The primary function or set of functions is not any of the following:
 - 1. "Information security";
 - 2. A computer, including operating systems, parts and components therefor;
 - 3. Sending, receiving or storing information (except in support of entertainment, mass commercial broadcasts, digital rights management or medical records management); or
 - $4.\ \ Networking\ (includes\ operation,\ administration,\ management\ and\ provisioning);$
 - b. The cryptographic functionality is limited to supporting their primary function or set of functions; and
 - c. When necessary, details of the items are accessible and will be provided, upon request, to the appropriate authority in the exporter's country in order to ascertain compliance with conditions described in paragraphs a. and b. above.

Technical Note:

In Category 5 — Part 2, parity bits are not included in the key length.

5A2 Systems, Equipment and Components

5A002 "Information security" systems, equipment and components therefor, as follows:

a. Systems, equipment, application specific "electronic assemblies", modules and integrated circuits for "information security", as follows, and components therefor specially designed for "information security":

<u>NB</u>: For the control of Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS) receiving equipment containing or employing decryption, see 7A005.

1. Designed or modified to use "cryptography" employing digital techniques performing any cryptographic function other than authentication or digital signature and having any of the following:

Technical Notes:

- 1. Authentication and digital signature functions include their associated key management function.
- Authentication includes all aspects of access control where there is no encryption of files or text except as directly related to the protection of passwords, Personal Identification Numbers (PINs) or similar data to prevent unauthorised access.
- 3. "Cryptography" does not include "fixed" data compression or coding techniques.

<u>Note:</u> 5A002.a.1. includes equipment designed or modified to use "cryptography" employing analogue principles when implemented with digital techniques.

- a. A "symmetric algorithm" employing a key length in excess of 56 bits; or
- b. An "asymmetric algorithm" where the security of the algorithm is based on any of the following:
 - 1. Factorisation of integers in excess of 512 bits (e.g. RSA);
 - Computation of discrete logarithms in a multiplicative group of a finite field of size greater than 512 bits (e.g. Diffie-Hellman over Z/pZ); or
 - 3. Discrete logarithms in a group other than mentioned in 5A002.a.1.b.2. in excess of 112 bits (e.g. Diffie-Hellman over an elliptic curve);
- 2. Designed or modified to perform cryptanalytic functions;
- 3. Not used;
- Specially designed or modified to reduce the compromising emanations of information-bearing signals beyond what is necessary for health, safety or electromagnetic interference standards;
- Designed or modified to use cryptographic techniques to generate the spreading code for "spread spectrum" systems, other than those specified in 5A002.a.6., including the hopping code for "frequency hopping" systems;

5A002 a. (continued)

6. Designed or modified to use cryptographic techniques to generate channelising codes, scrambling codes or network identification codes, for systems using ultra-wideband modulation techniques and having either of the following:

- a. A bandwidth exceeding 500 MHz; or
- b. A "fractional bandwidth" of 20 % or more;
- Non-cryptographic information and communications technology (ICT) security systems and devices
 evaluated to an assurance level exceeding class EAL-6 (evaluation assurance level) of the Common
 Criteria (CC) or equivalent;
- 8. Communications cable systems designed or modified using mechanical, electrical or electronic means to detect surreptitious intrusion;
- 9. Designed or modified to use "quantum cryptography".

Technical Note:

"Quantum cryptography" is also known as Quantum Key Distribution (QKD).

b. Systems, equipment, application specific "electronic assemblies", modules and integrated circuits, designed or modified to enable an item to achieve or exceed the controlled performance levels for functionality specified by 5A002.a. that would not otherwise be enabled.

Note: 5A002 does not control any of the following:

- a. Smart cards and smart card 'readers/writers' as follows:
 - 1. A smart card or an electronically readable personal document (e.g. token coin, e-passport) that meets either of the following:
 - a. The cryptographic capability is restricted for use in equipment or systems excluded from 5A002 by Note 4 in Category 5 — Part 2 or entries b. to i. of this Note, and cannot be reprogrammed for any other use; or
 - b. Having all of the following:
 - 1. It is specially designed and limited to allow protection of 'personal data' stored within;
 - 2. Has been, or can only be, personalised for public or commercial transactions or individual identification; and
 - 3. Where the cryptographic capability is not user-accessible;

Technical Note:

'Personal data' includes any data specific to a particular person or entity, such as the amount of money stored and data necessary for authentication.

5A002 <u>Note:</u> a. (continued)

2. 'Readers/writers' specially designed or modified, and limited, for items specified by a.1. of this Note.

Technical Note:

'Readers/writers' include equipment that communicates with smart cards or electronically readable documents through a network.

- b. Not used;
- c. Not used:
- d. Cryptographic equipment specially designed and limited for banking use or 'money transactions';

Technical Note:

'Money transactions' in 5A002 Note d. includes the collection and settlement of fares or credit functions.

- e. Portable or mobile radiotelephones for civil use (e.g. for use with commercial civil cellular radio communication systems) that are not capable of transmitting encrypted data directly to another radiotelephone or equipment (other than Radio Access Network (RAN) equipment), nor of passing encrypted data through RAN equipment (e.g. Radio Network Controller (RNC) or Base Station Controller (BSC));
- f. Cordless telephone equipment not capable of end-to-end encryption where the maximum effective range of unboosted cordless operation (i.e. a single, unrelayed hop between terminal and home base station) is less than 400 metres according to the manufacturer's specifications;
- g. Portable or mobile radiotelephones and similar client wireless devices for civil use, that implement only published or commercial cryptographic standards (except for anti-piracy functions, which may be non-published) and also meet the provisions of paragraphs b. to d. of the Cryptography Note (Note 3 in Category 5 Part 2), that have been customised for a specific civil industry application with features that do not affect the cryptographic functionality of these original non-customised devices;
- h. Not used;
- Wireless "personal area network" equipment that implement only published or commercial cryptographic standards and where the cryptographic capability is limited to a nominal operating range not exceeding 30 metres according to the manufacturer's specifications; or
- j. Equipment, having no functionality specified by 5A002.a.2., 5A002.a.4., 5A002.a.7., or 5A002.a.8., where all cryptographic capability specified by 5A002.a. meets any of the following:
 - 1. It cannot be used: or
 - 2. It can only be made useable by means of "cryptographic activation".

NB: See 5A002.a. for equipment that has undergone "cryptographic activation".

5B2 Test, Inspection and Production Equipment

5B002 "Information security" test, inspection and "production" equipment, as follows:

 Equipment specially designed for the "development" or "production" of equipment specified in 5A002 or 5B002.b.;

b. Measuring equipment specially designed to evaluate and validate the "information security" functions of the equipment specified in 5A002 or "software" specified in 5D002.a. or 5D002.c.

5C2 Materials

None.

5D2 Software

5D002 "Software" as follows:

- a. "Software" specially designed or modified for the "development", "production" or "use" of equipment specified in 5A002 or "software" specified in 5D002.c.;
- b. "Software" specially designed or modified to support "technology" specified in 5E002;
- c. Specific "software", as follows:
 - "Software" having the characteristics, or performing or simulating the functions of the equipment, specified in 5A002;
 - 2. "Software" to certify "software" specified in 5D002.c.1.
- d. "Software" designed or modified to enable an item to achieve or exceed the controlled performance levels for functionality specified by 5A002.a. that would not otherwise be enabled.

Note: 5D002 does not control "software" as follows:

- a. "Software" required for the "use" of equipment excluded from control by the Note to 5A002;
- b. "Software" providing any of the functions of equipment excluded from control by the Note to 5A002.

5E2 Technology

5E002 "Technology" as follows:

- a. "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development", "production" or "use" of equipment specified in 5A002, 5B002 or "software" specified in 5D002.a. or 5D002.c.
- b. "Technology" to enable an item to achieve or exceed the controlled performance levels for functionality specified by 5A002.a. that would not otherwise be enabled.

CATEGORY 6 SENSORS AND LASERS

6A Systems, Equipment and Components

6A001 Acoustic systems, equipment and components, as follows:

- a. Marine acoustic systems, equipment and specially designed components therefor, as follows:
 - Active (transmitting or transmitting-and-receiving) systems, equipment and specially designed components therefor, as follows:

Note: 6A001.a.1. does not control equipment as follows:

- a. Depth sounders operating vertically below the apparatus, not including a scanning function exceeding ± 20°, and limited to measuring the depth of water, the distance of submerged or buried objects or fish finding;
- b. Acoustic beacons, as follows:
 - 1. Acoustic emergency beacons;
 - 2. Pingers specially designed for relocating or returning to an underwater position.
- a. Acoustic seabed survey equipment as follows:
 - 1. Surface vessel survey equipment designed for seabed topographic mapping and having all of the following:
 - a. Designed to take measurements at an angle exceeding 20 $^{\circ}$ from the vertical;
 - b. Designed to measure seabed topography at seabed depths exceeding 600 m;
 - c. 'Sounding resolution' less than 2; and
 - d. 'Enhancement' of the depth accuracy through compensation for all the following:
 - 1. Motion of the acoustic sensor;
 - 2. In-water propagation from sensor to the seabed and back; and
 - 3. Sound speed at the sensor;

Technical Notes

- 'Sounding resolution' is the swath width (degrees) divided by the maximum number of soundings per swath.
- 2. 'Enhancement' includes the ability to compensate by external means.
- 2. Underwater survey equipment designed for seabed topographic mapping and having all of the following:
 - a. Designed or modified to operate at depths exceeding 300 m; and
 - b. 'Sounding rate' greater than 3 800;

Technical Note

'Sounding rate' is the product of the maximum speed (m/s) at which the sensor can operate and the maximum number of soundings per swath.

6A001 a. 1. a. (continued)

Side Scan Sonar (SSS) or Synthetic Aperture Sonar (SAS), designed for seabed imaging and having all of the following:

- a. Designed or modified to operate at depths exceeding 500 m; and
- b. An 'area coverage rate' of greater than 570 m²/s while operating with both an 'along track resolution' and 'across track resolution' of less than 15 cm.

Technical Notes

- 'Area coverage rate' (m²/s) is twice the product of the maximum sonar range (m) and the maximum speed (m/s) at which the sensor can operate.
- 2. 'Along track resolution' (cm), for SSS only, is the product of azimuth (horizontal) beamwidth (degrees) and maximum sonar range (m) and 0,873.
- 3. 'Across track resolution' (cm) is 75 divided by the signal bandwidth (kHz).
- b. Object detection or location systems, having any of the following:
 - 1. A transmitting frequency below 10 kHz;
 - 2. Sound pressure level exceeding 224 dB (reference 1 μ Pa at 1 m) for equipment with an operating frequency in the band from 10 kHz to 24 kHz inclusive;
 - 3. Sound pressure level exceeding 235 dB (reference 1 μPa at 1 m) for equipment with an operating frequency in the band between 24 kHz and 30 kHz;
 - 4. Forming beams of less than 1 $^{\circ}$ on any axis and having an operating frequency of less than 100 kHz;
 - 5. Designed to operate with an unambiguous display range exceeding 5 120 m; or
 - 6. Designed to withstand pressure during normal operation at depths exceeding 1 000 m and having transducers with any of the following:
 - a. Dynamic compensation for pressure; or
 - b. Incorporating other than lead zirconate titanate as the transduction element;
- Acoustic projectors, including transducers, incorporating piezoelectric, magnetostrictive, electrostrictive, electrodynamic or hydraulic elements operating individually or in a designed combination and having any of the following:
 - Note 1: The control status of acoustic projectors, including transducers, specially designed for other equipment is determined by the control status of the other equipment.
 - Note 2: 6A001.a.1.c. does not control electronic sources which direct the sound vertically only, or mechanical (e.g. air gun or vapour-shock gun) or chemical (e.g. explosive) sources.

6A001 a. 1. c. (continued)

1. An instantaneous radiated 'acoustic power density' exceeding $0.01~\text{mW/mm}^2/\text{Hz}$ for devices operating at frequencies below 10~kHz;

 A continuously radiated 'acoustic power density' exceeding 0,001 mW/mm²/Hz for devices operating at frequencies below 10 kHz; or

Technical Note:

'Acoustic power density' is obtained by dividing the output acoustic power by the product of the area of the radiating surface and the frequency of operation.

- 3. Side-lobe suppression exceeding 22 dB;
- d. Acoustic systems and equipment, designed to determine the position of surface vessels or underwater vehicles and having all the following, and specially designed components therefor:
 - 1. Detection range exceeding 1 000 m; and
 - 2. Positioning accuracy of less than 10 m rms (root mean square) when measured at a range of 1 000 m:

Note: 6A001.a.1.d. includes:

- a. Equipment using coherent "signal processing" between two or more beacons and the hydrophone unit carried by the surface vessel or underwater vehicle;
- b. Equipment capable of automatically correcting speed-of-sound propagation errors for calculation of α point.
- e. Active individual sonars, specially designed or modified to detect, locate and automatically classify swimmers or divers, having all of the following:
 - 1. Detection range exceeding 530 m;
 - 2. Positioning accuracy of less than $15\ m$ rms (root mean square) when measured at a range of $530\ m$; and
 - 3. Transmitted pulse signal bandwidth exceeding 3 kHz;
 - <u>N.B.</u>: For diver detection systems specially designed or modified for military use, see the Military Goods Controls.
 - <u>Note</u>: For 6A001.a.1.e., where multiple detection ranges are specified for various environments, the greatest detection range is used.
- 2. Passive systems, equipment and specially designed components therefor, as follows:
 - a. Hydrophones having any of the following:
 - <u>Note:</u> The control status of hydrophones specially designed for other equipment is determined by the control status of the other equipment.
 - 1. Incorporating continuous flexible sensing elements;
 - 2. Incorporating flexible assemblies of discrete sensing elements with either a diameter or length less than 20 mm and with a separation between elements of less than 20 mm;

6A001 a. 2. a. (continued)

- 3. Having any of the following sensing elements:
 - a. Optical fibres;
 - b. 'Piezoelectric polymer films' other than polyvinylidene-fluoride (PVDF) and its co-polymers {P(VDF-TrFE) and P(VDF-TFE)}; or
 - c. 'Flexible piezoelectric composites';
- 4. A 'hydrophone sensitivity' better than 180 dB at any depth with no acceleration compensation:
- 5. Designed to operate at depths exceeding 35 m with acceleration compensation; or
- 6. Designed for operation at depths exceeding 1 000 m;

Technical Notes:

- 1. 'Piezoelectric polymer film' sensing elements consist of polarised polymer film that is stretched over and attached to a supporting frame or spool (mandrel).
- 'Flexible piezoelectric composite' sensing elements consist of piezoelectric ceramic particles or fibres combined with an electrically insulating, acoustically transparent rubber, polymer or epoxy compound, where the compound is an integral part of the sensing elements.
- 3. 'Hydrophone sensitivity' is defined as twenty times the logarithm to the base 10 of the ratio of rms output voltage to a 1 V rms reference, when the hydrophone sensor, without a pre-amplifier, is placed in a plane wave acoustic field with an rms pressure of 1 μPa . For example, a hydrophone of 160 dB (reference 1 V per μPa) would yield an output voltage of 10^{-8} V in such a field, while one of 180 dB sensitivity would yield only 10^{-9} V output. Thus, 160 dB is better than -180 dB.
- b. Towed acoustic hydrophone arrays having any of the following:
 - 1. Hydrophone group spacing of less than 12.5~m or 'able to be modified' to have hydrophone group spacing of less than 12.5~m;
 - 2. Designed or 'able to be modified' to operate at depths exceeding 35 m;

Technical Note:

'Able to be modified' in 6A001.a.2.b.1. and 2. means having provisions to allow a change of the wiring or interconnections to alter hydrophone group spacing or operating depth limits. These provisions are: spare wiring exceeding 10 % of the number of wires, hydrophone group spacing adjustment blocks or internal depth limiting devices that are adjustable or that control more than one hydrophone group.

- 3. Heading sensors specified in 6A001.a.2.d.;
- 4. Longitudinally reinforced array hoses;
- 5. An assembled array of less than 40 mm in diameter; or
- 6. Not used;
- 7. Hydrophone characteristics specified in 6A001.a.2.a.;

6A001 a. 2. (continued)

 Processing equipment, specially designed for towed acoustic hydrophone arrays, having "user accessible programmability" and time or frequency domain processing and correlation, including spectral analysis, digital filtering and beamforming using Fast Fourier or other transforms or processes;

- d. Heading sensors having all of the following:
 - 1. An accuracy of better than ± 0,5°; and
 - 2. Designed to operate at depths exceeding 35 m or having an adjustable or removable depth sensing device in order to operate at depths exceeding 35 m;
- e. Bottom or bay cable systems, having any of the following:
 - 1. Incorporating hydrophones specified in 6A001.a.2.a.; or
 - 2. Incorporating multiplexed hydrophone group signal modules having all of the following characteristics:
 - a. Designed to operate at depths exceeding 35 m or having an adjustable or removable depth sensing device in order to operate at depths exceeding 35 m; and
 - b. Capable of being operationally interchanged with towed acoustic hydrophone array modules;
- f. Processing equipment, specially designed for bottom or bay cable systems, having "user accessible programmability" and time or frequency domain processing and correlation, including spectral analysis, digital filtering and beamforming using Fast Fourier or other transforms or processes;
- Note: 6A001.a.2. also controls receiving equipment, whether or not related in normal application to separate active equipment, and specially designed components therefor.
- b. Correlation-velocity and Doppler-velocity sonar log equipment, designed to measure the horizontal speed of the equipment carrier relative to the sea bed, as follows:
 - 1. Correlation-velocity sonar log equipment having any of the following characteristics:
 - a. Designed to operate at distances between the carrier and the sea bed exceeding 500 m; or
 - b. Having speed accuracy better than $1\ \%$ of speed;
 - 2. Doppler-velocity sonar log equipment having speed accuracy better than $1\,\%$ of speed.
 - Note 1: 6A001.b. does not control depth sounders limited to any of the following:
 - a. Measuring the depth of water;
 - b. Measuring the distance of submerged or buried objects; or
 - c. Fish finding.

6A001 b. (continued)

Note 2: 6A001.b. does not control equipment specially designed for installation on surface vessels.

c. Not used.

6A002 Optical sensors or equipment and components therefor, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 6A102.

- a. Optical detectors as follows:
 - 1. "Space-qualified" solid-state detectors as follows:

Note: For the purpose of 6A002.a.1., solid-state detectors include "focal plane arrays".

- a. "Space-qualified" solid-state detectors having all of the following:
 - 1. A peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 10 nm but not exceeding 300 nm; and
 - 2. A response of less than 0,1 % relative to the peak response at a wavelength exceeding 400 nm;
- b. "Space-qualified" solid-state detectors having all of the following:
 - 1. A peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 900 nm but not exceeding 1 200 nm; and
 - 2. A response "time constant" of 95 ns or less;
- c. "Space-qualified" solid-state detectors having a peak response in the wavelength range exceeding $1\ 200\ nm$ but not exceeding $30\ 000\ nm$;
- d. "Space-qualified" "focal plane arrays" having more than 2 048 elements per array and having a peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 300 nm but not exceeding 900 nm.
- 2. Image intensifier tubes and specially designed components therefor, as follows:

Note: 6A002.a.2. does not control non-imaging photomultiplier tubes having an electron sensing device in the vacuum space limited solely to any of the following:

- a. A single metal anode; or
- b. Metal anodes with a centre to centre spacing greater than 500 $\mu\text{m}.$

Technical Note:

'Charge multiplication' is a form of electronic image amplification and is defined as the generation of charge carriers as a result of an impact ionisation gain process. 'Charge multiplication' sensors may take the form of an image intensifier tube, solid state detector or "focal plane array".

- a. Image intensifier tubes having all of the following:
 - 1. A peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 400 nm but not exceeding 1 050 nm;

6A002 a. 2. a. (continued)

- 2. Electron image amplification using any of the following:
 - a. A microchannel plate with a hole pitch (centre-to-centre spacing) of 12 μm or less; or
 - b. An electron sensing device with a non-binned pixel pitch of 500 µm or less, specially
 designed or modified to achieve 'charge multiplication' other than by a microchannel plate;
 and
- 3. Any of the following photocathodes:
 - a. Multialkali photocathodes (e.g. S-20 and S-25) having a luminous sensitivity exceeding 350 $\mu A/lm;$
 - b. GaAs or GaInAs photocathodes; or
 - c. Other "III/V compound" semiconductor photocathodes having a maximum "radiant sensitivity" exceeding 10 mA/W;
- b. Image intensifier tubes having all of the following:
 - 1. A peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 1 050 nm but not exceeding 1 800 nm;
 - 2. Electron image amplification using any of the following:
 - a. A microchannel plate with a hole pitch (centre-to-centre spacing) of $12\,\mu m$ or less; or
 - b. An electron sensing device with a non-binned pixel pitch of $500\,\mu m$ or less, specially designed or modified to achieve 'charge multiplication' other than by a microchannel plate; and
 - 3. "III/V compound" semiconductor (e.g. GaAs or GaInAs) photocathodes and transferred electron photocathodes, having a maximum "radiant sensitivity" exceeding 15 mA/W;
- c. Specially designed components as follows:
 - 1. Microchannel plates having a hole pitch (centre-to-centre spacing) of 12 μm or less;
 - 2. An electron sensing device with a non-binned pixel pitch of 500 μm or less, specially designed or modified to achieve 'charge multiplication' other than by a microchannel plate;
 - 3. "III/V compound" semiconductor (e.g. GaAs or GaInAs) photocathodes and transferred electron photocathodes;
 - <u>Note</u>: 6A002.a.2.c.3. does not control compound semiconductor photocathodes designed to achieve a maximum "radiant sensitivity" of any of the following:
 - a. 10 mA/W or less at the peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 400 nm but not exceeding 1 050 nm; or
 - b. 15 mA/W or less at the peak response in the wavelength range exceeding $1\,050 \text{ nm}$ but not exceeding $1\,800 \text{ nm}$.

6A002 a. (continued)

3. Non-"space-qualified" "focal plane arrays" as follows:

NB: 'Microbolometer' non-"space-qualified" "focal plane arrays" are only specified in 6A002.a.3.f.

Technical Note:

Linear or two-dimensional multi-element detector arrays are referred to as "focal plane arrays";

Note 1: 6A002.a.3. includes photoconductive arrays and photovoltaic arrays.

Note 2: 6A002.a.3. does not control:

- a. Multi-element (not to exceed 16 elements) encapsulated photoconductive cells using either lead sulphide or lead selenide;
- b. Pyroelectric detectors using any of the following:
 - 1. Triglycine sulphate and variants;
 - 2. Lead-lanthanum-zirconium titanate and variants;
 - 3. Lithium tantalate;
 - 4. Polyvinylidene fluoride and variants; or
 - 5. Strontium barium niobate and variants.
- c. "Focal plane arrays" specially designed or modified to achieve 'charge multiplication' and limited by design to have a maximum "radiant sensitivity" of 10 mA/W or less for wavelengths exceeding 760 nm, having all of the following:
 - 1. Incorporating a response limiting mechanism designed not to be removed or modified; and
 - 2. Any of the following:
 - a. The response limiting mechanism is integral to or combined with the detector element; or
 - b. The "focal plane array" is only operable with the response limiting mechanism in place.

Technical Note:

A response limiting mechanism integral to the detector element is designed not to be removed or modified without rendering the detector inoperable.

Technical Note:

'Charge multiplication' is a form of electronic image amplification and is defined as the generation of charge carriers as a result of an impact ionisation gain process. 'Charge multiplication' sensors may take the form of an image intensifier tube, solid state detector or "focal plane array".

- a. Non-"space-qualified" "focal plane arrays" having all of the following:
 - 1. Individual elements with a peak response within the wavelength range exceeding 900 nm but not exceeding $1\,050 \text{ nm}$; and

6A002 a. 3. a. (continued)

- 2. Any of the following:
 - a. A response "time constant" of less than 0,5 ns; or
 - b. Specially designed or modified to achieve 'charge multiplication' and having a maximum "radiant sensitivity" exceeding 10~mA/W;
- b. Non-"space-qualified" "focal plane arrays" having all of the following:
 - 1. Individual elements with a peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 1 050 nm but not exceeding 1 200 nm; and
 - 2. Any of the following:
 - a. A response "time constant" of 95 ns or less; or
 - b. Specially designed or modified to achieve 'charge multiplication' and having a maximum "radiant sensitivity" exceeding 10 mA/W;
- c. Non-"space-qualified" non-linear (2-dimensional) "focal plane arrays" having individual elements with a peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 1 200 nm but not exceeding 30 000 nm;
 - NB: Silicon and other material based 'microbolometer' non-"space-qualified" "focal plane arrays" are only specified in 6A002.a.3.f.
- d. Non-"space-qualified" linear (1-dimensional) "focal plane arrays" having all of the following:
 - 1. Individual elements with a peak response in the wavelength range exceeding $1\,200\,\mathrm{nm}$ but not exceeding $3\,000\,\mathrm{nm}$; and
 - 2. Any of the following:
 - a. A ratio of 'scan direction' dimension of the detector element to the 'cross-scan direction' dimension of the detector element of less than 3,8; or
 - b. Signal Processing In The Element (SPRITE);

Note: 6A002.a.3.d. does not control "focal plane arrays" (not to exceed 32 elements) having detector elements limited solely to germanium material.

Technical Note

For the purposes of 6A002.a.3.d., 'cross-scan direction' is defined as the axis parallel to the linear array of detector elements and the 'scan direction' is defined as the axis perpendicular to the linear array of detector elements.

- e. Non-"space-qualified" linear (1-dimensional) "focal plane arrays" having individual elements with a peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 3 000 nm but not exceeding 30 000 nm;
- f. Non-"space-qualified" non-linear (2-dimensional) infrared "focal plane arrays" based on 'microbolometer' material having individual elements with an unfiltered response in the wavelength range equal to or exceeding 8 000 nm but not exceeding 14 000 nm;

6A002 a. 3. f. (continued)

Technical Note:

For the purposes of 6A002.a.3.f., 'microbolometer' is defined as a thermal imaging detector that, as a result of a temperature change in the detector caused by the absorption of infrared radiation, is used to generate any usable signal.

- g. Non-"space-qualified" "focal plane arrays" having all of the following:
 - Individual detector elements with a peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 400 nm but not exceeding 900 nm;
 - 2. Specially designed or modified to achieve 'charge multiplication' and having a maximum "radiant sensitivity" exceeding 10 mA/W for wavelengths exceeding 760 nm; and
 - 3. Greater than 32 elements.
- b. "Monospectral imaging sensors" and "multispectral imaging sensors", designed for remote sensing applications and having either of the following:
 - 1. An Instantaneous-Field-Of-View (IFOV) of less than 200 µrad (microradians); or
 - Specified for operation in the wavelength range exceeding 400 nm but not exceeding 30 000 nm and having all the following:
 - a. Providing output imaging data in digital format; and
 - b. Having any of the following characteristics:
 - 1. "Space-qualified"; or
 - 2. Designed for airborne operation, using other than silicon detectors, and having an IFOV of less than 2,5 mrad (milliradians);
 - Note: 6A002.b.1. does not control "monospectral imaging sensors" with a peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 300 nm but not exceeding 900 nm and only incorporating any of the following non-"space-qualified" detectors or non-"space-qualified" "focal plane arrays":
 - 1. Charge Coupled Devices (CCD) not designed or modified to achieve 'charge multiplication'; or
 - Complementary Metal Oxide Semiconductor (CMOS) devices not designed or modified to achieve 'charge multiplication'.
- c. 'Direct view' imaging equipment incorporating any of the following:
 - 1. Image intensifier tubes specified in 6A002.a.2.a. or 6A002.a.2.b.;
 - 2. "Focal plane arrays" specified in 6A002.a.3.; or
 - 3. Solid state detectors specified in 6A002.a.1.;

Technical Note:

Direct view' refers to imaging equipment that presents a visual image to a human observer without converting the image into an electronic signal for television display, and that cannot record or store the image photographically, electronically or by any other means.

6A002 c. (continued)

Note: 6A002.c. does not control equipment as follows, when incorporating other than GaAs or GaInAs photocathodes:

- a. Industrial or civilian intrusion alarm, traffic or industrial movement control or counting systems;
- b. Medical equipment;
- c. Industrial equipment used for inspection, sorting or analysis of the properties of materials;
- d. Flame detectors for industrial furnaces;
- e. Equipment specially designed for laboratory use.
- d. Special support components for optical sensors, as follows:
 - 1. "Space-qualified" cryocoolers;
 - 2. Non-"space-qualified" cryocoolers having a cooling source temperature below 218 K (- 55 °C), as follows:
 - a. Closed cycle type with a specified Mean-Time-To-Failure (MTTF) or Mean-Time-Between-Failures (MTBF), exceeding 2 500 hours;
 - $b. \ \ Joule-Thomson \ (JT) \ self-regulating \ minicoolers \ having \ bore \ (outside) \ diameters \ of \ less \ than \ 8 \ mm;$
 - 3. Optical sensing fibres specially fabricated either compositionally or structurally, or modified by coating, to be acoustically, thermally, inertially, electromagnetically or nuclear radiation sensitive;
 - <u>Note</u>: 6A002.d.3. does not control encapsulated optical sensing fibres specially designed for bore hole sensing applications.
- e. Not used.
- 6A003 Cameras, systems or equipment, and components therefor, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 6A203.

- $\underline{\text{NB}}$: For television and film-based photographic still cameras specially designed or modified for underwater use, see 8A002.d.1. and 8A002.e.
- a. Instrumentation cameras and specially designed components therefor, as follows:
 - <u>Note</u>: Instrumentation cameras, specified in 6A003.a.3. to 6A003.a.5., with modular structures should be evaluated by their maximum capability, using plug-ins available according to the camera manufacturer's specifications.
 - High-speed cinema recording cameras using any film format from 8 mm to 16 mm inclusive, in which the film is continuously advanced throughout the recording period, and that are capable of recording at framing rates exceeding 13 150 frames/s;
 - Note: 6A003.a.1. does not control cinema recording cameras designed for civil purposes.
 - 2. Mechanical high speed cameras, in which the film does not move, capable of recording at rates exceeding 1 000 000 frames/s for the full framing height of 35 mm film, or at proportionately higher rates for lesser frame heights, or at proportionately lower rates for greater frame heights;
 - 3. Mechanical or electronic streak cameras, having writing speeds exceeding 10 mm/µs;

6A003 a. (continued)

- 4. Electronic framing cameras having a speed exceeding 1 000 000 frames/s;
- 5. Electronic cameras having all of the following:
 - a. An electronic shutter speed (gating capability) of less than 1 µs per full frame; and
 - b. A read out time allowing a framing rate of more than 125 full frames per second;
- 6. Plug-ins having all of the following characteristics:
 - a. Specially designed for instrumentation cameras which have modular structures and which are specified in 6A003.a.; and
 - b. Enabling these cameras to meet the characteristics specified in 6A003.a.3., 6A003.a.4., or 6A003.a.5., according to the manufacturer's specifications;
- b. Imaging cameras as follows:

Note: 6A003.b. does not control television or video cameras, specially designed for television broadcasting.

- Video cameras incorporating solid state sensors, having a peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 10 nm, but not exceeding 30 000 nm and having all of the following:
 - a. Having any of the following:
 - 1. More than 4×10^6 "active pixels" per solid state array for monochrome (black and white) cameras:
 - 2. More than 4×10^6 "active pixels" per solid state array for colour cameras incorporating three solid state arrays; or
 - 3. More than 12×10^6 "active pixels" for solid state array colour cameras incorporating one solid state array: and
 - b. Having any of the following:
 - 1. Optical mirrors specified in 6A004.a.;
 - 2. Optical control equipment specified in 6A004.d.; or
 - 3. The capability for annotating internally generated 'camera tracking data';

Technical Note:

- 1. For the purpose of this entry, digital video cameras should be evaluated by the maximum number of "active pixels" used for capturing moving images.
- 2. For the purpose of this entry, 'camera tracking data' is the information necessary to define camera line of sight orientation with respect to the earth. This includes: 1) the horizontal angle the camera line of sight makes with respect to the earth's magnetic field direction; and 2) the vertical angle between the camera line of sight and the earth's horizon.
- 2. Scanning cameras and scanning camera systems, having all of the following:
 - a. A peak response in the wavelength range exceeding 10 nm, but not exceeding 30 000 nm;
 - b. Linear detector arrays with more than 8 192 elements per array; and

6A003 b. 2. (continued)

c. Mechanical scanning in one direction;

Note: 6A003.b.2. does not control scanning cameras and scanning camera systems, specially designed for any of the following:

- a. Industrial or civilian photocopiers;
- b. Image scanners specially designed for civil, stationary, close proximity scanning applications (e.g. reproduction of images or print contained in documents, artwork or photographs); or
- c. Medical equipment.
- 3. Imaging cameras incorporating image intensifier tubes specified in 6A002.a.2.a. or 6A002.a.2.b.;
- 4. Imaging cameras incorporating "focal plane arrays" having any of the following:
 - a. Incorporating "focal plane arrays" specified in 6A002.a.3.a. to 6A002.a.3.e.;
 - b. Incorporating "focal plane arrays" specified in 6A002.a.3.f.; or
 - c. Incorporating "focal plane arrays" specified in 6A002.a.3.g.;
 - Note 1: Imaging cameras specified in 6A003.b.4. include "focal plane arrays" combined with sufficient "signal processing" electronics, beyond the read out integrated circuit, to enable as a minimum the output of an analogue or digital signal once power is supplied.
 - Note 2: 6A003.b.4.a. does not control imaging cameras incorporating linear "focal plane arrays" with 12 elements or fewer, not employing time-delay-and-integration within the element and designed for any of the following:
 - a. Industrial or civilian intrusion alarm, traffic or industrial movement control or counting systems;
 - b. Industrial equipment used for inspection or monitoring of heat flows in buildings, equipment or industrial processes;
 - c. Industrial equipment used for inspection, sorting or analysis of the properties of materials;
 - d. Equipment specially designed for laboratory use; or
 - e. Medical equipment.

Note 3: 6A003.b.4.b. does not control imaging cameras having any of the following:

- a. A maximum frame rate equal to or less than 9 Hz;
- b. Having all of the following:
 - 1. Having a minimum horizontal or vertical 'Instantaneous-Field-of-View (IFOV)' of at least 10 mrad/pixel (milliradians/pixel);
 - 2. Incorporating a fixed focal-length lens that is not designed to be removed;
 - 3. Not incorporating a 'direct view' display, and

6A003 b. 4. Note 3: b. (continued)

- 4. Having any of the following:
 - a. No facility to obtain a viewable image of the detected field-of-view; or
 - b. The camera is designed for a single kind of application and designed not to be user modified; or
 - c. The camera is specially designed for installation into a civilian passenger land vehicle of less than 3 tonnes (gross vehicle weight) and having all of the following:
 - 1. Is only operable when installed in any of the following:
 - a. The civilian passenger land vehicle for which it was intended; or
 - b. A specially designed, authorised maintenance test facility; and
 - 2. Incorporates an active mechanism that forces the camera not to function when it is removed from the vehicle for which it was intended.

Technical Notes:

 Instantaneous Field of View (IFOV)' specified in 6A003.b.4. Note 3.b. is the lesser figure of the 'Horizontal IFOV' or the 'Vertical IFOV'.

'Horizontal IFOV' = horizontal Field of View (FOV)/number) of horizontal detector elements

'Vertical IFOV' = vertical Field of View (FOV/number) of vertical detector elements.

'Direct view' in 6A003.b.4. Note 3.b. refers to an imaging camera operating in the infrared spectrum that presents a visual image to a human observer using a near-to-eye micro display incorporating any light-security mechanism.

Note 4: 6A003.b.4.c. does not control imaging cameras having any of the following:

- a. Having all of the following:
 - Where the camera is specially designed for installation as an integrated component into indoor and wall-plug-operated systems or equipment, limited by design for a single kind of application, as follows;
 - a. Industrial process monitoring, quality control, or analysis of the properties of materials;
 - b. Laboratory equipment specially designed for scientific research;
 - c. Medical equipment;
 - d. Financial fraud detection equipment; and
 - 2. Is only operable when installed in any of the following:
 - a. The system(s) or equipment for which it was intended; or
 - b. A specially designed, authorised maintenance facility; and
 - Incorporates an active mechanism that forces the camera not to function when it is removed from the system(s) or equipment for which it was intended;

6A003 b. 4. Note 4: (continued)

- b. Where the camera is specially designed for installation into a civilian passenger land vehicle of less than three tonnes (gross vehicle weight), or passenger and vehicle ferries having a length overall (LOA) 65 m or greater, and having all of the following:
 - 1. Is only operable when installed in any of the following:
 - a. The civilian passenger land vehicle or passenger and vehicle ferry for which it was intended;
 or
 - b. A specially designed, authorised maintenance test facility; and
 - Incorporates an active mechanism that forces the camera not to function when it is removed from the vehicle for which it was intended;
- c. Limited by design to have a maximum "radiant sensitivity" of 10 mA/W or less for wavelengths exceeding 760 nm, having all of the following:
 - 1. Incorporating a response limiting mechanism designed not to be removed or modified;
 - Incorporates an active mechanism that forces the camera not to function when the response limiting mechanism is removed; and
 - 3. Not specially designed or modified for underwater use; or
- d. Having all of the following:
 - 1. Not incorporating a 'direct view' or electronic image display;
 - 2. Has no facility to output a viewable image of the detected field of view;
 - The "focal plane array" is only operable when installed in the camera for which it was intended; and
 - 4. The "focal plane array" incorporates an active mechanism that forces it to be permanently inoperable when removed from the camera for which it was intended.
- 5. Imaging cameras incorporating solid-state detectors specified in 6A002.a.1.
- 6A004 Optical equipment and components, as follows:
 - a. Optical mirrors (reflectors) as follows:

NB: For optical mirrors specially designed for lithography equipment, see 3B001.

- "Deformable mirrors" having either continuous or multi-element surfaces, and specially designed components therefor, capable of dynamically repositioning portions of the surface of the mirror at rates exceeding 100 Hz;
- 2. Lightweight monolithic mirrors having an average "equivalent density" of less than $30~{\rm kg/m^2}$ and a total mass exceeding $10~{\rm kg}$;
- Lightweight "composite" or foam mirror structures having an average "equivalent density" of less than 30 kg/m² and a total mass exceeding 2 kg;

6A004 a. (continued)

- 4. Beam steering mirrors more than 100 mm in diameter or length of major axis, which maintain a flatness of $\lambda/2$ or better (λ is equal to 633 nm) having a control bandwidth exceeding 100 Hz;
- b. Optical components made from zinc selenide (ZnSe) or zinc sulphide (ZnS) with transmission in the wavelength range exceeding 3 000 nm but not exceeding 25 000 nm and having any of the following:
 - 1. Exceeding 100 cm³ in volume; or
 - 2. Exceeding 80 mm in diameter or length of major axis and 20 mm in thickness (depth);
- c. "Space-qualified" components for optical systems, as follows:
 - 1. Components lightweighted to less than 20 % "equivalent density" compared with a solid blank of the same aperture and thickness;
 - Raw substrates, processed substrates having surface coatings (single-layer or multi-layer, metallic or dielectric, conducting, semiconducting or insulating) or having protective films;
 - 3. Segments or assemblies of mirrors designed to be assembled in space into an optical system with a collecting aperture equivalent to or larger than a single optic 1 m in diameter;
 - 4. Components manufactured from "composite" materials having a coefficient of linear thermal expansion equal to or less than 5×10^{-6} in any coordinate direction;
- d. Optical control equipment as follows:
 - Equipment specially designed to maintain the surface figure or orientation of the "space-qualified" components specified in 6A004.c.1. or 6A004.c.3.;
 - Equipment having steering, tracking, stabilisation or resonator alignment bandwidths equal to or more than 100 Hz and an accuracy of 10 μrad (microradians) or less;
 - 3. Gimbals having all of the following:
 - a. A maximum slew exceeding 5 °;
 - b. A bandwidth of 100 Hz or more;
 - c. Angular pointing errors of $200\ \mu rad$ (microradians) or less; and
 - d. Having any of the following:
 - Exceeding 0,15 m but not exceeding 1 m in diameter or major axis length and capable of angular accelerations exceeding 2 rad (radians)/s²; or
 - 2. Exceeding 1 m in diameter or major axis length and capable of angular accelerations exceeding 0.5 rad (radians)/ s^2 ;
 - 4. Specially designed to maintain the alignment of phased array or phased segment mirror systems consisting of mirrors with a segment diameter or major axis length of 1 m or more;

6A004 (continued)

- e. 'Aspheric optical elements' having all of the following:
 - 1. Largest dimension of the optical-aperture greater than 400 mm;
 - 2. Surface roughness less than 1 nm (rms) for sampling lengths equal to or greater than 1 mm; and
 - 3. Coefficient of linear thermal expansion's absolute magnitude less than $3 \times 10^{-6} / K$ at 25 °C.

Technical Notes:

- 1. An 'aspheric optical element' is any element used in an optical system whose imaging surface or surfaces are designed to depart from the shape of an ideal sphere.
- 2. Manufacturers are not required to measure the surface roughness listed in 6A004.e.2. unless the optical element was designed or manufactured with the intent to meet, or exceed, the control parameter.

Note 6A004.e. does not control 'aspheric optical elements' having any of the following:

- a. Largest optical-aperture dimension less than 1 m and focal length to aperture ratio equal to or greater than 4.5:1:
- b. Largest optical-aperture dimension equal to or greater than 1 m and focal length to aperture ratio equal to or greater than 7:1;
- c. Designed as Fresnel, flyeye, stripe, prism or diffractive optical elements;
- d. Fabricated from borosilicate glass having a coefficient of linear thermal expansion greater than 2.5 \times 10 $^{-6}$ /K at 25 $^{\circ}\text{C};$ or
- e. An x-ray optical element having inner mirror capabilities (e.g. tube-type mirrors).
- \underline{NB} : For 'aspheric optical elements' specially designed for lithography equipment, see 3B001.
- 6A005 "Lasers", other than those specified in 0B001.g.5. or 0B001.h.6., components and optical equipment, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 6A205.

- $\underline{Note\ 1};\ Pulsed\ "lasers"\ include\ those\ that\ run\ in\ a\ continuous\ wave\ (CW)\ mode\ with\ pulses\ superimposed.$
- Note 2: Excimer, semiconductor, chemical, CO, CO₂, and non-repetitive pulsed Nd:glass "lasers" are only specified in 6A005.d.
- Note 3: 6A005 includes fibre "lasers".
- Note 4: The control status of "lasers" incorporating frequency conversion (i.e. wavelength change) by means other than one "laser" pumping another "laser" is determined by applying the control parameters for both the output of the source "laser" and the frequency-converted optical output.
- Note 5: 6A005 does not control "lasers" as follows:
 - a. Ruby with output energy below 20 J;
 - b. Nitrogen;
 - c. Krypton.

6A005 (continued)

Technical Note:

In 6A005 'Wall-plug efficiency' is defined as the ratio of "laser" output power (or "average output power") to total electrical input power required to operate the "laser", including the power supply/conditioning and thermal conditioning/heat exchanger.

- a. Non-"tunable" continuous wave "(CW) lasers" having any of the following:
 - 1. Output wavelength less than 150 nm and output power exceeding 1 W;
 - 2. Output wavelength of 150 nm or more but not exceeding 520 nm and output power exceeding $30\,\mathrm{W};$
 - Note: 6A005.a.2. does not control Argon "lasers" having an output power equal to or less than 50 W.
 - 3. Output wavelength exceeding 520 nm but not exceeding 540 nm and any of the following:
 - a. Single transverse mode output and output power exceeding 50 W; or
 - b. Multiple transverse mode output and output power exceeding 150 W;
 - 4. Output wavelength exceeding 540 nm but not exceeding 800 nm and output power exceeding 30 W:
 - 5. Output wavelength exceeding 800 nm but not exceeding 975 nm and any of the following:
 - a. Single transverse mode output and output power exceeding 50 W; or
 - b. Multiple transverse mode output and output power exceeding 80 W;
 - 6. Output wavelength exceeding 975 nm but not exceeding 1 150 nm and any of the following:
 - a. Single transverse mode output and any of the following:
 - 1. 'Wall-plug efficiency' exceeding 12 % and output power exceeding 100 W; or
 - 2. Output power exceeding 150 W; or
 - b. Multiple transverse mode output and any of the following:
 - 1. 'Wall-plug efficiency' exceeding 18 % and output power exceeding 500 W; or
 - 2. Output power exceeding 2 kW;
 - Note: 6A005.a.6.b. does not control multiple transverse mode, industrial "lasers" with output power exceeding 2 kW and not exceeding 6 kW with a total mass greater than 1 200 kg. For the purpose of this note, total mass includes all components required to operate the "laser", e.g. "laser", power supply, heat exchanger, but excludes external optics for beam conditioning and/or delivery.

6A005 a. (continued)

- 7. Output wavelength exceeding 1 150 nm but not exceeding 1 555 nm and of the following:
 - a. Single transverse mode and output power exceeding 50 W; or
 - b. Multiple transverse mode and output power exceeding 80 W; or
- 8. Output wavelength exceeding 1 555 nm and output power exceeding 1 W;
- b. Non-"tunable" "pulsed lasers" having any of the following:
 - 1. Output wavelength less than 150 nm and any of the following:
 - a. Output energy exceeding 50 mJ per pulse and "peak power" exceeding 1 W; or
 - b. "Average output power" exceeding 1 W;
 - 2. Output wavelength of 150 nm or more but not exceeding 520 nm and any of the following:
 - a. Output energy exceeding 1,5 J per pulse and "peak power" exceeding 30 W; or
 - b. "Average output power" exceeding 30 W;
 - Note: 6A005.b.2.b. does not control Argon "lasers" having an "average output power" equal to or less than 50 W.
 - 3. Output wavelength exceeding 520 nm but not exceeding 540 nm and any of the following:
 - a. Single transverse mode output and any of the following:
 - 1. Output energy exceeding 1,5 J per pulse and "peak power" exceeding 50 W; or
 - 2. "Average output power" exceeding 50 W; or
 - b. Multiple transverse mode output and any of the following:
 - 1. Output energy exceeding 1,5 J per pulse and "peak power" exceeding 150 W; or
 - 2. "Average output power" exceeding 150 W;
 - 4. Output wavelength exceeding 540 nm but not exceeding 800 nm and any of the following:
 - a. Output energy exceeding 1,5 J per pulse and "peak power" exceeding 30 W; or
 - b. "Average output power" exceeding 30 W;
 - 5. Output wavelength exceeding 800 nm but not exceeding 975 nm and any of the following:
 - a. "Pulse duration" not exceeding 1 µs and any of the following:
 - 1. Output energy exceeding $0.5\,\mathrm{J}$ per pulse and "peak power" exceeding $50\,\mathrm{W};$
 - 2. Single transverse mode output and "average output power" exceeding 20 W; or
 - 3. Multiple transverse mode output and "average output power" exceeding 50 W; or
 - b. "Pulse duration" exceeding $1\ \mu s$ and any of the following:
 - 1. Output energy exceeding 2 J per pulse and "peak power" exceeding 50 W;
 - 2. Single transverse mode output and "average output power" exceeding 50 W; or
 - 3. Multiple transverse mode output and "average output power" exceeding 80 W;

6A005 b. (continued)

- 6. Output wavelength exceeding 975 nm but not exceeding 1 150 nm and any of the following:
 - a. "Pulse duration" of less than 1 ns and any of the following:
 - 1. Output "peak power" exceeding 5 GW per pulse;
 - 2. "Average output power" exceeding 10 W; or
 - 3. Output energy exceeding 0,1 J per pulse;
 - b. "Pulse duration" equal to or exceeding 1 ns but not exceeding 1 µs, and any of the following:
 - 1. Single transverse mode output and any of the following:
 - a. "Peak power" exceeding 100 MW;
 - b. "Average output power" exceeding 20~W limited by design to a maximum pulse repetition frequency less than or equal to 1~kHz;
 - c. 'Wall-plug efficiency' exceeding 12 %, "average output power" exceeding 100 W and capable of operating at a pulse repetition frequency greater than 1 kHz;
 - d. "Average output power" exceeding $150~\mathrm{W}$ and capable of operating at a pulse repetition frequency greater than $1~\mathrm{kHz};$ or
 - e. Output energy exceeding 2 J per pulse; or
 - 2. Multiple transverse mode output and any of the following:
 - a. "Peak power" exceeding 400 MW;
 - b. 'Wall-plug efficiency' exceeding 18 % and "average output power" exceeding 500 W;
 - c. "Average output power" exceeding 2 kW; or
 - d. Output energy exceeding 4 J per pulse; or
 - c. "Pulse duration" exceeding 1 µs and any of the following:
 - 1. Single transverse mode output and any of the following:
 - a. "Peak power" exceeding 500 kW;
 - b. 'Wall-plug efficiency' exceeding 12 % and "average output power" exceeding 100 W; or
 - c. "Average output power" exceeding 150 W; or
 - 2. Multiple transverse mode output and any of the following:
 - a. "Peak power" exceeding 1 MW;
 - b. 'Wall-plug efficiency' exceeding 18 % and "average output power" exceeding 500 W; or
 - c. "Average output power" exceeding 2 kW;
- 7. Output wavelength exceeding 1 150 nm but not exceeding 1 555 nm, and any of the following:
 - a. "Pulse duration" not exceeding 1 μs and any of the following:
 - 1. Output energy exceeding 0,5 J per pulse and "peak power" exceeding 50 W;

- 6A005 b. 7. a. (continued)
 - 2. Single transverse mode output and "average output power" exceeding 20 W; or
 - 3. Multiple transverse mode output and "average output power" exceeding 50 W; or
 - b. "Pulse duration" exceeding 1 µs and any of the following:
 - 1. Output energy exceeding 2 J per pulse and "peak power" exceeding 50 W;
 - 2. Single transverse mode output and "average output power" exceeding 50 W; or
 - 3. Multiple transverse mode output and "average output power" exceeding 80 W; or
 - 8. Output wavelength exceeding 1 555 nm and any of the following:
 - a. Output energy exceeding 100 mJ per pulse and "peak power" exceeding 1 W; or
 - b. "Average output power" exceeding 1 W;
 - c. "Tunable" "lasers" having any of the following:
 - $\underline{\text{Note:}}$ 6A005.c. includes titanium-sapphire (Ti: Al_2O_3), thulium-YAG (Tm: YAG), thulium-YSGG (Tm: YSGG), alexandrite (Cr: BeAl_2O_4), colour centre "lasers", dye "lasers", and liquid "lasers".
 - 1. Output wavelength less than $600 \ nm$ and any of the following:
 - a. Output energy exceeding 50 mJ per pulse and "peak power" exceeding 1 W; or
 - b. Average or CW output power exceeding 1 W;
 - Note: 6A005.c.1. does not control dye lasers or other liquid lasers, having a multimode output and a wavelength of 150 nm or more but not exceeding 600 nm and all of the following:
 - 1. Output energy less than 1,5 J per pulse or a "peak power" less than 20 W; and
 - 2. Average or CW output power less than $20\ W.$
 - 2. Output wavelength of 600 nm or more but not exceeding 1 400 nm, and any of the following:
 - a. Output energy exceeding 1 J per pulse and "peak power" exceeding 20 W; or
 - b. Average or CW output power exceeding 20 W; or
 - 3. Output wavelength exceeding 1 400 nm and any of the following:
 - a. Output energy exceeding 50 mJ per pulse and "peak power" exceeding 1 W; or
 - b. Average or CW output power exceeding 1 W;

6A005 (continued)

- d. Other "lasers", not specified in 6A005.a., 6A005.b. or 6A005.c. as follows:
 - 1. Semiconductor "lasers" as follows:
 - Note 1: 6A005.d.1. includes semiconductor "lasers" having optical output connectors (e.g. fibre optic pigtails).
 - Note 2: The control status of semiconductor "lasers" specially designed for other equipment is determined by the control status of the other equipment.
 - a. Individual single-transverse mode semiconductor "lasers" having any of the following:
 - 1. Wavelength equal to or less than 1 510 nm and average or CW output power, exceeding $1.5~\mathrm{W};$ or
 - 2. Wavelength greater than 1 510 nm and average or CW output power, exceeding 500 mW;
 - b. Individual, multiple-transverse mode semiconductor "lasers" having any of the following:
 - 1. Wavelength of less than 1 400 nm and average or CW output power, exceeding 15 W;
 - 2. Wavelength equal to or greater than 1 400 nm and less than 1 900 nm and average or CW output power, exceeding $2.5~\mathrm{W}$; or
 - 3. Wavelength equal to or greater than 1 900 nm and average or CW output power, exceeding $1~\mathrm{W}$:
 - c. Individual semiconductor "laser" 'bars', having any of the following:
 - 1. Wavelength of less than 1 400 nm and average or CW output power, exceeding 100 W;
 - 2. Wavelength equal to or greater than 1 400 nm and less than 1 900 nm and average or CW output power, exceeding 25 W; or
 - 3. Wavelength equal to or greater than 1 900 nm and average or CW output power, exceeding $10~\mathrm{W}$:
 - d. Semiconductor "laser" 'stacked arrays' (two-dimensional arrays) having any of the following:
 - 1. Wavelength less than 1 400 nm and having any of the following:
 - a. Average or CW total output power less than 3 kW and having average or CW output 'power density' greater than $500~W/cm^2$;
 - b. Average or CW total output power equal to or exceeding 3 kW but less than or equal to 5 kW, and having average or CW output 'power density' greater than 350 W/cm 2 ;
 - c. Average or CW total output power exceeding 5 kW;
 - d. Peak pulsed 'power density' exceeding 2 500 W/cm²; or
 - e. Spatially coherent average or CW total output power, greater than 150 W;

6A005 d. 1. d. (continued)

2. Wavelength greater than or equal to 1 400 nm but less than 1 900 nm, and having any of the following:

- a. Average or CW total output power less than 250 W and average or CW output 'power density' greater than 150 W/cm²;
- b. Average or CW total output power equal to or exceeding 250 W but less than or equal to 500 W, and having average or CW output 'power density' greater than 50 W/cm^2 ;
- c. Average or CW total output power exceeding 500 W;
- d. Peak pulsed 'power density' exceeding 500 W/cm2; or
- e. Spatially coherent average or CW total output power, exceeding 15 W;
- 3. Wavelength greater than or equal to 1 900 nm and having any of the following:
 - a. Average or CW output 'power density' greater than 50 W/cm²;
 - b. Average or CW output power greater than 10 W; or
 - c. Spatially coherent average or CW total output power, exceeding 1,5 W; or
- 4. At least one "laser" 'bar' specified in 6A005.d.1.c.;

Technical Note:

For the purposes of 6A005.d.1.d., 'power density' means the total "laser" output power divided by the emitter surface area of the 'stacked array'.

- e. Semiconductor "laser" 'stacked arrays', other than those specified in 6A005.d.1.d., having all of the following:
 - 1. Specially designed or modified to be combined with other 'stacked arrays' to form a larger 'stacked array'; and
 - 2. Integrated connections, common for both electronics and cooling;
 - Note 1: 'Stacked arrays', formed by combining semiconductor "laser" 'stacked arrays' specified by 6A005.d.1.e., that are not designed to be further combined or modified are specified by 6A005.d.1.d.
 - Note 2: 'Stacked arrays', formed by combining semiconductor "laser" 'stacked arrays' specified by 6A005.d.1.e., that are designed to be further combined or modified are specified by 6A005.d.1.e.
 - Note 3: 6A005.d.1.e. does not apply to modular assemblies of single 'bars' designed to be fabricated into end-to-end stacked linear arrays.

Technical Notes:

- 1. Semiconductor "lasers" are commonly called "laser" diodes.
- 2. A 'bar' (also called a semiconductor "laser" 'bar', a "laser" diode 'bar' or diode 'bar') consists of multiple semiconductor "lasers" in a one-dimensional array.
- 3. A 'stacked array' consists of multiple 'bars' forming a two-dimensional array of semiconductor "lasers".

6A005 d. (continued)

- 2. Carbon monoxide (CO) "lasers" having any of the following:
 - a. Output energy exceeding $2\,J$ per pulse and "peak power" exceeding $5\,kW$; or
 - b. Average or CW output power exceeding 5 kW;
- 3. Carbon dioxide (CO2) "lasers" having any of the following:
 - a. CW output power exceeding 15 kW;
 - b. Pulsed output with a "pulse duration" exceeding $10~\mu s$ and any of the following:
 - 1. "Average output power" exceeding 10 kW; or
 - 2. "Peak power" exceeding 100 kW; or
 - c. Pulsed output with a "pulse duration" equal to or less than 10 μs and any of the following:
 - 1. Pulse energy exceeding 5 J per pulse; or
 - 2. "Average output power" exceeding 2,5 kW;
- 4. Excimer "lasers" having any of the following:
 - a. Output wavelength not exceeding 150 nm and any of the following:
 - 1. Output energy exceeding 50 mJ per pulse; or
 - 2. "Average output power" exceeding 1 W;
 - b. Output wavelength exceeding 150 nm but not exceeding 190 nm and any of the following:
 - 1. Output energy exceeding 1,5 J per pulse; or
 - 2. "Average output power" exceeding 120 W;
 - c. Output wavelength exceeding 190 nm but not exceeding 360 nm and any of the following:
 - 1. Output energy exceeding 10 J per pulse; or
 - 2. "Average output power" exceeding 500 W; or
 - d. Output wavelength exceeding 360 nm and any of the following:
 - 1. Output energy exceeding 1,5 J per pulse; or
 - 2. "Average output power" exceeding 30 W;
 - NB: For excimer "lasers" specially designed for lithography equipment, see 3B001.

6A005 d. (continued)

- 5. "Chemical lasers" as follows:
 - a. Hydrogen Fluoride (HF) "lasers";
 - b. Deuterium Fluoride (DF) "lasers";
 - c. "Transfer lasers" as follows:
 - 1. Oxygen Iodine (O2-I) "lasers";
 - 2. Deuterium Fluoride-Carbon dioxide (DF-CO2) "lasers";
- 6. 'Non-repetitive pulsed' Nd: glass "lasers" having any of the following:
 - a. "Pulse duration" not exceeding 1 μs and output energy exceeding 50 J per pulse; or
 - b. "Pulse duration" exceeding 1 µs and output energy exceeding 100 J per pulse;

<u>Note:</u> 'Non-repetitive pulsed' refers to "lasers" that produce either a single output pulse or that have a time interval between pulses exceeding one minute.

- e. Components as follows:
 - 1. Mirrors cooled either by 'active cooling' or by heat pipe cooling;

Technical Note:

'Active cooling' is a cooling technique for optical components using flowing fluids within the subsurface (nominally less than 1 mm below the optical surface) of the optical component to remove heat from the optic.

- Optical mirrors or transmissive or partially transmissive optical or electro-optical components, specially designed for use with specified "lasers";
- f. Optical equipment as follows:
 - <u>NB</u>: For shared aperture optical elements, capable of operating in "Super-High Power Laser" ("SHPL") applications, see the Military Goods Controls.
 - 1. Dynamic wavefront (phase) measuring equipment capable of mapping at least 50 positions on a beam wavefront and any of the following:
 - a. Frame rates equal to or more than 100 Hz and phase discrimination of at least 5 % of the beam's wavelength; or
 - b. Frame rates equal to or more than 1 000 Hz and phase discrimination of at least 20 % of the beam's wavelength;
 - 2. "Laser" diagnostic equipment capable of measuring "SHPL" system angular beam steering errors of equal to or less than $10 \, \mu rad$;
 - 3. Optical equipment and components, specially designed for a phased-array "SHPL" system for coherent beam combination to an accuracy of $\lambda/10$ at the designed wavelength, or 0,1 µm, whichever is the smaller;
 - 4. Projection telescopes specially designed for use with "SHPL" systems.

6A005 (continued)

- g. 'Laser acoustic detection equipment' having all of the following:
 - 1. CW laser output power equal to or exceeding 20 mW;
 - 2. Laser frequency stability equal to or better (less) than 10 MHz;
 - 3. Laser wavelengths equal to or exceeding 1 000 nm but not exceeding 2 000 nm;
 - 4. Optical system resolution better (less) than 1 nm; and
 - 5. Optical Signal to Noise ratio equal to or exceeding 103.

Technical Note:

'Laser acoustic detection equipment' is sometimes referred to as a Laser Microphone or Particle Flow Detection Microphone.

6A006 "Magnetometers", "magnetic gradiometers", "intrinsic magnetic gradiometers", underwater electric field sensors, "compensation systems", and specially designed components therefor, as follows:

 $\underline{\underline{Note}}$: 6A006 does not control instruments specially designed for fishery applications or biomagnetic measurements for medical diagnostics.

- a. "Magnetometers" and subsystems as follows:
 - 1. "Magnetometers" using "superconductive" (SQUID) "technology" and having any of the following:
 - a. SQUID systems designed for stationary operation, without specially designed subsystems designed to reduce in-motion noise, and having a 'sensitivity' equal to or lower (better) than 50 fT (rms) per square root Hz at a frequency of 1 Hz; or
 - b. SQUID systems having an in-motion-magnetometer 'sensitivity' lower (better) than 20 pT (rms) per square root Hz at a frequency of 1 Hz and specially designed to reduce in-motion noise;
 - "Magnetometers" using optically pumped or nuclear precession (proton/Overhauser) "technology" having a 'sensitivity' lower (better) than 20 pT (rms) per square root Hz at a frequency of 1 Hz;
 - 3. "Magnetometers" using fluxgate "technology" having a 'sensitivity' equal to or lower (better) than 10 pT (rms) per square root Hz at a frequency of 1 Hz;
 - 4. Induction coil "magnetometers" having a 'sensitivity' lower (better) than any of the following:
 - a. $0.05\ nT$ (rms) per square root Hz at frequencies of less than 1 Hz;
 - b. 1×10^{-3} nT (rms) per square root Hz at frequencies of 1 Hz or more but not exceeding 10 Hz; or
 - c. 1×10^{-4} nT (rms) per square root Hz at frequencies exceeding 10 Hz;
 - 5. Fibre optic "magnetometers" having a 'sensitivity' lower (better) than 1 nT (rms) per square root Hz;
- b. Underwater electric field sensors having a 'sensitivity' lower (better) than 8 nanovolt per metre per square root Hz when measured at 1 Hz;

6A005 (continued)

- c. "Magnetic gradiometers" as follows:
 - 1. "Magnetic gradiometers" using multiple "magnetometers" specified in 6A006.a.;
 - 2. Fibre optic "intrinsic magnetic gradiometers" having a magnetic gradient field 'sensitivity' lower (better) than 0.3~nT/m rms per square root Hz;
 - "Intrinsic magnetic gradiometers", using "technology" other than fibre-optic "technology", having a
 magnetic gradient field 'sensitivity' lower (better) than 0,015 nT/m rms per square root Hz;
- d. "Compensation systems" for magnetic or underwater electric field sensors resulting in a performance equal to or better than the specified parameters of 6A006.a., 6A006.b. or 6A006.c.
- e. Underwater electromagnetic receivers incorporating magnetic field sensors specified by 6A006.a. or underwater electric field sensors specified by 6A006.b.

Technical Note:

For the purposes of 6A006., 'sensitivity' (noise level) is the root mean square of the device-limited noise floor which is the lowest signal that can be measured.

6A007 Gravity meters (gravimeters) and gravity gradiometers, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 6A107.

a. Gravity meters designed or modified for ground use and having a static accuracy of less (better) than $10~\mu gal$;

Note: 6A007.a. does not control ground gravity meters of the quartz element (Worden) type.

- b. Gravity meters designed for mobile platforms and having all of the following:
 - 1. A static accuracy of less (better) than 0,7 mgal; and
 - An in-service (operational) accuracy of less (better) than 0,7 mgal having a time-to-steady-state registration of less than 2 minutes under any combination of attendant corrective compensations and motional influences;
- c. Gravity gradiometers.

6A008 Radar systems, equipment and assemblies, having any of the following, and specially designed components therefor:

NB: SEE ALSO 6A108.

Note: 6A008 does not control:

- Secondary surveillance radar (SSR);
- Civil Automotive Radar;
- Displays or monitors used for air traffic control (ATC);
- Meteorological (weather) radar;
- Precision approach radar (PAR) equipment conforming to ICAO standards and employing electronically steerable linear (1-dimensional) arrays or mechanically positioned passive antennae.

6A008 (continued)

a. Operating at frequencies from 40 GHz to 230 GHz and having any of the following:

- 1. An average output power exceeding 100 mW; or
- 2. Locating accuracy of 1 m or less (better) in range and 0,2 degree or less (better) in azimuth;
- b. A tunable bandwidth exceeding ± 6,25 % of the 'centre operating frequency';

Technical Note:

The 'centre operating frequency' equals one half of the sum of the highest plus the lowest specified operating frequencies.

- c. Capable of operating simultaneously on more than two carrier frequencies;
- d. Capable of operating in synthetic aperture (SAR), inverse synthetic aperture (ISAR) radar mode, or sidelooking airborne (SLAR) radar mode;
- e. Incorporating electronically steerable array antennae;
- f. Capable of heightfinding non-cooperative targets;
- g. Specially designed for airborne (balloon or airframe mounted) operation and having Doppler "signal processing" for the detection of moving targets;
- h. Employing processing of radar signals and using any of the following:
 - 1. "Radar spread spectrum" techniques; or
 - 2. "Radar frequency agility" techniques;
- i. Providing ground-based operation with a maximum "instrumented range" exceeding $185\ km$;

Note: 6A008.i. does not control:

- a. Fishing ground surveillance radar;
- b. Ground radar equipment specially designed for enroute air traffic control and having all the following:
 - 1. A maximum "instrumented range" of 500 km or less;
 - Configured so that radar target data can be transmitted only one way from the radar site to one or more civil ATC centres;
 - 3. Contains no provisions for remote control of the radar scan rate from the enroute ATC centre; and
 - 4. Permanently installed;
- c. Weather balloon tracking radars.

6A008 (continued)

j. Being "laser" radar or Light Detection and Ranging (LIDAR) equipment and having any of the following:

- 1. "Space-qualified";
- 2. Employing coherent heterodyne or homodyne detection techniques and having an angular resolution of less (better) than $20 \mu ad$ (microradians); or
- 3. Designed for carrying out airborne bathymetric littoral surveys to International Hydrographic Organization (IHO) Order 1a Standard (5th Edition February 2008) for Hydrographic Surveys or better, and using one or more lasers with a wavelength exceeding 400 nm but not exceeding 600 nm;

Note 1: LIDAR equipment specially designed for surveying is only specified in 6A008.j.3.

Note 2: 6A008.j. does not control LIDAR equipment specially designed for meteorological observation.

Note 3: Parameters in the IHO Order 1a Standard 5th Edition February 2008 are summarised as follows:

- Horizontal Accuracy (95 % Confidence Level) = 5 m + 5 % of depth.
- Depth Accuracy for Reduced Depths (95 % confidence level) = $\pm \sqrt{(a^2+(b*d)^2)}$, where:

a = 0.5 m = constant depth error, i.e. the sum of all constant depth errors

b = 0,013 = factor of depth dependent error

b*d = depth dependent error, i.e. the sum of all depth dependent errors

d = depth

- Feature Detection = Cubic features > 2 m in depths up to 40 m; 10 % of depth beyond 40 m.
- k. Having "signal processing" sub-systems using "pulse compression" and having any of the following:
 - 1. A "pulse compression" ratio exceeding 150; or
 - 2. A pulse width of less than 200 ns; or
- 1. Having data processing sub-systems and having any of the following:
 - 1. "Automatic target tracking" providing, at any antenna rotation, the predicted target position beyond the time of the next antenna beam passage; or

Note: 6A008.l.1. does not control conflict alert capability in ATC systems, or marine or harbour radar.

- 2. Not used;
- 3. Not used;
- 4. Configured to provide superposition and correlation, or fusion, of target data within six seconds from two or more "geographically dispersed" radar sensors to improve the aggregate performance beyond that of any single sensor specified by 6A008.f. or 6A008.i.

NB: See also Military Goods Controls.

Note: 6A008.l.4. does not control systems, equipment and assemblies used for marine traffic control.

Radiation hardened 'detectors', other than those specified in 6A002, specially designed or modified for protecting against nuclear effects (e.g. electromagnetic pulse (EMP), X-rays, combined blast and thermal effects) and usable for "missiles", designed or rated to withstand radiation levels which meet or exceed a total irradiation dose of 5×10^5 rads (silicon).

Technical Note:

In 6A102, a 'detector' is defined as a mechanical, electrical, optical or chemical device that automatically identifies and records, or registers a stimulus such as an environmental change in pressure or temperature, an electrical or electromagnetic signal or radiation from a radioactive material. This includes devices that sense by one time operation or failure.

6A107 Gravity meters (gravimeters) and components for gravity meters and gravity gradiometers, as follows:

- a. Gravity meters, other than those specified in 6A007.b, designed or modified for airborne or marine use, and having a static or operational accuracy of 7×10^{-6} m/s² (0,7 mgal) or less (better), and having a time-to-steady-state registration of two minutes or less;
- b. Specially designed components for gravity meters specified in 6A007.b or 6A107.a. and gravity gradiometers specified in 6A007.c.
- 6A108 Radar systems and tracking systems, other than those specified in entry 6A008, as follows:
 - Radar and laser radar systems designed or modified for use in space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104;

Note: 6A108.a. includes the following:

- a. Terrain contour mapping equipment;
- b. Imaging sensor equipment;
- c. Scene mapping and correlation (both digital and analogue) equipment;
- d. Doppler navigation radar equipment.
- b. Precision tracking systems, usable for 'missiles', as follows:
 - Tracking systems which use a code translator in conjunction with either surface or airborne references or navigation satellite systems to provide real-time measurements of in-flight position and velocity:
 - Range instrumentation radars including associated optical/infrared trackers with all of the following capabilities:
 - a. Angular resolution better than 1,5 milliradians;
 - b. Range of 30 km or greater with a range resolution better than 10 m rms;
 - c. Velocity resolution better than 3 m/s.

Technical Note:

In 6A108.b. 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding 300 km.

- 6A202 Photomultiplier tubes having both of the following characteristics:
 - a. Photocathode area of greater than 20 cm²; and
 - b. Anode pulse rise time of less than 1 ns.
- 6A203 Cameras and components, other than those specified in 6A003, as follows:
 - a. Mechanical rotating mirror cameras, as follows, and specially designed components therefor:
 - 1. Framing cameras with recording rates greater than 225 000 frames per second;
 - 2. Streak cameras with writing speeds greater than 0,5 mm per microsecond;
 - <u>Note</u>: In 6A203.a. components of such cameras include their synchronising electronics units and rotor assemblies consisting of turbines, mirrors and bearings.
 - b. Electronic streak cameras, electronic framing cameras, tubes and devices, as follows:
 - 1. Electronic streak cameras capable of 50 ns or less time resolution;
 - 2. Streak tubes for cameras specified in 6A203.b.1.;
 - 3. Electronic (or electronically shuttered) framing cameras capable of 50 ns or less frame exposure time:
 - Framing tubes and solid-state imaging devices for use with cameras specified in 6A203.b.3., as follows:
 - a. Proximity focused image intensifier tubes having the photocathode deposited on a transparent conductive coating to decrease photocathode sheet resistance;
 - b. Gate silicon intensifier target (SIT) videcon tubes, where a fast system allows gating the photoelectrons from the photocathode before they impinge on the SIT plate;
 - c. Kerr or Pockels cell electro-optical shuttering;
 - d. Other framing tubes and solid-state imaging devices having a fast-image gating time of less than 50 ns specially designed for cameras specified in 6A203.b.3.;
 - c. Radiation-hardened TV cameras, or lenses therefor, specially designed or rated as radiation hardened to withstand a total radiation dose greater than 50×10^3 Gy (silicon) (5×10^6 rad (silicon)) without operational degradation.

Technical Note:

The term Gy (silicon) refers to the energy in Joules per kilogram absorbed by an unshielded silicon sample when exposed to ionising radiation.

6A205 "Laser", "laser" amplifiers and oscillators, other than those specified in 0B001.g.5., 0B001.h.6. and 6A005; as follows:

NB: For copper vapour lasers, see 6A005.b.

- a. Argon ion "lasers" having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Operating at wavelengths between 400 nm and 515 nm; and
 - 2. An average output power greater than 40 W;
- b. Tunable pulsed single-mode dye laser oscillators having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Operating at wavelengths between 300 nm and 800 nm;
 - 2. An average output power greater than 1 W;
 - 3. A repetition rate greater than 1 kHz; and
 - 4. Pulse width less than 100 ns;
- c. Tunable pulsed dye laser amplifiers and oscillators, having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Operating at wavelengths between 300 nm and 800 nm;
 - 2. An average output power greater than 30 W;
 - 3. A repetition rate greater than 1 kHz; and
 - 4. Pulse width less than 100 ns;

 $\underline{Note} \hbox{:} \quad 6A205.c. \ does \ not \ control \ single \ mode \ oscillators.$

- d. Pulsed carbon dioxide "lasers" having all of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Operating at wavelengths between 9 000 nm and 11 000 nm;
 - 2. A repetition rate greater than 250 Hz;
 - 3. An average output power greater than 500 W; and
 - 4. Pulse width of less than 200 ns;
- e. Para-hydrogen Raman shifters designed to operate at 16 micrometre output wavelength and at a repetition rate greater than 250 Hz;
- f. Neodymium-doped (other than glass) "lasers" with an output wavelength between 1 000 and 1 100 nm having either of the following
 - 1. Pulse-excited and Q-switched with a pulse duration equal to or more than 1 ns, and having either of the following:
 - a. A single-transverse mode output with an average output power greater than 40 W; or
 - b. A multiple-transverse mode output having an average power greater than 50 W; or
 - 2. Incorporating frequency doubling to give an output wavelength between 500 and 550 nm with an average output power of more than 40 W.

Velocity interferometers for measuring velocities exceeding $1\,\mathrm{km/s}$ during time intervals of less than 10 microseconds.

 $\frac{Note:}{6A225} \ \ includes \ \ velocity \ \ interferometers \ such \ \ as \ \ VISARs \ \ (Velocity \ \ interferometer \ \ systems \ \ for \ \ any \ \ reflector)$ and DLIs (Doppler laser interferometers).

6A226 Pressure sensors, as follows:

- a. Manganin gauges for pressures greater than 10 GPa;
- b. Quartz pressure transducers for pressures greater than 10 GPa.

6B Test, Inspection and Production Equipment

6B004 Optical equipment as follows:

a. Equipment for measuring absolute reflectance to an accuracy of $\pm~0.1~\%$ of the reflectance value;

b. Equipment other than optical surface scattering measurement equipment, having an unobscured aperture of more than 10 cm, specially designed for the non-contact optical measurement of a non-planar optical surface figure (profile) to an "accuracy" of 2 nm or less (better) against the required profile.

Note: 6B004 does not control microscopes.

Equipment to produce, align and calibrate land-based gravity meters with a static accuracy of better than 0.1 mgal.

6B008 Pulse radar cross-section measurement systems having transmit pulse widths of 100 ns or less, and specially designed components therefor.

NB: SEE ALSO 6B108.

6B108 Systems, other than those specified in 6B008, specially designed for radar cross-section measurement usable for 'missiles' and their subsystems.

Technical Note:

In 6B108 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding $300 \ km$.

6C Materials

6C002 Optical sensor materials as follows:

- a. Elemental tellurium (Te) of purity levels of 99,9995 % or more;
- b. Single crystals (including epitaxial wafers) of any of the following:
 - 1. Cadmium zinc telluride (CdZnTe), with zinc content of less than 6 % by 'mole fraction';
 - 2. Cadmium telluride (CdTe) of any purity level; or
 - 3. Mercury cadmium telluride (HgCdTe) of any purity level.

Technical Note:

'Mole fraction' is defined as the ratio of moles of ZnTe to the sum of moles of CdTe and ZnTe present in the crystal.

6C004 Optical materials as follows:

- a. Zinc selenide (ZnSe) and zinc sulphide (ZnS) "substrate blanks", produced by the chemical vapour deposition process and having any of the following:
 - 1. A volume greater than 100 cm³; or
 - 2. A diameter greater than 80 mm and a thickness of 20 mm or more;
- b. Boules of any of the following electro-optic materials:
 - 1. Potassium titanyl arsenate (KTA) (CAS 59400-80-5);
 - 2. Silver gallium selenide (AgGaSe2) (CAS 12002-67-4); or
 - 3. Thallium arsenic selenide (Tl₃AsSe₃, also known as TAS) (CAS 16142-89-5);
- c. Non-linear optical materials having all of the following:
 - 1. Third order susceptibility (chi 3) of 10^{-6} m²/V² or more; and
 - 2. A response time of less than 1 ms;
- d. "Substrate blanks" of silicon carbide or beryllium beryllium (Be/Be) deposited materials, exceeding 300 mm in diameter or major axis length;
- e. Glass, including fused silica, phosphate glass, fluorophosphate glass, zirconium fluoride (ZrF_4) (CAS 7783-64-4) and hafnium fluoride (ZrF_4) (CAS 13709-52-9) and having all of the following:
 - 1. A hydroxyl ion (OH-) concentration of less than 5 ppm;
 - 2. Integrated metallic purity levels of less than 1 ppm; and
 - 3. High homogeneity (index of refraction variance) less than 5×10^{-6} ;
- f. Synthetically produced diamond material with an absorption of less than $10^{-5}~\rm cm^{-1}$ for wavelengths exceeding 200 nm but not exceeding 14 000 nm.
- 6C005 Synthetic crystalline "laser" host material in unfinished form as follows:
 - a. Titanium doped sapphire;
 - b. Alexandrite.

6D Software

6D001 "Software" specially designed for the "development" or "production" of equipment specified in 6A004, 6A005, 6A008 or 6B008.

6D002 "Software" specially designed for the "use" of equipment specified in 6A002.b., 6A008 or 6B008.

6D003 Other "software" as follows:

- a. "Software" as follows:
 - "Software" specially designed for acoustic beam forming for the "real-time processing" of acoustic data for passive reception using towed hydrophone arrays;
 - "Source code" for the "real-time processing" of acoustic data for passive reception using towed hydrophone arrays;
 - "Software" specially designed for acoustic beam forming for "real-time processing" of acoustic data for passive reception using bottom or bay cable systems;
 - 4. "Source code" for "real-time processing" of acoustic data for passive reception using bottom or bay cable systems;
 - 5. "Software" or "source code", specially designed for all of the following:
 - a. "Real-time processing" of acoustic data from sonar systems specified by 6A001.a.1.e.; and
 - b. Automatically detecting, classifying and determining the location of divers or swimmers;
 - <u>NB</u>: For diver detection "software" or "source code", specially designed or modified for military use, see the Military Goods Controls.
- b. Not used;
- c. "Software" designed or modified for cameras incorporating "focal plane arrays" specified in 6A002.a.3.f. and designed or modified to remove a frame rate restriction and allow the camera to exceed the frame rate specified in 6A003.b.4. Note 3.a.
- d. Not used;
- e. Not used;
- f. "Software" as follows:
 - "Software" specially designed for magnetic and electric field "compensation systems" for magnetic sensors designed to operate on mobile platforms;
 - 2. "Software" specially designed for magnetic and electric field anomaly detection on mobile platforms;
 - 3. "Software" specially designed for "real-time processing" of electromagnetic data using underwater electromagnetic receivers specified by 6A006.e.;
 - "Source code" for "real-time processing" of electromagnetic data using underwater electromagnetic receivers specified by 6A006.e;
- g. "Software" specially designed to correct motional influences of gravity meters or gravity gradiometers;

6D003 (continued)

h. "Software" as follows:

- 1. Air Traffic Control (ATC) "software" application "programmes" designed to be hosted on general purpose computers located at Air Traffic Control centres and capable of accepting radar target data from more than four primary radars;
- 2. "Software" for the design or "production" of radomes and having all of the following:
 - a. Specially designed to protect the "electronically steerable phased array antennae" specified in 6A008.e.; and
 - b. Resulting in an antenna pattern having an 'average side lobe level' more than 40 dB below the peak of the main beam level.

Technical Note:

'Average side lobe level' in 6D003.h.2.b. is measured over the entire array excluding the angular extent of the main beam and the first two side lobes on either side of the main beam.

- 6D102 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "use" of goods specified in 6A108.
- 6D103 "Software" which processes post-flight, recorded data, enabling determination of vehicle position throughout its flight path, specially designed or modified for 'missiles'.

Technical Note:

In 6D103 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding 300 km.

6E Technology

6E001 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" of equipment, materials or "software" specified in 6A, 6B, 6C or 6D.

6E002 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "production" of equipment or materials specified in 6A, 6B or 6C.

6E003 Other "technology" as follows:

- a. "Technology" as follows:
 - 1. Optical surface coating and treatment "technology", "required" to achieve an 'optical thickness' uniformity of 99,5 % or better for optical coatings 500 mm or more in diameter or major axis length and with a total loss (absorption and scatter) of less than 5×10^{-3} ;

NB: See also 2E003.f.

Technical Note:

'Optical thickness' is the mathematical product of the index of refraction and the physical thickness of the coating.

- Optical fabrication "technology" using single point diamond turning techniques to produce surface finish accuracies of better than 10 nm rms on non-planar surfaces exceeding 0,5 m²;
- b. "Technology" "required" for the "development", "production" or "use" of specially designed diagnostic instruments or targets in test facilities for "SHPL" testing or testing or evaluation of materials irradiated by "SHPL" beams;
- 6E101 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "use" of equipment or "software" specified in 6A002, 6A007.b. and c., 6A008, 6A102, 6A107, 6A108, 6B108, 6D102 or 6D103.

Note: 6E101 only specifies "technology" for equipment specified in 6A008 when it is designed for airborne applications and is usable in "missiles".

6E201 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "use" of equipment specified in 6A003, 6A005.a.2., 6A005.b.2., 6A005.b.3., 6A005.b.4., 6A005.b.6., 6A005.c.2., 6A005.d.3.c., 6A005.d.4.c., 6A202, 6A203, 6A205, 6A225 or 6A226.

CATEGORY 7

NAVIGATION AND AVIONICS

7A Systems, Equipment and Components

NB: For automatic pilots for underwater vehicles, see Category 8. For radar, see Category 6.

7A001 Accelerometers as follows and specially designed components therefor:

NB: SEE ALSO 7A101.

- NB: For angular or rotational accelerometers, see 7A001.b.
- a. Linear accelerometers having any of the following:
 - Specified to function at linear acceleration levels less than or equal to 15 g and having any of the following:
 - a. A "bias" "stability" of less (better) than 130 micro g with respect to a fixed calibration value over a period of one year; or
 - A "scale factor" "stability" of less (better) than 130 ppm with respect to a fixed calibration value over a period of one year;
 - 2. Specified to function at linear acceleration levels exceeding 15~g but less than or equal to 100~g and having all of the following:
 - a. A "bias" "repeatability" of less (better) than $5\,000$ micro g over a period of one year; and
 - b. A "scale factor" "repeatability" of less (better) than 2 500 ppm over a period of one year; or
 - 3. Designed for use in inertial navigation or guidance systems and specified to function at linear acceleration levels exceeding $100~{\rm g}$;
 - Note: 7A001.a.1. and 7A001.a.2. do not control accelerometers limited to measurement of only vibration or shock.
- b. Angular or rotational accelerometers, specified to function at linear acceleration levels exceeding 100 g.
- 7A002 Gyros or angular rate sensors, having any of the following and specially designed components therefor:

NB: SEE ALSO 7A102.

- NB: For angular or rotational accelerometers, see 7A001.b.
- a. Specified to function at linear acceleration levels less than or equal to $100\,\mathrm{g}$ and having any of the following:
 - 1. A rate range of less than 500 degrees per second and having any of the following:
 - a. A "bias" "stability" of less (better) than 0,5 degree per hour, when measured in a 1 g environment over a period of one month, and with respect to a fixed calibration value; or
 - b. An "angle random walk" of less (better) than or equal to 0.0035 degree per square root hour; or

Note: 7A002.a.1.b. does not control 'spinning mass gyros'.

Technical Note:

'Spinning mass gyros' are gyros which use a continually rotating mass to sense angular motion.

7A002 a. (continued)

2. A rate range greater than or equal to 500 degrees per second and having any of the following:

- a. A "bias" "stability" of less (better) than 40 degrees per hour, when measured in a 1 g environment over a period of three minutes, and with respect to a fixed calibration value; or
- b. An "angle random walk" of less (better) than or equal to 0,2 degree per square root hour; or

Note: 7A002.a.2.b. does not control 'spinning mass gyros'.

Technical Note:

'Spinning mass gyros' are gyros which use a continually rotating mass to sense angular motion.

b. Specified to function at linear acceleration levels exceeding 100 g.

7A003 Inertial systems and specially designed components, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 7A103.

- a. Inertial Navigation Systems (INS) (gimballed or strapdown) and inertial equipment, designed for "air-craft", land vehicle, vessels (surface or underwater) or "spacecraft" for navigation, attitude, guidance or control and having any of the following and specially designed components therefor:
 - 1. Navigation error (free inertial) subsequent to normal alignment of 0,8 nautical mile per hour (nm/hr) 'Circular Error Probable' ('CEP') or less (better); or
 - 2. Specified to function at linear acceleration levels exceeding 10 g;
- b. Hybrid Inertial Navigation Systems embedded with Global Navigation Satellite Systems(s) (GNSS) or with "Data-Based Referenced Navigation" ("DBRN") System(s) for navigation, attitude, guidance or control, subsequent to normal alignment and having an INS navigation position accuracy, after loss of GNSS or "DBRN" for a period of up to four minutes, of less (better) than 10 metres 'Circular Error Probable' ('CEP');
- c. Inertial Measurement equipment for heading or True North determination and having any of the following and specially designed components therefor:
 - Designed to have heading or True North determination accuracy equal to or less (better) than 0,07 deg sec(Lat) (equivalent to 6 arc minutes rms at 45 degrees latitude); or
 - 2. Designed to have a non-operating shock level of 900 g or greater at a duration of 1 msec or greater;
- d. Inertial measurement equipment including Inertial Measurement Units (IMU) and Inertial Reference Systems (IRS), incorporating accelerometers or gyros specified in 7A001 or 7A002.
- Note 1: The parameters of 7A003.a. and 7A003.b. are applicable with any of the following environmental conditions:
 - a. Input random vibration with an overall magnitude of 7,7 g rms in the first 0,5 hour and a total test duration of 1,5 hour per axis in each of the 3 perpendicular axes, when the random vibration meets all the following:
 - 1. A constant Power Spectral Density (PSD) value of $0.04 \, g^2/Hz$ over a frequency interval of 15 to 1 000 Hz; and
 - 2. The PSD attenuates with frequency from 0,04 g^2/Hz to 0,01 g^2/Hz over a frequency interval from 1 000 to 2 000 Hz;

7A003 Note 1: (continued)

- An angular rate capability about one or more axes of equal to or more than + 2,62 rad/s (150 deg/s);
 or
- c. According to national standards equivalent to a. or b. above.
- Note 2: 7A003 does not control inertial navigation systems which are certified for use on "civil aircraft" by civil authorities of a "participating state".
- <u>Note 3</u>: 7A003.c.1. does not control theodolite systems incorporating inertial equipment specially designed for civil surveying purposes.

Technical Notes:

- 1. 7A003.b. refers to systems in which an INS and other independent navigation aids are built into a single unit (embedded) in order to achieve improved performance.
- 2. 'Circular Error Probable' (CEP) In a circular normal distribution, the radius of the circle containing 50 % of the individual measurements being made, or the radius of the circle within which there is a 50 % probability of being located.
- 7A004 Gyro-astro compasses and other devices which derive position or orientation by means of automatically tracking celestial bodies or satellites, with an azimuth accuracy of equal to or less (better) than 5 seconds of arc.

NB: SEE ALSO 7A104.

7A005 Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS) receiving equipment having any of the following and specially designed components therefor:

NB: SEE ALSO 7A105.

NB: For equipment specially designed for military use, see Military Goods Controls.

- a. Employing a decryption algorithm specially designed or modified for government use to access the ranging code for position and time; or
- b. Employing 'adaptive antenna systems'.

Note: 7A005.b. does not control GNSS receiving equipment that only uses components designed to filter, switch, or combine signals from multiple omni-directional antennae that do not implement adaptive antenna techniques.

Technical Note:

For the purposes of 7A005.b 'adaptive antenna systems' dynamically generate one or more spatial nulls in an antenna array pattern by signal processing in the time domain or frequency domain.

7A006 Airborne altimeters operating at frequencies other than 4,2 to 4,4 GHz inclusive and having any of the following:

NB: SEE ALSO 7A106.

- a. "Power management"; or
- b. Using phase shift key modulation.
- 7A008 Underwater sonar navigation systems using doppler velocity or correlation velocity logs integrated with a heading source and having a positioning accuracy of equal to or less (better) than 3 % of distance travelled 'Circular Error Probable' ('CEP') and specially designed components therefor.

7A008 (continued)

Note: 7A008 does not control systems specially designed for installation on surface vessels or systems requiring acoustic beacons or buoys to provide positioning data.

<u>NB</u>: See 6A001.a. for acoustic systems, and 6A001.b. for correlation-velocity and Doppler-velocity sonar log equipment. See 8A002 for other marine systems.

7A101 Linear accelerometers, other than those specified in 7A001, designed for use in inertial navigation systems or in guidance systems of all types, usable in 'missiles', having all the following characteristics, and specially designed components therefor:

- a. A "bias" "repeatability" of less (better) than 1 250 micro g; and
- b. A "scale factor" "repeatability" of less (better) than 1 250 ppm;

Note: 7A101 does not control accelerometers specially designed and developed as Measurement While Drilling (MWD) Sensors for use in downhole well service operations.

Technical Notes:

- In 7A101 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding 300 km;
- 2. In 7A101 the measurement of "bias" and "scale factor" refers to a one sigma standard deviation with respect to a fixed calibration over a period of one year;

7A102 All types of gyros, other than those specified in 7A002, usable in 'missiles', with a rated "drift rate" 'stability' of less than 0.5 ° (1 sigma or rms) per hour in a 1 g environment and specially designed components therefor.

Technical Notes:

- In 7A102 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding 300 km.
- In 7A102 'stability' is defined as a measure of the ability of a specific mechanism or performance coefficient to remain invariant when continuously exposed to a fixed operating condition (IEEE STD 528-2001 paragraph 2.247).
- 7A103 Instrumentation, navigation equipment and systems, other than those specified in 7A003, as follows; and specially designed components therefor:
 - a. Inertial or other equipment, using accelerometers or gyros as follows, and systems incorporating such equipment:
 - 1. Accelerometers specified in 7A001.a.3., 7A001.b. or 7A101 or gyros specified in 7A002 or 7A102; or
 - 2. Accelerometers specified in 7A001.a.1. or 7A001.a.2. and having all of the following:
 - a. Designed for use in inertial navigation systems or in guidance systems of all types and usable in 'missiles';
 - b. A "bias" "repeatability" of less (better) than 1 250 micro g; and
 - c. A "scale factor" "repeatability" of less (better) than 1 250 ppm;

Note: 7A103.a. does not specify equipment containing accelerometers specified in 7A001 where such accelerometers are specially designed and developed as MWD (Measurement While Drilling) sensors for use in down-hole well services operations.

7A103 (continued)

b. Integrated flight instrument systems which include gyrostabilisers or automatic pilots, designed or modified for use in 'missiles';

c. 'Integrated navigation systems', designed or modified for 'missiles' and capable of providing a navigational accuracy of 200 m Circle of Equal Probability (CEP) or less;

Technical Note:

An 'integrated navigation system' typically incorporates the following components:

- 1. An inertial measurement device (e.g. an attitude and heading reference system, inertial reference unit, or inertial navigation system);
- 2. One or more external sensors used to update the position and/or velocity, either periodically or continuously throughout the flight (e.g. satellite navigation receiver, radar altimeter, and/or Doppler radar); and
- 3. Integration hardware and software;
- d. Three axis magnetic heading sensors, designed or modified to be integrated with flight control and navigation systems, having all the following characteristics, and specially designed components therefor;
 - 1. Internal tilt compensation in pitch (± 90 degrees) and roll (± 180 degrees) axes;
 - Capable of providing azimuthal accuracy better (less) than 0,5 degrees rms at latitude of ± 80 degrees, reference to local magnetic field.

<u>Note</u>: Flight control and navigation systems in 7A103.d. include gyrostabilisers, automatic pilots and inertial navigation systems.

Technical Note:

In 7A103 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding $300 \ \text{km}$.

- 7A104 Gyro-astro compasses and other devices, other than those specified in 7A004, which derive position or orientation by means of automatically tracking celestial bodies or satellites and specially designed components therefor.
- 7A105 Receiving equipment for Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS; e.g. GPS, GLONASS, or Galileo), having any of the following characteristics, and specially designed components therefor:
 - a. Designed or modified for use in space launch vehicles specified in 9A004, unmanned aerial vehicles specified in 9A012 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104; or
 - b. Designed or modified for airborne applications and having any of the following:
 - 1. Capable of providing navigation information at speeds in excess of 600 m/s;
 - 2. Employing decryption, designed or modified for military or governmental services, to gain access to GNSS secured signal/data; or
 - 3. Being specially designed to employ anti-jam features (e.g. null steering antenna or electronically steerable antenna) to function in an environment of active or passive countermeasures.

Note: 7A105.b.2. and 7A105.b.3. do not control equipment designed for commercial, civil or 'Safety of Life' (e.g. data integrity, flight safety) GNSS services.

Altimeters, other than those specified in 7A006, of radar or laser radar type, designed or modified for use in space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104.

Passive sensors for determining bearing to specific electromagnetic source (direction finding equipment) or terrain characteristics, designed or modified for use in space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104.

Note: 7A115 includes sensors for the following equipment:

- a. Terrain contour mapping equipment;
- b. Imaging sensor equipment (both active and passive);
- c. Passive interferometer equipment.
- 7A116 Flight control systems and servo valves, as follows; designed or modified for use in space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104.
 - a. Hydraulic, mechanical, electro-optical, or electro-mechanical flight control systems (including fly-by-wire types);
 - b. Attitude control equipment;
 - c. Flight control servo valves designed or modified for the systems specified in 7A116.a. or 7A116.b., and designed or modified to operate in a vibration environment greater than 10 g rms between 20 Hz and 2 kHz
- 7A117 "Guidance sets", usable in "missiles" capable of achieving system accuracy of 3,33 % or less of the range (e.g. a "CEP" of 10 km or less at a range of 300 km).

7B Test, Inspection and Production Equipment

7B001 Test, calibration or alignment equipment, specially designed for equipment specified in 7A.

Note: 7B001 does not control test, calibration or alignment equipment for 'Maintenance Level I' or 'Maintenance Level II'.

Technical Notes:

1. 'Maintenance Level I'

The failure of an inertial navigation unit is detected on the aircraft by indications from the Control and Display Unit (CDU) or by the status message from the corresponding sub-system. By following the manufacturer's manual, the cause of the failure may be localised at the level of the malfunctioning Line Replaceable Unit (LRU). The operator then removes the LRU and replaces it with a spare.

2. 'Maintenance Level II'

The defective LRU is sent to the maintenance workshop (the manufacturer's or that of the operator responsible for level II maintenance). At the maintenance workshop, the malfunctioning LRU is tested by various appropriate means to verify and localise the defective Shop Replaceable Assembly (SRA) module responsible for the failure. This SRA is removed and replaced by an operative spare. The defective SRA (or possibly the complete LRU) is then shipped to the manufacturer. 'Maintenance Level II' does not include the disassembly or repair of controlled accelerometers or gyro sensors.

7B002 Equipment specially designed to characterise mirrors for ring "laser" gyros, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 7B102.

- a. Scatterometers having a measurement accuracy of 10 ppm or less (better);
- b. Profilometers having a measurement accuracy of 0,5 nm (5 angstrom) or less (better).
- 7B003 Equipment specially designed for the "production" of equipment specified in 7A.

Note: 7B003 includes:

- Gyro tuning test stations;
- Gyro dynamic balance stations;
- Gyro run-in/motor test stations;
- Gyro evacuation and fill stations;
- Centrifuge fixtures for gyro bearings;
- Accelerometer axis align stations;
- Fibre optic gyro coil winding machines.
- 7B102 Reflectometers specially designed to characterise mirrors, for "laser" gyros, having a measurement accuracy of 50 ppm or less (better).
- 7B103 "Production facilities" and "production equipment" as follows:
 - a. "Production facilities" specially designed for equipment specified in 7A117;
 - b. "Production equipment", and other test, calibration and alignment equipment, other than that specified in 7B001 to 7B003, designed or modified to be used with equipment specified in 7A.

7C Materials

None.

7D Software

7D001 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "development" or "production" of equipment specified in 7A or 7B.

7D002 "Source code" for the "use" of any inertial navigation equipment, including inertial equipment not specified in 7A003 or 7A004, or Attitude and Heading Reference Systems ('AHRS').

Note: 7D002 does not control "source code" for the "use" of gimballed 'AHRS'.

Technical Note:

'AHRS' generally differ from Inertial Navigation Systems (INS) in that an 'AHRS' provides attitude and heading information and normally does not provide the acceleration, velocity and position information associated with an INS.

7D003 Other "software" as follows:

- a. "Software" specially designed or modified to improve the operational performance or reduce the navigational error of systems to the levels specified in 7A003, 7A004 or 7A008;
- b. "Source code" for hybrid integrated systems which improves the operational performance or reduces the navigational error of systems to the level specified in 7A003 or 7A008 by continuously combining heading data with any of the following:
 - 1. Doppler radar or sonar velocity data;
 - 2. Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS) reference data; or
 - 3. Data from "Data-Based Referenced Navigation" ("DBRN") systems;
- c. "Source code" for integrated avionics or mission systems which combine sensor data and employ "expert systems";
- d. "Source code" for the "development" of any of the following:
 - 1. Digital flight management systems for "total control of flight";
 - $2. \ Integrated \ propulsion \ and \ flight \ control \ systems;$
 - 3. Fly-by-wire or fly-by-light control systems;
 - 4. Fault-tolerant or self-reconfiguring "active flight control systems";
 - 5. Airborne automatic direction finding equipment;
 - 6. Air data systems based on surface static data; or
 - 7. Raster-type head-up displays or three dimensional displays;
- e. Computer-Aided-Design (CAD) "software" specially designed for the "development" of "active flight control systems", helicopter multi-axis fly-by-wire or fly-by-light controllers or helicopter "circulation controlled anti-torque or circulation-controlled direction control systems", whose "technology" is specified in 7E004.b., 7E004.c.1. or 7E004.c.2.

7D101 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "use" of equipment specified in 7A001 to 7A006, 7A101 to 7A106, 7A115, 7A116.a., 7A116.b., 7B001, 7B002, 7B003, 7B102 or 7B103.

7D102 Integration "software" as follows:

- a. Integration "software" for the equipment specified in 7A103.b.;
- b. Integration "software" specially designed for the equipment specified in 7A003 or 7A103.a.
- c. Integration "software" designed or modified for the equipment specified in 7A103.c.

Note: A common form of integration "software" employs Kalman filtering.

7D103 "Software" specially designed for modelling or simulation of the "guidance sets" specified in 7A117 or for their design integration with the space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104.

Note: "Software" specified in 7D103 remains controlled when combined with specially designed hardware specified in 4A102.

7E Technology

7E001 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" of equipment or "software", specified in 7A, 7B or 7D.

7E002 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "production" of equipment specified in 7A or 7B

7E003 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the repair, refurbishing or overhaul of equipment specified in 7A001 to 7A004.

Note: 7E003 does not control maintenance "technology" directly associated with calibration, removal or replacement of damaged or unserviceable LRUs and SRAs of a "civil aircraft" as described in 'Maintenance Level I' or 'Maintenance Level II'.

NB: See Technical Notes to 7B001.

7E004 Other "technology" as follows:

- a. "Technology" for the "development" or "production" of any of the following:
 - 1. Airborne automatic direction finding equipment operating at frequencies exceeding 5 MHz;
 - Air data systems based on surface static data only, i.e. which dispense with conventional air data probes;
 - 3. Three dimensional displays for "aircraft";
 - 4. Not used;
 - Electric actuators (i.e. electromechanical, electrohydrostatic and integrated actuator package) specially designed for "primary flight control";
 - "Flight control optical sensor array" specially designed for implementing "active flight control systems"; or
 - 7. "DBRN" systems designed to navigate underwater, using sonar or gravity databases, that provide a positioning accuracy equal to or less (better) than 0,4 nautical miles;
- b. "Development" "technology", as follows, for "active flight control systems" (including fly-by-wire or fly-by-light):
 - Configuration design for interconnecting multiple microelectronic processing elements (on-board computers) to achieve "real-time processing" for control law implementation;
 - Control law compensation for sensor location or dynamic airframe loads, i.e. compensation for sensor vibration environment or for variation of sensor location from the centre of gravity;
 - 3. Electronic management of data redundancy or systems redundancy for fault detection, fault tolerance, fault isolation or reconfiguration;

Note: 7E004.b.3. does not control "technology" for the design of physical redundancy.

Flight controls which permit inflight reconfiguration of force and moment controls for real-time autonomous air vehicle control;

7E004 b. (continued)

5. Integration of digital flight control, navigation and propulsion control data, into a digital flight management system for "total control of flight";

Note: 7E004.b.5. does not control:

- a. "Development" "technology" for integration of digital flight control, navigation and propulsion control data, into a digital flight management system for "flight path optimisation";
- "Development" "technology" for "aircraft" flight instrument systems integrated solely for VOR, DME, ILS or MLS navigation or approaches.
- Full authority digital flight control or multisensor mission management systems, employing "expert systems";
 - NB: For "technology" for Full Authority Digital Engine Control Systems ("FADEC Systems"), see 9E003.h.
- c. "Technology" for the "development" of helicopter systems, as follows:
 - 1. Multi-axis fly-by-wire or fly-by-light controllers, which combine the functions of at least two of the following into one controlling element:
 - a. Collective controls;
 - b. Cyclic controls;
 - c. Yaw controls;
 - 2. "Circulation-controlled anti-torque or circulation-controlled directional control systems";
 - 3. Rotor blades incorporating "variable geometry airfoils", for use in systems using individual blade
- 7E101 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "use" of equipment specified in 7A001 to 7A006, 7A101 to 7A106, 7A115 to 7A117, 7B001, 7B002, 7B003, 7B102, 7B103, 7D101 to 7D103.
- 7E102 "Technology" for protection of avionics and electrical subsystems against electromagnetic pulse (EMP) and electromagnetic interference (EMI) hazards, from external sources, as follows:
 - a. Design "technology" for shielding systems;
 - b. Design "technology" for the configuration of hardened electrical circuits and subsystems;
 - c. Design "technology" for the determination of hardening criteria of 7E102.a. and 7E102.b.
- 7E104 "Technology" for the integration of the flight control, guidance, and propulsion data into a flight management system for optimisation of rocket system trajectory.

CATEGORY 8

MARINE

8A Systems, Equipment and Components

8A001 Submersible vehicles and surface vessels, as follows:

Note: For the control status of equipment for submersible vehicles, see:

- Category 5, Part 2 "Information Security" for encrypted communication equipment;
- Category 6 for sensors;
- Categories 7 and 8 for navigation equipment;
- Category 8A for underwater equipment.
- a. Manned, tethered submersible vehicles designed to operate at depths exceeding 1 000 m;
- b. Manned, untethered submersible vehicles having any of the following:
 - 1. Designed to 'operate autonomously' and having a lifting capacity of all the following:
 - a. 10 % or more of their weight in air; and
 - b. 15 kN or more;
 - 2. Designed to operate at depths exceeding 1 000 m; or
 - 3. Having all of the following:
 - a. Designed to continuously 'operate autonomously' for 10 hours or more; and
 - b. 'Range' of 25 nautical miles or more;

Technical Notes:

- 1. For the purposes of 8A001.b., 'operate autonomously' means fully submerged, without snorkel, all systems working and cruising at minimum speed at which the submersible can safely control its depth dynamically by using its depth planes only, with no need for a support vessel or support base on the surface, sea-bed or shore, and containing a propulsion system for submerged or surface use.
- For the purposes of 8A001.b., 'range' means half the maximum distance a submersible vehicle can 'operate autonomously'.
- Unmanned, tethered submersible vehicles designed to operate at depths exceeding 1 000 m and having any of the following:
 - Designed for self-propelled manoeuvre using propulsion motors or thrusters specified in 8A002.a.2.;
 - 2. Fibre optic data link;
- d. Unmanned, untethered submersible vehicles having any of the following:
 - 1. Designed for deciding a course relative to any geographical reference without real-time human
 - 2. Acoustic data or command link; or
 - 3. Optical data or command link exceeding 1 000 m;

8A001 (continued)

e. Ocean salvage systems with a lifting capacity exceeding 5 MN for salvaging objects from depths exceeding 250 m and having any of the following:

- Dynamic positioning systems capable of position keeping within 20 m of a given point provided by the navigation system; or
- 2. Seafloor navigation and navigation integration systems, for depths exceeding $1\,000$ m and with positioning accuracies to within 10 m of a predetermined point;
- f. Surface-effect vehicles (fully skirted variety) having all of the following:
 - Maximum design speed, fully loaded, exceeding 30 knots in a significant wave height of 1,25 m (Sea State 3) or more:
 - 2. Cushion pressure exceeding 3 830 Pa; and
 - 3. Light-ship-to-full-load displacement ratio of less than 0,70;
- g. Surface-effect vehicles (rigid sidewalls) with a maximum design speed, fully loaded, exceeding 40 knots in a significant wave height of 3,25 m (Sea State 5) or more;
- h. Hydrofoil vessels with active systems for automatically controlling foil systems, with a maximum design speed, fully loaded, of 40 knots or more in a significant wave height of 3,25 m (Sea State 5) or more;
- i. 'Small waterplane area vessels' having any of the following:
 - 1. Full load displacement exceeding 500 tonnes with a maximum design speed, fully loaded, exceeding $35\ knots$ in a significant wave height of $3.25\ m$ (Sea State 5) or more; or
 - 2. Full load displacement exceeding 1 500 tonnes with a maximum design speed, fully loaded, exceeding 25 knots in a significant wave height of 4 m (Sea State 6) or more.

Technical Note:

A 'small waterplane area vessel' is defined by the following formula: waterplane area at an operational design draught less than $2 \times (displaced\ volume\ at\ the\ operational\ design\ draught)^{2/3}$.

8A002 Marine systems, equipment and components, as follows:

Note: For underwater communications systems, see Category 5, Part 1 — Telecommunications.

- a. Systems, equipment and components, specially designed or modified for submersible vehicles and designed to operate at depths exceeding 1 000 m, as follows:
 - $1. \ Pressure \ housings \ or \ pressure \ hulls \ with \ a \ maximum \ inside \ chamber \ diameter \ exceeding \ 1,5 \ m;$
 - 2. Direct current propulsion motors or thrusters;
 - 3. Umbilical cables, and connectors therefor, using optical fibre and having synthetic strength members:
 - 4. Components manufactured from material specified in 8C001;

Technical Note:

The objective of 8A002.a.4. should not be defeated by the export of 'syntactic foam' specified in 8C001 when an intermediate stage of manufacture has been performed and it is not yet in the final component form.

8A002 (continued)

b. Systems specially designed or modified for the automated control of the motion of submersible vehicles specified in 8A001, using navigation data, having closed loop servo-controls and having any of the following:

- 1. Enabling a vehicle to move within 10 m of a predetermined point in the water column;
- 2. Maintaining the position of the vehicle within $10\ m$ of a predetermined point in the water column; or
- Maintaining the position of the vehicle within 10 m while following a cable on or under the seabed:
- c. Fibre optic hull penetrators or connectors;
- d. Underwater vision systems as follows:
 - 1. Television systems and television cameras, as follows:
 - a. Television systems (comprising camera, monitoring and signal transmission equipment) having a
 'limiting resolution' when measured in air of more than 800 lines and specially designed or
 modified for remote operation with a submersible vehicle;
 - b. Underwater television cameras having a 'limiting resolution' when measured in air of more than $1\,100$ lines;
 - c. Low light level television cameras specially designed or modified for underwater use and having all of the following:
 - 1. Image intensifier tubes specified in 6A002.a.2.a.; and
 - 2. More than 150 000 "active pixels" per solid state area array;

Technical Note:

Limiting resolution' is a measure of horizontal resolution usually expressed in terms of the maximum number of lines per picture height discriminated on a test chart, using IEEE Standard 208/1960 or any equivalent standard.

- Systems specially designed or modified for remote operation with an underwater vehicle, employing techniques to minimise the effects of back scatter and including range-gated illuminators or "laser" systems;
- e. Photographic still cameras specially designed or modified for underwater use below 150 m, with a film format of 35 mm or larger and having any of the following:
 - 1. Annotation of the film with data provided by a source external to the camera;
 - 2. Automatic back focal distance correction; or
 - Automatic compensation control specially designed to permit an underwater camera housing to be usable at depths exceeding 1 000 m;
- f. Not used;
- g. Light systems specially designed or modified for underwater use, as follows:
 - 1. Stroboscopic light systems capable of a light output energy of more than 300 J per flash and a flash rate of more than 5 flashes per second;
 - 2. Argon arc light systems specially designed for use below 1 000 m;

8A002 (continued)

h. "Robots" specially designed for underwater use, controlled by using a dedicated computer and having any of the following:

- Systems that control the "robot" using information from sensors which measure force or torque applied to an external object, distance to an external object, or tactile sense between the "robot" and an external object; or
- The ability to exert a force of 250 N or more or a torque of 250 Nm or more and using titanium based alloys or "composite" "fibrous or filamentary materials" in their structural members;
- Remotely controlled articulated manipulators specially designed or modified for use with submersible vehicles and having any of the following:
 - Systems which control the manipulator using information from sensors which measure any of the following:
 - a. Torque or force applied to an external object; or
 - b. Tactile sense between the manipulator and an external object; or
 - Controlled by proportional master-slave techniques or by using a dedicated computer and having 5 degrees of 'freedom of movement' or more;

Technical Note:

Only functions having proportional control using positional feedback or by using a dedicated computer are counted when determining the number of degrees of 'freedom of movement'.

- j. Air independent power systems specially designed for underwater use, as follows:
 - 1. Brayton or Rankine cycle engine air independent power systems having any of the following:
 - a. Chemical scrubber or absorber systems, specially designed to remove carbon dioxide, carbon monoxide and particulates from recirculated engine exhaust;
 - b. Systems specially designed to use a monoatomic gas;
 - Devices or enclosures, specially designed for underwater noise reduction in frequencies below 10 kHz, or special mounting devices for shock mitigation; or
 - d. Systems having all of the following:
 - 1. Specially designed to pressurise the products of reaction or for fuel reformation;
 - 2. Specially designed to store the products of the reaction; and
 - Specially designed to discharge the products of the reaction against a pressure of 100 kPa or more:

8A002 j. (continued)

- 2. Diesel cycle engine air independent systems having all of the following:
 - a. Chemical scrubber or absorber systems, specially designed to remove carbon dioxide, carbon monoxide and particulates from recirculated engine exhaust;
 - b. Systems specially designed to use a monoatomic gas;
 - Devices or enclosures, specially designed for underwater noise reduction in frequencies below 10 kHz, or special mounting devices for shock mitigation; and
 - d. Specially designed exhaust systems that do not exhaust continuously the products of combustion;
- 3. "Fuel cell" air independent power systems with an output exceeding 2 kW and having any of the following:
 - a. Devices or enclosures, specially designed for underwater noise reduction in frequencies below 10 kHz, or special mounting devices for shock mitigation; or
 - b. Systems having all of the following:
 - 1. Specially designed to pressurise the products of reaction or for fuel reformation;
 - 2. Specially designed to store the products of the reaction; and
 - Specially designed to discharge the products of the reaction against a pressure of 100 kPa or more:
- 4. Stirling cycle engine air independent power systems having all of the following:
 - a. Devices or enclosures, specially designed for underwater noise reduction in frequencies below 10 kHz, or special mounting devices for shock mitigation; and
 - Specially designed exhaust systems which discharge the products of combustion against a pressure of 100 kPa or more;
- k. Skirts, seals and fingers, having any of the following:
 - Designed for cushion pressures of 3 830 Pa or more, operating in a significant wave height of 1,25 m (Sea State 3) or more and specially designed for surface effect vehicles (fully skirted variety) specified in 8A001.f.; or
 - Designed for cushion pressures of 6 224 Pa or more, operating in a significant wave height of 3,25 m (Sea State 5) or more and specially designed for surface effect vehicles (rigid sidewalls) specified in 8A001.g.;
- l. Lift fans rated at more than 400 kW and specially designed for surface effect vehicles specified in 8A001.f. or 8A001.g.;
- m. Fully submerged subcavitating or supercavitating hydrofoils, specially designed for vessels specified in

8A002 (continued)

 Active systems specially designed or modified to control automatically the sea-induced motion of vehicles or vessels, specified in 8A001.f., 8A001.g., 8A001.h. or 8A001.i.;

- o. Propellers, power transmission systems, power generation systems and noise reduction systems, as follows:
 - Water-screw propeller or power transmission systems, as follows, specially designed for surface effect vehicles (fully skirted or rigid sidewall variety), hydrofoils or 'small waterplane area vessels' specified in 8A001.f., 8A001.g., 8A001.h. or 8A001.i., as follows:
 - a. Supercavitating, super-ventilated, partially-submerged or surface piercing propellers, rated at more than 7,5 MW;
 - b. Contrarotating propeller systems rated at more than 15 MW;
 - c. Systems employing pre-swirl or post-swirl techniques, for smoothing the flow into a propeller;
 - d. Light-weight, high capacity (K factor exceeding 300) reduction gearing;
 - e. Power transmission shaft systems incorporating "composite" material components and capable of transmitting more than 1 MW;
 - Water-screw propeller, power generation systems or transmission systems, designed for use on vessels, as follows:
 - a. Controllable-pitch propellers and hub assemblies, rated at more than 30 MW;
 - b. Internally liquid-cooled electric propulsion engines with a power output exceeding 2,5 MW;
 - c. "Superconductive" propulsion engines or permanent magnet electric propulsion engines, with a power output exceeding 0,1 MW;
 - d. Power transmission shaft systems incorporating "composite" material components and capable of transmitting more than 2 MW;
 - e. Ventilated or base-ventilated propeller systems, rated at more than 2,5 MW;
 - 3. Noise reduction systems designed for use on vessels of 1 000 tonnes displacement or more, as follows:
 - a. Systems that attenuate underwater noise at frequencies below 500 Hz and consist of compound acoustic mounts for the acoustic isolation of diesel engines, diesel generator sets, gas turbines, gas turbine generator sets, propulsion motors or propulsion reduction gears, specially designed for sound or vibration isolation and having an intermediate mass exceeding 30 % of the equipment to be mounted;
 - 'Active noise reduction or cancellation systems' or magnetic bearings, specially designed for power transmission systems;

Technical Note:

'Active noise reduction or cancellation systems' incorporate electronic control systems capable of actively reducing equipment vibration by the generation of anti-noise or anti-vibration signals directly to the source.

8A002 (continued)

- p. Pumpjet propulsion systems having all of the following:
 - 1. Power output exceeding 2,5 MW; and
 - Using divergent nozzle and flow conditioning vane techniques to improve propulsive efficiency or reduce propulsion-generated underwater-radiated noise;
- q. Underwater swimming and diving equipment as follows:
 - 1. Closed circuit rebreathers;
 - 2. Semi-closed circuit rebreathers;

Note: 8A002.q. does not control individual rebreathers for personal use when accompanying their users.

- r. Diver deterrent acoustic systems specially designed or modified to disrupt divers and having a sound pressure level equal to or exceeding 190 dB (reference 1 μ Pa at 1 m) at frequencies of 200 Hz and below.
 - Note 1: 8A002.r. does not control diver deterrent systems based on underwater explosive devices, air guns or combustible sources.
 - Note 2: 8A002.r. includes diver deterrent acoustic systems that use spark gap sources, also known as plasma sound sources.

8B Test, Inspection and Production Equipment

8B001

Water tunnels having a background noise of less than 100 dB (reference 1 μ Pa, 1 Hz), in the frequency range from 0 to 500 Hz and designed for measuring acoustic fields generated by a hydro-flow around propulsion system models.

8C Materials

8C001 'Syntactic foam' designed for underwater use and having all of the following:

NB: See also 8A002.a.4.

- a. Designed for marine depths exceeding 1 000 m; and
- b. A density less than 561 kg/m³.

Technical Note:

'Syntactic foam' consists of hollow spheres of plastic or glass embedded in a resin matrix.

8D Software

8D001 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "development", "production" or "use" of equipment or materials, specified in 8A, 8B or 8C.

8D002 Specific "software" specially designed or modified for the "development", "production", repair, overhaul or refurbishing (re-machining) of propellers specially designed for underwater noise reduction.

8E Technology

8E001 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" or "production" of equipment or materials, specified in 8A, 8B or 8C.

8E002 Other "technology" as follows:

- a. "Technology" for the "development", "production", repair, overhaul or refurbishing (re-machining) of propellers specially designed for underwater noise reduction;
- b. "Technology" for the overhaul or refurbishing of equipment specified in $8A001,\,8A002.b.,\,8A002.j.,\,8A002.o.$ or 8A002.p.

CATEGORY 9

AEROSPACE AND PROPULSION

9A Systems, Equipment and Components

<u>NB</u>: For propulsion systems designed or rated against neutron or transient ionising radiation, see the Military Goods Controls.

9A001 Aero gas turbine engines having any of the following:

NB: SEE ALSO 9A101.

a. Incorporating any of the "technologies" specified in 9E003.a., 9E003.h. or 9E003.i.; or

Note: 9A001.a. does not control aero gas turbine engines which meet all of the following:

- a. Certified by the civil aviation authority in a "participating state"; and
- b. Intended to power non-military manned aircraft for which any of the following has been issued by a "participating state" for the aircraft with this specific engine type:
 - 1. A civil type certificate; or
 - 2. An equivalent document recognised by the International Civil Aviation Organisation (ICAO).
- b. Designed to power an aircraft to cruise at Mach 1 or higher, for more than 30 minutes.
- 9A002 'Marine gas turbine engines' with an ISO standard continuous power rating of 24 245 kW or more and a specific fuel consumption not exceeding 0,219 kg/kWh in the power range from 35 to 100 %, and specially designed assemblies and components therefor.

<u>Note:</u> The term 'marine gas turbine engines' includes those industrial, or aero-derivative, gas turbine engines adapted for a ship's electric power generation or propulsion.

- 9A003 Specially designed assemblies and components, incorporating any of the "technologies" specified in 9E003.a., 9E003.h. or 9E003i., for any of the following gas turbine engine propulsion systems:
 - a. Specified in 9A001; or
 - Whose design or production origins are either non-"participating states" or unknown to the manufacturer.
- 9A004 Space launch vehicles and "spacecraft".

NB: SEE ALSO 9A104.

Note: 9A004 does not control payloads.

NB: For the control status of products contained in "spacecraft" payloads, see the appropriate Categories.

9A005 Liquid rocket propulsion systems containing any of the systems or components, specified in 9A006.

NB: SEE ALSO 9A105 AND 9A119.

9A006 Systems and components, specially designed for liquid rocket propulsion systems, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 9A106, 9A108 AND 9A120.

a. Cryogenic refrigerators, flightweight dewars, cryogenic heat pipes or cryogenic systems, specially
designed for use in space vehicles and capable of restricting cryogenic fluid losses to less than 30 %
per year;

9A006 (continued)

 b. Cryogenic containers or closed-cycle refrigeration systems, capable of providing temperatures of 100 K (-173 °C) or less for "aircraft" capable of sustained flight at speeds exceeding Mach 3, launch vehicles or "spacecraft";

- c. Slush hydrogen storage or transfer systems;
- d. High pressure (exceeding 17,5 MPa) turbo pumps, pump components or their associated gas generator or expander cycle turbine drive systems;
- e. High-pressure (exceeding 10,6 MPa) thrust chambers and nozzles therefor;
- f. Propellant storage systems using the principle of capillary containment or positive expulsion (i.e., with flexible bladders);
- g. Liquid propellant injectors with individual orifices of 0,381 mm or smaller in diameter (an area of 1,14 $\times~10^{-3}~cm^2$ or smaller for non-circular orifices) and specially designed for liquid rocket engines;
- h. One-piece carbon-carbon thrust chambers or one-piece carbon-carbon exit cones, with densities exceeding 1,4 g/cm³ and tensile strengths exceeding 48 MPa.

9A007 Solid rocket propulsion systems having any of the following:

NB: SEE ALSO 9A107 AND 9A119.

- a. Total impulse capacity exceeding 1,1 MNs;
- Specific impulse of 2,4 kNs/kg or more, when the nozzle flow is expanded to ambient sea level conditions for an adjusted chamber pressure of 7 MPa;
- c. Stage mass fractions exceeding 88 % and propellant solid loadings exceeding 86 %;
- d. Components specified in 9A008; or
- e. Insulation and propellant bonding systems, using direct-bonded motor designs to provide a 'strong mechanical bond' or a barrier to chemical migration between the solid propellant and case insulation material.

Technical Note:

'Strong mechanical bond' means bond strength equal to or more than propellant strength.

9A008 Components specially designed for solid rocket propulsion systems, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 9A108.

a. Insulation and propellant bonding systems, using liners to provide a 'strong mechanical bond' or a barrier to chemical migration between the solid propellant and case insulation material;

Technical Note:

'Strong mechanical bond' means bond strength equal to or more than propellant strength.

b. Filament-wound "composite" motor cases exceeding 0,61 m in diameter or having 'structural efficiency ratios (PV/W)' exceeding 25 km;

Technical Note:

'Structural efficiency ratio (PV/W)' is the burst pressure (P) multiplied by the vessel volume (V) divided by the total pressure vessel weight (W).

9A008 (continued)

c. Nozzles with thrust levels exceeding 45 kN or nozzle throat erosion rates of less than 0,075 mm/s;

- d. Movable nozzle or secondary fluid injection thrust vector control systems, capable of any of the following:
 - 1. Omni-axial movement exceeding ± 5°;
 - 2. Angular vector rotations of 20 °/s or more; or
 - 3. Angular vector accelerations of 40 $^{\circ}\!/s^2$ or more.
- 9A009 Hybrid rocket propulsion systems having any of the following:

NB: SEE ALSO 9A109 AND 9A119.

- a. Total impulse capacity exceeding 1,1 MNs; or
- b. Thrust levels exceeding 220 kN in vacuum exit conditions.
- 9A010 Specially designed components, systems and structures, for launch vehicles, launch vehicle propulsion systems or "spacecraft", as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 1A002 AND 9A110.

a. Components and structures, each exceeding 10 kg and specially designed for launch vehicles manufactured using metal "matrix", "composite", organic "composite", ceramic "matrix" or intermetallic reinforced materials specified in 1C007 or 1C010;

Note: The weight cut-off is not relevant for nose cones.

- b. Components and structures, specially designed for launch vehicle propulsion systems specified in 9A005 to 9A009 manufactured using metal "matrix", "composite", organic "composite", ceramic "matrix" or intermetallic reinforced materials, specified in 1C007 or 1C010;
- Structural components and isolation systems, specially designed to control actively the dynamic response or distortion of "spacecraft" structures;
- d. Pulsed liquid rocket engines with thrust-to-weight ratios equal to or more than 1 kN/kg and a response time (the time required to achieve 90 % of total rated thrust from start-up) of less than 30 ms.
- 9A011 Ramjet, scramjet or combined cycle engines, and specially designed components therefor.

NB: SEE ALSO 9A111 AND 9A118.

- 9A012 "Unmanned aerial vehicles" ("UAVs"), associated systems, equipment and components, as follows:
 - a. "UAVs" having any of the following:
 - 1. An autonomous flight control and navigation capability (e.g. an autopilot with an Inertial Navigation System); or
 - Capability of controlled-flight out of the direct vision range involving a human operator (e.g. televisual remote control);

9A012 (continued)

- b. Associated systems, equipment and components, as follows:
 - 1. Equipment specially designed for remotely controlling the "UAVs" specified in 9A012.a.;
 - 2. Systems for navigation, attitude, guidance or control, other than those specified in 7A and specially designed to provide autonomous flight control or navigation capability to "UAVs" specified in 9A012a:
 - Equipment and components, specially designed to convert a manned "aircraft" to a "UAV" specified in 9A012.a.;
 - Air breathing reciprocating or rotary internal combustion type engines, specially designed or modified to propel "UAVs" at altitudes above 50 000 feet (15 240 metres).
- 9A101 Turbojet and turbofan engines, other than those specified in 9A001, as follows;
 - a. Engines having both of the following characteristics:
 - 1. Maximum thrust value greater than 400 N (achieved uninstalled) excluding civil certified engines with a maximum thrust value greater than 8 890 N (achieved uninstalled), and
 - 2. Specific fuel consumption of 0,15 kg/N/hr or less (at maximum continuous power at sea level static and standard conditions);
 - b. Engines designed or modified for use in "missiles" or unmanned aerial vehicles specified in 9A012,
- 9A102 Turboprop engine systems' specially designed for unmanned aerial vehicles specified in 9A012, and specially designed components therefor, having a 'maximum power' greater than 10 kW.

Note: 9A102 does not control civil certified engines.

Technical Notes:

- 1. For the purposes of 9A102 a 'turboprop engine system' incorporates all of the following:
 - a. Turboshaft engine; and
 - b. Power transmission system to transfer the power to a propeller.
- 2. For the purposes of 9A102 the 'maximum power' is achieved uninstalled at sea level standard conditions.
- 9A104 Sounding rockets, capable of a range of at least 300 km.

NB: SEE ALSO 9A004.

9A105 Liquid propellant rocket engines, as follows:

NB: SEE ALSO 9A119.

- a. Liquid propellant rocket engines usable in "missiles", other than those specified in 9A005, having a total impulse capacity equal to or greater than 1,1 MNs;
- b. Liquid propellant rocket engines, usable in complete rocket systems or unmanned aerial vehicles, capable of a range of 300 km, other than those specified in 9A005 or 9A105.a., having a total impulse capacity equal to or greater than 0,841 MNs.

9A106 Systems or components, other than those specified in 9A006 as follows, specially designed for liquid rocket propulsion systems:

- a. Ablative liners for thrust or combustion chambers, usable in "missiles", space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104;
- b. Rocket nozzles, usable in "missiles", space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104;
- c. Thrust vector control sub-systems, usable in "missiles";

Technical Note:

Examples of methods of achieving thrust vector control specified in 9A106.c. are:

- 1. Flexible nozzle;
- 2. Fluid or secondary gas injection;
- 3. Movable engine or nozzle;
- 4. Deflection of exhaust gas stream (jet vanes or probes); or
- 5. Thrust tabs.
- d. Liquid and slurry propellant (including oxidisers) control systems, and specially designed components therefor, usable in "missiles", designed or modified to operate in vibration environments greater than 10 g rms between 20 Hz and 2 kHz.

Note: The only servo valves and pumps specified in 9A106.d., are the following:

- a. Servo valves designed for flow-rates equal to or greater than 24 litres per minute, at an absolute pressure equal to or greater than 7 MPa, that have an actuator response time of less than 100 ms;
- b. Pumps, for liquid propellants, with shaft speeds equal to or greater than 8 000 r.p.m. or with discharge pressures equal to or greater than 7 MPa.
- 9A107 Solid propellant rocket engines, usable in complete rocket systems or unmanned aerial vehicles, capable of a range of 300 km, other than those specified in 9A007, having total impulse capacity equal to or greater than 0,841 MNs.

NB: SEE ALSO 9A119.

- 9A108 Components, other than those specified in 9A008, as follows, specially designed for solid rocket propulsion systems:
 - a. Rocket motor cases and "insulation" components therefor, usable in "missiles", space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104;
 - b. Rocket nozzles, usable in "missiles", space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104;
 - c. Thrust vector control sub-systems, usable in "missiles".

Technical Note:

Examples of methods of achieving thrust vector control specified in 9A108.c. are:

- 1. Flexible nozzle;
- 2. Fluid or secondary gas injection;

- 9A108 c. (continued)
 - 3. Movable engine or nozzle;
 - 4. Deflection of exhaust gas stream (jet vanes or probes); or
 - 5. Thrust tabs.
- 9A109 Hybrid rocket motors and specially designed components as follows:
 - a. Hybrid rocket motors usable in complete rocket systems or unmanned aerial vehicles, capable of 300 km, other than those specified in 9A009, having a total impulse capacity equal to or greater than 0,841 MNs, and specially designed components therefor;
 - b. Specially designed components for hybrid rocket motors specified in 9A009 that are usable in "missiles".

NB: SEE ALSO 9A009 AND 9A119.

9A110 Composite structures, laminates and manufactures thereof, other than those specified in 9A010, specially designed for use in 'missiles' or the subsystems specified in 9A005, 9A007, 9A105, 9A106.c., 9A107, 9A108.c., 9A116 or 9A119.

NB: SEE ALSO 1A002.

Technical Note:

In 9A110 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding $300 \ \mathrm{km}$.

9A111 Pulse jet engines, usable in "missiles" or unmanned aerial vehicles specified in 9A012, and specially designed components therefor.

NB: SEE ALSO 9A011 AND 9A118.

- 9A115 Launch support equipment as follows:
 - a. Apparatus and devices for handling, control, activation or launching, designed or modified for space launch vehicles specified in 9A004, unmanned aerial vehicles specified in 9A012 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104;
 - b. Vehicles for transport, handling, control, activation or launching, designed or modified for space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104.
- 9A116 Reentry vehicles, usable in "missiles", and equipment designed or modified therefor, as follows:
 - a. Reentry vehicles;
 - b. Heat shields and components therefor, fabricated of ceramic or ablative materials;
 - c. Heat sinks and components therefor, fabricated of light-weight, high heat capacity materials;
 - d. Electronic equipment specially designed for reentry vehicles.
- 9A117 Staging mechanisms, separation mechanisms, and interstages, usable in "missiles".
- 9A118 Devices to regulate combustion usable in engines, which are usable in "missiles" or unmanned aerial vehicles specified in 9A012, specified in 9A011 or 9A111.

9A119 Individual rocket stages, usable in complete rocket systems or unmanned aerial vehicles, capable of a range of 300 km, other than those specified in 9A005, 9A007, 9A009, 9A105, 9A107 and 9A109.

9A120 Liquid propellant tanks, other than those specified in 9A006, specially designed for propellants specified in 1C111 or 'other liquid propellants', used in rocket systems capable of delivering at least a 500 kg payload to a range of at least 300 km.

Note: In 9A120 'other liquid propellants' includes, but is not limited to, propellants specified in the Military Goods

- 9A350 Spraying or fogging systems, specially designed or modified for fitting to aircraft, "lighter-than-air vehicles" or unmanned aerial vehicles, and specially designed components therefor, as follows:
 - a. Complete spraying or fogging systems capable of delivering, from a liquid suspension, an initial droplet 'VMD' of less than $50~\mu m$ at a flow-rate of greater than two litres per minute;
 - b. Spray booms or arrays of aerosol generating units capable of delivering, from a liquid suspension, an initial droplet 'VMD' of less than $50~\mu m$ at a flow-rate of greater than two litres per minute;
 - c. Aerosol generating units specially designed for fitting to systems specified in 9A350.a. and b.

<u>Note:</u> Aerosol generating units are devices specially designed or modified for fitting to aircraft such as nozzles, rotary drum atomisers and similar devices.

<u>Note:</u> 9A350 does not control spraying or fogging systems and components that are demonstrated not to be capable of delivering biological agents in the form of infectious aerosols.

Technical Notes:

- 1. Droplet size for spray equipment or nozzles specially designed for use on aircraft, "lighter-than-air vehicles" or unmanned aerial vehicles should be measured using either of the following:
 - a. Doppler laser method;
 - b. Forward laser diffraction method.
- In 9A350 'VMD' means Volume Median Diameter and for water-based systems this equates to Mass Median Diameter (MMD).

9B Test, Inspection and Production Equipment

9B001 Equipment, tooling and fixtures, specially designed for manufacturing gas turbine blades, vanes or "tip shroud" castings, as follows:

- a. Directional solidification or single crystal casting equipment;
- b. Ceramic cores or shells;
- 9B002 On-line (real-time) control systems, instrumentation (including sensors) or automated data acquisition and processing equipment, having all of the following:
 - a. Specially designed for the "development" of gas turbine engines, assemblies or components; and
 - b. Incorporating "technology" specified in 9E003.h. or 9E003.i.
- 9B003 Equipment specially designed for the "production" or test of gas turbine brush seals designed to operate at tip speeds exceeding 335 m/s and temperatures in excess of 773 K (500 °C), and specially designed components or accessories therefor.
- 9B004 Tools, dies or fixtures, for the solid state joining of "superalloy", titanium or intermetallic airfoil-to-disk combinations described in 9E003.a.3. or 9E003.a.6. for gas turbines.
- 9B005 On-line (real-time) control systems, instrumentation (including sensors) or automated data acquisition and processing equipment, specially designed for use with any of the following:

NB: SEE ALSO 9B105.

a. Wind tunnels designed for speeds of Mach 1,2 or more;

Note: 9B005.a. does not control wind tunnels specially designed for educational purposes and having a 'test section size' (measured laterally) of less than 250 mm.

Technical Note:

Test section size' means the diameter of the circle, or the side of the square, or the longest side of the rectangle, at the largest test section location.

- b. Devices for simulating flow-environments at speeds exceeding Mach 5, including hot-shot tunnels, plasma arc tunnels, shock tubes, shock tunnels, gas tunnels and light gas guns; or
- c. Wind tunnels or devices, other than two-dimensional sections, capable of simulating Reynolds number flows exceeding 25×10^6 .
- Acoustic vibration test equipment capable of producing sound pressure levels of 160 dB or more (referenced to 20 μ Pa) with a rated output of 4 kW or more at a test cell temperature exceeding 1 273 K (1 000 °C), and specially designed quartz heaters therefor.

NB: SEE ALSO 9B106.

9B007 Equipment specially designed for inspecting the integrity of rocket motors and using Non-Destructive Test (NDT) techniques other than planar x-ray or basic physical or chemical analysis.

9B008 Direct measurement wall skin friction transducers specially designed to operate at a test flow total (stagnation) temperature exceeding 833 K (560 °C).

9B009 Tooling specially designed for producing turbine engine powder metallurgy rotor components capable of operating at stress levels of 60 % of Ultimate Tensile Strength (UTS) or more and metal temperatures of 873 K ($600 \degree \text{C}$) or more.

9B010 Equipment specially designed for the production of "UAVs" and associated systems, equipment and components, specified in 9A012.

9B105 Wind tunnels for speeds of Mach 0,9 or more, usable for 'missiles' and their subsystems.

NB: SEE ALSO 9B005.

Technical Note:

In 9B105 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding 300 km.

9B106 Environmental chambers and anechoic chambers, as follows:

- a. Environmental chambers capable of simulating all the following flight conditions:
 - 1. Having any of the following:
 - a. Altitude equal to or greater than 15 km; or
 - b. Temperature range from below 223 K (- 50 °C) to above 398 K (+ 125 °C);
 - 2. Incorporating, or 'designed or modified' to incorporate, a shaker unit or other vibration test equipment to produce vibration environments equal to or greater than 10 g rms, measured 'bare table', between 20 Hz and 2 kHz imparting forces equal to or greater than 5 kN;

Technical Notes:

- 1. 9B106.a.2. describes systems that are capable of generating a vibration environment with a single wave (e.g. a sine wave) and systems capable of generating a broad band random vibration (i.e. power spectrum).
- In 9B106.a.2., 'designed or modified' means the environmental chamber provides appropriate interfaces (e.g. sealing devices) to incorporate a shaker unit or other vibration test equipment as specified in 2B116.
- 3. In 9B106.a.2. 'bare table' means a flat table, or surface, with no fixture or fittings.
- b. Environmental chambers capable of simulating the following flight conditions:
 - 1. Acoustic environments at an overall sound pressure level of 140 dB or greater (referenced to 20 $\mu Pa)$ or with a total rated acoustic power output of 4 kW or greater; and
 - 2. Altitude equal to or greater than 15 km; or
 - 3. Temperature range from below 223 K (- 50 °C) to above 398 K (+ 125 °C).
- 9B115 Specially designed "production equipment" for the systems, sub-systems and components specified in 9A005 to 9A009, 9A011, 9A101, 9A102, 9A105 to 9A109, 9A111, 9A116 to 9A120.

9B116 Specially designed "production facilities" for the space launch vehicles specified in 9A004, or systems, subsystems, and components specified in 9A005 to 9A009, 9A011, 9A101, 9A102, 9A104 to 9A109, 9A111, 9A116 to 9A120 or 'missiles'.

Technical Note:

In 9B116 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding 300 km.

- 9B117 Test benches and test stands for solid or liquid propellant rockets or rocket motors, having either of the following characteristics:
 - a. The capacity to handle more than $68\ kN$ of thrust; or
 - b. Capable of simultaneously measuring the three axial thrust components.

9C Materials

9C108 "Insulation" material in bulk form and "interior lining", other than those specified in 9A008, for rocket motor cases usable in "missiles" or specially designed for 'missiles'.

Technical Note:

In 9C108 'missile' means complete rocket systems and unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding 300 km.

Resin impregnated fibre prepregs and metal coated fibre preforms therefor, for composite structures, laminates and manufactures specified in 9A110, made either with organic matrix or metal matrix utilising fibrous or filamentary reinforcements having a "specific tensile strength" greater than 7.62×10^4 m and a "specific modulus" greater than 3.18×10^6 m.

NB: SEE ALSO 1C010 AND 1C210.

Note: The only resin impregnated fibre prepregs specified in entry 9C110 are those using resins with a glass transition temperature (T_g), after cure, exceeding 418 K (145 °C) as determined by ASTM D4065 or equivalent.

9D Software

- 9D001 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "development" of equipment or "technology", specified in 9A001 to 9A119, 9B or 9E003.
- 9D002 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "production" of equipment specified in 9A001 to 9A119 or 9B.
- 9D003 "Software" incorporating "technology" specified in 9E003.h. and used in "FADEC Systems" for propulsion systems specified in 9A or equipment specified in 9B.
- 9D004 Other "software" as follows:
 - a. 2D or 3D viscous "software", validated with wind tunnel or flight test data required for detailed engine flow modelling;
 - b. "Software" for testing aero gas turbine engines, assemblies or components, specially designed to collect, reduce and analyse data in real time and capable of feedback control, including the dynamic adjustment of test articles or test conditions, as the test is in progress;
 - c. "Software" specially designed to control directional solidification or single crystal casting;
 - d. "Software" in "source code", "object code" or machine code, required for the "use" of active compensating systems for rotor blade tip clearance control;
 - Note: 9D004.d. does not control "software" embedded in equipment not specified in Annex I or required for maintenance activities associated with the calibration or repair or updates to the active compensating clearance control system.
 - e. "Software" specially designed or modified for the "use" of "UAVs" and associated systems, equipment and components, specified in 9A012;
 - f. "Software" specially designed to design the internal cooling passages of aero gas turbine blades, vans and "tip shrouds";
 - g. "Software" having all of the following:
 - 1. Specially designed to predict aero thermal, aeromechanical and combustion conditions in aero gas turbine engines; and
 - Theoretical modelling predictions of the aero thermal, aeromechanical and combustion conditions, which have been validated with actual aero gas turbine engine (experimental or production) performance data.
- 9D101 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "use" of goods specified in 9B105, 9B106, 9B116 or 9B117.
- 9D103 "Software" specially designed for modelling, simulation or design integration of the space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104, or the subsystems specified in 9A005, 9A007, 9A105, 9A106.c., 9A107, 9A108.c., 9A116 or 9A119.

 $\underline{\text{Note:}}$ "Software" specified in 9D103 remains controlled when combined with specially designed hardware specified in 4A102.

9D104 "Software" specially designed or modified for the "use" of goods specified in 9A001, 9A005, 9A006.d., 9A006.g., 9A007.a., 9A008.d., 9A009.a., 9A010.d., 9A011, 9A101, 9A102, 9A105, 9A106.c., 9A106.d., 9A107, 9A108.c., 9A109, 9A111, 9A115.a., 9A116.d., 9A117 or 9A118.

9D105 "Software" which coordinates the function of more than one subsystem, specially designed or modified for "use" in space launch vehicles specified in 9A004 or sounding rockets specified in 9A104.

9E Technology

Note: "Development" or "production" "technology" specified in 9E001 to 9E003 for gas turbine engines remains controlled when used as "use" "technology" for repair, rebuild and overhaul. Excluded from control are: technical data, drawings or documentation for maintenance activities directly associated with calibration, removal or replacement of damaged or unserviceable line replaceable units, including replacement of whole engines or engine modules.

9E001 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" of equipment or "software", specified in 9A001.b., 9A004 to 9A012, 9A350, 9B or 9D.

9E002 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "production" of equipment specified in 9A001.b., 9A004 to 9A011, 9A350 or 9B.

NB: For "technology" for the repair of controlled structures, laminates or materials, see 1E002.f.

9E003 Other "technology" as follows:

- a. "Technology" "required" for the "development" or "production" of any of the following gas turbine engine components or systems:
 - Gas turbine blades, vanes or "tip shrouds", made from directionally solidified (DS) or single crystal (SC) alloys and having (in the 001 Miller Index Direction) a stress-rupture life exceeding 400 hours at 1 273 K (1 000 °C) at a stress of 200 MPa, based on the average property values;
 - Multiple domed combustors operating at average burner outlet temperatures exceeding 1 813 K (1 540 °C) or combustors incorporating thermally decoupled combustion liners, non-metallic liners or non-metallic shells:
 - 3. Components manufactured from any of the following:
 - a. Organic "composite" materials designed to operate above 588 K (315 °C);
 - Metal "matrix" "composite", ceramic "matrix", intermetallic or intermetallic reinforced materials, specified in 1C007; or
 - c. "Composite" material specified in 1C010 and manufactured with resins specified in 1C008;
 - 4. Uncooled turbine blades, vanes, "tip-shrouds" or other components, designed to operate at gas path total (stagnation) temperatures of 1 323 K (1 050 $^{\circ}$ C) or more at sea-level static take-off (ISA) in a 'steady state mode' of engine operation;
 - Cooled turbine blades, vanes or "tip-shrouds", other than those described in 9E003.a.1., exposed to
 gas path total (stagnation) temperatures of 1 643 K (1 370 °C) or more at sea-level static take-off
 (ISA) in a 'steady state mode' of engine operation;

Technical Note:

The term 'steady state mode' defines engine operation conditions, where the engine parameters, such as thrust/power, rpm and others, have no appreciable fluctuations, when the ambient air temperature and pressure at the engine inlet are constant.

9E003 a. (continued)

- 6. Airfoil-to-disk blade combinations using solid state joining;
- 7. Gas turbine engine components using "diffusion bonding" "technology" specified in 2E003.b.;
- 8. 'Damage tolerant' gas turbine engine rotor components using powder metallurgy materials specified in 1C002.b.; or

Technical Note:

'Damage tolerant' components are designed using methodology and substantiation to predict and limit crack growth.

- 9. Not used;
- 10. Not used;
- 11. Hollow fan blades;
- b. "Technology" "required" for the "development" or "production" of any of the following:
 - 1. Wind tunnel aero-models equipped with non-intrusive sensors capable of transmitting data from the sensors to the data acquisition system; or
 - "Composite" propeller blades or propfans, capable of absorbing more than 2 000 kW at flight speeds exceeding Mach 0,55;
- c. "Technology" "required" for the "development" or "production" of gas turbine engine components using "laser", water jet, Electro-Chemical Machining (ECM) or Electrical Discharge Machines (EDM) hole drilling processes to produce holes having any of the following:
 - 1. All of the following:
 - a. Depths more than four times their diameter;
 - b. Diameters less than 0,76 mm; and
 - c. 'Incidence angles' equal to or less than 25°; or
 - 2. All of the following:
 - a. Depths more than five times their diameter;
 - b. Diameters less than 0,4 mm; and
 - c. 'Incidence angles' of more than 25°;

Technical Note:

For the purposes of 9E003.c., 'incidence angle' is measured from a plane tangential to the airfoil surface at the point where the hole axis enters the airfoil surface.

d. "Technology" "required" for the "development" or "production" of helicopter power transfer systems or tilt rotor or tilt wing "aircraft" power transfer systems;

9E003 (continued)

e. "Technology" for the "development" or "production" of reciprocating diesel engine ground vehicle propulsion systems having all of the following:

- 1. 'Box volume' of 1,2 m³ or less;
- An overall power output of more than 750 kW based on 80/1269/EEC, ISO 2534 or national equivalents; and
- 3. Power density of more than 700 kW/m^3 of 'box volume';

Technical Note:

'Box volume' in 9E003.e. is the product of three perpendicular dimensions measured in the following way:

Length: The length of the crankshaft from front flange to flywheel face;

Width: The widest of any of the following:

- a. The outside dimension from valve cover to valve cover;
- b. The dimensions of the outside edges of the cylinder heads; or
- c. The diameter of the flywheel housing;

Height: The largest of any of the following:

- a. The dimension of the crankshaft centre-line to the top plane of the valve cover (or cylinder head) plus twice the stroke; or
- b. The diameter of the flywheel housing.
- f. "Technology" "required" for the "production" of specially designed components for high output diesel engines, as follows:
 - "Technology" "required" for the "production" of engine systems having all of the following components employing ceramics materials specified in 1C007:
 - a. Cylinder liners;
 - b. Pistons;
 - c. Cylinder heads; and
 - d. One or more other components (including exhaust ports, turbochargers, valve guides, valve assemblies or insulated fuel injectors);
 - "Technology" "required" for the "production" of turbocharger systems with single-stage compressors and having all of the following:
 - a. Operating at pressure ratios of 4:1 or higher;
 - b. Mass flow in the range from 30 to 130 kg per minute; and
 - c. Variable flow area capability within the compressor or turbine sections;

9E003 f. (continued)

3. "Technology" "required" for the "production" of fuel injection systems with a specially designed multifuel (e.g. diesel or jet fuel) capability covering a viscosity range from diesel fuel (2,5 cSt at 310,8 K (37,8 °C)) down to gasoline fuel (0,5 cSt at 310,8 K (37,8 °C)) and having all of the following:

- a. Injection amount in excess of 230 mm³ per injection per cylinder; and
- Electronic control features specially designed for switching governor characteristics automatically depending on fuel property to provide the same torque characteristics by using the appropriate sensors:
- g. "Technology" "required" for the "development" or "production" of 'high output diesel engines' for solid, gas phase or liquid film (or combinations thereof) cylinder wall lubrication and permitting operation to temperatures exceeding 723 K ($450 \,^{\circ}\text{C}$), measured on the cylinder wall at the top limit of travel of the top ring of the piston;

Technical Note:

'High output diesel engines' are diesel engines with a specified brake mean effective pressure of 1,8 MPa or more at a speed of 2 300 r.p.m., provided the rated speed is 2 300 r.p.m. or more.

- h. "Technology" for gas turbine engine "FADEC systems" as follows:
 - "Development" "technology" for deriving the functional requirements for the components necessary
 for the "FADEC system" to regulate engine thrust or shaft power (e.g. feedback sensor time constants
 and accuracies, fuel valve slew rate);
 - "Development" or "production" "technology" for control and diagnostic components unique to the "FADEC system" and used to regulate engine thrust or shaft power;
 - 3. "Development" "technology" for the control law algorithms, including "source code", unique to the "FADEC system" and used to regulate engine thrust or shaft power.

Note: 9E003.h. does not control technical data related to engine-aircraft integration required by the civil aviation certification authorities to be published for general airline use (e.g. installation manuals, operating instructions, instructions for continued airworthiness) or interface functions (e.g. input/output processing, airframe thrust or shaft power demand).

- "Technology" for adjustable flow path systems designed to maintain engine stability for gas generator turbines, fan or power turbines, or propelling nozzles, as follows:
 - "Development" "technology" for deriving the functional requirements for the components that maintain engine stability;
 - 2. "Development" or "production" "technology" for components unique to the adjustable flow path system and that maintain engine stability;
 - 3. "Development" "technology" for the control law algorithms, including "source code", unique to the adjustable flow path system and that maintain engine stability.

9E003 i. (continued)

Note: 9E003.i. does not control "development" or "production" "technology" for any of the following:

- a. Inlet guide vanes;
- b. Variable pitch fans or prop-fans;
- c. Variable compressor vanes;
- d. Compressor bleed valves; or
- e. Adjustable flow path geometry for reverse thrust.
- 9E101 a. "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "development" of goods specified in 9A101, 9A102, 9A104 to 9A111 or 9A115 to 9A119.
 - b. "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "production" of 'UAV's specified in 9A012 or goods specified in 9A101, 9A102, 9A104 to 9A111 or 9A115 to 9A119.

Technical Note:

In 9E101.b. 'UAV' means unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding 300 km.

9E102 "Technology" according to the General Technology Note for the "use" of space launch vehicles specified in 9A004, goods specified in 9A005 to 9A011, 'UAV's specified in 9A012 or goods specified in 9A101, 9A102, 9A104 to 9A111, 9A115 to 9A119, 9B105, 9B106, 9B115, 9B116, 9B117, 9D101 or 9D103.

Technical Note:

In 9E102 'UAV' means unmanned aerial vehicle systems capable of a range exceeding $300\ km$.'

Fylgiskjal 4.

Sameiginleg afstaða ráðsins 2008/944/SSUÖ frá 8. desember 2008

um skilgreiningu almennra reglna um eftirlit með útflutningi hertækni og herbúnaðar.

RÁÐ EVRÓPUSAMBANDSINS HEFUR,

með hliðsjón af stofnsáttmála Evrópusambandsins, einkum 15. gr.,

og að teknu tilliti til eftirfarandi:

- Aðildarríkin hyggjast byggja á sameiginlegum viðmiðunum, sem voru samþykktar á fundum leiðtogaráðsins í Lúxemborg og Lissabon 1991 og 1992, og á siðareglum Evrópusambandsins um útflutning herbúnaðar sem ráðið samþykkti 1998.
- 2) Aðildarríkin viðurkenna að ríki, sem flytja út hertækni og herbúnað, beri sérstaka ábyrgð.
- 3) Aðildarríkin einsetja sér að gera miklar, sameiginlegar kröfur sem líta ber á sem lágmark fyrir umsjón allra aðildarríkja með og takmarkanir þeirra á tilfærslu hertækni og herbúnaðar og að auka skipti á upplýsingum, sem máli skipta, í því skyni að ná fram meira gagnsæi.
- 4) Aðildarríkin einsetja sér að koma í veg fyrir útflutning hertækni og herbúnaðar sem kunna að verða notuð til bælingar innanlands eða í tengslum við hernaðarofbeldi á alþjóðavísu eða gætu stuðlað að svæðisbundnum óstöðugleika.
- 5) Aðildarríkin hyggjast efla samstarf og stuðla að samleitni á sviði útflutnings hertækni og herbúnaðar innan marka hinnar sameiginlegu stefnu í utanríkis- og öryggismálum (SSUÖ).
- 6) Ráðstafanir til uppbótar hafa verið gerðar gegn ólöglegri tilfærslu, með áætlun ESB um að koma í veg fyrir og berjast gegn ólöglegum viðskiptum með hefðbundin vopn.
- 7) Hinn 12. júlí 2002 samþykkti ráðið sameiginlega aðgerð 2002/589/SSUÖ um framlag Evrópusambandsins til baráttunar gegn uppsöfnun og útbreiðslu smá- og léttvopna sem ógnar stöðugleika (¹).
- 8) Hinn 23. júní 2003 samþykkti ráðið sameiginlega afstöðu 2003/468/SSUÖ (²) um eftirlit með miðlun vopna.
- 9) Í desember 2003 samþykkti leiðtogaráðið áætlun gegn útbreiðslu gereyðingarvopna og í desember 2005 áætlun um að berjast gegn ólöglegri uppsöfnun og viðskiptum með smá- og léttvopn og skotfæri í þau sem gefa til kynna aukinn almennan áhuga aðildarríkja Evrópusambandsins á því að samræma aðkomu sína að eftirliti með útflutningi hertækni og herbúnaðar.
- 10) Aðgerðaáætlun SÞ um að koma í veg fyrir, berjast gegn og útrýma öllum þáttum ólöglegra viðskipta með smá- og léttvopn var samþykkt 2001.
- 11) Skrá Sameinuðu þjóðanna yfir hefðbundin vopn var stofnsett 1992.
- 12) Ríki eiga rétt á að tilfæra meðöl til sjálfsvarnar sem er í samræmi við réttinn til sjálfsvarnar sem er viðurkenndur samkvæmt sáttmála Sameinuðu þjóðanna.
- 13) Óskir aðildarríkjanna um að viðhalda iðnaði tengdum vörnum, sem hluta af grunniðnaði og af viðleitni til varna, eru viðurkenndar.
- 14) Samstarf og samleitni á sviði hertækni og herbúnaðar skal fara saman við eflingu evrópskrar grunntækni og grunniðnaðar á sviði landvarna sem stuðlar að framkvæmd hinnar sameiginlegu stefnu í utanríkis- og öryggismálum, einkum hinnar sameiginlegu evrópsku stefnu í öryggis- og varnarmálum.
- 15) Aðildarríkin hyggjast efla eftirlit Evrópusambandsins með útflutningi hertækni og herbúnaðar með samþykkt þessarar sameiginlegu afstöðu sem uppfærir og kemur í stað siðareglna Evrópusambandsins um útflutning herbúnaðar sem ráðið samþykkti 8. júní 1998.
- 16) Hinn 13. júní 2000 samþykkti ráðið sameiginlegan hergagnalista Evrópusambandsins sem er endurskoðaður reglulega að teknu tilliti til, eftir því sem við á, tilsvarandi innlendra og alþjóðlegra lista.
- 17) Evrópusambandið skal tryggja að samræmi ríki í allri framkomu út á við að því er erlend samskipti varðar, í samræmi við aðra málsgrein 3. gr. sáttmálans; ráðið veitir í þessu sambandi athygli tillögu framkvæmdastjórnarinnar um að breyta reglugerð ráðsins (EB) nr. 1334/2000 frá 22. júní 2000 um að koma á fót Bandalagskerfi um eftirlit með útflutningi hluta og tækni með tvíþætt notagildi (4),

SAMÞYKKT ÞESSA SAMEIGINLEGU AFSTÖÐU:

1. gr.

1. Sérhvert aðildarríki skal meta í hverju tilviki um sig umsóknir um útflutningsleyfi sem því berast vegna hluta á hinum sameiginlega hergagnalista Evrópusambandsins, er um getur í 12. gr., að teknu tilliti til viðmiðananna í 2. gr.

- 2. Umsóknir um útflutningsleyfi, er um getur í 1. mgr., taka til eftirfarand:
 - umsókna um leyfi fyrir hlutkenndum útflutningi, m.a. með tilliti til framleiðslu herbúnaðar í þriðju löndum sem nytjaleyfi nær til,
 - umsókna um leyfi til miðlunar,
 - umsókna um leyfi til "umflutnings" eða "umfermingar",
 - umsókna um leyfi til óefnislegrar tilfærslu hvaða hugbúnaðar og tækni sem er, með því að nota rafræna miðla, símbréf eða síma.

Löggjöf aðildarríkjanna skal gefa til kynna í hvaða tilvikum útflutningsleyfis er krafist í tengslum við þessar umsóknir.

2. gr.

Viðmiðanir.

1. Fyrsta viðmiðun: Virðing fyrir alþjóðlegum skuldbindingum og fyrirheitum aðildarríkjanna, einkum refsiaðgerðum sem öryggisráð SÞ eða Evrópusambandið hafa samþykkt, samningum gegn útbreiðslu og um önnur viðfangsefni og öðrum alþjóðlegum skuldbindingum.

Neitað skal um útflutningsleyfi ef samþykki þess myndi ekki samrýmast, meðal annars:

- a) alþjóðlegum skuldbindingum aðildarríkjanna og fyrirheitum þeirra um að framfylgja vopnasölubönnum Sameinuðu þjóðanna, Evrópusambandsins og Öryggis- og samvinnustofnunar Evrópu,
- b) alþjóðlegum skuldbindingum aðildarríkjanna samkvæmt samningnum gegn útbreiðslu kjarnavopna, samningnum um lífefna- og eiturvopn og samningnum um efnavopn,
- c) því fyrirheiti aðildarríkjanna að flytja ekki út jarðsprengjur gegn liðsafla í neinni mynd,
- d) fyrirheitum aðildarríkjanna á vettvangi Ástralíuhópsins, eftirlitskerfisins með flugskeytatækni, Zangger-nefndarinnar, kjarnbirgjahópsins, Wassenaar-fyrirkomulagsins og Haag-atferlisreglnanna gegn útbreiðslu skotflauga.
- 2. Önnur viðmiðun: Virðing fyrir mannréttindum í landi lokaviðtökustaðar og virðing þess lands fyrir alþjóðlegum mannúðarrétti.
 - Aðildarríkin skulu, eftir að hafa lagt mat á viðhorf hlutaðeigandi viðtökulands til viðeigandi meginreglna sem settar hafa verið í gerningum um alþjóðleg mannréttindi:
 - a) neita um útflutningsleyfi ef veruleg hætta er á að sú hertækni og sá herbúnaður sem flytja á út kunni að verða notuð til bælingar innanlands,
 - b) gæta sérstakrar varúðar og sýna sérstaka árvekni við útgáfu leyfa, í hverju tilviki fyrir sig og með tilliti til eðlis þeirrar hertækni og þess herbúnaðar sem um ræðir, til handa löndum þar sem staðfest hefur verið, af hálfu til þess bærra stofnana Sameinuðu þjóðanna, Evrópusambandsins eða Evrópuráðsins, að alvarleg mannréttindabrot séu framin.

Í þessu sambandi tekur tækni eða búnaður, sem kann að verða notaður til bælingar innanlands, meðal annars til tækni eða búnaðar þar sem vísbendingar eru um að hinn áformaði endanlegi notandi hafi notað hana eða hann, eða samsvarandi tækni eða búnað, til bælingar innanlands eða þegar ástæða er til að ætla að tæknin eða búnaðurinn verði notaður í öðrum tilgangi en gefinn var upp eða verði sendur öðrum endanlegum notanda en þeim sem var tilgreindur og verði notaður til bælingar innanlands. Eðli þeirrar tækni og þess búnaðar sem um ræðir verður tekið til nákvæmrar athugunar, í samræmi við 1. gr. þessarar sameiginlegu afstöðu, einkum og sér í lagi ef til stendur að nota hana eða hann í tengslum við innra öryggi. Bæling innanlands tekur meðal annars til pyntinga og annarrar grimmilegrar, ómannúðlegrar og niðurlægjandi meðferðar eða refsingar, umsvifalausra og handahófskenndra aftaka, mannshvarfa, handahófskenndrar frelsisskerðingar og annarra meiriháttar brota gegn mannréttindum og mannfrelsi, eins og fram kemur í viðeigandi alþjóðlegum gerningum um mannréttindi, meðal annars í mannréttindayfirlýsingu Sameinuðu þjóðanna og alþjóðasamningnum um borgaraleg og stjórnmálaleg réttindi.

 Aðildarríkin skulu, eftir að hafa lagt mat á viðhorf til viðeigandi meginreglna sem settar hafa verið með gerningum um alþjóðlegan mannúðarrétt:

c) neita um útflutningsleyfi ef veruleg hætta er á að sú hertækni og sá herbúnaður sem flytja á út kunni að verða notuð til þess að fremja alvarleg brot á reglum alþjóðlegs mannúðarréttar.

3. Þriðja viðmiðun: Ástand innanlands í landi lokaviðtökustaðar sem afleiðing af ríkjandi spennu eða vopnuðum átökum.

Aðildarríkin skulu neita um leyfi til útflutnings hertækni og herbúnaðar sem myndu kalla fram eða draga á langinn vopnuð átök eða auka á ríkjandi spennu eða átök í landi lokaviðtökustaðar.

4. Fjórða viðmiðun: Varðveisla svæðisbundins friðar, öryggis og stöðugleika.

Aðildarríkin skulu neita um útflutningsleyfi ef veruleg hætta er á að fyrirhugaður viðtakandi myndi nota þá hertækni og þann herbúnað sem flytja á út til árása á annað land eða til að halda fast fram landakröfu með valdbeitingu. Aðildarríkin skulu meðal annars taka tilliti til eftirfarandi þegar þau fjalla um þessa áhættu:

- a) til yfirstandandi vopnaðra átaka, eða líkum á slíkum átökum, milli viðtakanda og annars lands,
- til landakrafna á hendur nágrannalandi sem viðtakandinn hefur áður gert eða hótað að fylgja eftir með valdi,
- c) til líka á því að hertæknin eða herbúnaðurinn verði notaður í öðrum tilgangi en til að vernda þjóðaröryggi og til landvarna með réttmætum hætti,
- d) til nauðsynjar þess að hafa ekki neikvæð áhrif á svæðisbundinn stöðugleika með neinum afgerandi hætti.
- 5. Fimmta viðmiðun: Þjóðaröryggi aðildarríkjanna og yfirráðasvæða, sem aðildarríki annast utanríkissamskipti fyrir, og þjóðaröryggi vinveittra landa og landa sem þau mynda bandalag með.

Aðildarríkin skulu taka tillit til:

- a) hugsanlegra áhrifa, hertækni eða herbúnaðar, sem flytja á út, á eigin varnar- og öryggishagsmuni og varnar- og öryggishagsmuni annarra aðildarríkja og vinveittra landa og landa, sem þau mynda bandalag með, en viðurkenna jafnframt að þessi þáttur getur ekki haft áhrif á þær viðmiðanir sem gilda um virðingu fyrir mannréttindum og svæðisbundinn frið, öryggi og stöðugleika,
- b) þeirrar áhættu að viðkomandi hertækni eða herbúnaður verði notaður gegn eigin liðsafla eða liðsafla aðildarríkjanna og vinveittra landa og landa sem þau mynda bandalag með.
- 6. Sjötta viðmiðun: Framkoma þess lands sem er kaupandi gagnvart alþjóðasamfélaginu, einkum hvað varðar viðhorf þess til hryðjuverkastarfsemi, eðli bandalaga sem það á aðild að og virðingu fyrir reglum þjóðaréttar.

Aðildarríkin skulu taka tillit, meðal annars til ferils þess lands sem er kaupandi hvað varðar:

- a) stuðning þess við eða hvatningu til hryðjuverkastarfsemi eða alþjóðlegrar, skipulagðrar glæpastarfsemi,
- hvort það hefur staðið við alþjóðlega bindandi fyrirheit, einkum um að beita ekki valdi, og virt ákvæði alþjóðlegs mannúðarréttar,
- c) fyrirheit þess um að vinna gegn útbreiðslu og fyrirheit viðvíkjandi öðrum sviðum vopnatakmarkana og afvopnunar, einkum undirritun, fullgilding og framkvæmd viðeigandi samninga um vopnatakmörkun og afvopnun er um getur í b-lið fyrstu viðmiðunar.
- 7. Sjöunda viðmiðun: Fyrirliggjandi hætta á að sú hertækni eða sá herbúnaður sem um ræðir verði notaður í öðrum tilgangi en ætlað var í landi kaupanda eða fluttur út á ný eftir óæskilegum skilyrðum.

Við mat á áhrifum þeirrar hertækni eða þess herbúnaðar sem flytja á út á það land sem er kaupandi og á hættu á því að slíkri hertækni eða herbúnaði kunni að verða veitt af leið í hendur óæskilegs, endanlegs notanda eða til óæskilegrar, endanlegrar notkunar, skal taka eftirfarandi til athugunar:

- a) réttmæta varnarhagsmuni og öryggishagsmuni innanlands í viðtökulandinu, þ.m.t. þátttaka í friðargæslu á vegum Sameinuðu þjóðanna og í öðru friðargæslustarfi,
- b) tæknilega getu viðtökulandsins til þess að nota slíka hertækni eða herbúnað,
- c) getu viðtökulandsins til þess að beita virku útflutningseftirliti,
- d) hættuna á því að slík hertækni eða herbúnaður verði fluttur út á ný til óæskilegra ákvörðunarstaða og hvort viðtökulandið hafi áður virt ákvæði um endurútflutning eða samþykki, áður en til endurútflutnings kemur, sem útflutningsaðildarríkið telur við hæfi að setja,
- e) hættuna á því að slíkri hertækni eða herbúnaði verði veitt af leið í hendur hryðjuverkasamtaka eða einstakra hryðjuverkamanna,
- f) hættuna á vendismíði eða miðlun tækniþekkingar sem ekki er til ætlast.

8. Áttunda viðmiðun: Samrýmanleiki útflutnings hertækni eða herbúnaðar og tæknilegrar og efnahagslegrar getu viðtökulandsins, að teknu tilliti til þess að æskilegt er að ríki mæti réttmætum þörfum sínum á sviði öryggis og varna með því að nota eins lítinn mannafla og efnahagslegan auð og frekast er unnt.

Aðildarríkin skulu taka tillit til þess, í ljósi upplýsinga í skýrslum viðkomandi veitna eins og þróunaráætlunar Sameinuðu þjóðanna, Alþjóðabankans, Alþjóðagjaldeyrissjóðsins og Efnahags- og framfarastofnunarinnar, hvort hætta sé á að áformaður útflutningur myndi hamla hættulega sjálfbærri þróun viðtökulandsins. Þau skulu meta í þessu tilliti hlutfallslegt umfang útgjalda viðtökulandsins á sviði her- og félagsmála, einnig að teknu tilliti til ESB-aðstoðar eða tvíhliða aðstoðar.

3. gr.

Sameiginleg afstaða þessi hefur ekki áhrif á rétt aðildarríkja til þess að fylgja strangari haftastefnu á eigin forsendum.

4. gr.

- 1. Aðildarríkin skulu dreifa ítarlegum upplýsingum um umsóknir um útflutningsleyfi, sem hefur verið hafnað samkvæmt viðmiðunum þessarar sameiginlegu afstöðu, ásamt skýringu á ástæðum þess að neitað hefur verið um leyfið. Áður en aðildarríki veitir leyfi, sem annað eða önnur aðildarríki hafa, á næstliðnu þriggja ára tímabili, neitað að veita vegna viðskipta, sem eru í grundvallaratriðum af sama toga, skal það fyrst hafa samráð við aðildarríkið eða -ríkin sem synjuðu um leyfið. Ákveði viðkomandi aðildarríki, að höfðu samráði, samt sem áður að veita leyfi, skal það tilkynna það því aðildarríki eða þeim aðildarríkjum sem hafa neitað að veita leyfi og rökstyðja ákvörðun sína ítarlega.
- 2. Að ákveða hvort tilfæra megi hertækni eða herbúnað eða hvort neita beri um slíka tilfærslu skal áfram vera í valdi hvers og eins aðildarríkis. Sá skilningur ríkir að um neitun um leyfi sé að ræða þegar viðkomandi aðildarríki hefur neitað að heimila eiginlega sölu eða eiginlegan útflutning þeirrar hertækni eða þess herbúnaðar er um ræðir, ef sala hefði farið fram að öðrum kosti eða viðkomandi samningur gerður. Tilkynningaskyld neitun getur, í samræmi við innlenda málsmeðferð, einnig tekið hvað þetta varðar til neitunar um heimild til að hefja samningaviðræður eða til neikvæðs svars við því að fram fari formleg upphafsrannsókn vegna tiltekinnar pöntunar.
- 3. Aðildarríkin skulu fara með fyrrnefndar neitanir og samningaviðræður sem trúnaðarmál og nota þær ekki til þess að skapa viðskiptalegan ávinning.

5. gr.

Útflutningsleyfi skulu aðeins veitt á grundvelli traustrar fyrirframvitneskju um endanlega notkun í landi lokaákvörðunarstaðar. Almennt skal í þessu tilviki krefjast vottorðs um hver hinn endanlegi notandi er, sem kanna skal nákvæmlega, eða viðeigandi gagna og/eða opinberrar heimildar í einhverri mynd sem viðkomandi land lokaákvörðunarstaðar gefur út. Þegar aðildarríkin meta umsóknir um leyfi fyrir útflutningi hertækni eða herbúnaðar vegna framleiðslu í þriðju löndum, skulu þau einkum taka tillit til hugsanlegrar notkunar fullfrágenginnar vöru í framleiðslulandinu og til þeirrar hættu að hin fullfrágengna vara verði notuð í öðrum tilgangi en til er ætlast eða flutt út til óæskilegs, endanlegs notanda.

6. gr.

Viðmiðanirnar í 2. gr. þessarar sameiginlegu afstöðu og tilhögun samráðs, sem kveðið er á um í 4. gr., skulu einnig gilda, með fyrirvara um reglugerð (EB) nr. 1334/2000, um aðildarríkin með tilliti til vara og tækni með tvíþætt notagildi, eins og tilgreint er í I. viðauka við reglugerð (EB) nr. 1334/2000, ef rík ástæða er til að ætla að endanlegur notandi slíkra vara og tækni verði herafli eða innri öryggissveitir eða álíka rekstrareiningar í viðtökulandinu. Vísanir í sameiginlegri afstöðu þessari til hertækni eða herbúnaðar ber að skilja þannig að taki til fyrrnefndra vara og tækni.

7. gr.

Aðildarríkin skulu, í því skyni að hámarka skilvirkni sameiginlegrar afstöðu þessarar, vinna innan ramma hinnar sameiginlegu stefnu í utanríkis- og öryggismálum með það að markmiði að efla samstarf sín á milli og stuðla að samleitni á sviði útflutnings hertækni og herbúnaðar.

8. gr.

1. Sérhvert aðildarríki skal í trúnaði dreifa til annarra aðildarríkja árlegri skýrslu um útflutning sinn á hertækni og herbúnaði og um framkvæmd sína á sameiginlegri afstöðu þessari.

- 2. Senda ber ráðinu árlega skýrslu ESB, sem byggð er á framlagi allra aðildarríkja, til birtingar í C-deild Stjórnartíðinda Evrópusambandsins.
- 3. Auk þess skal sérhvert aðildarríki, sem flytur út hertækni eða herbúnað sem er á sameiginlegum hergagnalista Evrópusambandsins, birta landsskýrslu um útflutning sinn á hertækni og herbúnaði, en innihald hennar skal vera í samræmi við landslöggjöf viðkomandi aðildarríkis, og veita upplýsingar, vegna hinnar árlegu skýrslu ESB, um framkvæmd sameiginlegrar afstöðu þessarar, eins og mælt er fyrir um í notandaleiðbeiningunum.

9. gr.

Aðildarríkin skulu, eftir því sem við á, meta í sameiningu, innan ramma hinnar sameiginlegu stefnu í utanríkisog öryggismálum, stöðu hugsanlegra eða raunverulegra viðtakenda útflutnings hertækni og herbúnaðar frá aðildarríkjum, í ljósi meginreglna og viðmiðana sameiginlegrar afstöðu þessarar.

10. gr.

Enda þótt aðildarríkin, eftir því sem við á, geti tekið tillit til áhrifa áformaðs útflutnings á efnahagslega, félagslega eða viðskiptalega hagsmuni sína og iðnhagsmuni, skulu þeir þættir ekki hafa áhrif á beitingu fyrrnefndra viðmiðana.

11. gr.

Aðildarríkin skulu gera sitt ítrasta til þess að hvetja önnur ríki, sem flytja út hertækni eða herbúnað, til að beita viðmiðunum þessarar sameiginlegu afstöðu. Þau skulu skiptast reglulega á reynslu við fyrrnefnd þriðju ríki, sem beita viðmiðununum, af stefnu sinni með tilliti til eftirlits með útflutningi hertækni og herbúnaðar og af beitingu viðmiðananna.

12. gr.

Aðildarríkin skulu tryggja að landslöggjöf þeirra geri þeim kleift að hafa eftirlit með þeirri hertækni og þeim herbúnaði sem eru á sameiginlegum hergagnalista Evrópusambandsins. Hinn sameiginlegi hergagnalisti Evrópusambandsins skal vera viðmiðun fyrir lista aðildarríkjanna yfir innlenda hertækni og herbúnað, en kemur ekki beinlínis í stað þeirra.

13. gr.

Notandaleiðbeiningarnar um siðareglur Evrópusambandsins um útflutning herbúnaðar, sem eru endurskoðaðar reglulega, skulu þjóna hlutverki leiðarvísis um framkvæmd sameiginlegrar afstöðu þessarar.

14. gr.

Sameiginleg afstaða þessi öðlast gildi á þeim degi sem hún er samþykkt.

15. gr.

Endurskoða ber sameiginlega afstöðu þessa þremur árum eftir að hún er samþykkt.

16. gr.

Sameiginleg afstaða þessi skal birt í Stjórnartíðindum Evrópusambandsins.

Gjört í Brussel 8. desember 2008.

Fyrir hönd ráðsins,

B. KOUCHNER

forseti.

⁽¹⁾ Stjtíð. EB L 191, 19.7.2002, bls. 1.

⁽²⁾ Stitíð. ESB L 156, 25.6.2003, bls. 79.

³⁾ Síðast breytt 10. mars 2008, Stitíð. ESB C 98, 18.4.2008, bls. 1.

⁽⁴⁾ Stjtíð. EB L 159, 30.6.2000, bls. 1.

Fylgiskjal 5.

Tilskipun framkvæmdastjórnarinnar 2014/18/ESB

frá 29. janúar 2014

um breytingu á tilskipun Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB að því er varðar skrána yfir varnartengdar vörur. (Texti sem varðar EES)

FRAMKVÆMDASTJÓRN EVRÓPUSAMBANDSINS HEFUR,

með hliðsjón af sáttmálanum um starfshætti Evrópusambandsins,

með hliðsjón af tilskipun Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB frá 6. maí 2009 um að einfalda skilmála og skilyrði vegna tilflutnings varnartengdra vara innan Bandalagsins (¹), einkum 13. gr.,

og að teknu tilliti til eftirfarandi:

- Í tilskipun 2009/43/EB er fjallað um allar varnartengdar vörur sem samsvara þeim sem skráðar eru í sameiginlegan hergagnalista Evrópusambandsins sem ráðið samþykkti 19. mars 2007.
- 2) Hinn 11. mars 2013 samþykkti ráðið sameiginlegan hergagnalista Evrópusambandsins (²) í nýrri uppfærslu.
- 3) Því ber að breyta tilskipun 2009/43/EB til samræmis við það.
- Ráðstafanirnar, sem kveðið er á um í tilskipun þessari, eru í samræmi við álit nefndarinnar um tilflutning varnartengdra vara innan ESB.

SAMÞYKKT TILSKIPUN ÞESSA:

1. gr.

Í stað viðaukans við tilskipun 2009/43/EB komi textinn sem er settur fram í viðaukanum við tilskipun þessa.

2. gr.

1. Aðildarríkin skulu samþykkja og birta nauðsynleg lög og stjórnsýslufyrirmæli til að fara að tilskipun þessari eigi síðar en 12. maí 2014. Þau skulu þegar í stað senda framkvæmdastjórninni texta þeirra ákvæða. Þau skulu beita þessum ákvæðum frá og með 17. maí 2014.

Þegar aðildarríkin samþykkja fyrrnefnd ákvæði skulu þau innihalda vísun til tilskipunar þessarar eða þeim fylgi slík tilvísun þegar þau eru birt opinberlega. Aðildarríkin skulu ákveða hvernig beri að setja slíka tilvísun fram.

2. Aðildarríkin skulu senda framkvæmdastjórninni helstu ákvæði úr landslögum sem þau samþykkja um málefni sem tilskipun þessi nær til.

3. gr.

Tilskipun þessi öðlast gildi á tuttugasta degi eftir að hún birtist í Stjórnartíðindum Evrópusambandsins.

4. gr.

Tilskipun þessari er beint til aðildarríkjanna.

Gjört í Brussel 29. janúar 2014.

Fyrir hönd framkvæmdastjórnarinnar, José Manuel BARROSO forseti.

⁽¹⁾ Stjtíð. ESB L 146, 10. 6. 2009, bls. 1.

⁽²⁾ Stjtíð. ESB C 90, 27. 3. 2013, bls. 1.

VIĐAUKI

"VIÐAUKI **SKRÁ YFIR VARNARTENGDAR VÖRUR**

1. athugasemd: Hugtök innan "gæsalappa" eru skilgreind hugtök. Vísa til "Skilgreiningar hugtaka sem notuð eru í þessari skrá' í viðaukanum við þessa skrá.

2. athugasemd: Í sumum tilvikum eru íðefni skráð eftir heiti og CAS-númeri. Listinn gildir um íðefni, sem hafa sömu byggingarformúlu (þ.m.t. hýdröt), án tillits til heitis eða CAS-númers. CAS-númer fylgja til að auðveldara sé að bera kennsl á tiltekið íðefni eða efnablöndu, án tillits til nafnakerfis. Ekki er unnt að nota CAS-númer sem sértákn vegna þess að nokkur form hinna skráðu íðefna hafa mismunandi CAS-númer og efnablöndur, sem innihalda skráð íðefni, getur einnig haft annað CAS-númer.

ML1 Vopn með óriffluðu hlaupi með minni hlaupvídd en 20 mm, önnur vopn og sjálfvirk vopn með hlaupvídd sem er 12,7 mm (hlaupvídd 0,50 tommur) eða minni, sem hér segir, og sérhannaðir íhlutir í þau:

Athugasemd: ML1 gildir ekki um:

- a. skotvopn sem eru sérhönnuð sem gerviskotfæri og geta ekki sent frá sér skeyti,
- b. skotvopn, sem eru sérhönnuð til að skjóta tjóðruðum skeytum án háhraðasprengihleðslu eða fjarskiptatengils, með drægni sem er 500 m eða minni,
- c. vopn sem nota skothylki sem eru ekki með hvellhettuna í miðju (e. non-centre fire) og eru ekki alsjálfvirk.
- a. Rifflar og samsettar byssur, skammbyssur, vélbyssur, léttar vélbyssur og hríðskotabyssur.

Athugasemd: ML1. a gildir ekki um eftirfarandi:

- a. riffla og samsettar byssur sem eru framleidd fyrir 1938,
- b. eftirlíkingar riffla og samsettra byssa eftir upprunalegri framleiðslu frá því fyrir 1890,
- c. skammbyssur, hríðskotabyssur og vélbyssur sem framleiddar eru fyrir 1890 og eftirlíkingar þeirra.
- b. Vopn með óriffluðu hlaupi sem hér segir:
 - 1. Vopn með óriffluðu hlaupi, sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota.
 - 2. Önnur vopn með óriffluðu hlaupi sem hér segir:
 - a. alsjálfvirk vopn,
 - b. hálfsjálfvirk vopn eða vopn með pumpu.

Athugasemd: ML1. b gildir ekki um eftirfarandi:

- a. vopn með óriffluðu hlaupi sem framleidd eru fyrir 1938,
- b. eftirlíkingar vopna eftir upprunalegri framleiðslu frá því fyrir 1890,
- c. vopn með óriffluðu hlaupi sem notuð eru til veiða eða í íþróttum. Þessi vopn mega ekki vera sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota eða vera alsjálfvirk,
- d. vopn með óriffluðu hlaupi sérhönnuð til eftirfarandi nota:
 - 1. til að aflífa húsdýr,
 - 2. til að deyfa dýr,
 - 3. til skjálftaprófana,
 - 4. til að skjóta skeytum í iðnaði eða
 - 5. til að splundra heimatilbúnum sprengjubúnaði (IED). Ath.: Um búnað til splundrunar, sjá ML4 og innfærslu 1A006 í skrá ESB um vörur með tvíþætt notagildi.
- c. Vopn fyrir skotfæri án skothylkja.
- d. Laus skothylkjahólf, hljóðdeyfar eða -hemlar, sérgerðar byssuundirstöður, sjóntæknileg vopnamið og glampadeyfar fyrir vopn sem eru tilgreind í ML1. a, ML1. b eða ML1. c.
 - Athugasemd: ML1. d gildir ekki um sjóntæknileg vopnamið án rafrænnar myndvinnslu með nífaldri stækkun eða minni, að því tilskildu að þau séu ekki sérhönnuð eða þeim hafi verið breytt til hernaðarnota eða hafi í sér sjónkvarða sérhannaðan til hernaðarnota.
- ML2 Vopn með óriffluðu hlaupi með 20 mm hlaupvídd eða meiri, önnur vopn eða vopnabúnaður með meiri hlaupvídd en 12,7 mm (hlaupvídd 0,50 tommur), vörpur og fylgihlutir, sem hér segir, og sérhannaðir íhlutir í þau:

 Byssur, howitzer-stórskotaliðsbyssur, fallbyssur, sprengjuvörpur, vopn gegn skriðdrekum, skotkerfi, hernaðareldvörpur, rifflar, skeytabyssur, vopn með óriffluðu hlaupi og tæki til að hylja ummerki um bessi vopn.

Athugasemd: IML2. a tekur til innspýtingartækja, teljara, geymslutanka og annarra sérhannaðra íhluta til nota með fljótandi drifhleðslum fyrir allan búnað sem tilgreindur er í ML2. a.

Athugasemd: ML2. a gildir ekki um eftirfarandi vopn:

- a. riffla, vopn með óriffluðu hlaupi og samsettar byssur sem eru framleidd fyrir 1938,
- b. eftirlíkingar riffla, vopna með óriffluðu hlaupi og samsettra byssa eftir upprunalegri framleiðslu frá bví fyrir 1890.
- c. byssur, howitzer-stórskotaliðsbyssur, fallbyssur og sprengjuvörpur sem eru framleiddar fyrir 1890.
- d. vopn með óriffluðu hlaupi sem eru notuð til veiða eða í íþróttum. Þessi vopn skulu ekki vera sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota eða alsjálfvirk,
- e. vopn með óriffluðu hlaupi sérhönnuð til eftirfarandi nota:
 - 1. til að aflífa húsdýr,
 - 2. til að deyfa dýr,
 - 3. til skjálftaprófana,
 - 4. til að skjóta skeytum í iðnaði eða
 - 5. til að splundra heimatilbúnum sprengjubúnaði (IED).
 - Ath.: Um búnað til splundrunar, sjá ML4 og innfærslu 1A006 í skrá ESB um vörur með tvíþætt notagildi,
- f. handskotkerfi, sem eru sérhönnuð til að skjóta tjóðruðum skeytum án háhraðasprengihleðslu eða fjarskiptatengils, með drægni sem er 500 m eða minni.
- b. Vörpur til að varpa reyk-, gas- eða flugeldahylkjum eða tæki til að mynda þess háttar efni, sérhönnuð eða umbreytt til hernaðarnota.

Athugasemd: ML2. b gildir ekki um merkjabyssur.

- c. Vopnamið og festingar fyrir vopnamið þar sem allt eftirfarandi á við:
 - 1. sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota og
 - 2. sérhönnuð fyrir vopn sem tilgreind eru í ML2. a.
- d. Undirstöður og laus skothylkjahólf sem eru sérhönnuð fyrir þau vopn sem tilgreind eru í ML2, a.

ML3 Skotfæri og kveikjustillingarbúnaður, sem hér segir, og sérhannaðir íhlutir í þann búnað:

- a. Skotfæri fyrir vopn sem tilgreind eru í ML1, ML2 eða ML12.
- b. Kveikjustillingarbúnaður sem er sérhannaður fyrir þau skotfæri sem tilgreind eru í ML3. a.
 - 1. athugasemd: Sérhannaðir íhlutir, sem tilgreindir eru í ML3, eru m. a.:
 - a. málm- eða plastsamsetningar, s.s. hvellhettur, skothylkisbotnar, skothylkjatengi, vélbyssubelti og málmhlutir fyrir skotfæri,
 - b. öryggisbúnaður og búnaður til að virkja sprengihleðslur, kveikjur, skynjarar og kveikibúnaður,
 - c. aflgjafar með hárri einnotavirkni,
 - d. brennanleg hylki fyrir sprengihleðslur,
 - e. dreifisprengjur, þ.m.t. smásprengjur, litlar jarðsprengjur og tundurdufl og markstýrð skeyti.
 - 2. athugasemd: ML3. a gildir ekki um skotfæri án skeytis (blank star) og gerviskotfæri með götuðu púðurhólfi.
 - 3. athugasemd: ML3. a gildir ekki um skothylki sem eru sérhönnuð fyrir eitthvert eftirfarandi:
 - a. merkjasendingar,
 - b. fuglafælingu eða
 - c. kveikingu gasloga á olíubrunnum.

ML4 Sprengjur, tundurskeyti, eldflaugar, flugskeyti, annar sprengjubúnaður og hleðslur og tengdur búnaður og fylgihlutir, sem hér segir, og sérhannaðir íhlutir þeirra:

- Ath. 1: Um stýri- og leiðsögubúnað, sjá ML11.
- Ath. 2: Um varnarkerfi loftfara gegn flugskeytum (AMPS), sjá ML4. c.
- a. Sprengjur, tundurskeyti, handsprengjur, reyksprengjur, eldflaugar, jarðsprengjur og tundurdufl, flugskeyti, djúpsprengjur, sprengjur til eyðingar, eyðingarbúnaður, eyðingarsamstæður, búnaður fyrir "flugeldavörur", skothylki og hermar (þ.e. búnaður til að herma eftir eiginleikum þessara hluta), sérhannað til hernaðarnota.

Athugasemd: Í ML4. a eru m. a.:

- a. reykhandsprengjur, eldsprengjur, íkveikjusprengjur og sprengibúnaður,
- b. útblástursrör skotflauga og trjónur endurinnkomugeimfarartækja.
- b. Búnaður þar sem allt eftirfarandi á við:
 - 1. sérhannaður til hernaðarnota og
 - 2. sérhannaður fyrir "starfsemi" í tengslum við annaðhvort eftirfarandi:
 - a. Hluti sem tilgreindir eru í ML4. a eða
 - b. heimatilbúinn sprengjubúnað (IED).

Tæknileg athugasemd:

Að því er varðar ML4. b. 2 felur "starfsemi" í sér meðhöndlun, skot, lagningu, stjórnun, afhleypingu, sprengingu, virkjun, straumgjöf með hárri einnotavirkni, ginningu, truflun, slæðingu, að bera kennsl á, splundrun eða förgun.

- 1. athugasemd: Í ML4. b er m. a.:
 - a. færanlegur gasþéttibúnaður sem getur framleitt 1000 kg eða meira á dag af gasi í fljótandi formi,
 - b. flothæfur, rafleiðandi strengur til að slæða seguldufl.
- c. Varnarkerfi loftfara gegn flugskeytum (AMPS).

Athugasemd: ML4. c gildir ekki um varnarkerfi loftfara gegn flugskeytum sem eru með allt eftirfarandi:

- a. einhvern af eftirfarandi viðvörunarskynjurum gegn flugskeytum:
 - 1. óvirka skynjara með hámarkssvörun milli 100-400 nm eða
 - 2. virka Doppler-púlsskynjara til varnar gegn flugskeytum.
- b. dreifingarkerfi fyrir gagnaðgerðir til blekkingar,
- c. blys sem eru bæði með sýnilegum og innrauðum ummerkjum til að villa um fyrir flaugum sem skotið er frá jörðu og
- d. uppsett í "almenningsloftförum" og með allt eftirfarandi:
 - 1. varnarkerfið (AMPS) er aðeins nothæft í tilteknum "almenningsloftförum" þar sem hið sértæka varnarkerfi er sett upp og vegna þess hefur annað af eftirfarandi verið gefið út:
 - a. tegundarvottorð fyrir almenningsflug eða
 - b. jafngilt skjal sem Alþjóðaflugmálastofnunin (ICAO)viðurkennir,
 - varnarkerfið (AMPS) notar vörn til að koma í veg fyrir óheimilan aðgang að "hugbúnaði" og
 - 3. í varnarkerfinu (AMPS) er virkur búnaður sem gerir kerfið óstarfhæft þegar það er fjarlægt úr "almenningsloftfarinu" sem það var sett upp í.

ML5 Skotstýringarbúnaður og tengdur viðbragðs- og viðvörunarbúnaður, ásamt tengdum kerfum, prófunar-, stilli- og gagnárásarbúnaður, sem hér segir, sérhannaður til hernaðarnota og sérhannaðir íhlutir og fylgihlutir:

- a. Vopnamið, sprengjutölvur, uppsetningarbúnaður fyrir byssur og vopnastýringarkerfi.
- b. Markábendingar-, merkingar-, fjarlægðarmælingar-, aðgæslu- eða leitarkerfi; greiningar-, gagna-samruna-, kennsla- eða auðkenningarbúnaður og samþættingarbúnaður fyrir nema.
- c. Gagnaðgerðabúnaður fyrir hluti sem tilgreindir eru í ML5. a eða ML5. b. Athugasemd: Að því er varðar ML5. c felur gagnaðgerðabúnaður í sér greiningarbúnað.
- d. Vettvangsprófunar- eða aðlögunarbúnaður, sérhannaður fyrir hluti sem tilgreindir eru í ML5. a, ML5.
 b eða ML5. c.

ML6 Landökutæki og íhlutir sem hér segir:

Ath.: Um stýri- og leiðsögubúnað, sjá ML11.

- a. Landökutæki og íhlutir í þau, sérhönnuð eða breytt til hernaðarnota. *Að því er varðar ML6. a falla eftirvagnar undir hugtakið landökutæki.*
- b. Önnur landökutæki og íhlutir sem hér segir:
 - 1. Ökutæki sem hafa allt eftirfarandi til að bera:
 - a. framleidd með eða búin skotheldri vörn eða íhlutum sem gera þau skotheld að III. stigi (NIJ 0108. 01, september 1985, eða samkvæmt sambærilegum landsstöðlum) eða þar fyrir ofan,
 - b. aflskiptingu sem gefur bæði fram- og afturhjólum drif samtímis, þ.m.t. þau ökutæki sem hafa aukahjólabúnað til þess að bera hlass, hvort sem hann hefur drif eða ekki,

- c. málgildi heildarþyngdar ökutækis (GVWR) sem er yfir 4500 kg og
- d. eru hönnuð eða þeim umbreytt til notkunar utan vega.
- 2. Íhlutir sem hafa allt eftirfarandi til að bera:
 - a. sérhannaðir fyrir ökutæki sem tilgreind eru í ML6. b. 1. og
 - veita skothelda vörn að III. stigi (NIJ 0108. 01, september 1985, eða samkvæmt sambærilegum landsstöðlum) eða þar fyrir ofan.

Ath.: Sjá einnig ML13. a

- 1. athugasemd: Í ML6. a eru m. a.:
 - a. skriðdrekar og önnur vopnuð herökutæki og herökutæki með undirstöðum fyrir vopn eða búnað til jarðsprengjalagningar eða til að skjóta hergögnum sem tilgreind eru í ML4,
 - b. brynvarin ökutæki,
 - c. ökutæki fyrir láð og lög og djúpvaðsökutæki (e. deep water fording vehicles),
- d. björgunarökutæki og ökutæki til dráttar eða skotfæra- eða vopnakerfaflutninga, ásamt viðeigandi farmfærslubúnaði.
- 2. athugasemd: Breytingar á landökutæki til hernaðarnota, sem tilgreindar eru í ML6. a, fela í sér breytingu á grunnbyggingu og raf- eða vélbúnaði sem tekur til eins eða fleiri íhluta sem eru sérhannaðir til hernaðarnota. Meðal þessara íhluta eru:
 - a. sérhannaðar, skotheldar hjólbarðahlífar.
- b. brynvörn fyrir mikilvægustu hlutana (t. d. eldsneytisgeymi eða stjórnklefa ökumanns),
- c. sérstakar styrkingar eða festingar fyrir vopn,
- d. myrkvunarljósker.
- 3. athugasemd: ML6 gildir ekki um borgaraleg ökutæki sem eru hönnuð eða er breytt til þess að flytja peninga eða verðmæti.
- 4. athugasemd: ML6 gildir ekki um ökutæki sem allt eftirfarandi á við um:
 - a. voru framleidd fyrir 1946,
 - b. eru ekki með hluti sem tilgreindir eru í sameiginlegum hergagnalista Evrópusambandsins og eru framleiddir eftir 1945, nema að því er varðar eftirlíkingar af upprunalegum íhlutum eða fylgihlutum fyrir ökutækið og
- c. eru ekki búin vopnum, sem tilgreind eru í ML1, ML2 eða ML4, nema þau séu óvirk og ómögulegt sé að hleypa af skoti með þeim.

ML7 Hvarfmiðlar eða líffræðileg eiturefni, "óeirðastjórnunarefni", geislavirk efni, tengdur búnaður, íhlutir og efni sem hér segir:

- a. Hvarfmiðlar eða geislavirk efni, "aðlöguð að notkun í stríði" til að fella og særa menn eða dýr, skemma búnað eða valda tjóni á uppskeru eða umhverfinu.
- b. Efni til efnahernaðar (CW), m. a.:
 - 1. Taugaefni til efnahernaðar:
 - a. O-alkýl (jafnt og eða minna en C₁₀, þ.m.t. sýklóalkýl)-alkýl-(metýl, etýl, n-própýl eða ísóprópýl) -fosfónflúorídöt, s.s.:

sarín (GB):O-ísóprópýlmetýlfosfónflúorídat (CAS 107-44-8) og

sóman (GD):O-pínakólýlmetýlfosfónflúorídat (CAS 96-64-0).

b. O-alkýl (jafnt og eða minna en C₁₀, þ.m.t. sýklóalkýl) N,N-díalkýl-(metýl, etýl, n-própýl eða ísóprópýl) fosfóramídósýanídöt, s.s.:

Tabún (GA):O-etýl-N,N-dímetýlfosfóramídósýanídat (CAS 77-81-6),

c. O-alkýl (H eða jafnt og eða minna en C₁₀, þ.m.t. sýklóalkýl) S-2-díalkýl (metýl, etýl, n-própýl eða ísóprópýl)-amínóetýlalkýl (metýl, etýl, n-própýl eða ísóprópýl) fosfónþíólöt og samsvarandi alkýleruð og róteinduð sölt, s.s.:

VX: O-etýl S-2-díísóprópýlamínóetýlmetýlfosfónþíólat (CAS 50782-69-9).

- 2. Efni til efnahernaðar sem valda bruna og blöðrum:
 - a. Brennisteinssinnep, s.s.:
 - 1. 2-klóretýlklórmetýlsúlfíð (CAS 2625-76-5).
 - 2. Bis(2-klóretýl)súlfíð (CAS 505-60-2).
 - 3. Bis(2-klóretýlþíó)metan (CAS 63869-13-6).
 - 4. 1,2-bis(2-klóretýlþíó)etan (CAS 3563-36-8).
 - 5. 1,3-bis(2-klóretýlþíó)-n-própan (CAS 63905-10-2).
 - 6. 1,4-bis(2-klóretýlþíó)-n-bútan (CAS 142868-93-7).
 - 7. 1,5-bis(2-klóretýlþíó)-n-pentan (CAS 142868-94-8).
 - 8. Bis(2-klóretýlþíómetýl)eter (CAS 63918-90-1).
 - 9. Bis(2-klóretýlþíóetýl)eter (CAS 63918-89-8).

- b. Eiturgös (e. Lewisites), s.s.:
 - 1. 2-klórvínyldíklórarsín (CAS 541-25-3).
 - Tris(2-klórvínyl)arsín (CAS 40334-70-1).
 - 3. Bis(2-klórvínyl)klórarsín (CAS 40334-69-8).
- c. Köfnunarefnissinnep, s.s.:
 - 1. HN1: Bis(2-klóretýl)etýlamín (CAS 538-07-8).
 - 2. HN2: Bis(2-klóretýl)metýlamín (CAS 51-75-2).
 - 3. HN3: Tris(2-klóretýl)amín (CAS 555-77-1).
- 3. Efni til efnahernaðar sem gera menn óstarfhæfa, s.s.:
 - a. 3-kínúklídínýlbensílat (BZ) (CAS 6581-06-2).
- 4. Laufeyðingarefni til efnahernaðar, s.s.:
 - a. Bútýl-2-klór-4-flúorfenoxýasetat (LNF).
 - b. 2,4,5-tríklórfenoxýediksýra (CAS 93-76-5) blönduð með 2,4-díklórfenoxýediksýru (CAS 94-75-7) (Agent Orange (CAS 39277-47-9)).
- c. Tvígild forefni og lykilforefni til efnahernaðar, sem hér segir:
 - 1. Alkýl (metýl, etýl, n-própýl eða ísóprópýl)fosfónýldíflúoríð, s.s.:
 - DF (spillistuðull): Metýlfosfónýldíflúoríð (CAS 676-99-3).
 - 2. O-alkýl (H eða jafnt og eða minna en C₁₀, þ.m.t. sýklóalkýl) O-2-díalkýl (metýl, etýl, n-própýl eða ísóprópýl)-amínóetýlalkýl (metýl, etýl, n-própýl eða ísóprópýl) fosfónöt og samsvarandi alkýleruð og róteinduð sölt, s.s.:
 - QL: O-etýl-2-díísóprópýlamínóetýlmetýlfosfónít (CAS 57856-11-8).
 - 3. Klórsarín: O-ísóprópýlmetýlfosfónklórídat (CAS 1445-76-7).
 - 4. Klórsóman: O-pínakólýlmetýlfosfónklórídat (CAS 7040-57-5).
- d. "Óeirðastjórnunarefni", virk íðefni og blöndur þeirra efna, m. a.:
 - 1. α-brómbensenasetónítríl, (brómbensýlsýaníð) (CA) (CAS 5798-79-8).
 - 2. [(2-klórfenýl)metýlen]própandínítríl, (o-klórbensýlídenmalónónítríl (CS) (CAS 2698-41-1).
 - 3. 2-klór-1-fenýletanón, fenýlasýlklóríð (ω-klórasetófenón) (CN) (CAS 532-27-4).
 - 4. Díbens-(b,f)-1,4-oxasefín, (CR) (CAS 257-07-8).
 - 5. 10-klór-5,10-díhýdrófenarsasín, (fenarsasínklóríð), (Adamsite), (DM) (CAS 578-94-9).
 - 6. N-nónanóýlmorfólín, (MPA) (CAS 5299-64-9).
 - 1. athugasemd: ML7. d gildir ekki um "óeirðastjórnunarefni" sem eru sérpökkuð til sjálfsvarnar fyrir einstaklinga.
 - 2. athugasemd: ML7. d gildir ekki um virk íðefni og blöndur þeirra efna sem er pakkað til matvælaframleiðslu eða lækninga og auðkennd sem slík.
- e. Búnaður sem er sérhannaður eða breyttur til hernaðarnota, hannaður eða breyttur til dreifingar á einhverju af eftirfarandi og sérhannaðir íhlutir fyrir hann:
 - 1. Efni og íðefni sem tilgreind eru í ML7. a, ML7. b eða ML7. d eða
 - 2. efni til hernaðarnota úr forefnum sem tilgreind eru í ML7. c.
- f. Hlífðar- og afmengunarbúnaður, sérhannaður eða breyttur til hernaðarnota, íhlutir og efnablöndur, sem hér segir:
 - 1. Búnaður sem er hannaður eða breyttur til varnar gegn efnum sem tilgreind eru í ML7. a, ML7. b eða ML7. d og sérhannaðir íhlutir í hann,
 - 2. búnaður sem er hannaður eða breyttur til afmengunar hluta sem mengast hafa af efnum sem tilgreind eru í ML7. a eða ML7. b. og sérhannaðir íhlutir í hann,
 - 3. efnablöndur sem eru þróaðar sérstaklega eða settar saman til þess að afmenga hluti sem mengast hafa af efnum sem tilgreind eru í ML7. a eða ML7. b.

Athugasemd: İML7. f. 1. eru m. a.:

- a. Loftræstieiningar, sérhannaðar eða breyttar til kjarna-, lífefna- eða íðefnasíunar,
- b. hlífðarfatnaður.
- Ath.: Um gasgrímur, hlífðar- eða afmengunarbúnað fyrir almenna borgara, sjá einnig innfærslu 1A004 í skrá ESB um vörur með tvíþætt notagildi.
- g. Búnaður, sem er sérhannaður eða breyttur til hernaðarnota, hannaður eða breyttur til að finna eða greina efni sem tilgreind eru í ML7. a, ML7. b eða ML7. d og sérhannaðir íhlutir í hann.
 - Athugasemd: ML7. g gildir ekki um skammtamæla sem vakta geislun og ætlaðir eru einstaklingum. Ath.: Sjá einnig innfærslu 1A004 í skrá ESB um vörur með tvíþætt notagildi.
- h. "Líffjölliður", sérhannaðar eða sérunnar til að finna eða greina efnavopn sem tilgreind eru í ML7. b og sérstök frumuræktun sem notuð er til að framleiða þær.

- "Lífhvatar" til afmengunar eða niðurbrots efnavopna og lífræn kerfi til þess, sem hér segir:
 - 1. "Lífhvatar", sérhannaðir til afmengunar eða niðurbrots efnavopna sem tilgreind eru í ML7. b, sem framleiddir eru með markvissu vali í rannsóknarstofu eða erfðabreytingum á lífrænum kerfum,
 - 2. lífræn kerfi sem innihalda sérstakar erfðaupplýsingar til framleiðslu þeirra "lífhvata" sem tilgreindir eru í ML7. i. 1, sem hér segir:
 - a. "Tjáningarferjur",
 - b. veirur.
 - c. frumuræktun.
 - 1. athugasemd: ML7. b og ML7. d gilda ekki um eftirfarandi:
 - a. sýanógenklóríð (MPA) (CAS 506-77-4), sjá innfærslu 1C450. a. 5 í skrá ESB um vörur með tvíbætt notagildi,
 - b. blásýra (CAS 74-90-8),
 - c. klór (CAS 7782-50-5),
 - d. karbónýlklóríð (fosgen) (CAS 75-44-5), sjá innfærslu 1C450. a. 4 í skrá ESB um vörur með tvíþætt notagildi,
 - e. dífosgen(tríklórmetýlklórformat) (CAS 503-38-8),
 - f. ekki notað síðan 2004.
 - g. xýlýlbrómíð, ortó: (CAS 89-92-9), meta: (CAS 620-13-3), para: (CAS 104-81-4),
 - h. bensýlbrómíð (CAS 100-39-0),
 - i. bensýljoðíð (CAS 620-05-3),
 - brómaseton (CAS 598-31-2),
 - k. sýanógenbrómið (CAS 506-68-3),
 - l. brómmetýletýlketón (CAS 816-40-0),
 - m. klóraseton (CAS 78-95-5),
 - n. etýljoðasetat (CAS 623-48-3),
 - o. joðaseton (CAS 3019-04-3),
 - p. klórpíkrín (CAS 76-06-2), sjá innfærslu 1C450. a. 7 í skrá ESB um vörur með tvíþætt notagildi.
 - 2. athugasemd: Frumuræktun og lífræn kerfi, sem tilgreind eru í ML7. h og ML7. i. 2., eru einangruð fyrirbæri og þessir undirliðir gilda ekki um frumur eða lífræn kerfi til almennra nota, s.s. í landbúnaði, lyfjaframleiðslu, lækningum, dýralækningum, umhverfismálum, úrgangsstjórnun eða matvælaiðnaði.

ML8 "Orkuefni" og skyld efni, sem hér segir:

- Ath. 1. Sjá einnig innfærslu 1C011 í skrá ESB um vörur með tvíþætt notagildi.
- Ath. 2. Um sprengjuhleðslur og -búnað, sjá ML4 og 1A008 í skrá ESB um vörur með tvíþætt notagildi.

Tæknilegar athugasemdir:

- 1. Að því er varðar ML8 merkir blanda samsetningu tveggja eða fleiri efna með a.m.k. einu efni sem er skráð í undirliðum ML8.
- 2. Sérhvert efni, sem skráð er í undirliðum ML8, fellur undir þessa skrá, jafnvel þegar það er notað í öðrum tilgangi en þeim sem tilgreindur er. (Til dæmis er TAGN oftast notað sem sprengiefni en getur einnig nýst annaðhvort sem eldsneyti eða sem oxari.)
- "Sprengiefni", sem hér segir, og blöndur beirra:
 - 1. ADNBF (amínódínítróbensófúroxan eða 7-amínó-4,6-dínítróbensófúrasan-1-oxíð) (CAS 97096-
 - 2. BNCP (cis-bis(5-nítrótetrasólató)tetraamínkóbalt(III)perklórat) (CAS 117412-28-9).
 - 3. CL-14 (díamínódinítróbensófúroxan eða 5,7-díamínó-4,6-dínítróbensófúrasan-1-oxíð) (CAS 117907-74-1).
 - 4. CL-20 (HNIW eða hexanítróhexaasaísóvúrtsítan) (CAS 135285-90-4). klatröt af CL-20 (sjá einnig ML8. g. 3 og g. 4 um "forefni" bess),
 - 5. CP (2-(5-sýanótetrasólató) pentaamínkóbalt(III)perklórat) (CAS 70247-32-4).
 - 6. DADE (1,1-díamínó-2,2-dínítróetýlen, FOX7) (CAS 145250-81-3).
 - 7. DATB (díamínótrínítróbensen) (CAS 1630-08-6).

 - DDFP (1,4-dínítródífúrasanópíperasín).
 DDPO (2,6-díamínó-3,5-dínítrópýrasín-1-oxíð, PZO) (CAS 194486-77-6).
 - 10. DIPAM (3,3'-díamínó-2,2',4,4',6,6'-hexanítróbífenýl eða dípíkramíð) (CAS 17215-44-0).
 - 11. DNGU (DINGU eða dínítróglýkólúríl) (CAS 55510-04-8).

- 12. Fúrasön, sem hér segir:
 - a. DAAOF (díamínóasoxýfúrasan).
 - b. DAAzF (díamínóasófúrasan) (CAS 78644-90-3).
- 13. HMX og afleiður (sjá einnig ML8. g. 5 að því er varðar "forefni"), sem hér segir:
 - a. HMX (sýklótetrametýlentetranítramín, oktahýdró-1,3,5,7-tetranítró-1,3,5,7-tetrasín, 1,3,5,7-tetranítró-1,3,5,7-tetrasásýklóoktan, októgen) (CAS 2691-41-0).
 - b. Díflúoramineraðar hliðstæður HMX.
 - c. K-55 (2,4,6,8-tetranítró-2,4,6,8-tetraasabísýkló-[3,3,0]-oktanón-3, tetranítrósemíglýkóúríl eða ketó-bísýklískt HMX) (CAS 130256-72-3).
- 14. HNAD (hexanítróadamantan) (CAS 143850-71-9).
- 15. HNS (hexanítróstílben) (CAS 20062-22-0).
- 16. Imídasól sem hér segir:
 - a. BNNII (oktahýdró-2,5-bis(nítróímínó)imídasó [4,5-d]ímídasól).
 - b. DNI (2,4-dínítróimídasól) (CAS 5213-49-0).
 - c. FDIA (1-flúor-2,4-dínítróimídasól).
 - d. NTDNIA (N-(2-nítrótríasóló)-2,4-dínítróimídasól).
 - e. PTIA (1-píkrýl-2,4,5-trínítróimídasól).
- 17. NTNMH (1-(2-nítrótríasóló)-2-dínítrómetýlenhýdrasín).
- 18. ADNBF (ONTA eða 3-nítró-1,2,4-tríasól-5-ón) (CAS 932-64-9).
- 19. Fjölnítrókúbön með fleiri en fjóra nítróhópa.
- 20. PYX (2,6-bis(píkrýlamínó)-3,5-dínítrópýridín) (CAS 38082-89-2).
- 21. RDX og afleiður, sem hér segir:
 - a. RDX (sýklótrímetýlentrínítramín, sýklónít, T4, hexahýdró-1,3,5-trínítró-1,3,5-tríasín, 1,3,5-trínítró-1,3,5-tríasa-sýklóhexan, hexógen) (CAS 121-82-4).
 - b. Ketó-RDX (K-6 eða 2,4,6-trínítró-2,4,6-tríasasýklóhexanón) (CAS 115029-35-1).
- 22. TAGN (tríamínógúanídínenítrat) (CAS 4000-16-2).
- 23. TATB (tríamínótrínítróbensen) (CAS 3058-38-6) (sjá einnig ML8. g. 7 að því er varðar "forefni").
- 24. TEDDZ (3,3,7,7-tetrabis(díflúoramín)oktahýdró-1,5-dínítró-1,5-díasósín).
- 25. Tetrasól, sem hér segir:
 - a. NTAT (nítrótríasólamínótetrasól).
 - b. NTNT (1-N-(2-nítrótríasóló)-4-nítrótetrasól).
- 26. Tetrýl (trínítrófenýlmetýlnítramín) (CAS 479-45-8).
- 27. TNAD (1,4,5,8-tetranítró-1,4,5,8-tetraasadekalín) (CAS 135877-16-6) (sjá einnig ML8. g. 6 að því er varðar "forefni").
- 28. TNAZ (1,3,3-trínítróasetídín) (CAS 97645-24-4) (sjá einnig ML8. g. 2 að því er varðar "forefni").
- 29. TNGU (SORGUYL eða tetranítróglýkólúríl) (CAS 55510-03-7).
- 30. TNP (1,4,5,8-tetranítró-pýrídasínó[4,5-d]pýrídasín) (CAS 229176-04-9).
- 31. Tríasín, sem hér segir:
 - a. DNAM (2-oxý-4,6-dínítróamínó-s-tríasín) (CAS 19899-80-0).
 - b. NNHT (2-nítróímínó-5-nítró-hexahýdró-1,3,5-tríasín) (CAS 130400-13-4).
- 32. Tríasól, sem hér segir:
 - a. 5-asídó-2-nítrótríasól.
 - b. ADHTDN (4-amínó-3,5-díhýdrasínó-1,2,4-tríasóldínítramíð) (CAS 1614-08-0).
 - c. ADNT (1-amínó-3,5-dínítró-1,2,4-tríasól).
 - d. BDNTA ([bis-dínítrótríasól]amín).
 - e. DBT (3,3'-dínítró-5,5-bí-1,2,4-tríasól) (CAS 30003-46-4).
 - f. DNBT (dínítróbístríasól) (CAS 70890-46-9).
 - g. Ekki notað síðan 2010.
 - h. NTNT (1-N-(2-nítrótríasóló)3,5-dínítrótríasól).
 - i. PDNT (1-píkrýl-3,5-dínítrótríasól).
 - j. TACOT (tetranítróbensótríasólóbensótríasól) (CAS 25243-36-1).
- 33. Sprengiefni sem ekki eru skráð annars staðar í ML8. a og hafa einhvern eftirfarandi eiginleika:
 - a. meiri sprengihraða en 8700 m/s við hámarksþéttleika eða
 - b. meiri sprengiþrýsting en 34 GPa (340 kbar).
- 34. Lífræn sprengiefni sem ekki eru skráð annars staðar í ML8. a og hafa alla eftirfarandi eiginleika:
 - a. hafa sprengiþrýsting sem er 25 GPa (250 kbar) eða hærri og
 - b. eru stöðug við 523 K (250 °C) eða hærra hitastig í fimm mínútur eða lengur.

- b. "Drifefni", sem hér segir:
 - Hvers kyns föst "drifefni" í flokki 1. 1 í flokkunarkerfi Sameinuðu þjóðanna (SÞ) með tiltekinni, fræðilegri höggspennu (við staðalaðstæður) lengur en 250 sekúndur fyrir efnablöndur sem ekki eru málmgerðar eða lengur en 270 sekúndur fyrir álgerðar blöndur.
 - 2. Hvers kyns föst "drifefni" í flokki 1. 3 í flokkunarkerfi SÞ með tiltekinni, fræðilegri höggspennu (við staðalaðstæður) lengur en 230 sekúndur fyrir efnablöndur, sem ekki eru halógengerðar, 250 sekúndur fyrir blöndur sem ekki eru málmgerðar og 266 sekúndur fyrir málmgerðar blöndur.
 - 3. "Drifefni" með aflfasta yfir 1200 kJ/kg.
 - 4. "Drifefni" sem geta þolað stöðugan línulegan brunahraða sem er yfir 38 mm/s við staðalaðstæður (mælt með lötum einþráðungi) við 6,89 MPa (68,9 bar) þrýstingi og 294 K (21 °C).
 - Teygjuefnisbreytt, steypt, tvíbotna (EMCDB) "drifefni" með hámarksteygjanleika sem er yfir 5 % við 233 K (- 40 C) við hámarksálag.
 - 6. "Drifefni" sem innihalda efni sem tilgreind eru í ML8. a.
 - 7. "Drifefni" sem ekki eru skilgreind annars staðar í hergagnalista ESB, sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota.
- c. "Flugeldavörur", eldsneyti og skyld efni, sem hér segir, og blöndur þeirra:
 - 1. Loftfarseldsneyti sem er sérstaklega samsett til hernaðarnota.
 - Athugasemd: Loftfarseldsneyti, sem tilgreint er í ML8. c. 1, á við um fullunnar vörur, ekki innihaldsefni þeirra.
 - Álan (álhýdríð) (CAS 7784-21-6).
 - Karbórön, dekabóran (CAS 17702-41-9), pentabórön (CAS 19624-22-7 og 18433-84-6) og afleiður þeirra.
 - 4. Hýdrasín og afleiður, sem hér segir (sjá einnig ML8. d. 8 og d. 9 um oxandi hýdrasínafleiður):
 - a. Hýdrasín (CAS 302-01-2), 70% að styrk eða þar yfir.
 - b. Mónómetýlhýdrasín (CAS 60-34-4).
 - c. Samhverft dímetýlhýdrasín (CAS 540-73-8).
 - d. Ósamhverft dímetýlhýdrasín (CAS 57-14-7).
 - Athugasemd: ML8. c. 4. a gildir ekki um hýdrasín-,blöndur sem eru sérstaklega samsettar til að vinna gegn tæringu.
 - 5. Málmeldsneyti í eindaformi, hvort sem það er kúlulaga, ýrað, sporvölulaga, í flögum eða malað, framleitt úr efni sem hefur 99% eða þar yfir af eftirfarandi:
 - a. málmum, sem hér segir, og blöndur þeirra:
 - 1. beryllíum (CAS 7440-41-7) með eindastærð undir 60 μm.
 - 2. járndufti (CAS 7439-89-6) með eindastærð 3 μm eða minni, framleitt með afoxun járnoxíðs með vetni,
 - b. efnablöndum, sem innhalda eitthvað af eftirfarandi:
 - 1. sirkon (CAS 7440-67-7), magnesíum (CAS 7439-95-4) eða málmblendi af þeim í eindastærð undir 60 μ m eða
 - eldsneyti úr bór (CAS 7440-42-8) eða bórkarbíði (CAS 12069-32-8) sem er 85% að hreinleika eða þar yfir og með eindastærð undir 60 μm.
 - 1. athugasemd: ML8. c. 5 gildir um sprengiefni og eldsneyti, hvort sem málmarnir eða málmblöndurnar eru hjúpaðar áli, magnesíum, sirkoni eða beryllíum.
 - 2. athugasemd: ML8. c. 5. b gildir einungis um málmeldsneyti í eindaformi þegar það er blandað öðrum efnum til að mynda efnablöndu sem er sérstaklega til hernaðarnota, s.s. fljótandi drifefnishrærur, föst drifefni eða flugeldablöndur.
 - 3. athugasemd: ML8. c. 5. b. 2 gildir ekki um bór og bórkarbíð sem er auðgað með bór-10 (20% eða meira af heildarinnihaldi bór-10).
 - Efni til hernaðar sem innihalda þykkingarefni fyrir eldsneyti úr vetniskolefni, sérstaklega blandað til að nota í eldvörpur eða íkveikjuskotfæri, s.s. málmsteröt eða -palmöt (t. d. oktal (CAS 637-12-7)) og þykkingarefni í M1, M2 og M3.
 - 7. Perkólöt, klóröt og krómöt í samsetningum með málmdufti eða öðrum íblöndunarefnum háorkueldsneytis.
 - Álkúluduft (ČAS 7429-90-5) með 60 μm eða minni eindastærð, framleitt úr efni sem inniheldur 99% eða þar yfir af áli.
 - 9. Títanundirhýdríð (TiH_n) með efnahlutfalli að jafngildi n = 0,65 til 1,68.
- d. Oxarar, sem hér segir, og blöndur þeirra:
 - 1. ADN (ammóníumdínítramíð eða SR 12) (CAS 140456-78-6).
 - 2. AP (ammóníumperklórat) (CAS 7790-98-9).
 - 3. Flúorefnasambönd með einhverju af eftirfarandi:

- a. öðrum halógenum,
- b. súrefni eða
- c. köfnunarefni.
- 1. athugasemd: ML8. d. 3 gildir ekki um klórtríflúoríð (CAS 7790-91-2).
- 2. athugasemd: ML8. d. 3 gildir ekki um köfnunarefnistríflúoríð (CAS 7783-54-2) í loftkenndu formi þess.
- 4. DNAD (1,3-dínítró-1,3-diasetidín) (CAS 78246-06-7).
- 5. HAN (hýdroxýlammóníumnítrat) (CAS 13465-08-2).
- 6. HAN (hýdroxýlammóníumperklórat) (CAS 15588-62-2).
- 7. HNF (hýdrasínnítróformat) (CAS 20773-28-8).
- 8. Hýdrasínnítrat (CAS 37836-27-4).
- 9. Hýdrasínperklórat (CAS 27978-54-7).
- Fljótandi oxarar sem eru úr eða innihalda letjandi, rauða, rjúkandi saltpéturssýru (IRFNA) (CAS 8007-58-7).

Athugasemd: ML8. d. 10 gildir ekki um rjúkandi saltpéturssýru sem er ekki letjandi.

- e. Bindiefni, mýkiefni, einliður og fjölliður, sem hér segir:
 - 1. AMMO (asídómetýlmetýloxetan og fjölliður þess) (CAS 90683-29-7) (sjá einnig ML8. g. 1. að því er varðar "forefni").
 - BAMO (bísasídómetýloxetan og fjölliður þess) (CAS 17607-20-4) (sjá einnig ML8. g. 1 að því er varðar "forefni").
 - 3. BDNPA (bis(2,2-dínítróprópýl)asetal (CAS 5108-69-0).
 - 4. BDNPF (bis(2,2-dínítróprópýl)formal (CAS 5917-61-3).
 - 5. BTTN (bútanetríóltrínítrat) (CAS 6659-60-5) (sjá einnig ML8. g. 8 að því er varðar "forefni").
 - Orkuríkar einliður, mýkiefni eða fjölliður sem eru sérstaklega samsettar til hernaðarnota og innihalda eitthvað af eftirfarandi:
 - a. nítrósamstæður,
 - b. asíðsamstæður,
 - c. nítratsamstæður,
 - d. nítratasasamstæður eða
 - e. díflúoramínósamstæður.
 - 7. FAMAO (3-díflúoramínómetýl-3-asídómetýloxetan) og fjölliður þess.
 - 8. FEFO (bis-(2-flúor-2,2-dínítróetýl)formal (CAS 17003-79-1).
 - 9. FPF-1 (pólý-2,2,3,3,4,4-hexaflúorpentan-1,5-díólformal) (CAS 376-90-9).
 - 10. FPF-3 (pólý-2,4,4,5,5,6,6-heptaflúor-2-trí-flúormetýl-3-oxaheptan-1,7-díólformal).
 - 11. GAP (glýsídýlasíðfjölliða) (CAS 143178-24-9) og afleiður hennar.
 - 12. HTPB (pólýbútadíen með hýdroxýlhópi á hvorum enda) með hýdroxýlvirkni sem er jöfn eða stærri en 2,2 og minni en eða jöfn 2,4, hýdroxýlgildi sem er undir 0,77 meq/g og seigju við 30 °C minni en 47 poise (CAS 69102-90-5).
 - 13. Alkóhólvirkt pólý(epíklórhýdrín) með mólþyngd minni en 10000, sem hér segir:
 - a. pólý(epíklórhýdríndíól),
 - b. pólý(epíklórhýdríntríól).
 - 14. NENAs (nítratetýlnítramínefnasambönd) (CAS 17096-47-8, 85068-73-1, 82486-83-7, 82486-82-6 og 85954-06-9).
 - 15. PGN (pólý-GLYN, pólýglýsídýlnítrat eða pólý(nítratmetýloxíran) (CAS 27814-48-8).
 - 16. pólý-NIMMO (pólýnítratmetýlmetýloxetan) eða pólý-NMMO (pólý[3-nítratmetýl-3-metýloxetan]) (CAS 84051-81-0).
 - 17. Pólýnítróortókarbonöt.
 - TVOPA (1,2,3-tris[1,2-bis(díflúoramínó)etoxý]própan eða samsett vínoxýprópan) (CAS 53159-39-0).
- f. "Aukefni", sem hér segir:
 - 1. Basískt koparsalisýlat (CAS-nr. 62320-94-9).
 - 2. BHEGA (bis-(2-hýdroxýetýl)glýkólamíð) (CAS 17409-41-5).
 - 3. BNO (bútadíenenítríloxíð).
 - 4. Afleiður ferrósens sem hér segir:
 - a. bútasen (CAS 125856-62-4),
 - b. katósen (2,2-bis-etýlferrósenýlprópan) (CAS 37206-42-1),
 - c. ferrósenkarbóxýlsýrur, þ.m.t.:

ferrósenkarbóxýlsýra (CAS 1271-42-7),

- 1,1'-ferrósendíkarboxýlsýra (CAS 1293-87-4),
- d. n-bútýl-ferrósen (CAS 31904-29-7),
- e. aðrar samsettar, fjölliða ferrósenafleiður.
- 5. Blý-beta-resorsýlat (CAS 20936-32-7).
- 6. Blýsítrat (CAS 14450-60-3).
- 7. Blý-koparklósamband af beta-resorsýlati eða salisýlötum (CAS 68411-07-4).
- 8. Blýmaleat (CAS 19136-34-6).
- 9. Blýsalisýlat (CAS 15748-73-9).
- 10. Blýstannat (CAS 12036-31-6).
- MAPO (tris-1-(2-metýl)asírídínýlfosfinoxíð) (CAS 57-39-6). BOBBA 8 (bis(2-metýlasírídínýl)2-(2-hýdroxýprópanoxý)própýlamínófosfinoxíð) og aðrar MAPO-afleiður.
- 12. Metýl BAPO (bis(2-metýlasírídínýl)metýlamínófosfinoxíð) (CAS 85068-72-0).
- 13. N-metýl-p-nítróanilín (CAS 100-15-2).
- 14. 3-nítrasa-1,5-pentandíísósýanat (CAS 7406-61-9).
- 15. Málmlífræn bindiefni, sem hér segir:
 - a. neópentýl[díallýl]oxý, trí[díoktýl]fostat-títanat (CAS 103850-22-2). einnig þekkt sem títan IV, 2,2[bis-2-própenólatmetýl, bútanólat, tris (díoktýl)fosfat] (CAS 110438-25-0). eða LICA 12 (CAS 103850-22-2),
 - b. títan IV, [(2-própenólat-1)metýl, n-própanólatmetýl] bútanólat-1, tris[díoktýl] pýrófosfat eða KR3538,
 - c. títan IV, [(2-própenólat-1)metýl, n-própanólatmetýl] bútanólat-1, tris(díoktýl)fosfat.
- 16. Pólýsýandíflúoramínóetýlenoxíð.
- 17. Pólý-virk asírídínamíð með ísóþalískri, trímesískri (BITA eða bútýlenímíntrímesamíð), ísósýanúrískri eða trímetýladípískri grunnbyggingu og 2-metýl- eða 2-etýl-skiptihvörfum við asírídín-hringinn.
- 18. Própýlenímín (2-metýlasírídín) (CAS 75-55-8).
- Superfine járnoxíð (Fe₂O₃) (CAS 1317-60-8) með sérstökum yfirborðsfleti sem er yfir 250 m²/g og meðaleindastærð er 3,0 nm eða minni.
- 20. TEPAN (tetraetýlenpentaamínakrýlnítríl) (CAS 68412-45-3), sýanetýleruð pólýamín og sölt þeirra.
- 21. TEPANOL (tetraetýlenpentaamínakrýlnítrílglýsídól) (CAS 68412-46-4); sýanóetýleruð pólýamín í samsetningum með glýsídóli og söltum beirra.
- 22. TPB (trífenýlbismút) (CAS 603-33-8).
- g. "Forefni" sem hér segir:
 - Ath.: Í ML8. g er getið um sérstök "orkuefni" sem framleidd eru úr þessum efnum.
 - 1. BCMO (bisklórmetýloxetan) (CAS 142173-26-0) (sjá einnig ML8. e. 1 og e. 2).
 - 2. Dínítróasetídín-t-bútýlsalt (CAS 125735-38-8) (sjá einnig ML8. a. 28).
 - 3. HBIW (hexabensýlhexaasaísóvúrtsítan) (CAS 124782-15-6) (sjá einnig ML8. a. 4).
 - 4. TAIW (tetraasetýldíbensýlhexaasaísóvúrtsítan) (sjá einnig ML8. a. 4) (CAS 182763-60-6).
 - 5. TAT (1,3,5,7 tetraasetýl-1,3,5,7-tetraasasýklóoktan) (CAS 41378-98-7) (sjá einnig ML8. a. 13).
 - 6. 1,4,5,8-tetraasadekalín (CAS 5409-42-7) (sjá einnig ML8. a. 27).
 - 7. 1,3,5-tríklórbensen (CAS 108-70-3) (sjá einnig ML8. a. 23).
 - 8. 1,2,4-tríhýdroxýbútan (1,2,4-bútantríól) (CAS 3068-00-6) (sjá einnig ML8. e. 5).
 - 1. athugasemd: ML8 gildir ekki um eftirfarandi efni nema þau séu efnasambönd eða blönduð þeim "orkuefnum" sem tilgreind eru í ML8. a eða málmduft sem tilgreint er í ML8. c:
 - a. ammóniumpikrat (CAS 131-74-8),
 - b. svart púður,
 - c. hexanitródifenýlamin (CAS 131-73-7),
 - d. difluoramin (CAS 10405-27-3),
 - e. nítrósterkja (CAS9056-38-6),
 - f. kaliumnitrat (CAS 7757-79-1),
 - g. tetranítrónaftalen,
 - h. trínítróanísól,
 - i. trínítrónaftalen,
 - j. trínítróxýlen,
 - k. n-pýrrólidinón; 1-metýl-2-pýrrólidinón (CAS 872-50-4),
 - l. díoktýlmaleat (CAS 142-16-5),
 - m. etýlhexýlakrýlat (CAS 103-11-7),

n. tríetýlál (TEA) (CAS 97-93-8), trímetýlál (TMA) (CAS 75-24-1) og önnur loftkveikjandi málmalkýl og arýl af litíum, natríum, magnesíum, sinki eða bóri,

- o. nítrósellulósi (CAS 9004-70-0),
- p. nitróglýserin (eða glýseróltrinitarat, trinitróglýserin) (NG) (CAS 55-63-0),
- q. 2,4,6-trínítrótólúen (TNT) (CAS 118-96-7),
- r. etýlendiamindinitrat (EDDN) (CAS 20829-66-7),
- s. pentaerýtrítóltetranítrat (PETN) (CAS 78-11-5),
- t. blýasíð (CAS 13424-46-9), venjulegt blýstýfnat (CAS 15245-44-0) og basískt blýstýfnat (CAS 12403-82-6) og eingreind sprengiefni eða kveikjuhleðslublöndur sem innihalda asíð eða asíðflóka.
- u. trietýlenglýkóldinitrat (TEGDN)(CAS 111-22-8),
- v. 2,4,6-trinitróresorsinól (stypninsýra) (CAS 82-71-3),
- w. dietýldífenýlúrea(CAS 85-98-3). dímetýldífenýlúrea(CAS 611-92-7). metýletýldífenýlúrea[Centralites].
- x. n,n-difenýlúrea (ósamhverf difenýlúrea) (CAS 603-54-3),
- y. metýl-N,N-dífenýlúrea (ósamhverf metýldífenýlúrea)(CAS 13114-72-2),
- z. etýl-N,N-dífenýlúrea (ósamhverf etýldífenýlúrea) (CAS 64544-71-4),
- aa. 2-nitródifenýlamin (2-NDPA)(CAS 119-75-5),
- bb. 4-nitródifenýlamin (4-NDPA)(CAS 836-30-6),
- cc. 2,2-dínítróprópanól (CAS 918-52-5),
- dd. nítrógúanídín (CAS 556-88-7) (sjá innfærslu 1C011. d í skrá ESB um vörur með tvíþætt notagildi).
- 2. athugasemd: ML8. gildir ekki um ammóníum perklóröt (ML8. d. 2) og NTO (ML8. a. 18) sem eru að lögun og samsetningu sérstaklega ætluð fyrir gasúðunartæki til nota fyrir almenna borgara og uppfylla allt eftirfarandi:
- a. innihalda efnasambönd eða -blöndur með óvirkum hitaherðandi efnum eða mýkingarefnum,
- b. eru að hámarki 80 % ammóníumperklórat (ML8. d. 2) af massa virks efnis,
- c. hafa minna en eða jafngildi 4 g af NTO (ML8. a. 18) og
- d. hafa hvert og eitt massa undir 250 g.

ML9 Herskip (á yfirborði eða undir yfirborði vatns/sjávar), sérstakur búnaður fyrir skip, fylgihlutir, íhlutir og önnur yfirborðsskip, sem hér segir:

Ath.: Um stýri- og leiðsögubúnað, sjá ML11.

- a. Skip og íhlutir, sem hér segir:
 - Skip (á yfirborði eða undir yfirborði vatns/sjávar), sérhönnuð eða breytt til hernaðarnota, án tillits til stöðu yfirstandandi viðgerðar eða rekstrarástands og þess hvort þau eru með skotbúnað eða brynvörn eða ekki, og skipsskrokkar eða skrokkhlutar þess háttar skipa og íhlutir í þá, sérhannaðir til hernaðarnota.
 - Yfírborðsskip, af öðru tagi en skip sem tilgreind eru í ML9. a. 1, með einhverju af eftirfarandi, áföstu eða innbyggðu í skipið:
 - a. sjálfvirk vopn með 12,7 mm hlaupvídd eða meiri, sem tilgreind eru í ML1, vopn, sem tilgreind eru í ML2, ML4, ML12 eða ML19, eða "undirstaða" eða styrktir festipunktar fyrir þess háttar vopn,

Tæknileg athugasemd:

"Undirstaða" vísar til vopnastæðis eða burðarstyrkingar sem gerð er í þeim tilgangi að setja upp vopn.

- b. skotstýringarkerfi sem tilgreind eru í ML5,
- c. hafa allt eftirfarandi:
 - 1. ,vörn gegn lífrænum efnum og geisla- og kjarnamengun (CBRN)' og
 - 2. ,forbleyti- eða þvottakerfi' til afmengunar eða

Tæknilegar athugasemdir:

- 1. "Vörn gegn CBRN" er afmarkað innra rými með búnaði, t. d. til að mynda yfirþrýsting, einangra loftræstikerfi, takmarka loftræstiop með CBRN-síum og takmarka aðkomuleiðir fyrir starfsfólk sem hafa innfelldar slúsur.
- "Forbleyti- eða þvottakerfi ' er sjóúðunarkerfi sem nota má til að bleyta yfirbyggingu og þilför skips.
- d. virk gagnaðgerðavopnakerfi sem tilgreind eru í ML4. b, ML5. c eða ML11. a og hafa eitthvert af eftirfarandi:

- 1. ,vörn gegn CBRN',
- 2. skrokk og yfirbyggingu, sérhönnuð til að draga úr ratsjárþversniði,
- búnað til að draga úr ummerkjum um hitauppgufun (t. d. kælikerfi fyrir útblástur), þó ekki þann sem er sérhannaður til að auka heildarskilvirkni aðalvélar eða til að draga úr umhverfisáhrifum eða
- 4. afseglunarkerfi sem hannað er til að draga úr segulummerkjum alls skipsins.
- b. Véla- og knúningskerfi, sem hér segir, sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota og íhlutir í þau, sérhannaðir til hernaðarnota:
 - 1. Dísilvélar sérhannaðar fyrir kafbáta með allt eftirfarandi:
 - a. vélaraflsafköst sem eru 1,12 MW (1500 hp) eða þar yfir og
 - b. snúningshraða sem er 700 rpm eða meiri.
 - 2. Rafvélar sérhannaðar fyrir kafbáta með allt eftirfarandi:
 - a. vélaraflsafköst yfir 0,75 MW (1000 hp),
 - b. snögga stefnuskiptingu fram og aftur,
 - c. vökvakælingu og
 - d. eru alveg lokaðar.
 - 3. Óseglanlegar dísilvélar með allt eftirfarandi:
 - a. vélaraflsafköst sem eru 37,3 MW (50 hp) eða þar yfir og
 - b. eru óseglanleg í hlutfallinu yfir 75% af heildarmassa.
 - 4. Kerfi 'knúningsafls óháðu lofti' (AIP), sérhönnuð fyrir kafbáta.

Tæknileg athugasemd:

"Knúningsafl óháð lofti" (AIP) gerir kafbáti neðansjávar kleift að starfrækja knúningskerfi sitt án aðgangs að súrefni andrúmsloftsins lengur en annars hefði verið unnt með rafhlöðum bátsins. Að því er varðar ML9. b. 4 er AIP óháð kjarnorku.

- c. Leitartæki undir yfirborði vatns/sjávar, sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota, stjórntæki fyrir þau og íhlutir í þau, sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota.
- d. Varnarnet gegn kafbátum og tundurskeytum, sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota.
- e. Ekki notað síðan 2003.
- f. Gegnumtök á bol og tengibúnaður, sérhannað til hernaðarnota, sem gera kleift að tengjast búnaði utan skips, ásamt íhlutum í þau, sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota.

Athugasemd: Í ML9. f tekur m. a. til tengibúnaðar fyrir skip með einleiðara, fjölleiðara, samásaleiðara eða ölduleiðara og gegnumtök á bol fyrir skip, en hvort tveggja er með rakaþétt ytra byrði og heldur nauðsynlegum eiginleikum á dýpi yfir 100 m og með ljósleiðaratengi og ljóstæknileg gegnumtök á bol, sérhannað fyrir "leysi"-geislasendingar, án tillits til dýptar. ML9. f gildir ekki um venjuleg drifsköft og vökvastýrðan stýripinna í gegnumtökum á bol.

- g. Hljóðlausar legur með eitthvað af eftirfarandi, íhlutir fyrir þær og búnaður með þeim legum, sérhannað til hernaðarnota:
 - 1. gas- eða segulhöggdeyfing og -fjöðrun,
 - 2. virk ummerkjastjórn eða
 - 3. titringsbælingarstjórn.
- ML10 "Loftför", "farartæki léttari en andrúmsloftið", ómönnuð loftfarartæki (UAV), flughreyflar og búnaður fyrir "loftför", tengdur búnaður og íhlutir, sem hér segir, sérhannaður eða breyttur til hernaðarnota:

Ath.: Um stýri- og leiðsögubúnað, sjá ML11.

- a. Mönnuð "loftför" og "farartæki léttari en andrúmsloftið" og sérhannaðir íhlutir í þau.
- b. Ekki notað síðan 2011.
- c. Ómönnuð loftför og tengdur búnaður, sem hér segir, og sérhannaðir íhlutir í þau:
 - ómönnuð loftfarartæki (UAV), fjarstýrð loftfarartæki (RPV), sjálfstýrð, forritanleg farartæki og ómönnuð "farartæki léttari en andrúmslofið",
 - 2. skotbúnaður, endurheimtubúnaður og stuðningsbúnaður á jörðu,
 - 3. tengdur skipana- og stjórnbúnaður.
- d. Flughreyflar og sérhannaðir íhlutir í þá.
- e. Búnaður í loftfari til eldsneytistöku, sérhannaður eða breyttur fyrir eitthvað eftirfarandi, ásamt sérhönnuðum íhlutum í hann:

- 1. "loftför". tilgreind í ML10. a eða
- 2. ómönnuð loftför tilgreind í ML10. c.
- f. "Búnaður á jörðu niðri", sérhannaður fyrir loftför sem eru tilgreind í ML10. a eða flughreyflar tilgreindir í ML10. d.

Tæknileg athugasemd:

"Búnaður á jörðu niðri" tekur til þrýstingseldsneytistökubúnaður og búnaðar sem er hannaður til að auðvelda aðgerðir í lokuðum rýmum.

g. Búnaður til stuðnings lífi flugáhafna, öryggisbúnaður flugáhafna og önnur tæki til undankomu í neyð, sem ekki eru tilgreind í ML10. a, hönnuð fyrir "loftför" tilgreind í ML10. a.

Athugasemd: í ML10. g eru ekki settar reglur um hjálma flugáhafna sem hafa ekki til að bera, eða hafa ekki festingar eða fylgihluti fyrir, búnað sem er tilgreindir í sameiginlegum hergagnalista Evrópusambandsins.

Ath.: Viðvíkjandi hjálmum, sjá einnig ML13. c.

- h. Fallhlífar, svifvængir og tengdur búnaður, sem hér segir, og sérhannaðir íhlutir þeirra:
 - 1. fallhlífar sem ekki eru tilgreindar annars staðar á sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB,
 - svifvængir.
 - búnaður, sérhannaður fyrir fallhlífastökkvara í háloftunum (t. d. samfestingar, sérstakir hjálmar, öndunarkerfí, leiðsögutæki).
- Stýrður opnunarbúnaður eða sjálfvirk leiðsögukerfi sem eru hönnuð fyrir farm sem varpað er niður í fallhlíf
 - 1. athugasemd: ML10. a gildir ekki um "loftför" og "farartæki léttari en andrúmsloftið" sem sérhönnuð eru til hernaðarnota og allt eftirfarandi á við um:
 - a. eru ekki orrustuflugvélar,
 - b. eru ekki miðuð við hernaðarnot og ekki búin tækjum eða aukabúnaði sem er sérhannaður eða breyttur til hernaðarnota og
 - c. eru vottuð til almenningsnota af flugmálayfirvöldum á sviði almenningsflugs í ESBaðildarríki eða í ríki sem tekur þátt í Wassenaar-fyrirkomulaginu.
 - 2. athugasemd: ML10. d gildir ekki um:
 - a. flughreyfla, sem eru hannaðir eða breytt til hernaðarnota, sem flugmálayfirvöld í ESBaðildarríki eða í ríki, sem tekur þátt í Wassenaar-fyrirkomulaginu, hafa vottað til nota í "almenningsloftfari", eða sérhannaða íhluti í þá,
 - b. strokkhreyfla eða sérhannaða íhluti í þá, nema þá sem eru sérhannaðir í "ómönnuð loftfarartæki (UAV)".
 - 3. athugasemd: Að því er varðar ML10. b og ML10. d eiga sérhannaðir íhlutir og tengdur búnaður fyrir almenn "loftför" eða flughreyfla, sem breyttir eru til hernaðarnota, aðeins við um þá íhluti til hernaðarnota og hertengdan búnað sem nauðsynlegur er fyrir breytingar til hernaðarnota.
 - 4. athugasemd: Að því er varðar ML10. a taka hernaðarnot m. a. til: bardaga, könnunar í hernaðarlegum tilgangi, árása, herþjálfunar, stuðnings með birgðaflutningum og flutninga og niðursendinga fallhlífahermanna eða hergagna.
 - 5. athugasemd: ML10. a gildir ekki um "loftför" sem allt eftirfarandi á við um:
 - a. voru fyrst framleidd fyrir 1946,
 - b. eru ekki búin hlutum, sem tilgreindir eru í sameiginlegum hergagnalista Evrópusambandsins, að undanskildum þeim hlutum sem er krafist til að uppfylla öryggis- eða lofthæfisstaðla ESBaðildarríkis eða ríkis sem er aðili að Wassenaar-fyrirkomulaginu og
 - c. eru ekki búin vopnum, sem tilgreind eru í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB, nema þau séu óvirk og ógerlegt sé að gera þau starfhæf að nýju.

ML11 Rafeindabúnaður, "geimför" og íhlutir, sem ekki eru tilgreind annars staðar í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB, sem hér segir:

- a. Rafeindabúnaður, sérhannaður til hernaðarnota, ásamt sérhönnuðum íhlutum hans.
 - Athugasemd: ML11. a gildir meðal annars um:
 - a. gagnaðgerða- og gagn-gagnaðgerðarafeindabúnað (þ.e. tæki sem hönnuð eru til að framkalla framandi eða villandi merki í ratsjám eða þráðlausum fjarskiptatækjum eða til að hindra á annan hátt viðtöku, starfrækslu eða virkni rafeindaviðtökubúnaðar andstæðinga, þ.m.t. gagnaðgerðabúnaður þeirra), þ.m.t. búnaður til truflunarsendinga og gagntruflunarsendinga,
 - b. tíðnisnarpa myndlampa (e. frequency agile tubes),

c. rafeindakerfi eða -búnað sem er annaðhvort hannaður til eftirlits og vöktunar á rafeindasegulsviðinu til að afla hernaðarlegra upplýsinga eða í öryggisskyni eða til að sporna gegn þess háttar eftirliti eða vöktun,

- d. gagnaðgerðir undir yfirborði vatns/sjávar, m. a. blekkingaraðgerðir með hljóð- og segultruflunum, og búnað til að kalla fram framandi og röng merki í hljóðsjám,
- e. öryggisbúnað fyrir gagnavinnslu, gagnaöryggisbúnað og öryggisbúnað á útsendingar- og merkjalínu, þar sem dulkóðun er notuð,
- f. kennsla-, staðfestingar- og lykilhleðslubúnað (e. keyloader equipment) og lykilstjórnun (e. key management), framleiðslu- og dreifibúnað,
- g. Leiðsögu- og siglingabúnað,
- h. stafrænan búnað fyrir fjarskipti með tvístrun rafsegulbylgna í veðrahvolfinu,
- i. stafræna afmótara, sérhannaða fyrir leynilegar merkjasendingar,
- j. "sjálfvirk skipana- og stjórnkerfi".
- Ath.: Um "hugbúnað", sem tengist "hugbúnaðar"-skilgreindu útvarpi og viðtöku" (SDR), sjá ML21.
- b. Truflunarbúnaður fyrir hnattræn gervihnattaleiðsögukerfi (GNSS) og sérhannaðir íhlutir hans.
- "Geimför", sérhönnuð eða breytt til hernaðarnota, ásamt sérhönnuðum íhlutum í "geimför" sem eru sérhannaðir til hernaðarnota.

ML12 Háhraðavopnakerfi og tengdur búnaður, sem hér segir, og sérhannaðir íhlutir þeirra:

- a. Hreyfiorkuvopnakerfi, sérhönnuð til að eyða skotmarki eða bægja árás frá því.
- b. Sérhannaður prófunar- og matsbúnaður og prófunarlíkön, þ.m.t. greiningartæki og skotmörk, fyrir virka prófun á hreyfiorkuskeytum og -kerfum.
 - Ath.: Um vopnakerfi, sem nota undirhlaupvíddarskotfæri eða nýta einvörðungu kemískt knúningsafl, og skotfæri fyrir þau, sjá ML1 til ML4.
 - 1. athugasemd: ML12 tekur m. a. til eftirfarandi þegar það er sérhannað fyrir hreyfiorkuvopnakerfi:
 - a. skotknúningskerfa með meiri massahröðun en 0,1 g að hraða umfram 1,6 km/s, í einvirkum eða hraðvirkum skotham,
 - b. aðalorkuframleiðslu, rafbrynja, orkugeymslu, hitastýringar, formeðhöndlunar, umskiptingar eða meðferðar eldsneytis og rafrænna skilflata milli aflgjafa og rafdrifinna hlutverka að því er varðar hreyfingu fallbyssa eða byssustæða.
 - c. Markábendingar, markfylgni, skotstýringar eða tjónamatskerfa,
 - d. kerfa með sjálfstýrðri skotmarksleit, stýranlegs eða stefnubreytanlegs (hliðarhröðun) knúningsafls fyrir skeyti.
 - 2. athugasemd: ML12 gildir um vopnakerfi sem nota einhverjar eftirtalinna knúningsaðferða:
 - a. eru rafsegulknúin,
 - b. eru rafhitaknúin,
 - c. eru rafgasknúin,
 - d. eru léttgasknúin eða
 - e. eru knúin íðefnum (þegar þau eru notuð í samsetningu með einhverju af ofangreindu).

ML13 Brynvarinn búnaður eða hlífðarbúnaður, smíðagripir og íhlutir sem hér segir:

- a. Brynvarnarplata sem eitthvert af eftirtöldu á við um:
 - 1. er framleidd samkvæmt herstöðlum eða -tækniforskriftum eða
 - 2. hentar til hernaðarnota.
 - Ath.: Um plötur í brynklæði sjá ML13. d. 2.
- Smíðagripir úr málmi eða málmlausu efni, eða samsetningar þeirra, sérhannaðir til að veita hernaðarkerfum skothelda vörn, ásamt sérhönnuðum íhlutum þeirra.
- c. Hjálmar, sem framleiddir eru samkvæmt herstöðlum eða -tækniforskriftum, eða sambærilegum landsstöðlum, og sérhannaðir íhlutir þeirra (þ.e. hjálmskel, fóður og stuðningspúðar).
- d. Brynklæði eða hlífðarfatnaður og viðeigandi íhlutir, sem hér segir:
 - Mjúk brynklæði og hlífðarfatnaður, framleitt samkvæmt herstöðlum eða -tækniforskriftum, eða jafngildi þeirra, og sérhannaðir íhlutir í þau.
 - Athugasemd: Að því er varðar ML13. d. 1 fela herstaðlar eða hertækniforskriftir í sér, hið minnsta, tækniforskriftir um vörn gegn sprengibrotum.
 - Harðar plötur í brynklæði sem veita skothelda vörn sem er jöfn eða meiri en III. stig (NIJ 0101. 06 í júlí 2008) eða landsbundið jafngildi hennar.

- 1. athugasemd: Í ML13. b er efni sem er sérhannað til að mynda sprengjuviðnámsvörn eða til að byggja herskýli.
- 2. athugasemd: ML13. c gildir ekki um venjulega stálhjálma sem hvorki eru hannaðir eða breyttir til að taka við einhvers konar viðbótarbúnaði né hafa þannig búnað.
- 3. athugasemd: ML13. c og d gilda ekki um hjálma, brynklæði eða hlífðarfatnað þegar notandi hefur hann með sér til persónulegrar varnar fyrir sjálfan sig.
- 4. athugasemd: Einu hjálmarnir sem eru sérhannaðir fyrir sprengjueyðingarliða og tilgreindir eru í ML13 eru þeir sem sérhannaðir eru til hernaðarnota.
- Ath.: 1. Sjá einnig innfærslu 1A005 í skrá ESB um vörur með tvíþætt notagildi.
- Ath.: 2. Um "trefja- eða þráðefni", sem notað er í framleiðslu brynklæða og hjálma, sjá færslu 1C010 í skrá ESB um vörur með tvíþætt notagildi.

ML14 "Sérhæfður búnaður til herþjálfunar" eða fyrir hernaðarlegar hermisviðsmyndir, hermar sérhannaðir til þjálfunar í notkun skotvopna eða vopn tilgreind í ML1 eða ML2 og sérhannaðir íhlutir og aukabúnaður þeirra.

Tæknileg athugasemd:

Hugtakið "sérhæfður búnaður til herþjálfunar" tekur til herárásarþjálfa, aðgerðaflugsþjálfa, ratsjárskotmarksþjálfa, tækja til skotmarkagerðar fyrir ratsjá, skotvopnaþjálfunarbúnaðar, herþjálfa gegn kafbátum, flugherma (þ.m.t. miðflóttaaflsbómur til þjálfunar flugmanna/geimfara), ratsjárþjálfa, blindflugsþjálfa, leiðsögutækjaþjálfa, flaugaskotþjálfa, miðunarbúnaðar, dróna"loftfara", vígbúnaðarþjálfa, þjálfa fyrir flugmannslaus "loftför", færanlegra þjálfunareininga og þjálfunarbúnaðar fyrir hernaðaraðgerðir á landi.

- 1. athugasemd: Í ML14 eru myndgerðarkerfi og gagnvirk umhverfiskerfi fyrir herma ef þau eru sérhönnuð eða þeim breytt til hernaðarnota.
- 2. athugasemd: ML14 gildir ekki um búnað sem er sérhannaður til þjálfunar í notkun veiðivopna eða vopna sem notuð eru í íþróttum.

ML15 Mynd- eða gagnaðgerðabúnaður, sem hér segir, sérhannaður til hernaðarnota, ásamt sérhönnuðum íhlutum í hann:

- a. Upptöku- og myndvinnslubúnaður.
- b. Myndavélar, ljósmyndabúnaður og filmuvinnslubúnaður.
- c. Búnaður til myndskerpingar.
- d. Innrauður búnaður eða hitabúnaður til skoðunar.
- e. Ratsjárnemar með myndbúnaði.
- f. Gagnaðgerða- eða gagn-gagnaðgerðatæki fyrir þann búnað sem tilgreindur er í ML15. a til ML15. e. Athugasemd: Í ML15. f er m. a. fjallað um tæki sem hönnuð eru til að hamla starfsemi eða virkni hernaðarlegra myndkerfa eða sem draga sem mest úr þess háttar hömlunaráhrifum.
 - 1. athugasemd: Í ML15 tekur hugtakið "sérhannaðir íhlutir" til eftirfarandi þegar þeir eru sérhannaðir til hernaðarnota:
 - a. innrauðra myndbreytilampa,
 - b. myndskerpingarlampa (þó ekki af fyrstu kynslóð),
 - c. örrásaplatna,
 - d. sjónvarpsmyndavélalampa fyrir litla lýsingu,
 - e. skynjarakerfa (þ.m.t. rafeindatæknileg samtengingar- eða aflestrarkerfi),
 - f. fúrrafeindasjónvarpsmyndavélalampa (pyroelectric television camera tubes),
 - g. kælikerfa fyrir myndkerfi,
 - h. rafstýrðra loka af gerðum sem byggjast á birtustigi (e. photochromic) eða rafsegulsviði (e. electro-optical) með lokunarhraða sem er undir 100 μs, nema um sé að ræða loka sem eru nauðsynlegur hluti háhraðamyndavélar,
 - i. myndsnúningstækja með ljósleiðurum,
 - j. samsettra hálfleiðaraljósskauta.
 - 2. athugasemd: ML15 gildir ekki um "myndskerpingarlampa af fyrstu kynslóð" eða búnað sem er sérhannaður fyrir, myndskerpingarlampa af fyrstu kynslóð".
 - Ath.: Um flokkun vopnamiða með "myndskerpingarlampa af fyrstu kynslóð", sjá ML1, ML2 og ML5. a.
 - Ath.: Sjá einnig 6A002. a. 2 og 6A002. b á lista ESB yfir vörur með tvíþætt notagildi.

ML16 Smíðaðar, steyptar og aðrar ófullunnar vörur, sérhannaðar fyrir hluti sem tilgreindir eru í ML1 til ML4, ML6, ML9, ML10, ML12 eða ML19.

Athugasemd: ML16 gildir um ófullunnar vörur þegar þær eru auðkennanlegar af efnissamsetningu, útliti eða hlutverki.

ML17 Ýmiss búnaður, efni og 'gagnasöfn', sem hér segir, og sérhannaðir íhlutir til þeirra:

- a. Tækjabúnaður til sjálfstæðrar köfunar og sunds undir yfirborði vatns eða neðansjávar sem hér segir:
 - búnaður með lokaðri eða hálflokaðri hringrás (enduröndun), sérhannaður til hernaðarnota (þ.e. sérhönnuð, ósegluð gerð),
 - 2. sérhannaðir íhlutir til nota við breytingu á tækjum með opinni hringrás til hernaðarnota,
 - 3. vörur sem eru einvörðungu hannaðar til hernaðarnota fyrir búnað til sjálfstæðrar köfunar og sunds undir yfirborði vatns eða neðansjávar.
- b. Vinnuvélar og -tæki, sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota.
- c. Tengihlutir, þekjuefni og meðhöndlun til ummerkjaleyndar, sérhannað til hernaðarnota.
- d. Tækjabúnaður mannvirkjadeildar hers á vettvangi, sérhannaður til nota þar sem bardagar eru háðir.
- e. "Þjarkar", "þjarka"-stjórnbúnaður og "þjarka"-"snertlar" sem hafa einhverja eftirfarandi eiginleika:
 - 1. sérhannaðir til hernaðarnota,
 - hafa búnað til að verja vökvaleiðslur gegn utanaðkomandi götunarskemmdum af völdum skotbrota (t. d. með sjálfvirkri þéttingu á leiðslunum) og hannaðir fyrir vökvakerfisvökva með blossamarki yfir 839 K (566 °C) eða
 - 3. sérhannaðir eða flokkaðir til að virka í umhverfi með rafsegulhöggum (EMP).

Tæknileg athugasemd:

Með "rafsegulhöggi" er ekki átt við óvísvitandi truflun af völdum rafsegulgeislunar frá nærliggjandi tækjabúnaði (t. d. vélum, tækjum eða rafeindabúnaði) eða eldingum.

- f. 'Gagnasöfn' (stikaðir tæknigagnagrunnar), sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota með hliðsjón af þeim búnaði sem tilgreindur er í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB.
- g. Búnaður til kjarnorkuframleiðslu eða knúningsbúnaður, þ.m.t. "kjarnakljúfar", sérhannaður til hernaðarnota og íhlutir til hans, sérhannaðir eða 'breyttir' til hernaðarnota.
- h. Búnaður og efni, húðuð eða meðhöndluð til ummerkjaleyndar, sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota, þó ekki þau sem eru tilgreind annars staðar í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB.
- i. Hermar, sérhannaðir fyrir "kjarnakljúfa" til hernaðarnota.
- j. Færanleg viðgerðarverkstæði, sérhönnuð eða 'breytt' til að þjónusta herbúnað.
- k. Rafalar til nota á vettvangi, sérhannaðir eða 'breyttir' til hernaðarnota.
- 1. Gámar, sérhannaðir eða 'breyttir' til hernaðarnota.
- m. Ferjur, sem ekki eru skilgreindar annars staðar í hergagnalista ESB, brýr og dýpkunarprammar, sérhönnuð til hernaðarnota.
- n. Prófunarlíkön, sérhönnuð til "þróunar" hluta sem tilgreindir eru í ML4, ML6, ML9 eða ML10.
- o. Leysivarnarbúnaður (t. d. augn- og skynjarahlífar), sérhannaður til hernaðarnota.
- "Efnarafalar", sem ekki eru skilgreindir annars staðar í hergagnalista ESB, sérhannaðir eða 'breyttir' til hernaðarnota.

Tæknilegar athugasemdir:

- Að því er varðar ML17 merkir hugtakið ,gagnasafn' (stikaður tæknigagnagrunnur) safn tækniupplýsinga hernaðarlegs eðlis, en hagnýting þess getur aukið afköst herbúnaðar eða hernaðarkerfa.
- 2. Að því er varðar ML17 merkir 'breyttur' hvers kyns byggingarfræðilegar, raffræðilegar og vélfræðilegar breytingar eða aðrar breytingar sem gera hlut, sem er ekki til notkunar í hernaði, að hlut sem er sérhannaður til hernaðarnota.

ML18 Búnaður til framleiðslu og íhlutir sem hér segir:

- a. Sérhannaður eða breyttur 'framleiðslu'-búnaður fyrir 'framleiðslu' vara sem tilgreindar eru í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB, ásamt sérhönnuðum íhlutum hans.
- b. Sérhönnuð aðstaða til umhverfisprófunar og sérhannaður búnaður til hennar vegna vottunar, hæfismats eða prófunar vara sem tilgreindar eru í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB.

Tæknileg athugasemd:

Að því er varðar ML18 felur hugtakið 'framleiðsla' í sér hönnun, athugun, framleiðslu, prófun og eftirlit.

Athugasemd: Í ML18. a og ML18. b er m. a. fjallað um eftirfarandi búnað:

- a. sívirk tæki til köfnunarefnissýringar,
- b. skilvinduprófunartæki eða -búnað með einhvern eftirfarandi eiginleika:
 - 1. knúinn vél eða vélum með flokkaðan heildarhestaflafjölda yfir 298 kW (400 hp),
 - 2. með getu til að bera farmþunga sem er 113 kg eða þar yfir eða
 - 3. með getu til 8 g skilvinduhröðunar, eða þar yfir, með 91 kg farmþunga eða þar yfir,
- c. vatnssneyðingarpressur,
- d. skrúfuútþrýstingspressur, sérhannaðar eða breyttar fyrir sprengiútþrýsting til hernaðarnota,
- e. skurðarvélar til að flokka útþrýstingsdrifefni eftir stærð,
- f. sælgætistunnur (tromlur) sem eru 1,85 m í þvermál eða þar yfir og með 227 kg innihaldsrými,
- g. sívirka blandara fyrir föst drifefni,
- h. kvarnir, knúnar fljótandi eldsneyti, til að mylja eða mala innihaldsefni í sprengiefni til hernaðarnota,
- i. búnað til að fá fram bæði kúlulögun og jafna eindastærð í málmpúðri sem skráð er í ML8. c. 8,
- j. varmaburðarstraumsbreyta fyrir breytingu efna sem skráð eru í ML8. c. 3.

ML19 Vopnakerfi sem nota stefnuvirka orku (DEW), tengdur búnaður eða gagnaðgerðabúnaður og prófunarlíkön, sem hér segir, og sérhannaðir íhlutir þeirra:

- a. "Leysi"-kerfi, sérhönnuð til að eyða skotmarki eða bægja árás frá því.
- b. Eindageislakerfi sem geta eytt skotmarki eða bægt frá árás frá því.
- c. Háorkuútvarpstíðnikerfi (RF) sem geta eytt skotmarki eða bægt árás frá því.
- d. Búnaður sem er sérhannaður til að finna eða bera kennsl á eða til varnar gegn kerfum sem tilgreind eru í ML19. a til ML19. c.
- e. Hlutkennd prófunarlíkön fyrir þau kerfi, þann búnað og þá íhluti sem tilgreind eru í ML19.
- f. "Leysi"-kerfi, sérhönnuð til að valda varanlegri blindu á óvörðum augum, þ.e. berum augum eða augum með leiðréttandi sjóntækjum.
 - 1. athugasemd: Í DEW-kerfum, sem tilgreind eru í ML19, eru kerfi sem byggja getu sína á stýrðri notkun:
 - a. "leysa" sem hafa nægilegt afl til að valda sambærilegri eyðingu og hefðbundin skotfæri,
 - b. eindahraðla sem skjóta hlöðnum eða óhlöðnum eindageislum sem hafa eyðingarmátt,
 - c. hátíðnisenda með öflugum eða meðalöflugum útsendingargeisla sem myndar orkusvið sem eru nægilega öflug til að gera rafeindabúnað í fjarlægu skotmarki óvirkan.
 - 2. athugasemd: Í ML19 er m. a. fjallað um eftirfarandi þegar það er sérhannað fyrir DEW-kerfi:
 - a. búnað til aðalaflsframleiðslu, orkugeymslu, umskiptingar, orkumeðferðar eða meðhöndlunar eldsneytis
 - b. markábendingar- eða markfylgnikerfi,
 - c. kerfi sem unnt er að nota til að meta tjón á skotmarki, eyðingu þess eða hvort árás frá því hafi verið bægt frá,
 - d. búnað til að stýra, útbreiða eða beina geislum,
 - e. búnað með hraðvirkum geislasnúningi fyrir hraðvirkar aðgerðir gegn mörgum skotmörkum,
 - f. aðlögunarhæf ljóstæknileg kerfi og fasasameiningartæki,
 - g. strauminnspýta fyrir neikvæða vetnisjónageisla,
 - h. "geimhæfa" hröðunaríhluti,
 - i. útstreymisbúnað fyrir neikvæða jónageisla,
 - j. búnað til að stjórna og snúa háorkujónageisla,
 - k. "geimhæfar" þynnur til að afhlaða neikvæða vetnissamsætugeisla.

ML20 Lághitabúnaður og "ofurleiðandi" búnaður, sem hér segir, ásamt sérhönnuðum íhlutum og fylgihlutum þeirra:

 a. Sérhannaður eða samstilltur búnaður til uppsetningar í farartæki til hernaðarnota á landi, á eða í sjó, í lofti eða í geimnum, sem getur starfað á hreyfingu og framleitt eða viðhaldið hitastigi undir 103 K (– 170 °C).

- Athugasemd: Í ML20. a er m. a. fjallað um farkerfi sem eru búin eða nýta fylgihluti eða íhluti sem framleiddir eru úr efnum sem eru ekki úr málmi eða leiða ekki rafmagn, s.s. plasti eða efnum sem eru gegndreypt epoxý.
- b. "Ofurleiðandi" rafbúnaður (snúningsvélar og spennar), sérhannaður eða samstilltur til uppsetningar í farartæki til hernaðarnota á landi, á eða í sjó, í lofti eða í geimnum og getur starfað á hreyfingu.
 - Athugasemd: ML20. b gildir ekki um einpóla jafnstraumsrafala af blendingsgerð sem eru með einpóla snúða úr venjulegum málmi sem snúast í segulsviði sem ofurleiðaraspólur framleiða, að því tilskildu að þessar spólur séu einu ofurleiðaraíhlutirnir í rafalnum.

ML21 "Hugbúnaður" sem hér segir:

- a. "Hugbúnaður" sem er sérhannaður eða breyttur fyrir "þróun", "framleiðslu" eða "notkun" tækjabúnaðar, efna eða "hugbúnaðar" sem tilgreindur er í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB.
- b. Sérstakur "hugbúnaður", annar en sá sem er tilgreindur í ML21. a, sem hér segir:
 - 1. "hugbúnaður", sérhannaður til hernaðarnota og sérhannaður til líkanagerðar, hermunar eða mats á hervopnakerfum,
 - "hugbúnaður", sérhannaður til hernaðarnota og sérhannaður til líkanagerðar eða hermunar á sviðsmyndum hernaðaraðgerða,
 - 3. "hugbúnaður", til að ákvarða áhrif hefðbundinna vopna, kjarna-, efna- eða sýklavopna,
 - "hugbúnaður", sérhannaður til hernaðarnota og sérhannaður fyrir yfirstjórn, fjarskipti, stjórnun og greiningarstarfsemi (C³I) eða yfirstjórn, fjarskipti, stjórn, tölvumeðferð og greiningarstarfsemi (C⁴I).
- c. "Hugbúnaður", ekki tilgreindur í ML21. a eða b, sérhannaður eða breyttur til að unnt sé að nota búnað, sem ekki er tilgreindur í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB, til að gegna hernaðarlegu hlutverki tækjabúnaðar sem er tilgreindur í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB.

ML22 "Tækni", sem hér segir:

- a. "Tækni", önnur en sú sem er tilgreind í ML22. b, sem er "nauðsynleg" vegna "þróunar", "framleiðslu" eða "notkunar" hluta sem tilgreindir eru í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB.
- b. "Tækni", sem hér segir:
 - 1. "tækni" sem er "nauðsynleg" fyrir hönnun, öflun íhluta í og rekstur, viðhald og viðgerðir heilla framleiðslukerfa til að framleiða hluti, sem eru tilgreindir í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB, jafnvel þótt íhlutir í þess háttar framleiðslukerfi séu ekki tilgreindir,
 - 2. "tækni" sem er "nauðsynleg" til "þróunar" og "framleiðslu" handvopna, jafnvel þótt hún sé notuð til að framleiða eftirlíkingar af fornum handvopnum,
 - 3. "tækni" sem er "nauðsynleg" til "þróunar", "framleiðslu" eða "notkunar" á eiturefnum, tengdum búnaði eða íhlutum sem tilgreindir eru í ML7. a til ML7. g,
 - 4. "tækni" sem er "nauðsynleg" til "þróunar", "framleiðslu" eða "notkunar" á "líffjölliðum" eða ræktun tiltekinna frumna sem eru tilgreindar í ML7. h,
 - 5. "tækni" sem einungis er "nauðsynleg" til ísetningar "lífefnahvata", sem tilgreindir eru í ML7. i. 1, í burðarefni eða efni til hernaðar.
 - 1. athugasemd: "Tækni" sem er "nauðsynleg" til "þróunar", "framleiðslu" eða "notkunar" hluta, sem tilgreindir eru í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB, er áfram undir eftirliti, jafnvel þegar hún á við um hvers kyns hluti sem ekki eru tilgreindir í sameiginlegum hergagnalista ESB.
 - 2. athugasemd: ML22 gildir ekki um:
 - a. "tækni", sem er hvað síst nauðsynleg vegna uppsetningar, reksturs, viðhalds (eftirlits) og viðgerðar þeirra hluta sem eru ekki undir eftirliti eða hefur verið heimilað að flytja út,
 - b. "tækni" sem er "almenningseign", notuð í þágu "vísindalegra grunnrannsókna" eða er hvað síst nauðsynleg sem upplýsingar vegna einkaleyfisumsókna,
 - c. "tækni" til að nýta segulspan fyrir samfelldan knúning almenningsfarartækja.

SKILGREININGAR HUGTAKA SEM NOTUÐ ERU Í ÞESSARI SKRÁ

Eftirfarandi eru skilgreiningar hugtaka sem notuð eru í þessari skrá í stafrófsröð.

- 1. athugasemd: Skilgreiningarnar gilda í allri skránni. Tilvísanirnar eru aðeins til leiðbeiningar og hafa engin áhrif á almenna notkun skilgreindra hugtaka í allri skránni.
- 2. athugasemd: Orð og hugtök í þessari skilgreiningaskrá hafa aðeins skilgreinda merkingu þegar þau eru tilgreind innan "tvöfaldra gæsalappa". Skilgreiningar hugtaka, sem eru innan 'einfaldra gæsalappa', koma fram í tæknilegri athugasemd um viðkomandi hlut. Að öðru leyti hafa orð og hugtök almennt viðurkennda merkingu (orðabókarmerkingu).

ML7 "Aðlagað að notkun í stríði"

Allar breytingar eða val (s.s. breyting á hreinleika, geymsluþoli, meinvirkni, dreifingareinkennum eða viðnámsþoli gegn útfjólubláu ljósi) sem er ætlað að auka afköst með tilliti til þess að fella og særa menn eða dýr, skemma búnað eða valda tjóni á uppskeru eða umhverfinu.

ML22 "Almenningseign"

Það merkir að "tækni" eða "hugbúnaður" hafi verið gerður aðgengilegur án takmarkana á frekari dreifingu. Athugasemd: Takmarkanir vegna höfundaréttar geta ekki breytt því að "tækni" eða "hugbúnaður" sé "almenningseign".

ML4, 10, Almenningsloftför"

Þau "loftför" sem skráð eru eftir gerð í lofthæfivottunarskrám, sem flugmálayfirvöld á sviði almenningsflugs gefa út, til almenningsflugs á flugleiðum innan lands og utan eða til lögmæts, almenns flug, einkaflugs eða flugs í viðskiptaskyni.

ML8 "Aukefni"

Efni sem notuð eru í sprengiefnaformúlur til að bæta eiginleika þeirra.

ML8 "Drifefni"

Efni eða blöndur sem hvarfast efnafræðilega og mynda mikið magn heitra gastegunda með stýrðum hraða til þess að þau eða þær geti unnið vélrænt starf.

ML 17 "Efnarafall"

Rafefnafræðilegt tæki sem breytir efnaorku beint í jafnstraumsrafmagn (DC) með því að eyða utanaðkomandi eldsneyti.

ML10 "Farartæki léttari en andrúmsloftið"

Loftbelgir og loftskip sem nýta heitt loft eða lofttegundir, sem eru léttari en andrúmsloftið, s.s. helíum eða vetni, sem lyftikraft.

ML4, 8 "Flugeldavörur"

Blöndur fasts eða fljótandi eldsneytis og oxara, sem verða fyrir kröftugum, stýrðum efnahvörfum, þegar þær eru glæddar, í þeim tilgangi að mynda í tilteknum mæli seinkun, hita, hávaða, reyk, sýnilegt ljós eða innrauða geislun. Loftkveikjandi vörur eru undirflokkur flugeldavara, án oxara en glæðast sjálfkrafa við snertingu við loft.

ML8 "Forefni"

Sérstök íðefni sem notuð eru í framleiðslu sprengiefna.

ML18, 21, 22 "Framleiðsla"

Merkir öll framleiðslustig, s.s: framleiðsluundirbúning, framleiðslu, samþættingu, samsetningu (uppsetningu), eftirlit, prófun, gæðavottun.

ML11 "Geimför"

Virkir eða óvirkir gervihnettir og geimkannar.

ML19 "Geimhæfur"

Hannaður, framleiddur eða fullgiltur með árangursríkum prófunum, fyrir starfrækslu í meir en 100 km hæð yfir yfirborði jarðar.

Athugasemd: Ákvörðun þess efnis að tiltekinn hlutur sé "geimhæfur" að afloknum prófunum þýðir ekki að aðrir hlutir í sömu framleiðslulotu eða tegundaröð séu "geimhæfir" séu þeir ekki prófaðir hver og einn.

ML21 "Hugbúnaður"

Safn með einu eða fleiri "forritum" eða "örforritum" sem eru vistuð í hvers kyns áþreifanlegum tjáningarmiðlum.

ML17 "Kjarnakljúfur"

Tekur til þeirra hluta sem eru í kjarnakljúfstanki eða festir á hann, þess búnaðar sem stýrir orkustigi í kjarnanum og þeirra íhluta sem venjulega innihalda eða komast í beina snertingu við eða stjórna aðalkælimiðli ofnkjarnans.

ML9, 19, Levsir"

Samstæða íhluta sem gefa frá sér, bæði í rúmi og tíma, samfellt ljós sem magnað er upp með örvaðri geislun.

ML7, 22 "Lífefnahvatar"

Efnahvatar fyrir sérstök efnafræðileg eða lífefnafræðileg efnahvörf eða önnur lífefnafræðileg efnasambönd sem bindast og hraða niðurbroti efna í efnahernaði.

Tæknileg athugasemd:

"Ensím" merkir "lífhvata" fyrir sérstök efnafræðileg eða lífefnafræðileg efnahvörf.

ML7, 22 "Líffjölliður"

Lífrænar stórsameindir, sem hér segir:

- a. ensím fyrir sérstök efnafræðileg eða lífefnafræðileg efnahvörf,
- b. mótefni, einklóna eða fjölklóna, eða and-kjarngerðarmótefni (e. anti-idiotypic),
- c. sérhannaðir eða sérunnir viðtakar.

Tæknilegar athugasemdir:

- 1. "And-kjarngerðarmótefni": mótefni sem bindast sérstökum bindisætum ónæmisvaka annarra mótefna.
- 2. "Einklónamótefni": prótín sem bindast einu sæti ónæmisvaka og eru framleidd af einu frumuklóni.
- 3. "Fjölklónamótefni": blanda prótína sem bindast sérstökum ónæmisvaka og eru framleidd af fleiri en einu frumuklóni.
- 4. "Viðtakar": lífrænar stórsameindabyggingar sem geta bundið bindla sem hefur áhrif á lífeðlisfræðilega starfsemi.

ML8, 10, 14 "Loftfar"

Loftfarartæki með föstum vængjum, snúanlegum vængjum, þyrilvængjum (þyrla), hallanlegum þyrli eða hallanlegum vængjum.

ML15 "Myndskerpingarlampar af fyrstu kynslóð"

Myndlampar með elektróstatískri skerpustillingu sem nýta ljósleiðara í inntaki og úttaki eða glerskjá, fjölbasa ljósbakskaut (S-20 eða S-25), en ekki örrásamagnara.

ML22 "Nauðsynleg"

Í tengslum við "tækni" er orðið aðeins notað um þann hluta "tækninnar" sem tryggir sérstaklega að ná eða fara fram úr afkastastigi, eiginleikum eða virkni sem stýrt er. Þess háttar "nauðsynleg" "tækni" getur átt við um mismunandi vörur.

ML21, 22 "Notkun"

Rekstur, uppsetning (b.m.t. uppsetning á staðnum), viðhald (athuganir), viðgerð, grannskoðun og endurnýjun.

ML 20 "Ofurleiðandi"

Vísar til efna (þ.e. málma, málmblandna eða efnasambanda) sem geta misst alla rafmótstöðu (þ.e. sem geta náð óendanlegri rafleiðni og leitt afar sterkan rafstraum án Joul-hitunar).

"Markhiti" (stundum vísað til sem hitastigs við fasahvarf (e. transition temperature)) tiltekins "ofurleiðni"-efnis er það hitastig þegar efnið missir allt viðnám gegn streymi jafnstraums.

Tæknileg athugasemd:

"Ofurleiðandi"-ástand efnis einkennist í hverju tilviki af "markhita", "marksegulsviði", sem er fall af hita og markstraumi sem er þó fall af hvoru tveggja, segulsviði og hita.

ML 8 "Orkuefni"

Efni eða blöndur sem við efnahvörf losa þá orku sem er nauðsynleg til þess að þau eða þær geti gegnt því hlutverki sem þeim er ætlað. "Sprengiefni", "flugeldavörur" og "drifefni" eru undirflokkar orkuefna.

ML7 "Óeirðastjórnunarefni"

Efni, sem við ætluð notkunarskilyrði til óeirðastjórnunar, hafa fljótt ertandi áhrif á skynfæri manna eða valda líkamlegri vanhæfni sem hverfur á skömmum tíma eftir að hætt er að beita efnunum. (Táragastegundir teljast til "óeirðastjórnunarefna".)

ML 10 "Ómannað loftfarartæki" ("UAV")

Hvers kyns "loftfar" sem getur hafið flug og stýrt flugi og notað flugleiðsögu án þess að maður sé um borð.

ML11 "Sjálfvirk skipana- og stjórnkerfi"

Rafræn kerfi sem eru notuð til að færa inn, vinna úr og senda upplýsingar sem eru nauðsynlegar fyrir virkar aðgerðir viðkomandi hóps, stórrar fylkingar, fylkingar á vettvangi átaka, einingar, skips, undireiningar eða vopna sem stjórnað er. Þetta er gert með notkun tölva og annars sérhæfðs vélbúnaðar sem hannaður er til að styðja við starfsemi skipana- og stjórnkerfis herja. Meginhlutverk sjálfvirks skipana- og stjórnkerfis eru: skilvirk, sjálfvirk öflun, uppsöfnun, geymsla og úrvinnsla upplýsinga; að sýna þá stöðu og þær aðstæður sem

hafa áhrif á og stýra undirbúningi og stjórnun aðgerða í bardaga; útreikningar vegna aðgerða og úrræða í tengslum við úthlutun tilfanga meðal hersveita eða grunnþátta aðgerðaáætlunar orrustu eða útfærslu orrustunnar samkvæmt viðkomandi verkefni eða stöðu aðgerða; gerð gagna svo að unnt sé að meta stöðuna og taka ákvörðun hvenær sem er meðan aðgerð eða orrusta stendur yfir; tölvuhermun aðgerða.

ML17 "Snertlar"

Griplur, virkar verkfæraeiningar og hvers kyns önnur verkfæri sem fest eru á grunnplötuna á enda hreyfiarms "bjarka".

Tæknileg athugasemd:

"Virkar verkfæraeiningar" eru tæki til að beita hreyfiafli, vinnsluorku eða skynjunarhæfni á hlut í vinnslu.

ML8, 18 "Sprengiefni"

Föst, fljótandi eða loftkennd efni eða efnablöndur sem þurfa að springa til þess að þau eða þær komi að notum sem forhleðslur, forsprengjur eða aðalhleðslur í sprengjuoddum, til niðurrifs og annarra nota.

ML7 "Tjáningarferjur"

Burðarefni (t. d. plasmíð eða veira), notuð til að koma erfðaefni inn í hýsilfrumur.

ML13 "Trefja- eða þráðefni"

M. a.:

- a. óslitnir einbáttungar,
- b. óslitið garn og óslitnir vafningar,
- c. borðar, vefnaður, mottur með ýmsum vefnaði og fléttuð bönd,
- d. klipptir þræðir og skornir og samhangandi þráðateppi,
- e. steinefnaþræðir (e. whiskers), annaðhvort einkristalla eða fjölkristalla, í hvaða lengd sem er,
- f. arómatískt pólýamíðmauk.

ML22 "Tækni"

Sérstakar upplýsingar sem nauðsynlegar eru vegna "þróunar", "framleiðslu" eða "notkunar" vöru. Þessar upplýsingar eru á formi "tæknigagna" eða "tækniaðstoðar".

Tæknilegar athugasemdir:

- 1. "Tæknigögn" geta verið í ýmsum myndum, svo sem verkteikningar, áætlanir, skýringarmyndir, líkön, formúlur, töflur, verkfræðihönnun og -forskriftir, handbækur og leiðbeiningar, skrifaðar eða skráðar í aðra miðla eða tæki, svo sem diska, segulband eða lesminni.
- 2. 'Tækniaðstoð' getur verið fyrirmæli, fagkunnátta, þjálfun, verkkunnátta, ráðgjafarþjónusta. 'Tækniþjónusta' getur falið í sér yfirfærslu 'tæknigagna'.

ML22 "Vísindalegar grunnrannsóknir"

Tilraunastarfsemi eða fræðileg vinna sem aðallega er unnin til að afla nýrrar þekkingar á grundvallarlögmálum fyrirbæra eða kannanlegra staðreynda og beinist ekki fyrst og fremst að sérstökum, hagnýtum tilgangi eða markmiði.

ML17 "Þjarki"

Hreyfitæknilegur vélbúnaður, sem getur ýmist ferðast eftir samfelldri braut (e. continuous path) eða skotist frá einum stað til annars (e. point-to-point), getur notað skynjara og hefur alla eftirfarandi eiginleika:

- a. er fjölnota,
- b. getur staðsett eða stillt af efni, hluta, verkfæri eða sérstök tæki með breytilegum hreyfingum í þrívídd,
- c. felur í sér þrjú eða fleiri sjálfstýritæki (e. servo-device), í opnu eða lokuðu ferli (e. loop), sem geta verið með stigdrifnar vélar (e. stepping motor) og
- d. er "forritanlegur fyrir notanda" með aðferð til að kenna og endurtaka (e. teach/playback) eða með tölvu sem getur verið iðntölva (e. programmable logic controller), þ.e. án vélræns milliliðar.
 - Athugasemd: Framangreind skilgreining tekur ekki til eftirfarandi búnaðar:
 - 1. hreyfitæknilegs vélbúnaðar sem aðeins er unnt að stjórna handvirkt eða með fjarstýribúnaði,
 - 2. hreyfitæknilegs vélbúnaðar í fastri runuvinnslu með sjálfvirkum, hreyfanlegum tækjum og vinnur í vélrænt fastákveðnum, forrituðum hreyfingum. Forritið er takmarkað vélrænt með föstum stoppurum, s.s. stiftum eða knastásum. Röð hreyfinga og val vinnsluleiða eða -afstöðu eru ekki breytileg eða breytanleg á vél-, rafeinda- eða rafmagnstæknilegan máta,
 - 3. vélstýrðs, hreyfitæknilegs vélbúnaðar í breytilegri runuvinnslu með sjálfvirkum, hreyfanlegum tækjum sem vinna með vélrænt fastákveðnum, forrituðum hreyfingum. Forritið er takmarkað vélrænt með föstum, en stillanlegum, stoppurum, s.s. með stiftum eða knastásum. Röð hreyfinga og val vinnsluleiða eða -afstöðu eru breytileg innan fasts forritsmynsturs. Frávik frá eða breytingar á forritunarmynstri (t. d. breytingar á stiftum eða skipti á knastásum) eins eða fleiri hreyfiása er aðeins unnt að fá fram með vélrænum aðgerðum,

4. hreyfitæknilegs vélbúnaðar, án sjálfstýringar, í breytilegri runuvinnslu með sjálfvirkum, hreyfanlegum tækjum sem vinna með vélrænt fastákveðnum, forrituðum hreyfingum. Forritið er breytilegt en runan heldur því aðeins áfram að tvíundamerki komi frá vélrænt föstum, rafrænum tvíundatækjum eða stillanlegum stoppurum,

5. stöflunarkrana, sem skilgreindir eru sem hreyfikerfi sem byggjast á kartesíusarhnitum, framleiddir sem óaðskiljanlegur hluti lóðréttra geymsluhólfastæða og hannaðir fyrir aðgang að innihaldi hólfanna til að setja hluti í eða taka úr geymslu.

ML21, 22 "Þróun"

Tengist öllum stigum fjöldaframleiðslu, svo sem: hönnun, hönnunarrannsóknum, hönnunargreiningu, hönnunarhugtökum, samsetningu og prófun frumgerða, reynsluframleiðsluáætlunum, hönnunargögnum, umbreytingarferlinu frá hönnunargögnum til framleiðsluvöru, formhönnun, samþættingarhönnun, uppdráttum.

Fylgiskjal 6.

Tilskipun Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB frá 6. maí 2009

um að einfalda skilmála og skilyrði vegna tilflutnings varnartengdra vara innan Bandalagsins.

Sjá EES-viðbæti nr. 56/2013, bls. 801.

Fylgiskjal 7.

Tilskipun framkvæmdastjórnarinnar 2010/80/EU frá 22. nóvember 2010

um breytingu á tilskipun Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB að því er varðar skrána yfir varnartengdar vörur.

Sjá EES-viðbæti nr. 56/2013, bls. 837.

Fylgiskjal 8.

Tilskipun framkvæmdastjórnarinnar 2012/10/ESB frá 22. mars 2012

um breytingu á tilskipun Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB að því er varðar skrána yfir varnartengdar vörur.

Sjá EES-viðbæti nr. 56/2013, bls. 872.

Fylgiskjal 9.

Tilskipun framkvæmdastjórnarinnar 2012/47/ESB frá 14. desember 2012

um breytingu á tilskipun Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB að því er varðar skrána yfir varnartengdar vörur.

Sjá EES-viðbæti nr. 56/2013, bls. 755.

Fylgiskjal 10.

Tilmæli framkvæmdastjórnarinnar 2011/24/ESB frá 11. janúar 2011

um vottun fyrirtækja á sviði varnartengdra vara skv. 9. gr. tilskipunar Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB um að einfalda skilmála og skilyrði vegna tilflutnings varnartengdra vara innan Bandalagsins.

FRAMKVÆMDASTJÓRN EVRÓPUSAMBANDSINS HEFUR,

með hliðsjón af sáttmálanum um starfshætti Evrópusambandsins, einkum 292. gr.,

og að teknu tilliti til eftirfarandi:

- 1) Í 9. gr. tilskipunar Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB frá 6. maí 2009 um að einfalda skilmála og skilyrði vegna tilflutnings varnartengdra vara innan Bandalagsins (¹) er mælt fyrir um þær viðmiðanir sem gilda fyrir vottun aðildarríkja á fyrirtækjum á sviði varnartengdra sem eru stofnsett á yfirráðasvæðum þeirra sem viðtakendur varnartengdra vara sem eru tilfluttar samkvæmt almennum tilflutningsleyfum.
- Vottun fyrirtækja er lykilþáttur í því einfaldaða leyfisveitingakerfi sem er innleitt með tilskipun 2009/43/EB.
- 3) Mismunandi túlkanir aðildarríkjanna á vottunarviðmiðunum gætu hindrað framkvæmd tilskipunar 2009/43/EB og að markmiðum hennar um einföldun verði náð.
- 4) Samleitin túlkun og beiting vottunarviðmiðana af hálfu aðildarríkja hafa mikla þýðingu vegna gagnkvæmrar viðurkenningar vottorða er um getur í 6. mgr. 9. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB og vegna víðtækrar notkunar almennra leyfa.
- 5) Fulltrúar aðildarríkja í nefndinni, sem sett var á stofn skv. 14. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB, hafa gefið til kynna að unnt kunni að vera að ná fram samleitinni túlkunar og beitingar vottunarviðmiðana með því að samþykkja tilmæli framkvæmdastjórnarinnar.
- 6) Af þeim sökum stofnsettu fulltrúar aðildarríkja í nefndinni, sem sett var á stofn skv. 14. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB, vinnuhóp sem skyldi taka saman leiðbeiningar um vottun fyrirtækja á sviði varnartengdra vara skv. 9. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB.
- 7) Þær leiðbeiningar sem settar eru fram í tilmælum þessum eru byggðar á bestu starfsvenjum tiltekinna aðildarríkja sem hafa reynst skilvirkar og nothæfar í senn,

SAMÞYKKT TILMÆLI ÞESSI:

1. VOTTUNARVIÐMIÐIN

1.1. Mat viðmiðana sem sett eru fram í a- og b-lið 2. mgr. 9. gr.

Einungis viðtökufyrirtæki, sem framleiða í raun varnartengdar vörur eða ófullgerðar varnartengdar vörur sem tilskipun 2009/43/EB tekur til og samanstanda af íhlutum og/eða kerfum og undirkerfum sem eru keypt af þriðju aðilum, þ.e. vörur sem til stendur að markaðssetja undir eigin nafni eða vörumerki, ættu að vera vottunarhæf.

Vottuð viðtökufyrirtæki ættu að nota þær varnartengdu vörur sem veitt er viðtaka samkvæmt hinum almennu tilflutningsleyfum, er um getur í b-lið 2. mgr. 5. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB, fyrir eigin framleiðslu (sem felur í sér ísetningu íhluta í aðrar vörur eða notkun sem varahluta eða hluta til umskiptingar) og ættu ekki að flytja þær til á ný eða flytja út sem slíkar (nema til viðhalds eða viðgerða) sé fyrirframheimildar upprunaaðildarríkis krafist

Lögbærum stjórnvöldum ætti að vera kleift, eftir því sem við á og áður en vottorð er gefið út, að krefjast yfirlýsingar frá viðtökufyrirtækjum þar sem þau skuldbinda sig til þess:

- að nota þær varnartengdu vörur sem veitt er viðtaka samkvæmt hinum almennu leyfum er um getur í b-lið
 2. mgr. 5. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB fyrir sína eigin framleiðslu,
- b) að forðast að tilflytja á ný eða flytja út viðkomandi vörur sem slíkar, nema vegna viðhalds eða viðgerða.

⁽¹⁾ Stjtíð. ESB L 146, 10. 6. 2009, bls. 1.

1.2. Aðdrættir til viðtökufyrirtækja sem gera innkaup vegna nota eingöngu fyrir her aðildarríkis samkvæmt almennum tilflutningsleyfum er um getur í a-lið 2. mgr. 5. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB.

Viðtökufyrirtækjum, sem eru viðurkennd sem innkaupastofnanir í skilningi 9. mgr. 1. gr. tilskipunar Evrópuþingsins og ráðsins 2009/43/EB (²) og gera innkaup vegna nota eingöngu fyrir her aðildarríkis, ætti að veita rétt til að veita varnartengdum vörum viðtöku samkvæmt hinum almennu leyfum, er um getur í a-lið 2. mgr. 5. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB, án vottunar.

1.3. Mat viðmiða sem sett eru fram í c- og f-liðum 2. mgr. 9. gr.

Sá háttsetti framkvæmdastjóri er um getur í c-lið 2. mgr. 9. gr. ætti sem slíkur að bera ábyrgð á áætlun um innra eftirlit eða á því stjórnunarkerfi tilflutnings og útflutnings sem er framkvæmt í fyrirtækinu eða á þeim starfsmönnum sem annast eftirlit með útflutningi og tilflutningi. Þessi háttsetti framkvæmdastjóri ætti að sitja í framkvæmdastjórn fyrirtækisins.

Sé farið fram á vottorð fyrir eina framleiðslueiningu eða fleiri, skal í lýsingu á því hvernig ábyrgð er háttað innan viðtökufyrirtækisins, þ.e. lýsingu sem gerð er krafa um skv. f-lið 2. mgr. 9. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43, koma fram með skýrum hætti að hinn háttsetti framkvæmdastjóri hafi mannaforráð innan þeirra eininga sem annast eftirlit með útflutningi og tilflutningi.

Spurningar og leiðbeiningar viðvíkjandi lýsingu á áætlunum um innra eftirlit og um síðari matsgerðir eru settar fram í I. viðauka. Er aðildarríkjum heimilt að bæta við frekari spurningum. Bæti aðildarríki við fleiri spurningum skulu bær varða vottunarmatið með beinum hætti.

1.4. Stjórnskipulag sem votta á og mat á viðmiðunum sem settar eru fram í d- og e-lið 2. mgr. 9. gr.

Hvernig staðið er að vottun mun fara eftir stjórnskipulagi viðtökufyrirtækis og eftir því hvernig ábyrgð á stjórn tilflutnings og útflutnings er deilt. Viðkomandi fyrirtæki mætti votta í heild eða eftir einstökum rekstrareiningum. Fyrirtæki með rekstrareiningar og tengda starfsemi, sem hafa aðskiljanleg heimilisföng og hefur verið falin ábyrgð á stjórn tilflutnings og útflutnings, ættu að tilgreina um hvaða einingar vottorðið eigi að gilda.

2. VOTTUNIN

2. 1. Staðlað sniðmát vottorðs.

Mælt er með notkun staðlaðs sniðmáts vottorðs sem sett er fram í II. viðauka.

Vottorðið skal samið á einu af opinberum tungumálum þess aðildarríkis sem gefur það út og helst á einu opinberu tungumáli annars aðildarríkis, eins og hið vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki gefur til kynna. Sá dagur sem vottorðið öðlast gildi ætti að koma fram í vottorðinu.

Að því er varðar a-lið 4. mgr. 9. gr. skal í vottorðinu koma fram sú krafa að hið vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki tilkynni viðkomandi lögbæru stjórnvaldi um alla þætti og atburði sem til koma eftir að vottorðið er látið í té og áhrif geta haft á gildi eða innihald vottorðsins. Hið vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki ætti að tilkynna eftirfarandi sérstaklega:

- a) allar meiriháttar breytingar í iðnrekstri viðvíkjandi varnartengdum vörum,
- sérhverja breytingu á heimilisfangi í þeim tilvikum þar sem skrár um varnartengdar vörur, sem veitt er viðtaka, eru aðgengilegar viðkomandi lögbæru stjórnvaldi.

Að því er varðar ákvæði a-liðar ætti, eftir því sem við á, að meta mikilvægi þeirrar breytingar sem réttlætir tilkynningu í ljósi þeirra upplýsinga sem þegar hafa verið látnar í té vegna skráningar fyrirtækis sem fyrirtækis á sviði varnartengdra vara eða vegna leyfisveitingar vegna varnarstarfsemi eða framleiðslu.

2. 2. Skipti á upplýsingum um viðtökufyrirtæki sem leita eftir vottun.

Að því er varðar ákvæði 12. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB eru innlend lögbær stjórnvöld hvött til þess að skiptast á öllum viðeigandi upplýsingum um útgáfu vottorða. Ef nauðsynlegt er, vegna mats á viðtökufyrirtæki með tilliti til útgáfu vottorðs, að afla upplýsinga frá öðrum lögbærum stjórnvöldum, ætti það innlenda lögbæra stjórnvald sem er útgefandi að hafa samráð við önnur viðkomandi innlend lögbær stjórnvöld áður en það gefur vottorðið út.

⁽²⁾ Stjtíð. ESB L 134, 30. 4. 2004, bls. 114.

3. EFTIRLIT MEÐ REGLUFYLGNI

3. 1. Heimildir lögbærra stjórnvalda til þess að fara í eftirlitsheimsóknir.

Að því er varðar heimsóknir í því skyni að sannreyna að skilyrði, sem tengjast viðkomandi vottorði, séu uppfyllt og að viðmiðunum, sem settar eru fram í 2. mgr. 9. gr., sé fylgt, ættu eftirlitsmenn, sem viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald tilnefnir, að hafa, að minnsta kosti, heimild til að:

- a) koma inn á viðkomandi athafnasvæði,
- kanna og afrita skrár, gögn, starfsreglur og allt annað efni sem varðar vörur sem eru fluttar út, tilfluttar eða veitt er viðtaka samkvæmt tilflutningsleyfi frá öðru aðildarríki.

Þess háttar eftirlit ætti að fara fram í samræmi við löggjöf þess aðildarríkis þar sem það á að fara fram.

3. 2. Tilvik sem réttlæta endurmat.

Í eftirfarandi tilvikum ætti viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald að framkvæma endurmat á því hvort þau skilyrði sem tengjast viðkomandi vottorði og þeim viðmiðunum sem sett eru fram í 2. mgr. 9. gr. séu uppfyllt:

- a) er um ræðir meiriháttar breytingar sem eru gerðar á hinu vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki, þ.m.t. breytingar á innra skipulagi fyrirtækisins eða á starfsemi þess,
- þegar fram koma vísbendingar um að viðeigandi skilyrði og viðmiðanir séu ekki lengur uppfyllt af hálfu hins vottaða viðtökufyrirtækis,
- c) hafi hið vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki fengið fyrirmæli um að grípa til aðgerða til úrbóta,
- d) standi til að aflétta tímabundinni ógildingu vottorðsins.

3. 3. Ítarlegra eftirlit með viðtökufyrirtækjum sem hlotið hafa vottun nýlega.

Viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald ætti að sinna sérstaklega eftirliti með viðtökufyrirtækjum sem hlotið hafa vottun nýlega. Viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald ætti að framkvæma samræmiseftirlit, helst á fyrsta ári eftir að vottorð er útgefið í fyrsta sinn.

4. AÐGERÐIR TIL ÚRBÓTA, TÍMABUNDIN ÓGILDING OG AFTURKÖLLUN VOTTORÐA

4.1. Ákvarðanir um að mæla fyrir um aðgerðir til úrbóta.

Uppfylli vottað viðtökufyrirtæki ekki lengur eina viðmiðun eða fleiri, sem settar eru fram í 2. mgr. 9. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB, eða þau skilyrði sem tengjast vottorðinu og telji viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald að slíkt ósamræmi sé minniháttar, ætti hið lögbæra stjórnvald, eigi síðar en einum mánuði frá þeim degi þegar það verður þess áskynja að um ósamræmi sé að ræða, að taka ákvörðun þar sem gerð er krafa um að viðkomandi viðtökufyrirtæki grípi til aðgerða til úrbóta.

Viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald ætti að tilkynna hinu vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki án tafar og skriflega um fyrrnefnda ákvörðun. Í fyrrnefndri ákvörðun ætti að koma fram krafa þess efnis að hið vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki grípi til þeirra aðgerða til úrbóta sem mælt er fyrir um innan frests sem fram kemur í hinni skriflegu tilkynningu.

Þegar fresturinn er út runninn ætti viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald að sannreyna að aðgerðir til úrbóta hafi verið gerðar. Fyrrnefnd sannprófun gæti m.a. falist í heimsókn, fundi með þeim háttsetta framkvæmdastjóra er um getur í c-lið 2. mgr. 9. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB eða með yfirmanni sem hinn háttsetti framkvæmdastjóri tilnefnir og/eða í mati skriflegra gagna sem fyrrnefndur framkvæmdastjóri lætur í té.

Viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald ætti að tilkynna hinu vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki, eigi síðar en þremur mánuðum eftir að sannprófun lýkur, skriflega um mat þess hvort þær aðgerðir til úrbóta sem gerðar hafa verið séu viðeigandi.

4.2. Tímabundin ógilding og afturköllun vottorða.

Viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald ætti að ógilda tímabundið eða afturkalla vottorðið í einhverju eftirtalinna tilvika:

- a) viðkomandi vottað viðtökufyrirtæki hefur ekki gripið til aðgerða til úrbóta innan þess frests sem fram kemur í hinni skriflegu tilkynningu hins lögbæra stjórnvalds, þar sem krafa er gerð um að hið vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki grípi til aðgerða til úrbóta,
- b) hið vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki uppfyllir ekki lengur eina viðmiðun eða fleiri, sem settar eru fram í 2. mgr. 9. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB, eða þau skilyrði sem tengjast vottorðinu og viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald telur að ósamræmið sé meiriháttar.

Viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald ætti að tilkynna hinu vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki og framkvæmdastjórninni án tafar og skriflega um ákvörðun þess efnis að ógilda tímabundið eða afturkalla vottorðið.

Viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald ætti að viðhalda hinni tímabundnu ógildingu uns hið vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki getur sýnt fram á að það uppfylli þær viðmiðanir sem settar eru fram í 2. mgr. 9. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB og þau skilyrði sem tengjast vottorðinu. Viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald ætti, ásamt með skriflegri tilkynningu um tímabundna ógildingu vottorðsins eða jafnhliða síðari rituðum bréfum, að veita hinu vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki frest til þess að sýna fram á að það uppfylli fyrrnefndar viðmiðanir og skilyrði.

4.3. Aflétting tímabundinnar ógildingar vottorðsins.

Viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald ætti, eftir að sá frestur sem var veittur með ákvörðuninni um tímabundna ógildingu er liðinn, að sannreyna hvort hið vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki uppfylli þær viðmiðanir sem settar eru fram í 2. mgr. 9. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB og þau skilyrði sem tengjast vottorðinu.

Fyrrnefnd sannprófun gæti m. a. falist í heimsókn, fundi með þeim háttsetta framkvæmdastjóra er um getur í clið 2. mgr. 9. gr. tilskipunar 2009/43/EB eða með yfirmanni sem hinn háttsetti framkvæmdastjóri tilnefnir og/eða í mati skriflegra gagna sem fyrrnefndur framkvæmdastjóri lætur í té.

Eigi síðar en einum mánuði eftir að sannprófun er lokið ætti að tilkynna hinu vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki skriflega um nýja ákvörðun viðkomandi lögbærs stjórnvalds þar sem eitthvað af eftirfarandi kemur fram:

- a) að hinni tímabundnu ógildingu vottorðs sé aflétt og hvaða dag aflétting taki gildi,
- b) að hinni tímabundnu ógildingu sé viðhaldið fram til tiltekins dags, en þá fari fram önnur sannprófun,
- c) að vottorðið sé afturkallað.

5. UPPLÝSINGASKIPTI VIÐVÍKJANDI VOTTUN

Hafi vottorð verið gefið út, ógilt tímabundið, afturkallað eða hafi ógildingu vottorðs verið aflétt, ætti viðkomandi lögbært stjórnvald að tilkynna hinu vottaða viðtökufyrirtæki og framkvæmdastjórninni um það skriflega og án tafar.

6. EFTIRFYLGNI

Þess er farið á leit við aðildarríkin að þau komi tilmælum þessum í framkvæmd eigi síðar en 30. júní 2012.

Aðildarríkin eru hvött til þess að tilkynna framkvæmdastjórninni um allar ráðstafanir sem eru gerðar til þess að tilmæli þessi megi koma til framkvæmda.

7. VIÐTAKENDUR

Tilmælum þessum er beint til aðildarríkjanna.

Gjört í Brussel 11. janúar 2011.

Fyrir hönd framkvæmdastjórnarinnar, Antonio TAJANI varaforseti.

I. VIÐAUKI Spurningar og leiðbeiningar viðvíkjandi lýsingu áætlana um innra samræmi og vegna síðara mats.

	Core areas	Key questions	Best practice recommendations	Relevant certification criterion
1.	Organisational, human and technical resources allocated to the management of transfers and exports	What percentage of the undertaking's business (annual turnover) depends on exports and transfers of licensable items? How many exports and transfers of such items take place within a year? What functions within the company (e. g. purchasing, engineering, project management, shipping) are involved in the export and transfer process and how are those responsibilities organised?	The purpose of these questions is to obtain additional information on the undertaking's internal organisation, which is relevant for assessing the impact of export/transfer activities on the undertaking and on the related operational procedures	

	Has the undertaking an electronic system to manage exports and transfers? What are its main features? How many people are either employed solely to deal with the management of exports and transfers or have responsibility for it with other tasks? Does the undertaking internally circulate its written commitment of compliance with export/transfer control regulations and of adherence to any relevant end-use and export restrictions? Does the undertaking internally circulate its written commitment to provide on request end-use/end-user information?	There should always be at least 2 people in case of holiday, illness etc. Both written commitments should be included in the compliance manuals available to export/transfer control staff and should also be known to all employees concerned by export/transfer controls (e. g.: sales department).	9(2)(d) and 9(2)(e)
	Has the undertaking so far complied with export/transfer control regulations?	The undertaking should have a sound track record of compliance with export/transfer control regulations.	9(2)(a)
	Are compliance manuals being provided and kept up-to-date for export/transfer control staff?	Compliance manuals for the use and guidance of export/transfer control staff should be available, at least in electronic version (for instance, on the undertaking's intranet). Those manuals should contain the operating and organisational procedures to be followed by export/transfer control staff. Export/transfer control staff should be expeditiously informed of the amendments to the manual applying to their tasks as well as of their entry into force.	9(2)(f)
2. Chain of responsibility	Please describe the chain of responsibility for exports and transfers within your undertaking.	The responsibility for export/transfer control compliance should be set down in writing. The written support describing the chain of responsibility (such as records or organisation charts) should be kept up-to-date. The description should provide detail on delegations of responsibility and the adopted routines in situations when the senior executive referred to in Article 9(2)(c) of Directive 2009/43/EC is absent.	9(2)(f)
	Is such a description always accessible to the competent authority?	Knowledge of the chain of responsibility should always be easily accessible to the competent authority not only at the application phase but also for subsequent compliance monitoring and compliance visits.	9(2)(f)
	In which part of your undertaking is the export/transfer management situated?	Whether export/transfer control management is organised in each shipping unit, in the head office or as a separate export control department should depend on the size and the structure of the undertaking.	9(2)(f)

	How do export/transfer control staff interact with other functions inside the undertaking?	Export/transfer control staff should be protected as much as possible from conflicts of interest. They should be empowered to stop a transaction.	9(2)(f)
	How is the relationship between the export/transfer control staff and the senior executive organised, for example, the possibility of information exchange?	Export control staff should be allowed to report directly to the senior executive if they require authority to stop a transaction.	9(2)(f)
	Please indicate the other responsibilities of the senior executive who has been appointed personally responsible for transfers and exports	The senior executive should be part of the top management. His/her position should not present a conflict of interest (e. g.: he/she should not also be head of sales)	9(2)(c) and (f)
3. Internal audits			
(a) Random inspection	How frequently are random inspections carried out?	The ICP and the daily operating procedures should be subject to (unexpected) random checks.	9(2)(f)
(b) internal audits	How frequent are internal audits? What percentage of exports/transfers is subject to checks?	Ideally, once a year and, at least, every 3 years. Depending on the number of exports/transfers, at least 1 % and an expected maximum of 20 %. The ratio can vary each time an audit is undertaken.	9(2)(f)
	Who carries out these checks?	Possible answers should be one of the following: — someone senior in the chain of responsibility for export/transfer controls, — the quality manager, — the finance manager or accountant, — anyone else of a middle management or higher position who is one step or more away from the day to day work of the export/transfer team.	
	What questions do these audits cover?	Audits should provide answers to the following questions: — Are the export limitations put in place abided by? — Are procedures in place and updated to ensure that all export and transfer regulations are complied with? — Is regular awareness training undertaken? — Are records readily available? — Are the records cover all the relevant aspects of import, export and transfer, and products remaining within the Member State? — Is information available on the life of relevant products from source to destination?	
(c) planning, effectiveness and follow-up of the audits	How do you ensure you audit a representative range of shipments?	At least one shipment per customer or destination should be audited or at least one shipment for each project.	9(2)(f)

	Does the undertaking establish a programme of internal audit? Is the non-compliance disclosed by internal audits systematically corrected? Is a trail of such actions kept?	A programme of internal audit should be established ensuring that a representative range of shipments are to be audited. The undertaking should clearly record any suspected occurrence of non-compliance identified by the internal audit, the measures recommended to correct such an occurrence and an assessment of the effectiveness of those corrective measures on compliance.	
4. General awareness-raising	g		
4.1. Operating and organisational procedures	How are the undertaking's internal processes designed to raise general awareness and minimise risks related to export/transfer controls?	Operating and organisational procedures should be set down in writing and provide instructions and guidelines on the following: — the overall export/transfer process from reception of an order, assessment of applicability of export/transfer regulations, compliance with relevant export/transfer regulations and shipment or transmission (a final compliance check must be carried out before shipment or transmission), — the monitoring of compliance with the terms and conditions of the licence, — the interaction with external parties, and in certain cases, with other interested departments within the undertaking, such as the legal and sales department, — the coordination of all employees involved in or somehow concerned by export/transfer controls (e. g.: sales staff should be instructed to inform export/transfer control staff of any doubts, and should be informed that the processing of an order can only take place once it has been cleared by the export/transfer control staff), — the coordination and possible exchange of information with the competent authorities (e. g.: possible reporting of suspect transaction orders, possible existence of a voluntary disclosure policy).	9(2)(f)
4.1.1. Operating and organic	I sational procedures: pre-licensing pha		<u> </u>
(a) Embargoes	How does the undertaking take into account embargoes?		9(2)(f)

(b) Sanctions lists	How does the undertaking take into account sanctions lists? When searching for an identity on the sanctions list, what level (or percentage) of certainty that a	 the classification of products to be shipped against the embargo's list of products, the additional licensing requirements for certain services, such as technical assistance. The names and identities of the legal and natural persons to be supplied should be checked against the relevant sanctions lists. Procedural instructions should have been set down in writing which detail how likely matches and 'hits' 	9(2)(f)
	match has been found is required to consider it a match ('hit')? What procedures are followed when a match for a name has been found?	are to be addressed (for example, when a match has been found, it must be reported to the competent authority).	
(c) Control of listed products (products subject to licensing because of their inclusion in an export/transfer control	Questions on internal processes ensuring that a listed product is not exported or transferred without a license: (1) Is there an electronic data processing system in place	The classification of products should be recorded in an electronic	9(2)(f)
list)	to record the classification of products received or manufactured by the undertaking? (2) How are all products subject	data processing system (only if in existence already). Changes in the control lists should be immediately reported in the system. The export/transfer control staff	
	to licensing requirements classified and recorded, and who is responsible for this? What processes are in place to ensure that the classification of products is kept up to date, and how is it documented?	should be responsible for recording and classifying products, if necessary, in consultation with technical experts.	
	(3) How is the end-use by and the reliability of the recipient assessed?	The export/transfer control staff should be responsible for verifying the reliability of the recipients, with special attention given to the enduse and risk of diversion. If export/transfer control staff are informed that the recipient has breached export/transfer control regulations, they should inform the competent authority. A verification of the recipient's good faith is especially important in cases where	
		the customer is new or where the customer's identity is unclear or when there are doubts about the declared end-use (e. g.: order in unusual quantities, special and unusual transit routes requested by the recipient).	
(d) Intangible transfer of technology	How does the undertaking ensure compliance with intangible transfer of technology (ITT) requirements (e. g., e-mail and access to the intranet from abroad)?	The undertaking should have issued clear and written instructions in relation to ITT over e-mail, fax, intranet or Internet. The provision or transfer of technology should not occur until, an assessment has been made of its licensability, and if licensable, a	9(2)(f)

			licence is in place to permit the transfer.	
(e) Tec	chnical assistance	How does the undertaking ensure compliance with technical assistance requirements?	A compliance procedure regarding technical assistance should be in place: — for foreign visitors/employees, — for employees (e. g. technicians) abroad, — for conferences, seminars with foreign participants or when organised abroad.	9(2)(f)
4.1.2.	Operating and organisational procedures: licensing phase	How does the undertaking ensure that it makes full and complete licence applications?	The undertaking should be equipped to fully comply with the licence application process and procedures in force in the Member State where it is established.	9(2)(f)
4.1.3.	Operating and organisational procedures: post licensing phase	What internal procedures ensure compliance with the conditions of the license?	A final verification of the export/transfer control requirements should take place before final shipment to ensure that the terms and conditions of the licence have been complied with.	9(2)(f)
8	Awareness raising and training of export control staff	export/transfer controls and to export control/transfer staff?	All should have access to the above-mentioned organisational and operating procedures relating to export/transfer controls. Those operating and organisational procedures should be recorded and updated in compliance manuals available to export/transfer control staff. The operating and organisational procedures should include a clear description of the export/transfer compliance process, from the reception of an order, the verification of compliance with relevant export/transfer regulations to the final shipment or transmission.	9(2)(f)
		How often is the export control staff's knowledge updated? How is the export/transfer control	This should occur when changes are made to national and Union export control legislation and procedures but at a minimum at least once every year. In addition to annual general training updates, it is recommended that commentaries on export/transfer control legislation as well professional journals and magazines, where they exist should also be made available. Training through various tools	
		staff's knowledge updated?	including: — external seminars, — subscription to information sessions offered by competent authorities, — training events, external or online.	
	ysical and technical curity	Is your company security accredited by an appropriate Government body? Please give details.	Each national Ministry of Defence or similar organisation is likely to require some measure of security where the undertaking is working on their behalf. The mere fact that	9(2)(f)

	1	the undertaking is security	
		accredited in some way may be	
		enough.	
	If there is no such official security	The premises should be entirely	9(2)(f)
	accreditation, which security	enclosed by fencing. The entrance	
	measures are in place to secure	should be secured and controlled.	
	export/transfer records and	The premises should be under	
	procedures?	constant surveillance, even during	
		non-working hours. There could be	
		a separate entrance for deliveries	
		and collections, away from the	
	What are the governity managemen	main production area.	0(2)(6)
	What are the security measures regarding software and	The system should be password protected and secured by a firewall.	9(2)(f)
	technology?	The undertaking's network is	
	teennology!	secured against unauthorised	
		access.	
		There should be a control on	
		electronic devices (laptops,	
		personal digital assistants, etc.)	
		being taken offsite or overseas and	
		over e-mails sent as part of a	
(D 11 : : :		project and in other circumstances.	0.00.70
6. Record-keeping and	How do you maintain records of	Undertakings should include one or	9(2)(f)
traceability of exports and transfers	the exportation limitations passed	more of the following: — electronic file or e-mail folder,	
and transfers	to you from the supplier of the products?	— folders based on projects,	
	products:	 folders based on projects, folders based on suppliers, 	
		— in separate folders for	
		limitations,	
		— on an order system.	
	How do you relate export	Possible answers should include	9(2)(f)
	limitations to subsequent transfers	one or more of the following:	
	or exports?	electronic file or email folder	
		containing import and	
		subsequent movement information,	
		as part of a business	
		management system,	
		— folders based on projects or	
		suppliers where all information	
		is kept together,	
		— a filing system similar to the	
		folder system.	
	How are these records made	It should be possible to make	9(2)(f)
	available to the competent	records available electronically	
	authorities?	— some may require a visit to the sites if access to secure	
		intranets is necessary but some	
		may be able to be transferred	
		for remote checks.	
		Records can also be available	
		in hard copy and some of these	
		could be scanned, for example	
The state of the s	1	for remote checks.	ı

⁽¹⁾ The purpose of the pre-licensing phase is to determine whether the undertaking is impacted by export/transfer controls, that is, whether export/transfer control regulations are relevant in respect to the activities and transactions of the undertaking and accordingly whether there is a licensing requirement for those transactions. The goal is to identify and analyse as early as possible any export/transfer control risks, and to implement any necessary relevant measure, for example, to apply for a license or to appropriately use a general licence.

II. VIÐAUKI Staðlað vottorðsmát

LOGO OF THE MEMBER STATE - COMPETENT AUTHORITY

IDENTIFICATION OF THE COMPETENT AUTHORITY

CERTIFICATE

issued pursuant to Directive 2009/43/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 6 May 2009 simplifying terms and conditions of transfers of defence-related products within the Community

Certificate No XXX -complies with the requirements of Article 9(2) of Directive 2009/43/EC as laid down in (reference to the national law transposing Article 9). The certified recipient undertaking, and its production units listed below, are entitled to receive defence-related products for their own production and for the purposes of maintenance and repair under general transfer licences published by other Member States. Addresses of production units: (Optional exclusion box): This certificate allows the receipt of defence-related products of the Common Military List of the Union, except the following categories: PAR 100 140 300 300 400 400 100 1 (Signature of the competent authority in charge of certification)

B-deild – Útgáfud.: 20. ágúst 2014